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STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE.

COMMITTEE ON THE MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C., Thursday, January 13, 1916.

The committee met 10.30 o’clock a. m., Hon. Joshua W. Alexander
(chairman) presiding.

The CHAIRMAN, Supyose we take up bill H. R. 449, which provides
for the appointment of 11 supervising inspectors in the Steamboat-
Inspection Service in lieu of 10. As General Uhler’s time is alwa
precious, we will be glad to hear from him first as to the necessity for
this legislation.

Mr? Harpy. What is the difference between H. R. 449 and H. R.
4786

The CHAIRMAN. One is for the employment of certain assistant
inspectors.

A BILL To provide for the appointmsnt of eleven supervising inspectors, Steamboat-Inspection
Service, in lieu of ten.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America
tn Congress assembled, That section forty-four hundred and four, Revised Statutes of
the United States, be, and the same is hereby, amended so as to read as follows:

" “8ec. 4404. There shall be eleven supervising inspectors, who shall be appointed
by the President, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate. Each of them
shall be selected for his knowledge, skill, and practical experience in the uses of
steam for navization, and shall be a competent judge of the character and qualities of
steam vessels and of all parts of the machinery employed in steaming. Each super-
vising inspector shall be entitled to a salary of?’:i, a year, and his actual and reason-
ble traveling expenses incurred in the performance of his duties, tozether with his
actual and reasonable expenses for transportation of instruments, which shall be cer~

ified and sworn to under such instructions as shall be given by the Secretary of
Commerce.’’

Sec. 2. That section forty-four hundred and five, Revised Statutes of the United
States, be, and the same is hereby, amended by striking out the following words:

“The supervising inspector of the district embracing the Pacific coast shall not be
under obliration to attend the meetings of the board oftener than once in two years;
but when he does not attend such meeting he shall make his communications thereto,
in the way of a report, in such manner as the board shall prescribe.”’

der. BurkE. And there is another that designates the collection
istricts.

.The CHAIRMAN. We will take that u;q) immediately following the
other. General Uhler, will you proceed

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir. )

The CHAIRMAN. Of course, I assume every member of the com-
mittee is acquainted with General Uhler, who is in charge of the
Steamboat-Inspection Service.

‘3



4 STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE UHLER, SUPERVISING INSPEC-
TOR GENERAL, STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE, UNITED
STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE.

Mr. UnLer. Thelaw, as originally enacted, provided for eight steam-
boat inspectors. I am speaking now of the law of 1852, which was
the first real, clean, acknowledged steamboat-inspection law. It was
afterwards changed to 9, subsequently to 10, and in 1871 the law pro-
vided for the first time for a Supervising Inspector General.

In the early stages of the organization, the supervising inspector
from St. Louis did the work on the Pacific coast, which entailed a
- great deal of traveling, a good deal of discomfort, and a great deal of
expense; so that in later years there was a designation of nine super-
vising inspectors, making a supervising inspector for the Pacific coast.
At that time there were two of our offices on the Pacific coast, at
San Francisco and Portland, and later there was one at Seattle.

The first district includes all the rivers on the coast under the juris-
diction of the Government, west of the Rocky Mountains, extending
from the Mexican border to the Arctic Ocean. '

The CHAlRMAN. What district is that?

Mr. UnLer. That is the first. And that is the district which we
riow propose to split, and make into two. We have taken in, as a
matter of course, the territory of Alaska, and have established in
Alaska two inspection offices, one at Juneau and one at St. Michael;
the Juneau office attending to the work of the southeastern district
and the St. Michael office attending to all of the work in the Bering
Sea, Norton Sound, and the Yukon River, with its tributaries, over
to the Yukon Benks, and over to the Saskatchewan.

- We have offices now at Los Angeles, San Francisco, Portland,
Seattle, and at Juneau and St. Michael in Alaska; and we also estab-
lished, a few years ago, an office in Honolulu to take care of the busi-
ness in the Hawaiian Islands.

- It has been concluded, and very properly so, I think, that it is
absolutely impossible for one man to supervise correctly and thor-
oughly the work that is in this district. Of course, the season in
Alaska is short. The inspectors go into St. Michael in April, or in the
early part of May, and come out from St. Michael again in the latter
part of September or the early part of October, and their services
are utilized to take the place of those who, at that time, take their
annual vacations. For instance, if the Seattle board take their leave,
we simply put the St. Michael board in to take their place. The
same way with San Francisco or Portland or Los Angeles.

There has been a very considerable addition to the work of the
Steamboat-Inspection Service, and it necessarily follows that the
work of the supervising inspector has been increased in the same
ratio that the work of the local assistant inspectors has been. We
have various reports; reports coming from the local inspectors to’
Washington, which have to pass through the office of the supervising
insépector, so he can know Wgat is going on in his district. e have
a- daily report of the work of our service, so that we know, just as
soon as the mail can get us the card, what every man in the service
has been doing on a certain day. I just picked up, promiscuously,
a card here from New York, which shows the work of every man
in that office on a certain day; it shows where they were, on what
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they were engaged, what vessels they inspected, or whether it was
s {:Ze dock, or whatever itwas.

Secretary himself has suggested the necessity of an extra
mporvisf:lg inspector on the Pacific coast. But while we have
recognized and realized the necessity, we have been a little leary
about asking for help and particularly for presidential appointments.
The district 1s large, and it is too large for one man to properly cover.
Tll)l:t is acknowledged, I guess, by anyone who knows anything at all
about 1t.

The CoaIrMAN. Indicate, briefly, the extent of that district, just
how much territory it covers.

Mr. UsLER. From the Mexican border to the Arctic Ocean, Judge,
and everything west of the Rocky Mountains.

The CHAIRMAN. And including the Hawaiian Islands?

Mr. UnLER. Including the Hawaiian Islands, as I have stated.

Now, the proposition is, that the first district should remain as it is
and to create the other district, taking in the waters of the present
first distriot from Cape Mendocino norﬁl, or as near northerly as it is
g‘ossible that a line can be drawn, leaving in that old district San

rancisco, Los Angeles, and the Hawaiian Islands, and all of the

contiguous territory of the Sacramento River and the San Joaquin
River, and it is proposed to carry on the new district with its head-
xllmrters at Seattle; possibly, and to take in all of the waters of

aska and of the Pacific coast north of that line, and also into the
interior, and the Snake River, where these men now go. I think it
was pretty well considered at the last session of Congress, and before
this committee, and in fact the bill passed the House, but was lost, if
I remember correctly, on the floor of the Senate. I think Senator
Smoot interjected some objection—I do not just remember the history
of the legislation now—but it was actually lost on the floor of the
Senate. The conditions now arc exactly the same except they are
growing.

And there is one point that I would like to bring to the minds of
the committee, and that is the fact that a supervising inspector does
not sit in his office and receive reports all of the time. Under the
law, appeals may be made from the decisions of any local board to the
supervising inspector, and it necessitates, in some cases, new trials
and extensive new investigations. He is supposed to sec after the
work of the inspectors of his district, and, in order to do that, he
must go aboard the steamboats to see that they do their work prop-
erly, and so forth. The committee, I think, thoroughly appreciates
the fact, because they reported out the bill and it passed the House
and went to the Senate Committee and was passed out by the Senate
Committee, and, as I say, was lost on the floor of the Senate through
a technicality—but there was something said, I noticed, at the last
hearing—I was not present, but Mr. Hoover, the deputy, was here —
as to why we could not break up some of the other districts, of the
western river districts, and send one of those men to the Pacific coast.
We have done that in one instance; we made two districts out of the
second district. That takes in the eastern coast, New York, Phila-
delphia, and in fact every part of the coast from Long Island Sound
to gape Charles. We took the supervising inspector from Dubuque,
which was the old fifth district, and shifted him over to Boston and
they split up the fifth district and put the Dubuque and Duluth offices
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under the eighth district, on the Lakes. I do not think it is possible
to shift in tl,ﬁxs way any part of the supervising inspectots from the
western rivers. As they now extend, the lake districts are both large
the eighth and ninth. The eighth takes in everything from the head
of the Lakes, from Duluth, down to and including Detroit, while the
ninth district includes everything from Toledo over to Cleveland,
Buffalo, Oswego, and down to Burlington, on Lake Champlain. The-
territory itself is large, and with the vast number of reinspections and
the vastly increased work of the service in the last five or six years,
it makes 1t practically impossible to draw from any of those districts
and provide for a supervising inspector on the Pacific coast.

Mr. Harpy. Briefly, will you just simply outline the districts?
You have 10 supervising inspectors?

Mr. UHLER. Ypes, sir,

Mr. Harpy. The first is this whole Pacific coast ?

Mr. Unrer. The whole Pacific coast is the first.

Mr. Harpy. And the Arctic Ocean. Now give us the divisions
of the other nine.

Mr. UnLer. Of the other ninc?

Mr. Harpy. Yes, just as briefly as you can, so we can get the
territorial divisions clearly, beginning with the Atlantic coast, or
beﬂ?ning like you have it there, whatever it is.

. UHLER. The old first district embraces all the waters and
rivers of the United States west of the Rocky Mountains and includes
the Hawaiian Islands. That takes in everything over which we have
jurisdiction west of the Rocky Mountains.

Mr. Burkk. Are the Philippines in any of those districts?

Mr. UnLeR. No, sir; the Philippines are not under our jurisdiction
at all, Judge Burke. They are under the insular government, as a
part of its own system and under its own divisions, and we have
nothing to do with them at all. The Government itself exercises no
jurisdiction; that is left entirely to the local insular government.

Mr. Harpy. You have no report from them here, to Washington #

Mr. UnLer. No,sir; we get none at all.

I’\;Illl'.2 Harpy. There is a complete separation; there is no connection
at all?

Mr. UnLer. None whatever, sir.

Mr. RopEnBErG. How many inspectors have you in that first
district now ?

Mr. UnLer. Supervising inspectors ?

Mr. RoDENBERG. Yes.

Mr. UnrLer. One, who supervises that whole district.

Mr. Borke. How many local inspectors have you?

Mr. UnLer. We have two at Los Angeles; we have two local in-
spectors in San Francisco and six assistant inspectors; we have at
Seattle two local inspectors and six assistants; at Portland we have
two local inspectors and two assistants; at Juncau we have two local
inspectors; at St. Michael we have two local inspectors; at Honolulu
we have two.

Every office must be governed, as you must understand, sir, by a
board of local inspectors, which is made up of the inspector of boilers
and the inspector of hulls, who constitute a board of local inspectors.
Now, all of those boards of local inspectors are under the direct super-
vision of the supervising inspector of the district, of which there are 10.
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Mr. ByrNes. The business of this supervising inspector is simpl
to %c]) around and see that these local boards are properly attending
to their business; is that it?

Mr. UHLER. Yes; and to see that the reports and that the licenses
are issued correctly.
~ Mr. ByrNes. He examines their offices ¢

Mr. UnLEr. He examines their offices and examines their work,
whether it be in their office or whether it be the work coming
through them. '

Mr. ByrNEs. How often is he supposed to go to each one of these
local offices ¥

Mr. UnLEr. He should go at least every year. At one time they
did go twice a year, and sometimes three or four times. There was
no restriction on them, and they used to go as the necessity required.

Mr. BYrNEs. Are the local boards required to make daily reports
to him, or monthly reports ? 4

Mr. UnLgr. Daily reports.

Mr. ByrNes. That is the card which you have here

Mr. UnLER. That is the card.

Mr. Harpy. They make those daily reports to the supervising in-
spector §

"~ Mr. UnLER. To the service here through the supervising inspector,
which he checks.

Mr. Harpy. They make them to him and he sends them here ?
‘er. UHLER. He examines them and checks them and sends them

ong.

Mr. Burke. Can you readily refer us to the section which pre-
scribes the qualifications for a local inspector$

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir. For the qualifications of a local inspector,
generally, that is 4414, but the detailed qualifications of a local in-
spector are set forth by the civil-service rules. .

Mr. Burke. Are they set out in this pamphlet $

Mr. UnLER. They are; yes, sir. The civil service have a pam-
phlet, which is No. 4405, Judge Burke, which carries in it the require-
ments for local and assistant inspectors.

Mr. Harpy. Generzal, will you go ehead now and give us those dis-
tricts where you have your supervising inspectors

Mr. UnLer. Yes, sir. The second district embraces all of the
weters of Long Island Sound west of the Connecticut River and the
tributeries thereto. That would be the Connecticut River and the
different rivers along the northern shore of Long Islend, that por-
tion of Long Islend lying west of Riverhead, and the waters of the
Atlantic coast rivers and their tributaries from Long Island to Cape
Charles, which takes in all of the Jersey coast and the Delaware
River, the tributeries of the Delaware River, and the tributaries of
the coest around Cepe Cherles.

The third district begins at Cepe Charles and embraces the waters
of the Atlantic coest rivers and tributeries hetween Cape Charles
and Cape Sable. That tekes in all of the waters of the coest, the
Chesapeake Bey end its tributeries, 2ll of the North Cerolina we ters, all
-of the inlend waters of South Carolina, Georgia, and the eastern
coast of Florida, around into Cape Sable. Then we have offices in
‘Baltimore, Norfolk, Charleston, and Jacksonville, which are in the
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+third district. That district, from Norfolk to Miami and around to

-Cape Sable, I guess, will approximate four or five thousand miles. .

he fourth 1s a river district with headquarters at St. Louis, and

-embraces the Mississippi——

Mr. Harpoy. That third district takes in four or five thousand
miles of coast line, but the air line anywhere across it is not four or
five thousand miles ?

- Mr. UBLER. No; I am taking note of the lines of the tributaries.
The coast line itself, Judge Hardy, would take, I should say, about
1,000 miles.

Mr. Harpy. But the local inspector or the supervising inspector
would ,?Ot have anything like that distance to go to get to any of his

oints

P Mr. UnsLer. Noj; not at one time. I am speaking now of the line—

for instance, if he was going to visit the Baltimore office, it is a matter
of at least 200 miles; if he has to go to visit Charleston, it is a matter
of 550 miles; from Charleston to Savannah is another 110 miles.

Mr. Harpy. Where is he located ?

Mr. UnLer. He is located at Norfolk. Up to the appointment of
-the present incumbent, always, with one exception, they were
located at Baltimore. In fact, the supervising inspector lived and
had his home in Baltimore. And the supervising inspectors, under
the old régime, were allowed to make their headquarters at any part
of the district where there was a board of local inspectors. For
instance, the supervising inspector of the third district could make
his headquarters at Baltimore, Norfolk, Charleston, or Jacksonville,

-just as he elected, but, notwithstanding that privilege, the office
was generally located where it was available for most of the business.
.Consequently, it has always been located either at Norfolk or Balti-
.more.

Mr. RopENBERG. You fix the headtwarters here now, do you?

Mr. UBLER. Not necessarily; no. We fix the districts, but we
-do not fix the headquarters. For years and years the headquarters
.of the sixth district were at Cincinnati, but upon the appointment
of the new supervising inspector, whose home was and always had
been in Pittsburgh, he was allowed to go to Pittsburgh. And in the
sixth district I may say that the supervising inspector at one time
had his headquarters at Evansville and at another time at Memphis.

-Capt. Thompson’s home used to be at Memphis. And at another

-time the headquarters were at Louisville, and now they have gone

-back to Memphis.

Mr. Harpy. In order to get what I had in mind in getting these

-different districts designateg, my memory is that when this came up
before there was some question as to whether or not the supervisi
‘inspectors in the river inspections, St. Louis and along there, who ha
very little work to do, and while it is unquestionably the case that
.the man on the Pacific coast has more work than one man can do, you
.could not utilize some of those men who had very little to atten(f to

-in the service on the Pacific coast.

What are those districts up and down the center of the country %

Mr. Unrer. That is the fourth. I was just coming to the fourth
-district. Now the fourth district has its headquarters at St. Louis,
and as I said a while ago we did take one of the inspectors from the
western district, the fifth, and put him over on the Atlantic coast.
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That was the district at Dubuque. The fourth district has its head-
uarters at St. Louis, and the headquarters for the eighth are at
uth. That increased the field of both of those districts and made

a new district on the Atlantic coast, using the old supervising inspector
of the fifth district and bringing him right over to Baltimore on the
Atlantic coast. The fourth district embraces the Mississippi River,
its tributaries from above Greenfield, Mo., to the head of navigation
on the Missouri River, to the head of navigation on the Illinois River.

The CaatrMaN. You said Greenfield, Mo. ?

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir; Greenfield, Mo. That is just in there above
the Arkansas River. Now, that is a large district, and while the super-
vising inspector only has two ports,-yet there is a vast amount of
territory to be covered in the local inspections of the rivers, a vast
amount of territory, and those inspectors leave their offices some-
‘times as long as 10 days or 2 weeks, when there must be somebody
to attend to the general business and somebody with authority to
do it, and under the law, during the absence of the local board or a
disorganization of a local board, or where from sickness or any other
cause, a board is not intact, the supervising inspector takes up that
work, and himself constitutes the board of local inspectors. So that
while that man only has two boards, he has an immense territory -
and the distances are very, very long. They go away ap to the head-
waters of the Missouri River.

Mr. Harpy. But, comparatively, he has mighty little navigation,
does he not ?

Mr. UnLer. They do not have as many steamboats as thg had
before. Ihave given that a great deal of consideration, Judge Hardy,
and I have often considerefr whether or not we could not do away
with another district, in addition to the old fifth district, on the
western rivers; but it has been my conclusion, and I have gone into
it very thoroughly, that we had better not.

Mr. GREENE. ’lyhat was the conclusion of the committee last year,
was it not—unanimously %

Mr. UnLer. Yes; and I think you expressed yourself, Judge, if I
may refer to that hearing, as being quite well satisfied with the ex-
planation.

Mr. Byrnes. What was the explanation, General; why did you
reach such a conclusion ?

Mr. UnLEr. I think Judge Hardy, in his conclusion, said as far as
he was concerned, he was quite well satisfied with the explanation of
the districts.

Mr. Harpy. It was about the explanation you are giving now.

Mr. UnLER. Yes; just the same thing, sir; exactly. And I take it
that the hearing to-day is more for the benefit of the new members,
perhaps, than it is for the gentlemen who are the old members of the
committee and who reported the bill out.

Mr. Harpoy. Yes. I was just refreshing my own mind.

Mr. UnLer. The old tenth district ori nd]§ took in those waters
west of the Mississippi River, south of the Minnesota line, north of
the Missouri line, and west and up into the waters of northwestern
Missouri, until it reached the Divide, where the inspectors for the
Pacific coast came over and met. That we abolished and made
there the district which I now quote. The fifth district embraces
the waters of the Atlantic coast, rivers, and tributaries, from the
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eastern boundary of the United States to and including the Con-
necticut River, and that portion of Long Island east of and including
Riverhead. So that we just drew a line right down across Lo
Island Sound, out and across Long Island, so that the New London
inspectors over here, 5 miles east of the Connecticut River, could
take carc of all of the districts over in the east end of Long Island,
while the west end of Long Island was left in the second district.
They are both of them large districts, and there is a great deal of
work in each of them. '

The sixth district is the Ohio River and its tributaries up to and
including Carrolton, Ky., and, the Mississippi River and tributaries
from Greenville, Miss., up to and including Greenfield, Mo. That
means all the Ohio River west of Carrolton, Ky., and the mouth of
the Kentucky River. It takesin the boards of Evansville, Louisville,
Nashville, and Memphis, which is a large territory.

And I do not very well see how we could split the other district,
the seventh, which is the district of the Ohio River and its tributaries
above Carrolton, Ky., and up to the headwaters of the Monongr.hela
_a.ndlfAllegheny, without placing too much strain on the seventh
1{self.

Mr. Harpy. Have the sixth and seventh districts any inspection
of the lakes?

Mr. UnLEr. None whatever, sir; none whatever.

Mr. Harpy. Theirs is all confined to the rivers ¢

Mr. UBLER. Absolutely. And they are men, Judge Hardy, par-
ticularly experienced in the river practice and the river steamboats;
that is, the local inslgcct ors. The seventh district, as I say, embraces
the headwaters of the Ohio River and its tributaries above Carrolton,

y.

Mr. Burge. Above what place in Kentucky ?

Mr. UnLer. Carrolton, Ky., at the mouth of the Kentucky River.
It goes clear up the Ohio River and takes in the boards of Point Pleas-
ant, where we have a board of local inspectors, Cincinnati, where we
have a board, and Pittsburgh. In that district are located the larger
majority, I believe, of the steel mills of the country. Pittsburgh is
quite a large port. They have a great deal of inspection there. The
towboats of the Ohio River are generally inspected at Pittsburgh.
There are not a great many passenger boats any more on that river,
‘but there are a great many boilers built there, and I should say that
probably seven-tenths of all the steel that goes into the boiler is
mspected at Pittsburgh. ‘

Now, the, eighth district is perhaPs the largest district that we have.
It takes in all of the waters of the Great Lakes, as I said, from Duluth,
‘at the head of Lake Superior, down to and including Detroit. That
takes in Duluth, at w’l)].ich place we have a board of inspectors;
Marquette, on Lake Superior, at which there is a board; Milwaukee,
on Lake Michigan; Chicago, on Lake Michigan; Grand Haven, on the
eastern shore of Lake Michigan; Port Huron, where we have a board,
over on Lake Huron, and Detroit—which makes, I think, seven or
eight boards in that district.

r. Loun. Why is it necessary to have two boards so close together
as Port Huron and Detroit ?

Mr. UnLer. Well, it is necessary for the work of the service there.
There is a great deal of local work at Detroit, understand, sir, quite
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sufficient to engage their attention all of the time, and of their assist-
.ant inspectors; while at Port Huron they attend to all of the work
that does not conflict with the other district. They go all the way
up to the Straits of Mackinac.

Ml:‘? Loup. They have the lake work, while Detroit takes the river
wor,

Mr. UBLER. Practically so. The Detroit work is largely local on
the steamboats there and the passenger boats. And you must under-
stend that in that district, and also at Detroit, there are three or
four big shipyards—there are three, I think—two in Detroit and one
at Wyandotte, which take a grest deal of their time and their atten-
tion.

The ninth district begins at Duluth, at which we have a board of
local inspectors, and comes down Lake Erie to Cleveland, where we
have a board; takes in the port of Erie, where there is no board
located—and, by the way, it 1s halfway between Buffalo and Cleve-
land, 90 miles—and at Buffalo; a board at Oswego on Lake Ontario,
and comes around and takes in the waters of Lake Champlain, where
we have a board located at Burlington. So that with the supervision
that is exacted at these times and the immense amount of additional
work that has been entailed in the last four or five, or six or seven,

ears, it 1s hardly practicable, and I do not think it would be advisable,
dudge Hardy and Mr. Chairman, to take and split any more of those

istricts.

The CHaRMAN. And the work in the districts on the Atlantic sea~
boerd and the lekes is very heevy now, is it not, end the compleint
is mede theat the inspection is not &s rigid rs it should be?

Mr. UnLer. When we come to the question of essistent inspectors,
Judge Alexender, there is & letter here which I received yesterdey from
the %uﬁ'a.lo inspectors that will be of & great dezl of interest, I am sure,
to the members of this committee, showing just whet the conditions
ere end the conditions that we heve to meet end the amount of work
thet we heve to do with a very, very smell force. And we have to
work very, very herd. And when you come to consider that we
operate the steemboet-inspection service of this whole country on
en expenaiture of ahout helf & million dollers, it is getting down
pretty fine, and we find ourselves quite often right at our fingers’
ends to know whet to do in order to expedite inspections and make
thorough insrections. We do not meke enything else eny more.
It does not meke eny difference whet the conditions are or what
the time is or how many men there are to do it, when we inspect a
boat end give o certificate, you cen be sssured that it hes been
inspected, while some other follow perheps hes had to weit. _

r. Burke. I would like to ask two or three questions right in
connection with what you are saying now. I call your attention to
the sentence commencing in line 8 of the bill:

Each of them shall be selected for his knowledge, skill. and practical experience
in the uses of steam for navigation, and shall be a competent judge of the character
and qualities of steam vessels and of all parts of the machinery emp%oyed in steaming,

That is the exact language of the present law ?

Mr. UnLER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Burki. The question is whether there is any other provision
of law relating to the qualifications of those inspectors?
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Mr. Unier. The supervising inspectors ?

Mr. Burke. Yes, sir.

Mr. UnLer. None whatever, sir. They are purely idential
appointments, and those qualificetions are determined by the appoint-

in%gower.
. . BURKE._ Are there any rules and regulations for the steamboat
service prescribing additional qualifications for these supervising
inspectors ? )

Mr. Unrker. None whatever, sir.

Mr. Burke. What do you understand is the meaning of the words

‘““judge of the character and qualities of steam vessels,” included in

that phrase?

Mr. UsLer. My understanding of that, Judge Burke, is that in the
first place a supervising inspector should either have been a master
or engineer of a steamer on the waters of his district, or the waters
with which he is familiar, and on which he has had experience; that
is, he must have been connected with steamboats in one way or another
either as a ]{ilot or commander or as a shipbuilder, or some of the
kindred employments which would give him those qualifications.

Mr. Burke. Do you understand that those terms, ‘‘judge of the
character and quahties of steam vessels,” include a knowledge and
experience in the construction of vessels, and things of that nature?

. UnLER. Not necessarily, sir. Not necessarily, but——

Mr. Burke. Do you not think that such qualifications should be
.prescribed $

Mr. Unrer. I would offer no objection to such qualifications.
And I would go further than that if it were left to me; but when you

o to making qualifications for presidential appointments, Judge

urke, and I speak with absolute fairness and frankness, and believe
I am making a generous expression—when you prescribe too rigid
qualifications for presidential appointments you generally have to
meet the criticism that you are making the qualifications so hard
that you have to take certain ones. Now I believe that is perfectl
right; I believe it should be, and I would go further than that—
would say that no man should be a supervising inspector of a distriot
who had not served five years as a local inspector.

Mr. Burke. Right there, General; is there any official record
showing the experience that the existing supervising inspectors have
had before their appointment?

Mr. UnrLer. Oh, yes. Our records are complete and we have a
complete record of their qualifications.

. BUrkE. Is that in printed form, available for distribution ?
. Mr. Unrgr. It is not in printed form available for distribution;
it is in the appointment division of the Department of Commerce.
The qualifications and experience and lives of these men are all covered
in connection with their applications, or with their appointments.

Mr. BurkEe. General, is it not true that at the time and shortl
after the Fastland disaster, the public inferred from that disaster an
the work of the inspectors that some of thein were not qualified ¢

Mr.JUHLEn. Yes; there was a great deal of inference in that direc-
tion, Judge.

T. Bdt;gnxn. Was not some of it facts ?

Mr. UsLer. I think not, sir; I think not. The very fact that

nobody who had had anything to do with that vessel ——
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" Mr. Burge. Would you advise the strengthening of the qualifica-

tions, in this sentence, of a supervising inspector

- Mr. UHLER. If it were consistent; yes. :

" Mr. Burke. Do you think you could frame up something that

would strengthen that %

-~ Mr. UHLER. Yes.

Mr. BurkEe. For instance, the idea just suggested by you, that he
should be a person of so many years’ experience as a master, etc.,
of a vessel on the waters of his district; should he not know something
about the architecture of steam vessels, as well as the use of machiner
and steam power? Should he not know something about the bal-
ancing of the boat and its capacity ?

- Mr. UHLER. Oh, yes.
~  Mr. Harpy. Are not all those things involved in “the character

and qualities” ?

Mr. UnLEr. I think they are in a general way, all of them. At the
present time there are nine supervising inspectors, and with but one

exception, perhaps, and that is the supervising inspector at Pitts-
burgg, they have all been an actual master or chief engineer of a
steamn vessel, either on the lakes or on the rivers or on the coast.

The supervising inspector at San Francisco, the present incum-
bent, Mr. Bulger, is a man who served his time as a machinist at
Cramps. He was engaged as an engineer after that on the steamers
of the American Line around on the Atlantic, and afterwards went to
the coast to work for his father, who was chief engineer of the Mail
Line out there, and he had been chief engineer on steamers on the
Pacific Coast up until the time he was appointed local inspector.

The supervising inspector of the second district, in New York,
Capt. Seeley, is a shipmaster of long experience, both in sail and in
steam. He left the sea to accept an appointment as an assistant
inspector at New York, and was afterwards promoted and made local
inspector at Boston. From Boston he was transferred back to New
York, and when a change was made at New York, and Capt. Harris
left the service, Capt. Seeley was made supervising inspector.

" The supervising inspector of the third district is a man whose whole
life, practically, has been given to the operation and the superintend-~
ing of building the vessels.

- The supervising inspector of the fourth district, Mr. McDonald, is
a man who served his time as an engineer on the Great Lakes, in many
of the larger steamers on the Lakes, and went from there as a local
inspector to Nashville, Tenn., from whence we moved him to St.
Eouis. At the time of the death of the local inspector at St. Louis
we moved him over there, and he had been local inspector at St. Louis
for a period of three or four years when he was made supervising

inspector.

’Fﬁe supervising inspector of the fifth district is a shipmaster of
long time and who served time, as a boy, on the tughoats up to the
command of the Yale and Harvard, and those ships running between
New York and Boston, and also as captain of some of the largest
seagoing tugs that we had.

'!i%l the sixth district is Capt. Green, whose whole life has been
given to the superintending of the building and the command of
vessels on the western rivers. He was local inspector at Nashville
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up until the time the change was made at Louisville, when he. was
appointed in place of Capt. Dawson.

n the seventh district is Capt. Dougherty, & man who has been
in the service since 1892, I think. He was originally appointed as
assistant inspector. He had been en.glt:ged in the building of boilers
at one time, with the firm of Dougherty & Morrison, building a

reat many boilers in western river steamers, and was as well versed,

i believe, in the construction of steamers and their navigation,
without havinghbeen a captain, as anyone, probably, in the country.

. In the eighth district is Capt. Westcott, a man who served his
time in a shipyard under his father, and who sailed vessels on the
Lakes for years and years. He was appointed supervising inspector
on the death of Mr. Cook, which occurred many, many years ago.
He is entirely familiar, I think, not only with the construction, but
with the operation of vessels there.

. Capt. Nelson, the supervising inspector of the ninth district, is an
ald Atlantic sailor, who came to the Lakes when quite young and had
command of schooners when he first went there; then went into
schooners of differant types, and was finally made Tocal inspector of
hulls at Cleveland. ’

Mr. Loup. His name again, please.

Mr. UnLer. His name is Nelson. :

Mr. RopenBErG. He was the supervising inspector who had
charge of the hulls ?

Mr. UnLEr. No; that is Westcott. Nelson, from Detroit—I con-
sider Capt. Nelson, without any disparagment on the others, as good
& man, probably, as could be found for the place. He is absolutely
informed on the service, its necessities, its requirements, its restric-
tions.

Mr. Harpy. Let me see if I recall one thing. It seems to me——

The CHAIRMAN. Suppose he finishes this first.

Mr. Harpy. Yes.

. Mr. Unrkr. In the tenth district it is presided over by a man by
the name of Cotter, whose early experience was on the sea as a sailor,
and a man who afterwards located in the city of Galveston and was
licensed as an engineer. He served as an engineer on various vessels
in that district until he was appointed local inspector of hulls. He
was ramoved from that position on account of his political affiliation:

I think, in 1884, if I reamember right, and then entered the commercia

business, and for a long while was with the Galveston Wharf Co.,
superintending their construction and maintenance of their property,
until in 1898 he was appointed by Mr. McKinley as supervising in-
spector in place of Capt. O Brien, who died inNew Orleans.

The inferences that were drawn at Chicago——

The CaalRMAN. Now your experience, General Uhler, as chief of
the service ¢

Mr. UnLER. My experience |

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. UnLER. I started in as a boy, at 14 years of age, and with the
exception of one year of my life I never did anything else but go to
sea. I was a sailor, a deckhand, a fireman, an oiler, a water tender.
When I was 21 years of age I was licensed as an engineer. When I
was 28 years of age I was chief engineer of the biggest cargo boat on
the western ocean.
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I left the sea in 1893 and accepted appointment as president of our
Brotherhood of Marine Engineers, where I was reelected for 11 suc-
cessive terms without opposition. In 1893 I was called to Wash-
ington to take the place of General Dumont, who had been chief of
this service for 26 years.

. The CrairmMaN. In 1893, did you say?

Mr. Unrer. 1903, I should heve said. I left the sea in 1893. In
1903 I came to Washington. I knew no more about it than any of
the gentlemen around this board; I did not know what I was brought
to %nshington for. Secretary Shaw told me I had been recom-
mended to him to take General Dumont’s place. I told him that a
Government office had no attraction for me whatever; I was quite
well satisfied, but that I felt it was an honor and distinction that no
man ought to deny or refuse. And I told him that I would come and
do the best that I could. I told that to the President the same after-
noon. My nomination was made the next day and my confirmation
the next; and I have been here since. The 1st of April next will be
I3 years. ‘

" When I first came to the service I realized the necessity of more
stringent inspection. I recognized the necessity for a change in the
methods of the payment of inspectors, and rilght here I want to say
that one of the first things I had to do, when I came into the service,
was to recommend the dismissal of a board of local inspectors at
Grand Haven, because they had inspected one boat which made a
difference .to them of $300 in their salaries. They had 149 boats,
and in order to get 150 boats they went up in the meadows and dug
up a little launch that had lain there sunk for two or three years
and had the owner call upon them for inspection, and they inspected
her, and it made up 150 boats for which their salary was $1,500 a
year instead of $1,200. I investigated that and found out the neces-
sity for some change and the absolute necessity for their dismissal in
the first place, and finally succeeded in doing away with piecework.

The inspectors salaries at that time was based upon the number of
boats they inspected, a most distasteful method, and begat evil and
just such proceedings as I have recited here. I finally succeeded in

aving the piecework done away with, and then the men were paid
flat salaries, the lowest of which was $1,500—%1,500, $1,800, $2,000
$2,250, and in New York the salary remained as it always had
been, $2,500.

The inspection service to-day compared to what it was when I
first came here—— : .

The CaamrMan. I would suggest that we go into that more in
detail when we take up the next bill.

- Mr. Unrer. All right.

" Mr. Harpy. Just one question which I want to suggest along that
line; it seems to me that in concluding the discussion of this bill be-
fore, before we recommended its passage, we were given to understand
that a division of the country was made from time to time by the
board of inspectors, and that you could take away or assign these
river inspectors to other duties if you saw proper.

Mr. UBLER. Yes; we have done that. :

" Mr. Harpy. And after all it was a question of whether you needed
10 or 11 inspectors for the whole work. Was that not the case?
You can assign these men where you please, can you not?
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Mr. UHLER. Yes; and it was concluded that we did need 11 in-
spectors. We can do this; the law calls now for 10 supervising in-
spectors, and we can use those 10 supervising inspectors——

Mr. Harpy. Wherever you please ¢

Mr. UHLER. Wherever we please—in any way the board of super-
v}ilsing inspectors may see fit; and we can ad?ust the territory of
those 10

Mr. Harpy. There never was any question in my mind that you
needed two on the Pacific coast. The only question was whether
you needed all those on the middle rivers. But, as I understand,
you can assign those river men wherever you please.

Mr. UHLER. Yes; we can. We can use them wherever we like;
but if it had not been, Judge Hardy, that in the fifth district, at
Dubuque, we had & man who was familiar with ocean navigation,
I never would have dared recommending dropping the fifth district.
Mr. Sloan, who had been in that district for a great many years, was
an ex-naval engineer and a man of high attainments—a man of edu-
cation and ability, and all that; but I would not think of recommend-
ing a man whose experience had been on the rivers entirely to act
as supervising inspector of a coast district. The work is entirely
different, and the requirements are entirely different.

Mr. KINCHELOE. o prescribes the qualifications for the local
inspectors ?

Mr. UnLER. The Civil Service Commission.

Mr. KiNCHELOE. Are the local inspectors the character of inspectors
that inspected the Eastland? -

Mr. UnLEr. How is that, sir?

Mr. KincueELoE. Were the local inspectors the ones who inspected
the Eastland before its fate?

Mr. UHLER. Yes.

Mr. RopEnBERG. In practical operation the Civil Service Commis-
sion, of course, conducts the examinations, but the questions are, as a
r}ti.lé, rea.l?ly suggested by your department from time to time, are
they not

h{r. UnLER. From time to time, if we find any necessity for a change
or for any additional examinations.

Mr. RopeEnBERG. That is what I want; so that you would get the
character of men you thought best fitted.

Mr. UnLER. We would require the local men to be practical men;
and, for instance, the local inspector of hulls must have been a captain
for five years, or must have been mate on a vessel of 3,500 or 4,000
tons for five years, or he must have had practical experience on a
vessel for five years. The same way with the inspector -of boilers;
he must have been engineer of a vessel; that applies to his experience.
Now, then, his technical knowledge 1s determined by examination
and I want to say it is a pretty stiff one, too.

Mr. RopexBERG. He would not be eligible to examination unless
he had had practical experience ?

Mr. UHLER. Absolutely not, sir, because that is one of the first
qualifications; that admits him to examination. If he can not put
in his application for examination that he has had this required ex-
perience, he is not admitted to examination at all; he can not enter.

Mr. Burke. For what length of time is a supervising inspector
appointed—for a term or during good behavior %

r. UnLER. During good behavior; not for a term.
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Mr. BurkEe. Just one question more: Who is the s%ervis'mg in-
spector in charge of the district comprising Lakes Michigan and

uron ¢ .

Mr. UsrLer. Capt. Wescott, at Detroit.

Mr. BurkEe. General, that Eastland disaster was sup?osed to be
due to a defective arrangement of the ballast, was it not

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir. )

Mr. PricE. And the vessel toppled over? .

Mr. UsrER. I do not know w}ixether it has ever been determined
or not, yet. I have my opinion, and there have been several opinions

expressed.
XEII. Price. The question I wanted to ask is this: Does the local
inspection include that feature?
. UHLER. It does not include that feature, sir; any more than
it includes other features that would probably be just as necessary.
The CHAIRMAN. There are other bills coming up in which that
Eastland disaster, as far as disclosed by the investigation, will be
considered. I would suggest that we do not bring it in here.
Mr. Uncer. I will be very glad to express myself on it, sir; when
the chairman is ready.
Mr. Rowe. How much will this add to the cost of the service, this
extra supervising inspector ?
Mr. UnLer. It will add a salary of $3,000 a year, and traveling
expenses of probably a thousand more.
Kfr. Rowe. Will the traveling expenses in the first district be
gilythin?g like as great when you form the other district, the eleventh
istrict
Mr. UnLer. The traveling expenses probably will be greater, sir,
for the very simple fact that the sulpervisinilinspector will quite
likely make more than one trip into Alaska. aska travel is pretty '
stiff; subsistence is very, very high, and transportation rates.
There is one thing that we dema.nﬁ in the Steamboat-Inspection
Service, and that 1s that no inspector in the employ of that service
shall accefpt for himself or for any of his peolf)le, or demand or ask or
request, for anybody free transportation of any character. They
are not even a.llowedV to accept a meal, not even allowed to accept a
cigar from the captain of a vessel. We found that drastic order was
necessary in order to do away with the criticisms that would come to
us because perhaps some of our inspectors held the courtesy of the
coinifganrg' in the way of passes, and so forth.
. RowEe. Just one more question: Can not you say how much
this extra inspection district is going to cost ? '
Mr. UnLer. I should say about $4,000, sir. .
Mr. Burke. Will there be any additional local boards by reason of
the creation of this district?
Mr. UsLEr. None whatever. The local boards are created by
statute, you know, Judge Burke.
Mr. Goopwix. Do the inspectors retire at a given age?
Mr. UnLEr. No, sir; they do not. Unfortunately, we have had
one or two of our old men resign within the last four or five months.
Mr. Burke. Do you not think there ought to be a provision for
their retirement when they reach a given age ?
Mr. UnLER. I am very deeply impressed with that thought, Judge
Burke, and I think everybody in the employment of the Government

22472—16——2
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ought to be retired when their usefulness is over or when they have
gotten to that stage where other men are better fitted, but it is a

uestion of civil-service reform and civil-service retirement, and I
think everybody ougﬁt to be made to contribute to that retirement.

Mr. RopenBERG. Have you any very old men in the inspection
service, as local inspectors ?

Mr. UHLER. Not now, sir. We did have some men, they are not
old men, but they are old as men go, but they have retained their
mentality and physical capacity. We asked two or three to resi
a while ago, and they readily acquiesced. One gentleman said %2
would like to round out his 40 years of service in the Steamboat~
Inspection Service, and we allowed him to do it. That was Mr.
Savage, of Boston, who retired a couple of years ago.

Mr. RopENBURG. At what age?

- Mr. UnLEr. Mr. Savage was 76. And Mr. Wilson, of Oswego, has
resigned. I think he is now 70. And we have lost three of our best
men by death, two by automobile accidents, as curious as it ma
seem, one at Seattle and one at San Francisco, and the sudden deat,
of one of our very best men, Mr. Howard, in Philadelphia. Mr.
Howard was 69 years of age, and was as active as any man I ever saw
in my life at a port. Of course, that is an exception.

biﬁ‘%\e CHATIRMAN. Is there anything else relating to this particular

Mr. HapLeY. There is a question I would like to ask, which is
suggested by the fact that I notice there is another bill pending that
has a third section. It is a duplicate of this bill, except there is a
third section providing for the creation of the district and the estab-
lishing of the headquarters. :

Mr. UnLER. That is at Seattle %

Mr. HapLey. Yes. This bill is on the theory, apparently, that
there is ample authority and jurisdiction at this time without further
legislation. Is it your understanding that there is need of such
legislation %

. UHLER. No; but the letter of the Secretary addressed to the
chairman of the committee, I think states that the headquarters will
be at Seattle, which was before Mr. Humphrey’s bill came in.

The CHAIRMAN. This bill was framed by the department and
handed to me for introduction. The other bill was framed by Mr.
Humphrey of Washington, and, of course, he provides that this
inspector shall be located at Seattle.

Mr. KincHELOE. To which bill do you have reference %

The CHAIRMAN. There is another bill on that subject here.

Mr. HapLEY. I asked the question, because of the department’s
letter, which we have all received, 1 presume. I am strongly in
favor of this bill, but I just wanted to know whether it required any
further legislation to carry into effect this legislation.

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, no; none at all.

Mr. Harpy. That was the question I was asking him, whether the
department had a right to assign.

. HapLEY. That is only so far as the establishment of the
district, but not the establishment of the headquarters?

Mr. Harpy. No.

Mr. HapLEY. I see.

Mr. UsLer. There is no doubt, sir, but that the headquarters of
the supervising inspector would be established at the place where he
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oould render the service the best, whether that would be at Seattle
or not. But of course we know in that district it would be at Seattle.

Mr. Harpy. It is within the discretion and the judgment of the
deﬁlrrtment as to where they establish it ?

. UHLER. Absolutely. . .

Mr. Price. The law d‘(')es not require the headquarters of any of
the other districts to be located at a given point ?

Mr. UnLer. No, it does not; but, as% said a while ago, for a number
of years we allowed them to be established at any point within their
district where there was a board of local inspectors established; but
that has been pretty well covered by the jurisdiction of the depart-
ment, and the recommendation of the Inspector General as to where
they oxiﬂlt to be.

Mr. HapLey. I inferred that; but I wanted to be clear about it,
because I see the department’s letter possibly implied the necessit
for further legislation. But if the department has drawn the bill,
there is no question about it, I suppose. '

Mr. Uncer. If it is not taking up too much time, it might be well to
say to the gentlemen who are not familiar with it, that under the law
this board of supervising inspectors meets in the city of Washington
on the third Wednesday of January in each year. Many rules and
regulations to carry out to its fu]lgst intent and u%se title 52,
which is the steamboat-inspection law, are adopted. ere are lots
of details in the requirements of the rules and regulations of the
steamboat-inspection service which are not covered in the law. The
law simply requires them to be licensed vessels. We say they must
have so many lights of a certain character, and even go so far as to
require what they shall be, the same as for life-preservers and ring-
buoys and all those things. Now, there was a time, I mﬁht say, when
10 days or two weeks at the most would cover the deliberations of
that board, but we are now here sometimes for three months.

The CaairMAN. I would like to incorporate into the record a letter
from the Secretary of Commerce, dated November 30, 1915, referring
to the necessity for this increase in suprevising inspectors, and in
which he includes this map illustrating the area of the present dis-
tricts and the necessities for an additional supervising inspector on
the Pacifio coast, and of course suggesting that in the event 11 super-
vising inspectors are authorized, one of them be located at Seattle,
as that is the logical place.

Now, the bill was up for consideration and a report was made at
the last session.

(The letter above referred to and the map are as follows:)

’ DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE,

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY, .
Washington, November 0, 1915.

My Dear CoNGRESSMAN: May I ask your attention to theinclosed diagram prepared
for my annual report to show the impossibility of performing the duties now imposed
by law gpon the supervising inspector of the first district of the Steamboat-Inspection
Service

Section 4406, Revised Statutes, says: ‘““Each supervisinf inspector shall watch over
all parts of the territory assigned to him, shall visit, confer with, and examine into
the doing of the local boards of inspectors within his district, * * *.”

Section 4408 provides: ‘“The supervising inspectors shall see that the several boards
of local inspectors within their respective districts execute their duties faithfully,
promptly, and, as far as possible, uniformly in all places, * * *.”

Other sections impose additional duties.
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The map shows that the one supervising inspector located at San Francisco must
perform the above-named duties in the territory extending from upper Yukon River
and from Bering Strait to the Snake River within the State of Idaho, southward along
the whole Pacific coast to the Mexican border, and then westward to and including
the Hawaiian Islands. The district thus included is over 3,000 miles long and nearly
3,000 miles wide. It is impossible to carry out the duties imposed by law on the
su ising inspector over such an area. :

e department has asked, and now renews the request, that the district be divided
as shown on the map, leaving a supervising ir tor at San Francisco in charge of
the entire coast of California and of the Hawaiian Islands, and providing a new super-
vising inspector located at Seattle, in charge of the coast and rivers of n, Wash-
ington, and Alaska. Either of the proposed two districts will be large enough to tax
the powers of a supervising i tor. The two combined are an 1mpossible task,

ially when insufficient funds are provided to pay travel bills.

On behalf of the security of life and property on our Pacific coast, your support of
the pr?oeed change is respectfully requested.

ours, very truly,
WiLiam C. REDFIELD, Secretary.

Hon. Josaua W. ALEXANDER,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.
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(The committee thereupon went into executive session, at the

conclusion of which an a Lournment was taken to Thursday, Janu-
ary 20, 1916, at 10.30 o’clock a. m.)
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APPOINTMENT OF ASSISTANT INSPECTORS, STEAMBOAT-
INSPECTION SERVICE.

CoMMITTEE ON THE MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C., Thursday, January 20, 1916.

The committee met at 10.30 o’clock a. m., Hon. Joshua W. Alex-
ander (chairman) presiding. .

The CuHalRMAN. Without objection, we will take up-for consider-
ation H. R. 4786, a bill to provide for the appointment of certain
assistant inspectors, Steamboat—lnsl;))ection Service, at ports where
they are actuall ﬂ)erforming duty, but to which they are at present
detailed. The g; is not long and I would like to have it incorpo-
rated in the record. :

A BILL To provide for the appointment of certain assistant rs, Steamboat-Inspection Service, at
ports where they are actually performing duty, but to which they are at present detailed.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America
in Congress assembled, That the eighth paragraph of section forty-four hundred and
fourteen, Revised Statutes of the United States, be, and the same is hereby, amended
80 as to read as follows:

“And in addition the Secretary of Commerce may appoint, in districts or ports
where the ex‘i(gencies of the service require, assistant inspectors, at a salary for the
Kort of New York of $2,000 a year each; for the port of New Orleans, Louisiana, the

istricts of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, Baltimore, Maryland, the port of Boston,
Massachusetts, and the district of San Francisco, California, at $1,800 per year each;
and for all other districts and ports at a salary not exceeding $1,600 a year each; and
he may appoint a clerk to any such board at a compensation not exceeding $1,500 a
year to each person so as»pointed. Every inspector provided for in this or the pre-
eeding sections of this title shall be paid his actual and reasonable traveling expenses
incurred in the performance of his duties, together with his actual and reasonable
expenses for trar sportation of instruments, which shall be certified .and sworn to
under such instructions as shall be given by the Secretary of Commerce.”

I wish also to incorporate in the record a letter from the Secretary
of Commerce, of date December 20, 1915, referring to the bill, inclosing
a copy of a letter which explains the reasons for the bill. It says:

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, December 20, 1915,

My DEAR JUDGE ALEXANDER: I am in receipt of yours of the 17th instant, calling
my attention to H. R. 4786, to provide for the appointment of certain assistant in-
?ectors, Steamboat-Inspection Service, at points where they are actually performing

ut{l, but to which they are at present detailed, and asking me to give the ittee
on Merchant Marine and Fisheries the benefit of my opinion with reference thereto
and as to the wisdom of enacting the same into law.

I herewith send you copy of a letter I have written Senator Fletcher in regard to
this matter, which explains the reasons for the bill very clearly. I trust that it will
be enacted into law.

Yours, very truly, .
WiLLiaM C. REDFIELD,
Secretary.

Hon. J. W. ALEXANDER,

House of Representatives, Washington, D. C. 3
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Inclosed herewith you will find draft of a bill proposing to amend the eighth para-
graph of section 4414, Revised Statutes, providing for the agpointment of certain
assistant inspectors, Steamhoat-Inspection Service, at ports whare they are actually
performing duty, but to which they are at present detailed.

The present practice of the Steamboat-Inspection Service is to have a number of
assistant i ctors at certain ports detailed to other ports for duty, and it is now
desired in the proposed bill to have the assistant inspectors appointed at the ports
where they are actually performing duty.

For instance, at the port of Buffalo, N. Y., four assistant inspectors were origi-
nally provided, but of these four two were constantly detailed to the district of Cleve-
land, Ohio, because of the pressure of work at that place. The custom referred to
was followed because under section 4414, Revised Statutes, it is provided that the
Secretary of (‘lommerce may appoint at districts or ports where there are 225 steamers
or upward to inspect annually, assistant inspectors, etc. In these districts where
the assistant inspectors were asked for there had usually been 225 steamers and up-
‘ward to be inspected, which, according to the working of section {414 permitted the
appointment of assistant inspectors at these particular ports, and then under another

rovision of section 4414 certain of these assistant inspectors were detailed by the
tary of (‘ommerce to other ports or districts as the needs of the Steamboat-1n-
spection Service, in his discration, required.

After the passage of the act of March 3, 1905, which became effective July 1, 1905,
and which made the salaries of local inspectors fixed instead of depending upon the
number of steamers inspected, the Department believed that the number of steamers in- -
spected should not be considered in the matter of the appointment of assistant inspec-
tors, and hence, irom that day up to the present time, the department has submitted
its estimates asking for the same number of assistant inspectors at ports where assistant
inspectors have always heen appointed, some of whom had been detailed to other ports
or districts. The fact that ('ongress appropriated money for the appointment of these
asgistant inspectors as requested may be considered as having repealed the provisions
of section 4414, Reviseg Statutes, which related to the appointment of assistant
i tors at ports where there were 225 steamers or more inspected annually.

It will be seen from the proposed amendment that the salaries at the ports named
are fixed at $2,000, and $1,800, respectively. The port of Chicago, 111, is left out
because in gection 4414 as it at present reads, $1,800 was provided for Chicago, and the
department desires that the salaries of the assistant inspectors at (hicago be $1,600
in order that the salariee of the assistant inspectors on the Great Lakes may be uniform.
The present assistant inspectors serving at C hicago were appointed at Milwaukee, Wis.,
at $1,600 per annum and detailzd to Chicago. This was due to the fact that the number
of steamers at Chicago fell below 225 when she lost her right by law to have assistant
inspectors at $1,800 per annum, and it was necessary to detail to Chicago assisiant
inspectors appointed at Milwaukee, Wis., at $1,600 per annum. :

eferring further to the lproposed amendment to section 4414, Revised Statutes. you
are informed that the real necessity for changing the statute and getting away from
the number of steamers inspected is because of the fact that the number of steamers
inspected is not a correct criterion of the work that a district does. In the old days
when the work of inspectors was gauged by the number of steamers inspected there
were practically no reinspections made. To-day the reinspections are just as im-
portant as the annual inspections and more numerous. Furthermore, the work of
the inspectors in following up the details of the steamers’ equipment, repairs to boilers,
etc., has greatly increased. and in some districts where the number of steamers annu-
ally inspected is below 225, the actual work done may be far greater than in other
districts where the number of steamers inspected is more than 225. Further, in some
districts the number of steamers inspected has decreased while the tonnage of the
same district has greatly increased. and therefore, in order to obtain that efficient
result which is necessary in order to have a high standard of work. it is necessary
to get entirely away from the number of steamers inspected. This has practically
been done as above stated, but in order that there may be nothing misleading and
that th(:i statute may be entirely modernized, the suggested amendment has been
proposed.

ltl,xi)s recommended that the inclesed bill be enacted into law.

I also submit for the record a letter from the Secretary of Com-
merce, transmitting a statement of conditions of the Steamboat-In-
spection Service at the port of Buffalo, N. Y., and making recom-
mendations in relation tﬁereto. This letter was submitted January
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12, 1916, and referred to this committee. The letter referred to is

as follows:
DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, January 10, 1916.

. My Dear Mg. SPEARER: In accordance with my letter to you of 18th December,
in which I pointed out that the force of steamboat inspectors is not sufficient to prop-
erly safeguard life and property and that the clerical force of that service is insufficient
to keep pace with the work which is ﬁressed upon it, I now venture to quote below,
for the information of the House of Representatives, a copy of statement from the
local inspectors of steamboats at the port of Buffalo. N. Y., which speaks for itself:

“JANUARY 5, 1916.

“We respectfully submit the following statement of conditions existing in this
district at present, and the indications of what we will have to contend with in the
spring months:

“We have at this port the largest flect e¢ver assembled here, consisting of approxi-
mately 160 lake freight vessels, with a gross tonnage of 750,000 tons, and about 140 of
these being loaded with 35,000,000 bushels of grain. This fleet has the harbor com-
pletely blocked, awaiting turn at elevators, and there are 80 stecamers at anchor inside
of the breakwater. As soon as these steamers are unloaded. they are to be taken to
coal trestles and loaded with coal for winter storage and then anchored under the
breakwater again, and this office will be called upon to examine the cargo holds and
hulls previous to loading with coal.

‘At present a large force of men is employed on these steamers, making repairs to
hulls, boilers, and engines, and we can not give these repairs the attention they should
have and which the bureau expects to be given and noted on the records. There
are also four floating welding repair vessels working early and late. making repairs
to boilers, and we are unable to give same necessary attention, and it is only in excep-
tional cases that we can make an opportunity to oversee the work. The means of
getting to these stcamers under the breakwater causes considerable delay to the
mspectors. .

“Indications point to a large number of candidates for examinations for licenses in
the very mear future. Having no facilities for conducting examinations in the office
Froper, we have for several years past arranged with the custodian of the building
or the use of the civil-service examination room, and it is necessary to continue this

ractice. This requires the services of assistant inspectors to take charge of and
ook after the needs of the candidates.

“In view of the conditions as set forth above, we request the immediate detail to
this office of one assistant inspector of hulls and one assistant inspector of boilers to
assist with the present work in this district.

‘“As to the conditions to be met with later, at the present time we have applications
on file for the inspection of 75 lake freight vessels, beginning March 8, at the rate of
two vessels per day. The inspection of these steamers is preferred beginning about
April 1, on account of weather conditions prevailing here earlier in the season, result-
ing in the freezing of pipes, etc., but the owners, anticipating the congestion which
is inevitable during April and May, have filed applications for dates in March. We
have not listed more than two steamers per day at this time on account of not know-
ing how much help may be detailed to this Port. To fully comply with the laws
and rules the inspection of an ordinary lake freight vessel will require the services
of two inspectors for two da({a. according to the best estimate we can make from our
knowledge of conditions and from past experience. .

““We have gone over the records carefully, and in addition to the freight vessels here-
tofore referred to, which are all at the port of Buffalo. we have knowledge of 10 large
freight steamers. 2 large passenger steamers, and about 15 fishing steamers at Erie,
Pa.. which are due for spring inspection. .

“At Tonawanda. N. Y., there are approximately 20 vessels, principally freight and
towing, which require inspection in tﬁe spring months. and the reciprocal inspec-
tli]ons ut;;l about 12 foreign passenger steamers at Canadian ports also come in during
the rush.

“In addition to what have already been mentioned as being at the port of Buffalo,
there are about 50 steamers, lake and river excursion boats, tugs, etc., which are due
for inspection in April and May. Of course, we can not deﬁmtelﬁ‘fore(-ast how many
of the grain fleet will require a complete annual inspection at this port, as many of
them were inspected in other districts and we do not at this time know when the cer-
tificates expire, but from the best data we can obtain, we would say that there are
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over 200 vessels of various classes, mostly lake freight carriers, in this local district,
which will require inspection during the so-called spring months.

‘It is our opinion that the interests of the service require the detailing to this port of
10 assistant inspectors, 5 each of hulls and of boilers, to handle the work as outlined
above, 2 to be detailed at once. and the balance not later than Monday, March 13, 1916.

“‘In connection with the work of additional inspectors, the clerical work will increase
correspondingly. We estimate that one clerk will have to devote most of his time
to the matter of certificates for seamen and lifeboat men under the seamen’s law.
Another clerk will have to give his attention to the keeping of an accurate record of
the work of the inspectors, for the data required by personal accounts. daily cards,
etc., taking care of correspondence and miscellaneous duties connected with same.
With our present clerical force, this leaves no provision for the making out of licenses,
certificates of inspection, and the cards and forms used in connection therewith, nor
the taking of testimony in investigations and trials, as practically every casualty has
to be investigated and testimony taken under the present rules. To keep pace with
the work which will have to be done in this district the coming spring will require the
services of two additional clerks, one, who is a stenographer and able to take testimony,
from March 13 to June 30 and the other from April 1 to June 1.

“This letter is only intended to cover the temporary needs of this office during the
impending spring rush. As a matter of fact. permanent appointments of an ample
corps of assistant inspectors and an additional clerk, to serve throuchout the entire
year, should be made, in order that the duties of the service may be discharged in the
manner which the department desires.

“(Signed) James M. Tobp,

‘‘(Signed) WiLLiaM P. Noran,
“ United States Local Inspectors.”’

The details required of assistant inspectors and of clerical force will be temporarily
made to meet the serious emergency that exists at Buffalo, but it is not possible to
make these details without injury to the work in other ports and without involving

ibilities of overstrain and underinspection which create a menace to safety.
is, however, can not be avoided so long as we are limited to the present force and
funds. We can for the time being meet the emergency, but only by putting our
officers under a strain that they ought not to bear and for which they receive no ad-
ditional compensation. There is no existing reserve from which the service can draw
to do this necessary work, and under existing conditions the service must suffer in a
way the department does not approve and which Congress would, I am satisfied,
speedily remedy if the full facts were brought home to it.

It is my duty tec say that we can not continue to work in this manner. There is no
place to which we can look for relief save to Congress alone. We earnestly beg that
the relief the service requires shall be promptly granted. 1 can not too earnestly
point out that the intesests of the public safety require grompt action to provide us
with the means to do the work which the law requires and which the people demand.

I beg to remain, yours, very truly,
WiLLiaM C. REDFIELD,
Secretary.
The SPEAKER OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C.

Mr. Harpy. We took quite a lot of testimony on this bill, I think,
and went over it very thoroughly.
- The CHAIRMAN. There are several parts of Mr. Hoover’s testimony,
in his statement to the committee in the last Congress, referring to
the bill of which this is a copy; and if there is no objection, I will
incorporate in the hearings, in connection with General Uhler’s
testimony, the statement of Mr. Hoover as to the conditions existing
at that tune.

(The statement referred to will be found as an appendix hereto.)

Now, Gen. Uhler, will you please give the committee your views
with reference to this bill, its importance, and why it should be
enacted into law ?
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STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE UHLER, SUPERVISING IN-
SPECTOR GENERAL, STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE,
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE.

Mr. UHLER. The law as it originally was enacted, Mr. Chairman,
now section 4412, I think it is, provided for the appointment of
assistant inspectors at ports where there were 225 or more steamers
inspected. At that time the pay of the inspectors was based upon
the number of vessels that they 1nspected. ‘I‘he pay of local inspec-
tors began at $1,200 and as the number of inspected vessels increased
it went up until, in New York, they received $2,500, which was the
only port to receive that pay. ere there were more vessels to
inspect, they provided that assistant inspeciors might be appointed
at ports where there were 225 or more vessels to inspect, and presumed
that the board of local inspectors could take care of any number of
vessels less than that. There were no restrictions as to the number
of assistant inspectors who might be appointed. 1t was within the
discretion of the Secretary an§ depended only upon the amount of
hisvggpro riation for the pay of the assistant inspector’s salaries.

en | first came to the service, or a year or two afterwards,
among other things that I suggested was the elimination of the
salary of local inspectors based upon piecework, and that they
shoul)(’l have a flat salary and not be dependent upon one, or two,
or three, or four vessels to increase their salary, in some instances
$300 a year. At the same time, I took up with the Secretary and
made a very strong recommendation that the requirement of inspec-
tion of 225 vessels at a port for the appointment og assistant inspectors
be eliminated, and for this reason: There were many ports at which
we inspected 150 or 175 vessels where there was actually more work
to be done, more real work of inspection to be done, than there was
in Borts where they had to inspect 300 vessels. Take, for instance,
in Detroit, where they have to inspect the large passenger steamers
there. One item of their inspection there is the handling and the
testing - of about twenty-five or thirty thousand life preservers.
That 1s one feature of the inspection. Another feature of the inspec-
tion on the large boats is the testing of the lifeboats and the air tanks
in those lifeboats. So that the details of the improved system of
inspection had grown so that it was necessary to have assistant
ins’mctors at ports where they were not provided for.

e department would not agree to cut out the requirement of 225
vessels, for reasons of its own. Among other reasons advanced at
that time, if that feature was eliminated, was that the department
would be swamped continually with importunities for the apgoint-
ment of assistant inspectors. It was very generously considered, and
considered for one or two or three years. At last it was determined
to make the recommendation, and the committee approved it, and
Congress enacted the law, that the Secretary migﬁt detail these
assistant inspectors, who had already been appointed at ports where
there were 225 vessels inspected, to other ports or places. That
could only be done by the Secretary, and was always done on my
recommendation.

There came a time when we fell below 225 vessels at the ports
where assistant inspectors were appointed; and, in fact, the only
port or ports where they were allowed to be appointed. I took the
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matter up with the Secretary and we conferred over it at different
times, and he thought that under the authority and the privileges of
the law, he could still continue to appoint and detail; because it
was the purpose of the law to allow him the privilege of detailing
from these large ports. Our assistant inspectors, for instance, at
Cleveland are appointed at Buffalo and detailed from Buffalo to Cleve-
land. The assistant inspectors at Grand Haven and at Detroit

The CHAIRMAN. Just at that point: You say the assistant inspec-
tors at Cleveland are detailed from Buffalo?

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir.

The CrarrMaN. Indicate in a general way the importance of the
port of Cleveland in the matter of inspection and the inspection
service.

Mr. UnLer. While they do not inspect 225 vessels at Cleveland,
while they never have, it has been a large port and they have had
large passenger boats to inspect, and in t%le spring and in the winter
there has always been a large fleet of vessels congregating at Cleve-
land and Buffalo for inspection in the spring. So tEat it was abso-
lutely impossible for the local inspectors to do the work there without
the assistance of assistant inspectors. And while we had no authority
or privilege to appoint assistant inspectors at Cleveland, the only
way we could relieve the situation was to take advantage of the
authority of the Secretary to appoint at Buffalo and to detail at
Cleveland.

The CrairMaN. Now, where they are appointed at Buffalo and
detailed to Cleveland, their salary is fixed by law at $1,600 to $1,800
a year; and when they are detailed to Cleveland, what provision is
made for their expenses ?

Mr. UnLer. The Government has to pay their expenses, their trav-
eling expenses; that is, I may say, where there is a temporary detail.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. UnLEr. But where they are appointed for permanent detail
the salary is fixed by law, and they are allowed no other expenses.
They are in the same condition as t ough they were appointed regu-
larly at Cleveland. We make a provision for that; that is an admin-
istration proposition which we cover.

?Mr. RopexBERG. The temporary detail includes subsistence, does
it

Mr. Unrer. It includes subsistence, yes, sir; it includes traveling
expenses and subsistence, which is limited to $5 a day.

e CHAIRMAN. But under the limitation of the law and in order
to comply with the existing law the appointment is made at Buffalo
of the assistant inspector and he is detailed to Cleveland, although to
all intents and purposes he is located there.

Mr. UHLER. Sh, yes; and it is well understood in his detail, and in
all cases where it 1s necessary to detail permanently those assistant
in;‘s)ectors, they are advised of that fact, and they so understand it
and accept the appointment at Buffalo with the understanding that
they are going to be detailed to Cleveland and that they are going to
live there, just as absolutely as though they were appointed at
Cleveland.

Mr. Epmonps. The Government does not pay their living expenses
in that case?
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Mr. UHLER. Under those conditions the Government does not pay
their living expenses.

These are the conditions under which we pay subsistence and their
travel. In the harbor of Buffalo—there is a letter before the com-
mittee reciting the situation there.

The CuairMAN. It has been read.

Mr. UnHLER. And immediately upon receipt of that letter I detailed
two assistant inspectors from New York for a duty of 30 days. I de-
tailed a clerk from Burlington, up on Lake Champlain, which is frozen
up at this time of the year, to go to Buffalo and help out there; and I
detailed a clerk from Evansville to go to Buffalo and help out with
the clerical work. Now, under those conditions, the Government
pays the subsistence and traveling while temporarily detailed to this
port. But when those men come back to New York again, they re-
sume the old condition of living on their salaries.

The condition in Buffalo has made it necessary that I arrange for
a detail of four assistant inspectors to clean up that situation there,
and we will have to detail those from New York and Philadelphia, or
possibly send two from Norfolk, if they can be spared.

Mr. Epmonps. General, does this bill remove the privilege of de-
tail, in the proposed language?

Mr. UnLEr. 1& 0; it does not remove the privilege of detail, because
we must have that.

Mr. Epmonps. The privilege of detail is in this paragraph of the
statutes, and you have not got it in this bill at all; so that it would be
removed if you do not have 1t in this bill, I presume.

Mr. Unrer. No; I think not.

The CHAIRMAN. It just amends one paragraph of the section.

. Mr. Evmonps. There is no paragraph marked in the navigation
aws.

Mr. Unrer. You are quite right, sir. I remember now. This
privile%a here would take a,wa{l the necessity for the detail.

Mr. EpmMonps. Don’t you think you ought to have the privilege
of detail?

Mr. UnLer. I think not. I think if it is necessary we can appoint
assistant inspectors.

The Crairman. You will find on page 449 of the navigation laws
this provision:

And the Secret.a;'y of Commerce may from time to time detail said assistant inspect-
ors of one port or district for service in any other port or district, as the needs of the
Steamboat-Inspection Service may, in his discretion, require, and the actual and
reasonable traveling expenses or mileage of assistant inspectors so detailed shall,
subject to such limitations as the said Secretary may in his discretion prescribe, be
paid in the same manner as provided in this section z)r inspectors.

That provision of the law is not disturbed; it does not change
that feature of the existing law at all.

Mr. Unrer. You see it only means that eighth paragraph, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. UnLer. ‘‘That the eighth paragraph of section 4414, Revised
Statutes of the United States, be, and the same is hereby, amended
so as to read as follows.”” Then the ninth paragraph would be:

. Asgistant inspectors, apgointed as provided by law, shall perform such duties of
actual inspection as may be assigned to them under the direction, supervision, and
control of the local inspectors.
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The tenth paragraph is this:

And the Secretary of Commerce may from time to time detail said assistant in-
spectors of one port or district for service in any other port or district.

That has not been changed bg the bill at all. It is only the eighth

aragraph of the bill that has been amended. That is to get away
rom this necessity of having to inspect 225 boats in a port before
you can get assistant inspectors. The bill, as it was first considered—
or, at least, the recommendation as it was first considered—was to
amend the whole of section 4414, but they finally concluded, in the
last analysis, to amend only that section and to give to the Secretary
thg right to appoint inspectors anywhere that they might be deemed
necessary for the service.

The CuairMAN. He is doing that under existing law in the indirect ¢
manner indicated ? :

Mr. UnLer. Exactly so.

The CuairMaN. If an additional local inspector is needed at Chi-
cago he is appointed at Milwaukee, because more than 225 veasels
are inspected at Milwaukee, and he is detailed to serve at Chicago ?

Mr. UuLER. Yes; and the worst part of it is, Judge, that we have
fallen down at Milwaukee, and we have not got the boats at Mil-
waukee to authorize this appointment. That is what we are trying
to get away from.

e CHAIRMAN. You would have to go to Buffalo, then, would
you not ?

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir; or to New York. We have to go some-
where where they are still inspecting 225 boats to get assistant in-
spectors and detail them to Chicago.

The CuairMAN. Because the tonnage of the vessels on the Great
Lakes is increasing——

Mr. UnLER. And the number is decreasing.

The CHAIRMAN (continuing). Whereas the number of boats is not

80 I&I;cat.

. UHLER. Yes; and another thing: The inspection of passenger
boats in these times, where they carry 5,000 passengers, and we
inspect those boats annually and reinspect them four times duri
the season of navigation, at which time they go over all of their life-
boats, their life preservers, and all of their equipment generally.

Mr. BurkE. General, will you permit a question? Is it the inten-
tion, if this bill becomes a law, to appoint a sufficient number of per-
manent assistant inspectors so as to avoid all detailing of inspectors?

Mr. UnLer. No; it is not, sir.

Mr. Burke. What is go'm,% to be the dividing line between service
that calls for the detailing of an inspector and service that calls for
a permanent assistant ?

. UnLER. I think that the dividing line will have to be left
with the administration of the department, and they will be appointed
where the necessity exists.

Mr. Epmonps. The number appointel will depend upon the
amount of money Congress gives you ¢

Mr. Unrer. That is the whole thing. We are not going to get any
more assistant inspectors than the appropriation is going to give
salaries for. But what we want to do now—and the real purpose of
this bill—is to regulate and to authorize consistently, meeting pres-
ent conditions. %;’le can not do it as the law now is. As I say, we
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are still appointing at Milwaukee, and it has given me some concern,
and I have had it up for two or three years. In some instances they
have said, ‘‘Well, the Appropriations Committee’s action will desig-
nate how many local assistant inspectors you have, wherever you
get them.” I do not like that &t aﬁ. The law says that these men
can only be appointed where we inspect 225 vessels. And now it
has come to our attention, and we have realized it, that we are
apsoiuting assistant insgectors where we do not inspect 225 vessels,
and yet we have got to have them, and we thought the best thing to
do was to bring that to Congress and have it adjusted, and have it
permanently adjusted.

Now, instead of appointing at Milwaukee, or appointing at Buffalo,
or appointing at New York, if we need assistant inspectors at Cleve-
land, let us appoint them at Cleveland. There is not a particle of
difference in the salary; there is no difference in the conditions; there
is no difference in the conditions of the work. This change in the
bill is simply to legalize a practice that I guess is not regular.

Mr. BURKE. One question more: Is there now or later to be under
this bill, if it becomes a law, any qualification as to the residence of
an assistant inspector ?

Mr. UnLER. No; there never is, sir. He may be permanently
appointed to Chicago, for instance, and he may be appointed from

uth; he may be appointed from Buffalo, he may be appointed
from Milwaukee, or he may be appointed from anywhere he takes
the examination. Now, when we appoint this assistant inspector
at Chicago—say, permanently appoint him there—that is his home,
just exactly the same as it is now when we make them understand
when we detail them for permanent service that this detail is per-
manent, that it is not transient at all. ‘‘You must make up your
mind that this detail is just the same as though you had been ap-
pointed permanently at Cleveland.”

Mr. Burkk. In the appointment of inspectors is it customary, or
is it permissible, for instance, to appoint an inspector who has had
experience only with river vessels and to act as an inspector of lake
vessels or ocean vessels? Is that ever done?

Mr. UdLER. No; thatisnot done, Judge. But the opposite is done.
We send men from the ocean to the rivers; we send men from the
Lakes to the rivers; but we do not send & man from the rivers to the
Lakes or to the ocean unless he has had experience that would
authorize his examination under the civil-service rules. A man might
have had experience on the ocean, or has had experience on the Lakes,
and then gone to the rivers. Under those conditions, having had an
experience that is contemplated by the civil-service rules, we can
appoint that man to any place for which he takes the examination.

ut ordinarily it is not done.

Mr. HarDY. Let me try to get this clear. 1t seems to me the
simple and sole and entire effect of this bill, as I understand it, is
to take out of the present law the clause which authorizes the appoint-
ment of assistant inspectors in ports where 225 vessels are inspected
annually.

Mr. UnLER. Quite right, sir.

Mr. Harpy. And to substitute for that the clause ‘‘ where the exi-
gencies of the service require.”

Mr. UnLer. Exactly so.
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Mr. Harpy. And the intention of this law is to give unrestricted
authority to the officials to make appointment of assistant inspectors
at every port where the exigencies of the service require it, instead
of where there are 225 vesséﬁ.

Mr. UnLer. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Harpy. That is the whole thing.

Mr. UHLER. And to legalize the practice.

Mr. Harpy. If you authorize it, that makes it legal now.

Mr. UnLer. Quite right, sir.

Mr. IIarpy. That is the whole purpose of the law ¢

Mi. UnLer. There is no other purpose in it.

Mr. Harpy. In doing that, you simply copy the law as it exists
with that change.

Mr. UHLER. gl‘hm; is all. And understand that this bill that we
have before us, No. 4786, amends only the cighth paragraph of that
section. :

Mr. IIarpy. That is all it amends. :

Mr. UnLer. It has nothing to do with the other paragraphs author-
izing the transfer. When lér. Edmonds spoke of that, I thought it
was under consideration to appoint permanently without the privi-
lege of detail. We can not do that.

{r. EpmMoxps. You would not want to do that?

Mr. UnLer. Of course not. We could not get along without it.

Mr. Harpy. Now, I want to go back to the question we raised
before. It seems to me the title of the bill is awkward. It seems to
me the title of the bill ought to conform with the body of it. ‘“To
provide for the appointment of assistant inspectors, steamboat-
inspector service, at ports where the exigencies of the service re-

uire "—that ought to be the title of the bill. The clause limiting
that title ‘‘at ports * * * to which they are permanently de-
tailed” might be construed to mean that you had no right to appoint
except where you already have somebody detailed. But if you in-
clude what you have in the body of the bill, then you have a title to
correspond with the body of the bill.

Mr. Unirgr. I think that is entirely, Judge, a matter of fancy with
the committee. And I want to explain that in this way, that in
drawing our recommendations for changes in the law, we will quite
often submit a form of bill to the solicitor or Secretary, and the Sec-
retary or solicitor will take exception to the caption of the bill, and
say, **Well, I do not think that is just exactly the right clause for the
purpose of the bill, and we will change it in this way.”

ow, so far as I am concerned and so far as my bureau is concerned,
and I think I can speak for the department as far as it is concerned,
it does not make a particle of difference how you amend that enact-
ment clause.

Mr. Harpy. Right under there you wind this amendment up by
including what is already there, and then say, ‘“and for all other
districts and ports, at a salary,” etc. This is intended as a bill to
give authority to appoint when the exigencies of the service require.

Mr. UHLER. Yes.

Mr. Harpoy. Then why say, ‘“at places where they are at present
detailed’” ¢ '

Mr. UnLer. I would not say so. I say the phraseology is a matter
of amendment in the committee’s report.
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Mr. Harpy. That is the way it ought to be, anyhow.

The CHAIRMAN. I suggest that you frame an amendment.

Mr. BURKE. Just one more question: In your opinion would in-
creasing the salaries of the assistant inspectors have a tendency
toward securing better qualified inspectors?

Mr. UnLer. That is a question that has frequently been put up to
me, Judge. In the Steamboat-Inspection Service I do not be{)ieve that
we could get any better inspectors than we have to-day if the salary
were twice that much. I (&e believe this, that a larger salary would
make it more attractive to some and invite more competition; there
would be a larger eligible list, perhaps, and we would have a larger
list to draw from. But so far as the capacity and capabilities of the
men are concerned I think we get the best men to-day and have the
best men that we can get, and we get nobody but who has had ex-
perience sufficient to assure us that they know what they are doing;
and the civil service technical examination is a pretty stiff examina-
tion to determine their technical ability.

Mr. Burke. Who frames those technical questions that are asked
the candidates at the time of the civil-service examination ?

Mr. UnLER. As they are changed from time to time, Judge, the
suggested change is made by the man who marks for the Civil Scrvice
Commission. nerally we do not know who he is. Those changes
are submitted to the bureau for their approval or for their rejection.
Now, the bureau has taken upon itself, on different occasions, to ask
them to change—never to lessen, but always to increase—the require-
ments. The Civil Service Commission would take up a recommenda-
tion of mine for a change in the requirements and probably submit
it to their committee and to the man who marks these examinations.

I think at the present time, on the engineers’ side, that he is a
chief engii\neer in the Navy. And I think that the gentleman who
marks the qualifications for the examination for inspector of
hulls is a lieutenant commander in the Navy. I won’t be certain
about that, but I am sure it is. We know but little of the personnel
or the methods of the Civil Service Commission and how they do
things. But, as I remember it, that is just about the way they do
it. ere was a time when we marked the examinations in our
bureau, but we headed that off.

. Mr. KiNcHELOE. Does the Government charge the owners of these
steamships anything for these examinations ?

Mr. UHLER. Not a penny, sir. There is no expense whatever con-
nected with any of the work of the steamboat-inspection service;
none whatever. The licenses are without charge; the inspections are
without charge, and there is no fee of any kind or character charged
by the Steamboat-Inspection Service, except in this instance. If an
owner of a vessel tells us that his vesse] is ready for inspection and
we proceed to this point where his vessel is located and find she is not
ready, which necessitates our making a second trip to that vessel,
then we make the owners of the vessel pay for tﬁe second trip—
make them pay for their mistake; that is all.

. These various bureaus of the Government, for which we do inspec-
tion (and I want to say we do a great deal of it) pay our inspectors
%ust the same as we would pay them. If we were sending an inspector,
or instance, from Philadelphia either to Fort DuPont or down the
river to inspect their boiler plant there, the inspectors would charge
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them just exactly as they would charge their own bureau. I certify
to that account and turn it over to the War Department for payment
and they reimburse us for the money with which to pay the loca
inspectors or assistant inspectors.

Mr. Burge. One more question: How often is each vessel required
to be inspected in each year?

Mr. UELER. Annually, under the law, Judge. But all passenger
boats are inspected four times a year under the department’s regx:ﬁ:-
tions and requirements.

Mr. Burke. Has the department or the Bureau of Navigation the
authority to examine either passenger or freight steamboats at any
time it desires?

Mr. UHLER. Yes, sir; at any time. We can go aboard and inspect
a vessel at any time; we can stop her at any time if we are doubtful
of her sufficiency.

The CaairMAN. What would you say as to this, to amend the title
to read as follows: A bill amending the eighth paragraph of section
4414 so as to authorize the Secretarz of Commerce to appoint assist-
ant inspectors in districts or ports where the exigencies of the service
require ? -

. UnLER. I think it is quite right, sir.

The CraIRMAN. I might say that is in place of the ?rovision, “In
ports where there are more than 225 vessels inspected.”

Mr. Harpy. That is the change it effects.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. ,

Mr. UsnLer. I would simply say, “Providing a method of a goint-
i.nﬁ assistant inspectors,” and make it as short as possible; although
I have no preference in the matter; it does not-make a bit of difference
to me.

Mr. EpmonDps. Do you understand this bill here would give you
thmrivilege of appointing temporary inspectors %

. UHLER. No, sir; we can not appoint temporary inspectors.

Mr. EpMonps. You could not?

Mr. UnLER. No, sir.

Mr. Epmonps. They would have to be appointed for all through
the year?

Mr. UHLER. Yes.

Mr. EpmMonps. Do you inspect gasoline passenger boats?

Mr. UnLer. We inspect gasoline passenger boats of over 15 tons,
that carry freight and passenger for hire.

Mr. Epmonps. Up on Sheepshead Bay, at the head of the bay,
I notice there are quite a num%er of small boats, probably under 15
tons, carrying passengers and very heavily loaded—gasoline boats
carrying passengers over to the different beaches along Long Island
shore there. You do not inspect those boats at all ?

Mr. UnLer. No, sir; not if they are under 15 tons.

Mr. EpmMonDps. You should, though, should you not %

Mr. Uncer. I think so, yes.

Mr. Curry. That is a question I would rather not have gone into
now, because I do not think so, and I would want to have something
to say on that. But I think that is extraneous to this proposition
under discussion.

Mr. BRuckNER. What is the smallest veses] you inspect? -
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Mr. UsLER. If the vessel is a towboat and propelled by steam, if
she is only big enough to gut a boiler and engine in her, she would
be inspected. Let me explain this to you: Before the enactment-of

what 1s known as the Motorboat Law, the steamboat inspection
service inspected every boat, no matter what her class, size or serv-
ice—inspected that vessel if she was propelled by steam. It made
no difference how big she was, or the service in which she was engaged,
she had to carry a licensed engineer and a licensed pilot.

Mr. BuRke. Was that for freight boats?

Mr. UsLER. It made no difference what service, Judge.

Mr. Burke. That included pleasure boats also ?

Mr. UnLer. It did, yes, sir; include pleasure boats. Now, then,
the enactment of the motor-boat law gave a class to those small
vessels of ‘“motor boats.”” A motor boat was any vessel propelled
by machinery less than 65 feet in length, excepting tugboats and
towboats propelled by steam.

The CHAIRMAN. There is a bill pending here, now, to amend the
motor-boat law. -

Mr. UnLEr. Excepting towboats and tugboats propelled by
steam. Now, then, if it is a tugboat or a towboat propelled by

-steam, it makes no difference if she is no longer than this table, she
would be inspected. Her boiler, engine, and hull must be inspected,
and she must carry a licensed engineer.

Mr. CurrY. Suppose that were required for motor boats. That
would put all of the boats owned by the farmers around the deltas
of the rivers, and the sounds and bays, out of business, because they
could not afford to employ a licensed engineer.

The CHAIRMAN. That question, however, is not involved here.

er. Curry. Noj; that is why I do not want to go into the details

of it.

Mr. Em:onns. Might I ask the General another question, Mr.

airman :

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but I suggest that we confine our discussion
to this bill.

Mr. Epmonps. It is very near it. The newspapers have charged
that our navigation laws are hampering our across-seas navigation
and that we ought to change them. Now, there is nothing in this
inspection that is any hargshjp as compared to the inspection of
England, France, or any other country, is there?

. UHLER. I think not. I think, though, that you will find that
our inspection goes a little further into the details of the inspection
than the inspection of other countries.

Mr. EpMonps. But there is nothing they could complain about
which would make a difference in the cost of running a vessel ¢

Mr. UsLER. Nothing whatever, so far as the inspection laws are
concerned.

Mr. EpmMonps. You attend to the boiler inspections ¢

Mr. UnLER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Epumoxps. There is considerable complaint by men on the
Atlantic and the Pacific coast that they have to be at a certain point
at a certain time for this inspection under our law, whereas foreign
ships do not under their law; in other words, that there is a leewea(.{
given a foreign ship, if not in a home port, to have its boiler inspected.



16  ASSISTANT INSPECTORS, STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE.

Mr. Unrer. We send a man a thousand miles to make an inspec-
tion. We will go to New York or anywhere else to inspect—any-
where in the United States that the vessel may be.

Mr. EpMoNps. Suppose the vessel does not happen to be in the
United States. Suppose it happened to be in China, and it does not
get back for two or three months later. What do you do?

Mr. UnLer. We do not do anything. We provide for that.

Mr. Epmonps. You do?

Mr. UHLER. Yes.

Mr. Epmonps. They say the other countries are a little more leni-
ent ia their boiler inspections and allow their ships to move a little
more freely and that you tighten it up pretty well.

Mr. UHLER. We have an-annual inspection. The law provides for
an annual inspeetion.  If a ship is in China, where we have no inspec-
tors, we can not inspect it; but if he is in South America, where we
can not inspect it, he comes home.

Mr. Epmonns. And then you inspect when he gets home?

Mr. UnLer. We inspect when he gets home. And we have lately
made this amendme:t to the law, that any vessels trading foreign
whose certificate will expire while at sea will have to be inspected
}?;O days before they depart; or we give them that leeway coming

ome '

Mr. EpMonps. I guess that is probably what they complain of.

Mr. UnriEr. They can not complain of that, because we give them
quite as much privilege in"that way as the other countries do.

If I might digress just a little: I do not think that any country has
any fault to find with the inspection laws of our country, except per-
haps the application of the hydrostatic pressure test. They find
some fault with that. Our law says that this hydrostatic pressure
of 150 per cent (that is, a ratio of 150 pounds hydrostatic pressure to
100 pounds allowable pressure) must be applied by the inspector.
Now, I contend, and I have always contended, that our annual appli-
cation of a hydrostatic pressure in that ratio is not nearly so distressing
as the application of double the hydrostatic pressure which the Eng-
lish law requires upon all new boilers, or upon any boiler undergoing
repair. They subject those boilers to twice the allowable pressure
of the hydrostatic. And I want to say, gentlemen, that I was engi-
neer on first-class ocean steamships, and 1 was engaged in that work
for years and years and years, and I never saw the first particle of
distress that was ever created by the application of the hydrostatic-
pressure test. And I had just as heavy boilers as there were in
service at that time, and nearly as heavy boilers as there are in the
service now.

Mr. Curry. If the boiler was injured, it ought to be taken out of
the ship and a new one put in, anyhow.

Mr. UnLER. Certainly, sir. :

Mr. EpMonDs. You realize that the newspapers have been making
these charges, and I want to find out, if they are true, how we can
correct them. :

Mr. Unigr. I think those criticisms are directed more to our navi-
gation laws proper, to the questions of measurement, and the ques-
tion of toll charges, and the difference in the measurement of our
country and that of Great Britain, Germany, and so on.
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: M;'. EpMonDps. You could not suggest any change in the inspection
aw

Mr. UsLER. I would not undertake to, sir, because it is entirely
out of my line.

Mr. Harpy. The truth of the business is, is there any basis on
which a charge can be made that our laws bear more heavily on a
ship than the foreign laws do, except that they claim that our ton-
nage measurements subjects them to a higher amount of toll charges
in foreign ports. .

Mr. UnLER. Quite right; that is all there is to it, sir. - :
Mr. Harpy. Now, there has been a good deal of discussion (but it
is not proper to go into it on this bill) as to whether the tonnage.
measurement to-day subjects us to a higher rate of charge. I think,
Mr. Chamberlain says it does not, but Capt. Dollar says his particular
boat costs $400 more tonnage dues when he ‘enters an English port

than an English vessel entering an English port.

Mr. Epmonps. What I was trying to find out is whether it was so—
if dith((;lg’e was anything in our navigation laws that ought to be rem-
edie .

Mr. CurrYy. How do you fix the tonnage of an American ship %

Mr. UnLer. It is done by the Bureau of Navigation.

Mr. Curry. How do you fix it?

Mr. UHLER. By measurement.

Mr. Curey. at measurement ?

Mr. UnLer. Freight measurement laid down by the law.

Mr. Curry. Freight measurement ?

Mr. UsLER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. Do they not accept the measurement of the architect
of the boat ?

Mr. Unrer. Oh, I think not, sir. I would not like to say that
thtﬁrdo not, Mr. durry

. Curry. Is there anything in the American law right now that
would prohibit the use of the English or the German measurement #

Mr. B'mzn. Yes; I think so, sir.

Mr. Curry. Do you know it ?

Mr. UnLer. I do not know it.
lmMr. Curry. I do not think there is. If there is, I would like to

ow ib.

Mr. UnLEr. I think there is, because I think in the consideration
of deck space, I do not think we give the same eonsideration to the
orlop space; that is, the deck aft.

Mg. BURBY. I know we do not, but is there any law for it ?

Mr. UHLER. Oh, yes, sir. If the clerk will get the law, I think I
can point it out to you.

Mr. Curry. That is extraneous to this bill anyhow.

t.h'Mll;' UsLER. You will find that in ehapter 51, Revised Statutes, I
ink.

Mr. BUrke. Is there any reason why our measurement should not
be the same, for instance, as that of Great Britain?

Mr. UHLER. I do not know why it should not be universal, and I
do not know why Great Britain’s Yaw should not be the same as ours,
It is simply a difference in ideas as to what should be considered as
carrying spaee. Now, there are some parts of a ship we do not con-
sider as carrying space.

23886—16——2
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Mr. BurkE. Has this question ever been taken up by a conference
between meritime nations, such as having a uniform rule for the
measurement of vessels?

- Mr. UnLer. Not of my knowledge, sir.

Mr. Crrry. The gross tonnage measurement of ships of all nations
is identical, is it not?

Mr. CuLer. I think so.

Mr. Cuery. It is simply the net tonnage measurement that is gov-
erncd by the custom of the country.

Mr. UnLEr. Yes.

Mr. Ebmoxps. There was a conference held in Vienna or Sofia,
somewhere down in Turkey, anyhow, and there was an agreement
made. It was an international conference, and the agreement was
made conditioned to be accepted by the different nations. Some
nations accepted it, and the others did not, and it so happened that
we accepted it, and put it into effect. And one of the results is that
for some of our steamers the tonnage is one-third greater. And if
you will get Prof. Johnson's book on the Panama Canal tolls, you
will find the whole thing in there. And that is ona of the most
valuable books on meesurements I have ever seen, because he will
take the same class of steamer and measure it under three different
countries, and show you the differences.

Mr. BruckNER. The differences in the measurements ¢

Mr. Epmoxps. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. The trouble with the situation is simply this: We
certify the tonnage of our vessel, measured under our measurement.
When that vessel goes to England, they collect for the tonnage which
we certify, without converting it to their measurement. When their
vessel comes over here, it has a certificate of tonnage under their
law which really amounts to a less tonnage than if measured under
ours, and we convert it into our measurement. It is just simply a
matter of mathematics. The result is that the two vessels pay on
the same tonnage basis in our ports, but when one of our vessels goes
to England they charge us for the additional tonnage, because we
certify the additional tonnage. And the result is, Mr. Dollar says,
that we pay a third more tonnage dues on the American vessel than
they do on the Euglish vessel.

Mr. Epmonps. That is certainly true of certain vessels.

Mr. Harpy. He made that statement here, yet Mr. Chamberlain
says they are the same.

fr. UnLer. I think the law is rather explicit on it. I think the
lzlzlw lays down quite detailed rules for the measurement of ships in
the ports.

The Cnamman. I would suggest that some day we have Mr.
Chamberlain over here and go over that question, but I hardly think
it is pertinent now.

Mr. Unrir. I think you will find that the whole thing will resolve
itself into a consideration of certain space, and only in certain in-
stances.

The CHAIRMAN. .Is there anything further from Gen. Uhler on this
bill? Is there any one else who desires to be heard on the bill?
If not, the hearing will close, and I will ask leave to incorporate in
the hearings the statement of Mr. Hoover, chief clerk of the Steamboat-

LS
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Im&ection Service, before this committee, on January 8, 1915, on
H. R. 20281, which is a bill identical in form with this hill, and which
was reported to the House.

(Thcreupon, at 11.30 o'clock, a. m., the committce went into
exeeutive session.)

Mr. Harpy. That'is what I was trying to Fet at. He has alreadﬁ imrtly explained,
but 1 would like to have him give us directly the reasons for this bill.

Mr. Hoover. The reasons are these: First, I should eay that after July 1, 1905,
boards of local inspectors were paid fixed salaries. Up to that time they had been
paid according t/omige number of steamers inspected, and we believed that that placed
a premium upon defective and inefticient inspection by limiting the man’s sa a&y to
the number of steamers that. he inspected. Hence their salaries were fixed. Now,
at the time that was done—and that law was effective July 1, 1905—these words in
section 4414 in regard to appointing the assistant inspectors at districts where there
were 225 steamers or upward to be inspected annually were not also mentioned, but
it was the understanding of the department from that time on that the number of
steamers that were inspected in a district did not have any effect whatsoever upon the
salaries. Therefore there remained from that time to the present day these assistant
inspectors who were appointed at certain of these ports and detailed to certain other

rts. Now, the cffect is that to-day some of these ports where assistant inspectors

ave been appointed have fallen below the 225-steamer limit, where assistant inspec-
tors are to be appointed, you understand, and appreciating that it is not a fair basis,
simply the number of steamers that are inspected in the district, to base the number
of men who shall be employed there, we want to get away from that and have this
amendment made which should have been made back in 1905. 1t has been our
understanding from that time on that we proceeded correctly in having these assistant
inspectors at the place where they were appointed, even though that number of steam-
ers had fallen below 225. I may say that in the last vear we have gone over these
statutes trying to bring them up to date wherever we found them defective, and in
our efforts to do that we found this place here. - We first discovered it—or we did not
discover it, but thought of it carefully—when we were getting up the last estimates,
and it occurred to me we ought to have that corrected and do directly that which we
have been doing indirectly; that is to say, if there happen to be ports where the
exigencies of the service require assistant inspectors of course we can actually appoint
them, but we can not actually appoint them until you gentlemen appropriate so we
will have money to pay them.

Mr. GREENE. You do not limit the number there. You say, ‘“May appoint in dis-
tricts or ports where the exigencies require additional incpectors,’”’” but you do not
g8y how many.

r. Hoover. No. That depends on the amount of money Congress will give us.

Mr. Beyan. The Appropriations Committee, in order to increase the number,
would have to have a hearing and appropriate more money because of the increase
in inspectors?

Mr. Hoover. Yes; and this would be our statutory authority if it is amended.

Mr. Harpy. Do you mean to give you authority to appoint more than one assistant
at any one of these ports?

Mr. Hoover. Yes; provided we could get the money for that. For instance, at
Cleveland, this is the situation. At Buffalo, N. Y., there are four assistant inspectors.
Each of them get $1,600. Two of them are constantly detailed at Cleveland. At
Cleveland is owned three-fourths of the tonnage on the Great Lakes. At Cleveland
we have ships come in for repairs and the like to boilers and hulls, and many shi
will be there. We could not commence to inspect the boats at Cleveland if we did
not have these two men detailed at Buffalo. And. in addition to that, we have to bring
inspectors in the spring from-New York and Philadelphia out there, at great expense
to us, because we have not a sufficient number on the Lakes. . Why not, therefore,
appoint at Cleveland and have them appointed as assistant inspectors those men who
live there and own their homes there and who actually are a%pointed at Buffalo?

Mr. ALexanDpER. This bill would obviate that difficulty of having the appointments
made at Buffalo. The present law authorizes the Steamboat-Inspection Service to
appoint inspectors at qorts where they are living?

r. Hoover. Exactly.

Mr. ALexANDER. If there is any increase it can be only that authorized by the
Committee on Appropriations making provisions for it?

Mr. Hoover. Exactly.
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Mr. THACHER. I was not quite clear in my mind how many assistant inspectors
were going to be :‘?pointed by that bill. Apparently you could appeint any number.
Mr. Hoover. We can, provided you give us the money. This bill here does not
contemplate, and we have not in mind now, the appointment of a single additional
assistant inspector, but if it was necessary to appoint 10, and we could get Congress to
appropriate for them, we could appoint them under this bill.
r. HArpy. As I understand, w z(\)togour department wants is authority to appoint
an assistant at any place where the good of the service warrants it?

Mr. HoovEer. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. And you wanted those in New York to have $2,000 a year, those in
New Orleans and the other named places $1,800 a year, and the others unnamed to
be at $1,600 a year?

Mr. HooveRr. Exactly.

Mr. Harpy. I suppose, of course, the unnamed ones would be the least important
places and places where living would not be so high.

Mr. Hoover. That is only theoretical, though.

_Mr. Harpy. However, I see you leave out of this bill, as it is proposed here, one
cltﬁ that was named in the former section, and that is Chicago.
. Mr. Hoover. I can explain that in this way: There had been in Chicaio assistant
inspectors receiving $1,800 who were appointed at that place. When the number
of steamers fell below 225, Chicago lost its assistant inspectors, and they could only
be detailed there. They were appointed at Milwaukee where there were 225 steamers
inspected, and detailed to Chicag. Those men got $1,600, and the present inspectors
at Chicago get $1,600. If you should say the assistant inspector at Chicago should
get $1,800, {ou would have two men there getting $1,800, and two who do the same
work that these men at Cleveland and Buffalo do who get $1,600.

Mr. Harpy. Then you s to leave that as it is? )

Mr. Hoover. Yes. Take for instance the matter of pay of assistant in?ecwrs,

to show how unbusinesslike we are now, in the spring we detail two Cleveland, Ohio,
men, who are getting $2,000 a year, to work side by side with two men getting $1,600
a year. Those $1,600 men are just as competent and do just a8 much work. I have
not raised that question with regard to standardizing salaries except to show the con-
dition as to the pay of assistant inspectors.
. Mr. ALExaNDpER. And if there is any increase in the force hereafter—that is, an
increase of assistant inspectors hereafter at the points where they are needed—he will
have authority to appoint them at that place, but the number must be presented to
the Committee on Appropriations and authorized before they can be a;ipomted?

Mr. Hoover. That is correct. For instance, to-day, at the port of Toledo, Ohio,
there are no assistant inspectors. Should necessity arise for them, we would come
to the Appropriation Committee and say, ‘‘Two assistant inspectors at Toledo, Oh'o.”
And if the question arose ‘‘ Under what authority?”’ we could say, ‘“Why, under the
authority of section 4414; that is the authority under which we are asking for it.”
But we could not have them unless Congress gives us the money.
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INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CARRIED ON VESSELS.

ComMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Thursday, January 27, 1916.

The committee met at 10.30 o’clock a. m., Hon. Joshua W. Alex-
ander (chairman) a’reSI ing.

The CHAIRMAN. We have under consideration H. R. 4781, to amend
section 4464, Revised Statutes of the United States, relating to num-
ber of passengers to be stated in certificates of inspection of passen-
ger vessels, and section 4465, Revised Statutes of the United States,
prescribing penalty for carrying excessive number of passengers on
passenger vessels; also H. R. 4785, a bill to amend section 4464 of
the Revised Statutes of the United States. ’

I call gttention to the fact that H. R. 4781 amends section 4464, as
does H. R. 4785, but H. R. 4781 also amends section 4465. And I
suggest that both of these bills be considered together. I think 4785
should be substituted, by way of amendment, for the amendment to
section 4464 in H. R. 4781.

Mr. EpMonbs. I think that way myself, and I suggest we take that

up, and then, if we agree to that, we can put it in as an amendment
to H. R. 4781.
. Mr. Uncer. You will have to amend H. R. 4785, Mr. Chairman, if
I may suggest, in the eighth line of the bill, by st.rii{ipg out the clause
“other than ferryboats.”

The CuairMaN. We will take up first H. R.4785. Proceed, General.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE UHLER, SUPERVISING INSPECTOR
GENERAL OF THE STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE.

Mr. UnLer. The law in its present form, Mr. Chairman, specifies
the form of certificate of inspection granted to steamers, and there
is no authority whatever to limit the number of passengers on any
vessel except she is a steam vessel. It makes no difference how large
the vessel may be or in what service she is engaged, whether ocean,
river, lake, bay, or sound service, if she is other than a steam
vessel there is no authority to limit the number of passengers, and
the number of passengers is only limited by a rule of our beard of
supervising inspectors, for which there is really no authority be-
cause there is really no authority in the law for it, governing life-
saving equipment. We say that a vessel of a certain size shall carry
so many boats when carrying so many passengers, whether allowed
on the certificate or not; that she must have so many life preservers
and such lifeboat equipment.

This suggestion is not new, Mr. Chairman, nor this proposed regn-
lation. You will find it in my reports, and in the reports of the

3
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secretaries, I think; for several years, that this condition ought not
to be allowed to prevail; that we should have the same authority to
Jimit and restrict the number of passengers on a vessel that is pro-
elled by machinery, if she is a gasoline vessel or whatever she may
e, just 1n the same ratio as the restriction applies to steam vessels.
. The CHairMAN. What other vessels do carry passengers, other
than steam?

Mr. Unrer. Oh, gasoline vessels or vessels with internal-combus-
tion engines, carrying four or five hundred passengers, and which,
under the law, we have no authority to limit; and then we have
ocean freight vessels, now propelled by internal-combustion engines,
of two or three thousand tons capacity.

The CHairmaN. That is the Diesel type of engine?

Mr. Uncer. That is the Diesel type of engine, and, consequently,
not steam; and there is no authority to restrict the number of pas-
sengers.

The CrarmaN. That typg of vessel is increasing all the while, too?

Mr. Unter. It is increasing all the while. And, outside of that,
we have a type of vessel that are gasoline-propelled vessels, carrying
anywhere from 50 to 500 or 600 passengers, over which we have no
authority whatever, so far as the restriction of the number of passen-
gers is concerned. We have to inspect them, and all that, but they
are relieved from any restriction as to the number of passengers; and
that is only determined by the number that can hang aboard of her,
really; am{ in the next place, by the number of boats that the steam-
boat-inspection service puts aboard of her.

Mr. Bruck~NEr. Why do you exclude ferryboats?

Mr. UnrLer. We do not, sir.

Mr. Bruckner. This act does.

Mr. Uncer. I know it does. And that is another question. I have
asked for the inspection of ferryboats for years. That is one of the
things that crept into this bill—

The CrarMaN. It is in existing law.

Mr. Uncer. It is in existing law, and when section 4464 was
amended by this bill it carried with it the legislation that was sug-
gested by the committee in Chicaﬁo and leaving the older law just
as it was, excepting ferryboats. But I think you understand from
{:)hlel memoranda you have there that we want that taken out of this

ill.

The Cuamrman. Taken out of H. R. 4785.

Mr. Unrer. We want that to come out of this bill.

The CrairMaN. In 4781 this provision is stricken out.

Mr. Uncer. I know; but in 4785, Mr. Chairman, it is not.

The CuamrmaN. I know it is in that bill, but it is out of bill 4781.

Mr. Unrer. Exactly; and this bill 4781 carries the amendments
suggested by the inquiry in Chicago; but this bill H. R. 4785 does
not carry them.

Mr. BrucknNer. We are acting on 4785 now, are we not, General ¢

Mr. Unrer. While we are talking about 4785 that is what I want
to bring out—that is what I spoke about a while ago—in the eighth
line ong. R. 4785 the words “ other than ferryboats” should come
out, so as to give us the same jurisdiction over ferryboats that we
have over any other class of steamer.
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The capacity of a ferryboat at the present time is only determined
by the number of people that can get aboard of her, that is all; and
they can hang on to her, and hang on to the rails, and everything;
and there is no restriction whatever as to the number of passengers
that may be carried on ferryboats.

The Cuairman. The existing law applies alone to steam vessels,
and this bill is to change the existing law so as to make it apply to
all vessels carrying passengers.

Mr. Unier. Yes, sir.

The Cuairman. It is proposed to strike out the words “other
than ferryboats,” which tie existing law exempts from the Steam-
boat-Inspection Service.

Mr. UnLer. As to the restriction as to the number of passengers.

The CuairmaN. Yes; under the existing law. And then the fol-
lowing language is new language and does not appear in the exist-
iniilraw, beginning in line 10.

. UnrLer. That is quite right.

The CrameMan. “That whenever the number of such persons is
increased by any board of local inspectors such increase must be
reported by such board of local inspectors to the supervising in-
spector of the district, together with the reasons therefor, and such
increase shall net become effective until the same has been approved
in writing by the said supervising inspector.”

That is new matter.

Mr. Uncer. That is new matter, and that was the legislation that
was suggested by the Chicago inquiry.

The Cuamrman. Right at that point, let me ask you what limita-
tion there is under existing law of the number of people a local in-
spector may authorize a vessel to carry?

Mr. Unrer. None whatever, sir.

The CrammaN. Should there not be?

Mr. Unter. I think so.

The CaamrMaNn. If so, what rule should be enforced ¢

Mr. Unter. I think this amendment here limits it quite fully and
quite thoroughly.

The CrarMaN. There is no limit in the existing law of the num-
ber of people that can be carried on a vessel #

Mr. UnLer. The number of people that can be carried on a vessel
to-day, Judge Alexander, is entirely within the discretion and re-
sponsibility of the local inspectors. '

Mr. Burke. Pardon me, but is that true under the seamen’s law?

Mr. Unrer. Sir#

Mr. Burke. Is that true under the seamen’s law? Is there not a
provision there that there shall be so many cubic feet of space for
each passenger?

Mr. Unier. Oh, no, sir.

Mr. Burge. What is that provision?

Mr. Unrer. That is the crew space, the crew accommodation, that
refers to, Judge Burke.

Under the present law, the local inspectors are given the authority
and must bear the responsibility for the vessel’s allotment of pas-
sengers; and yet if the local inspector issues a certificate of inspec-
tion to-day to a vessel, allowing her 2,500 passengers, he may to-
morrow, if he likes, increase that allotment to 3,000 or 3,500, or what-
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ever in his discretion and judgment he thinks she is worth. There
is no appeal from that, there is no appeal to the supervising in-
spector nor to anybody above the inspectors. The department, time
and time again, has refused to lay down the rule or take away from
the local inspectors the responsibility that is laid upon them by
section 4464. It has developed that vessels which have run alon
probably for several years with a certain number of passengers ha
their complement increased probably four or five hundred, which
is done at the option and in the opinion and within the discretion
of the local inspectors, and there is no appeal from that whatever
and nobody has ‘any authority to question their judgment in the
matter.

The new matter in this bill provides that whenever the passenger
allowance of a vessel is increased such increase must be reported by
such board of local inspectors to the supervising inspector, together
with the reasons therefor, and such increase will not become effective
until the same has been approved in writing by said supervising
inspector. :

The CHAIRMAN. Who fixes the number of such passengers in the
first instance?

Mr. Unier. The local inspectors. ’

The CHalraaN. Suppose they fixed the number in excess of what
the vessel may safely carry?

Mr. UnLER. Yes.

The CuamrmaN. This bill only provides for an appeal if there is
a further increase made by the local inspectors. There ought to be,
if the local inspectors name the number of passengers a vessel may
carry. some appeal from that to the beard of supervising inspectors,
as well as from any increase they may authorize. That is quite as
important to determine in the first instance how many people a vessel
may carry as to determine whether or not there should be an increase
from the number designabed by the local inspector.

Mr. Unvrer. It is designed, Mr. Chairman, to meet this proposition;
. vessel owner may not want to carry all the people to which she
is entitled, by reason of her size and the space aboard of her, in the
winter season, when he will carry only a half or a third of the
people that his boat can carry with safety, and he wants to take off
a thousand or fifteen hundred life preservers and put them away in
his warehouse, so as to keep them out of the weather, and he wants
to take off half of his lifeboats. Now, the number of people that can
be carried under those conditions is determined by the amount of
equipment he has on board. He must have a life preserver on board
for each passenger and each member of his crew—for each person
on board, we might say—and he must have lifeboats and life rafts
to take care of a certain number or percentage of them; and he does
not want to carry all of that equipment, but wants to put a part of
this equipment ashore while carrying the fewer number of passen-
gers. Now, in that case the number of passengers is determined b
the amount of lifeboats and life-saving equipment he has on board.
Then, when it comes to the spring, to the busy season, he wants to
put the equipment back on board again and to get the allowance of
passengers that he can safely carry. And in that instance, as a mat-
ter of course, the local inspectors increase his allowance.
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Now, it has been thought and it has been concluded that no increase
of passengers under any consideration that would invite any criticism
or that would invite any doubt as to the correctness of the action
should prevail without 1t should go to the supervising inspector of
the district who himself looks over the matter and says “ Why did
you increase the number of passengers?” And that is the reason
for the amendment, that there may be somebody above the local
inspectors who know the reasons for the increase.

Mr. Curry. General, do you think that the number of passengers
in the first instance, a great many times, has been more than ought
to have been allowed ?

Mr. RobexBere. And should there not be some check on the local
inspector in establishing the original number in the first instance?

Mr. Usrer. I do not know how there can be any check on the in-
spector, Congressmen, for the simple reason that nobody is as well
acquainted with the vessel herself and the waters that she has to navi-
gate and the condition of her stability and all of the conditions sur-
rounding her safety as the ple who are acquainted with the
water which she navigates and who are acquainted with her to such
an extent that they inspect her three or four times a year. We may
have a vessel with a certain deck space that will carry seventeen or
eighteen hundred people. Right alongside of that vessel there may be
& steambcat that has more deck space and yet is not fit for more than
one half of the people they would load on the smaller vessel. So
that it is entirely within the discretion of the local inspectors as to
how many people should be allowed on the vessel, and it has always
been so. It has been determined time and time again by the various
solicitors of the Treasury Department—it has never come up since
the organization of the Department of Commerce, but there is quite
a line of decisicns on that matter—that this responsibility is laid
upon the local inspectors, and which they have no right to invade,
and for which they should be made responsible.

Mr. Curry. If they fix the number in the first instance, why not
have them fix the increase?

Mr. UsnLer. I do not know why they should not, except that it
has been determined by one local board of inspectors, Mr. Curry,
for instance, in Philadelphia, which fixes the number of passengers
that it is safe to carry on the Delaware River. The same steamboat
may come around here to Washington, and she mﬁy be only going
to run from Washington, we may say, to Marshall Hall or Marylan
Point——

Mr. BruckNer. Why should there not be a standard, so that the
regulation will be uniform in the number according to the space or
the tonnage, or whatever it may be?

Mr. Unrer. For the reason, sir, I have stated, that no two boats
are alike in stability.

Mr. GreeNe. Does not the life-saving equipment regulate the
number{

Mr. Unrer. The life-saving equipment does not regulate the num-
ber, but the life-saving equipment is regulated by the number of
passengers.

Mr. Geeexe. And if they have not that equipment they can noé
take them? .
Mr. Uncer. No.
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Mr. Burke. Why should the local® inspectors at one city deter-
mine on giving a higher amount than in another city?

Mr. Unrer. They can not do it, sir, except in their judgment
that the service is not as hazardous where they increase the number
of passengers as the service was in the original instance. I tried
to state tl%at when a vessel is running from Philadelphia, we will
say, down the bay 60 miles, and going into Bridgeton, or going to
Bombay Hook, somewheres down the river, it is quite probable that
at some time along there she will meet bad weather and meet a
wind that raises quite a sea and makes it impossible for her to take
care of, under those circumstances, the same number of people
illmﬁ she would be well able to take care of from here to Marshall

all.

Mr. Corry. What harm would there be in having the supervising
inspector fix the number of passengers to be carried in the first
.instance, the same as for the number of increase?

Mr. RopexnBErG. It looks to me to be inconsistent that you should
make the local inspector supreme to determine the number, in the
first instance, and then be compelled to submit the matter to the
supervising inspector in the matter of the increase. It does not look
to me to be consistent.

Mr. Uncrer. That is not so much on account of the increase of
their own allotment as it is an increase of an allotment comin
from another port in another district. That is what that is intende
to cover more than anything else.

Mr. Burke. How often are the certificates of inspection granted
to vessels carrying passengers?

Mr. Unrer. Annually. Now, at any time the owner of a vessel
may ask for a change of the character of his vessel, he may say I
do not want to carr¥ apy passengers at all. I want the character of
my vessel changed from passenger to that of a freight vessel. And
you make a notation on his certificate of inspection that the charac-
ter of this vessel is changed from that of a passenger vessel to a
freight vessel, so that does not allow him to carry any passengers at
all. And he can do away with all the equipment on his boat except
that which is necessary for his crew.

The CuamrMmaN. Right at that point. Here is a passenger vessel
coming into the service. 'Why not, in the first instance, have the local
inspector determine the maximum number that vessel may carry,
consistent with safety, and let that be reviewed by the supervising
inspector general and approved, and not permit that vessel, under
any circumstances, to carry in excess of that number. Then, if she
wants to carry a less number of people at any time, the local in-
spector can authorize that and she can take off part of her life-saving
equipment.

Take the Eastland, herself; the inspectors originally authorized
her to carry, I think, six or seven hundred people. That was her
normal authorization. Later it was sprung to 2,500; and from all
I can understand that was far beyond her capacity, having any
regard to safety. Suppose when that vessel was put into service as
a passenger vessel that the local inspectors, in the first instance,
had ﬁxeg the maximum and that had been approved by the in-
spector general and there had been a joint responsibility and her
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number of passengers could rot have been increased, no difference
what the local men said?

Mr. UsLer. The original number was restricted, Judge, because
of the simple fact that she did not have the life-saving equipment
to take care of any more passengers, and she did not want to carry
any more—only wanted to carry five or six hundred.

he CmaiemaN. But thg life-saving equipment, when she was
authorized to carry 2,500 people, was not increased, was it ?

Mr. Unrer. Oh, certainly so; sir.

The CmamrMaN. Is there any reason why, in the first instance,
when a vessel is put into the passenger service that the maxi-
mum number of people she may carry should not be fixed
and determined? Of course, if she carries a less number of
people, it involves less risk, and that becomes less important. There
1s no law now providing what the maximum shall be; and under
the provisions of this bill, if a new vessel is coming into the service
and the local inspectors should name the number in excess of the
number she might safely carry, except where they propose to in-
crease that number, there would be no appeal to the supervising
inspector.

Mr. UsrLer. Not under the present law; no, sir.

The CuairMaN. Nor under this bill, either?

Mr. Unrer. I would not object to it a particle.

Mr. Curry. Do you not think it ought to be there for the safety
of the service?

Mr. Usnrer. I think it should be, Mr. Curry.

Mr. Corry. That is all there is to it.

Mr. UnLer. But let me explain that. Here is a boat which comes
out. She comes out in the fall of the year, and we will say she goes
into service where she is only going to carry three or four or five
hundred passengers, and I only want a certificate for 300 passengers,
because that is all the life-saving equipment I can furnish.

The CuairmaN. Right at that point, is there any reason why the
local inspectors should not state the maximum number of passengers
she might carry? Then, as I say, if she comes out late in the fall
and only intends to carry a few passengers, the local inspectors, in
their certificates, can authorize her to carry a less number which
would authorize her to reduce the life-saving equipment pro tanto.

Mr. UsLer. We do that now. We say this vessel from the 15th
of September until the 15th of May may carry so many passengers
because there is so much lifeboat equipment aboard of that vessel to
care for them; that is, she must carry only so many passengers,
because that is all of the lifeboat equipment that you Eave. But
from the 15th of May until the 15th of September she could not
carry so many passengers because the life-saving equipment aboard
of her, which provides for everybody in the winter, will be insuffi-
cient to provide for this number of passengers in the summer.

The CuarMAN. But suppose she comes out in the very middle of
the excursion season, June or July, and the inspectors say she may
carry 3,000 people. That is the maximum. Under the provisions
of this bill, unless that is increased to 3,500 or some other number
in excess, there is no appeal, and it may be in excess of the number
of people she can carry safely.
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Mr. Unrer. That is all right, sir. I have no objection, and prob-
ably no one else will have any objection to there being an appeal
from the local inspector to the supervising inspector; that is, for a
check. Then the difference of opinion simply would be between the
local inspector and the supervising inspector.

Mr. BurkEe. Just one question there. Under this bill the only per-
gon who can appeal is the person interested in the vessel; and if the
criginal number, the maximum number, of passengers which the
vessel is allowed to carry is excessive, it stays excessive, because
there is no appeal. And why should not there be a provision incor-
porated in here that the original inspection must be reviewed ?

Mr. Unier. There would be no objection on my part, Judge
Burke; not a particle. There would be no objection on my part
at all to providing for as many checks for safety as it is possible to
provide.

Mr. Burge. That is what we want. )

Mr. Unrer. There would be no objection, whatever.

Mr. BurkEe. That is what the public demands.

Mr. Loun. Could not that be very easily adjusted in line 11 by
having it read “ That whenever the number of such persons is to be
established or increased,” and then following down on the next
line, *“ Such establishment or increase must be reported,” etec.

The CrHAIRMAN. I think that could be done in that way.

Mr. GreeNe. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the general a
question.

The CaHAlRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Greene. In line 8 you suggested to strike out “other than
ferryboats? ” :

Mr. UnLer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Greene. Would not that necessitate, then, having an officer
there to count the number of passengers?

Mr. Unrer. Well, not in all cases. It might necessitate having an
officer there to count the number of passengers in the excessive busi-
ness hours. But if they were to keep a check upon the passengers
that go off and on of every boat in the country, Mr. Greene——

Mr. Greene. I say, if you do that?

Mr. Unrer. We do not do it now. We may have, with the very
boats where they carry large numbers——

Mr. GreenEe. I have not used a ferryboat between New York and
Brooklyn for more than 50 years, but I can recollect very well when
the people used to pack on them—just as many as could get on.

Nﬂ'. UnLer. And they do yet.

Mr. BruckNER. Yes; they do now.

Mr. Greene. Now, here 1s the point T am striking at: You would
have to have some provision to regulate the number that go aboard,
either by a counting machine or somebody there.

Mr. Unrer. Not any more than they have to-day for other boats,
Mr. Greene, for this reason: It is is impossible, with our force, and
with the force of the customs service, to count the passengers that go
aboard of every vessel.

Mr. Greexe. I understand that.

Mr. Unrer. That would be entirely out of the question—that is,
with the present force—unless you station a Government officer at the
gangway of every vessel that is taking on passengers. What we do is
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this: Where we have knowledge that vessels are carrying large num-
bers of passengers—an excursion where we know there is going to
be a special excursion, or something of that sort—a customs officer,
a navigation officer, or a steamboat inspector is placed at that gang-
way. They have an arrangement between themselves—the customs
inspectors, the navigation inspectors, and the Steamboat-Inspection
Service. For instance, in Baltimore there would be a conference of
the collector of customs, the navigation bureau, and steamboat-in-
spection office, and we will say, “ We will attend to this line of boats
to-day,” and the collector of customs will say, “I will attend to this
line of boats,” and the navigation officer says, “ We will attend to
these.” Now, those are the boats that carry the most passengers.

Mr. Greenk. I understand that; but I am speaking now of the
ferryboats, and very particularly of the ferryboats of New York
and Brooklyn, which I know go overcrowded to a great extent; and
unless you have some method of determining the number of passen-
gers you can not stop them from goin% aboard.

Mr. Uncer. I think there should be some respongibility on the
owners of the boat in that case.

The CuamrMan. Where the steamboat inspectors have determined
the maximum number that may be carried on a ferryboat, and the
owners of the ferryboat permit an excess number to be carried, and
a disaster ensues, does that not fix their liability as to negligence
and also void their insurance? Are not their policies of insurance
conditioned ui)on their obeying the existing law and all the rules and
regulations of the Steamboat-Inspection Service? That is my un-
derstanding.

Mr. Unrer. I think the same conditions should apply to all boats.
Ferryboats are simply boats of a little different character, perhaps,
plying across the river.

The CuamrMaN. I say for that reason the duty would devolve
upon them, in the first instance, to avoid that contingency.

Mr. UsnLer. I think that they ought to understand they take that
responsibility. I think they should have some of the responsibility
of this thing.

The Cuamman. But what I want you to understand is this: Is
it not true that if they do not, and if there is a collision and loss of
life or property, that they may void their insurance?

Mr. Uncter. Oh, I should say so. If they do not meet the require-
ments of the law, or if there is any part of the law and regulations
which they do not obey, they should not be absolved; and that
vitiates the insurance without -doubt.

Mr. BruckNER. General, have you ever known a ferryboat to re-
fuse passengers?

Mr. Unrer. Never.

Mr. BruckNEr. And neither have 1.

Mr. Untrer. I have seen this: I have seen them shut the gate, and
all that sort of thing.

Mr. Bruckxer. But they let them on just the same.

Mr. Rowe. No, sir; I think not. I think the fact of the matter is
that they do restrict them.

Mr. BruceNer. In New Yorkt

Mr. Rowe. Yes.

Mr. Bruckrer. Have you ever seen them refuse to acoept them? -
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Mr. Rowe. Yes; they are not carrying any passengers there over
their allowance that is really enough to amount to anything.

Mr. Bruckner. Have you seen that on the Hamilton Ferry or
the Municipal Ferry or the Grand Haven Ferry?

Mr. Rowe. Yes; and they restrict them to their allotment on the
North River Ferry also.

Mr. BruckNER. I cross there about six times a day, and I have
pever seen them.

Mr. Unier. The Lackawanna carry as many as they ever did, the
West Shore carry as many as they ever did &the only decrease has
been on the Pennsylvania road, on account of the tunnel), and the
Central Railroad of New Jersey carry as many as they ever did.
And at times they are pretty well crowded. Now, they sometimes
raise the question—they say, “ We can not count these passengers.”
“ Well, you will have to.”

Mr. Haroy. If you made a law with strict penalties attached to it
limiting the number of passengers that these vessels should carry,
with a penalty subjecting them to a revocation of their license 1f
they violate the law and with also such other penalties as yon see
proper, it would then be simply a question at any time of proving
that the vessel owner had been guilty of a violation of that law in
order to revoke his license and to subject him to all of the penalties—
and you could make them as heavy as you please.

Mr. Unrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Haroy. You do not need to have somebody around every hour
of the day in order to see that he does not violate the law, but, subject
him to the penalties if he does.

Mr. UnpLer. And I think this, that there should be a provision that
after it was proven that those people had willfully violated any of the
laws and a penalty had been incurred and the penalty has been im-
posed, then there should be no power in any authority in the world
either to mitigate or to remit that penalty.

Mr. HaroY. You have a provision right here now where if these
vessels operate in violation of the law that their licenses shall be
revoked ?

Mr. UHLEr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpoy. There are certain conditions of that kind now in the
law, and you can make them stronger if you want to; but there is
no provision in any law limiting the number of passengers that may
be carried. : :

Mr. Unrer. None whatever on ferryboats.

Mr. Harpy. So they do not violate the law and pack them on like
sardines? :

Mr. UnLErR. Now, there was some trouble with that years ago
when ferryboats were not used so extensively in railroad connections
as they have been within, I will say, the last 25 years, and the ferry-
boat was of such construction that it was deemed reasonable that she
could carry with safety everybody that could get aboard of her and
could cling to her. That was the old style double-end ferryboat that
we used to use and which was operated. And I want to say, Mr.
Chairman, that one of the strongest fights that I had when I came
into this service was to revoke the ferry certificates that had been
issued to vessels of the river type, allowing them to carry as many
passengers as could get aboard of them, simply because they were
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operated on a ferry route. The secretary of the State of New Jersey
maintained that whenever they were granted the privilege of operat-
ing as a ferry it did not make any difference what the construction
of the boat was, that she was a ferryboat. I am glad to say that I
won out in my contention and I had those vessels put into the class
where they properly belonged—that was in the class of river steam-
boats, where the passengers were restricted. They were not ferry-
boats as the law contemplated. The ferryboat contemplated by the
law was the de facto ferryboat—big beam, big gangways to permit of
teams going on board, no upper deck, and aﬁ the passengers were
carried on the one deck, either in the saloons or on the outside. But
it has gotten to such a pitch now that it is not at all remarkable
to see them carrying 2,500, 2,800, or 3,000 people on a ferryboat. I
would not like to put those figures down fgr the actual figures, but
I think that in some cases it would come pretty close to it. And they
are sights to behold—people hanging onto tﬁe rails, sitting up on
the rails in some instances, and with her decks just as full as they
could possibly crowd. We have had no serious ferryboat calamities.

The CHAIRMAN. In that connection, we have this provision, section
4424 of the Revised Statutes of the United States:

Whenever any passenger is received on board any steam vesssel not having
an unexpired certificate of approval or an unexpired temporary certificate of
approval placed and kept as required by this title, or whenever any passenger
steam vessel receives or carries any gunpowder on board, not having a certificate
authorizing the same, placed and kept as required, or shall carry any gun-
powder at a place or in a manner not authorized by such certificate, such steam
vessel shall be liable to a penalty of $100 for each offense.

Mr. Uncer. That simply refers to the absence of the certificate.
We say unless the vessel has a certificate, and for this purpose she
must carry a certificate.

The Cramrman. Have we any statutes now providing that if a
vessel carries passengers in excess of the number authorized by the
local inspectors that she shall be subject to a penalty {

Mr. Unrer. Oh, yes; of $10 and forfeiture of the license. Section
4465 provides for that.

The CHAIRMAN. As I say, if we strike out “ other than ferryboats”
and the Steamboat-Inspection Service fixes the maximum number of
passenﬁers they could carry, it would be incumbent on them to ob-
serve the law or otherwise be subject to the penalty.

Mr. UnLer. Oh, certainly so; there would be no exemption.

The CHARMAN. So for that reason it would not be necessary to
have an inspector at-the gangplank. They might have a means of
registering the number of people that go aboard, but in any event
they would incur the penalty if they violated the law by carrying
an excess number of passengers.

Mr. UnLer. Certainly so; that is, with the exception eliminated it
would be possible. It is not possible now.

Mr. Harpy. Let me put right in there that this section which im-

oses the penalty for carrying passengers in excess of the certificate
1s subject to the same trouble as this section 4464. It only applies
to steamers. That also applies to section 4465, which only imposes
a penalty upon the owner of any steamer.

Mr. UnLer. That should be amended accordingly.
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Mr. Harpy. That should be amended also; but this bill does not
propose to do that, does it?

r. UnLer. No, sir; it does not propose to do that.

Mr. Burke. H. R. 4781 is the one that amends that.

The CHA1RMAN. I want to say at that point that section 4464 as
amended by H. R. 4785 should have added to it section 2 of H. R.
4781, which provides a penalty.

Mr. Epmunps. That 18 in 4781, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuarman. I say the two ought to be incorporated and made
into one bill, or one or the other ought to be amended by incorporating
that provision.

Mr. Unrer. H. R. 4781 amends section 4465, Mr. Chairman, to
meet the contention of Judge Hardy there.

Mr. Curry. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the general two or
three questions.

The CuamrMaN. Very well.

Mr. Curry. You have here “The board of local inspectors shall
state in every certificate of inspection granted to vessels carrying pas-
sengers the number of passengers of each class that any such vessel
has accommodations for and can carry with prudence and safety.”
Does that include boats carrying passengers not for hire?

Mr. Unrer. Yes.

Mr. Curry. It includes all boats?

Mr. Uncer. Yes; everybody aboard of that boat in any other
capacity than a member of the crew are considered passengers
whether they are carried for hire or not.

Mr. Curry. On yachts or other boats owned by farmers, gasoline
boats, or anything else, you could fix the number?

Mr. UnLEr. Yes.

Mr. Curry. Now, then, if that is true, would this require such boats
to carry a captain and licensed pilct, and also a licensed engineer ?

Mr. Unier. They do that already, sir.

Mr. Curry. Oh, no; they do not. There are two or three hundred
boats in my own district where the owners themselves are engineer
and pilot both.

Mr. UnLer. Yes, sir—

Mr. Curry. They are small gasoline launches, that carry one-third
of the traffic in my district.

Mr. UnLEr. But they are not inspected, Mr. Curry, and not under
our jurisdiction at all.

Mr. Curry. That is what I wanted to know, if they would come
under your jurisdiction.

Mr. Unrer. This would not bring them in. It says, “shall state
in every certificate of inspection.” We do not issue certificates of
mspection to gasoline boats.

Mr. Curry. I know. And then you have got in here * gasoline
boats,” etc., with no limitaticn, and taking out * other than ferry-
boats,” and it does not say * for hire.” And if by this it is proposed
to grant your department that authority in an indirect manner, I
want to know it now, and I want to have it understood, so that my
people will understand, and those people in the different parts of the
country, that your department is trying to compel them to carry
engineers and pilots. And if they do, all this work will have to be
done by team or else the big boats that go up and down the river.

143
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Mr. Unrer. Mr. Curry, what the bill proposes to do is to restrict
the number of passengers on vessels over which we have jurisdiction.
It says they shall state in every certificate of inspection.- We are not
authorized to grant a certificate of inspection except to those vessels
over which jurisdiction is given by the law. We have no jurisdiction
to inspect a gasoline vessel of less than 15 tons at all.

Mr. Curry. I would like your deipartment to have authority to
i t every vessel that sails; but I would not like it to have the
authority to compel those small vessels to have a licensed engineer
and a licensed pilot, because they can not afford it.

Mr. UnLer. Well, that is a matter of opinion, of course. I think
there is just as much jeopardy—I think there is just as much danger
from a pleasure vessel as there is from any other style of vessel.
Now, I have rather pronounced views on that subject. And for
years and years and years we demanded that a steam vessel, where it
was no longer than this table, whether she was used for pleasure or
cq;nmercial enterprise, should carry a licensed engineer and a licensed
pilot. :

Mr. Curry. These are gasoline launches that I am talking about.

Mr. Usncer. I know. But we required that those steam vessels
should be inspected, and it made no difference what the service was
or what the ownership was, she had to be inspected and had to carry
a licensed engineer and licensed pilot. :

Mr. RobexBere. Do you only have one grade of license—a uniform
license for all engineers?

Mr. Uncer. Oh, no; we have seven or eight different licenses for
engineers.
. When the motor-boat act was enacted they lE:rovided for some

jurisdiction over these motor boats. We said that every vessel of
less than 15 tons, carrying passengers for hire, would have to be
under the care of a licensed operator. The very same law declared
that no examination should be necessary to obtain this license, and a
man just simply went in and said, “I want a license to operate a

soline boat of less than 15 tons, because I am carrying passengers

or hire,” and we just simply had to hand it out. If a man never

had been aboard of a gasoli)ine boat or a barge or aboard anythin
in his life, we ljusl; simply had to pass him out this lecense. An
that law has only this effect, that if that man is found to be reckless,
or if he has charges of bad conduct sustained, or anything of that
kind, we simply revoke his operator’s license, and that is all.

On the other hand, any vessel above 15 tons, propelled by gas,
gasoline, fluid, naphtha, or any internal-combustion engine, carry-
ing freight or passengers for hire, has to be inspected under the
provisions of this section 4426, and she must carry a licensed en-
. gineer and a licensed pilot. And it makes no difference, Mr. Chair-
man, that as a chief engineer of ocean steamers, I have held a
license or commission for 42 years in that service, I would not be
?ualiﬁed to go aboard one of those oil vessels. I must get a license

rom the local inspectors to qualify me as an engineer of an internal-
combustion engine. And I would not be allowed to act. Everything
above 15 tons, Mr. Curry, which carries freight or passengers for
hire, in the nature of an internal-combustion engine, is inspected
and they must carry engineers and pilots. The pleasure vessel is
absvlved from any restriction whatever. It does not have to be in-
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spected and it does not have engineers and Filots, and it does not have
to meet the requirements in any way at all.

Mr. Curry. I am not objecting to inspection at all; I am talkin
about the proposition of not permitting these men, on account o
having to employ an engineer, to carry on business. It may be a
farmer who carries his own stuff to market.

Mr. UnLer. He does not have to have it.

Mr. Curry. There is not as much skill required in running a gaso-
line launch as there is in running an automobile, but I think that
i)inything that carries for hire ought to be required to have this

cense.

Mr. Unrer. The man who carries his own freight, Mr. Curry,
that has been decided by the department——

Mr. Curry. But if he carries his neighbor’s freight, and goes
around and ficks up freight and carries it for hire, there is no
reason that 1 can see why he ought to be compelled to carry a
licensed engineer on a gasoline launch.

Mr. Unvrer. If he carries his own freight, it has been decided by
the de})artment that it is not carrying freight within the contempla-
tion of the law.

Mr. Curry. Then what is the objection if you put in there “ for
hire "—* the board of local inspectors shall state in every certificate
of inspection granted to vessels carrying passengers for hire,” if
that is all you want?

Mr. Unrer. That then would give them the privilege, perhaps, of
carrying a hundred people who were not carried for E?re. And
it has been decided that those people must be taken care of just
the same as people who pay their way. The courts have decided that
time and time again; there is a long line of decisions on that, that
even a man traveling on a pass and who acknowledges with his
signature to the pass that he will absolve the company from any
action for damages, and all that sort of thing—it has been held by
the courts that that man enjoying the courtesy of that company is en-
titled to the protection of that company and they are liable for
damages if he sustains an action.

Mr. Curry. But under my proposition if he carried 1 for hire
and 99 free, he would still come under the provisions of this act if
you put in those words “ for hire.”

Mr. Uncer. I should be afraid, Mr. Curry, to put in there the
words “for hire.” The ramifications of those words—I have had
probably more to do with them than you have—are perhaps not .
realized by you. We introduced into our regulations once a propo-
sition that a vessel carrying passengers for hire should carry so much
lifeboat equipment. Two years afterwards we had to take it out.
We had to take those words out of our regulations, and they do not
appear to-day at all. And we had to take them out for the very
purpose that there might be a hundred or two hundred people aboard
of the boat not carried for hire.

Mr. Burke. General, it is frequently the case where people are
running small resorts on the shores of some lake or river, at any
distance from the town or city or village, that they will sometimes
run a passenger boat free for the pnblic who are going to attend
the festivities at a given point. And if the law was so changed as
to make it not applicable to those boats that do not charge for pas-
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sage, why there would be a case where they could run as carelessly
as tﬁney wanted to and endanger the lives of the public. So I agree
with you. .

Mr.y Unrer. And we have already decided in those cases, where
they have put the proposition up to us that they are not carryin,
the passengers for hire, that it is a part of their bill, it is a part o
the money they pay to the hotel for their keep, that they shall
enf'oy these courtesies, and shall enjoy this participation. There is
ls;i ong line of decisions on that. And I do not like the words * for

re

The CuairMAN. And a limitation like that would involve the
amending of a good many sections of our statutes and would be a
very serious matter.

Mr. Uncer. There is another thing, Mr. Chairman, in regard to
those words “ for hire,” which I do not like for this reason: You
have a boat and you have life-saving equipment for 15 or 20 people;
and if there are any people aboard of her “not carried for hire,’
consequently you would not have to provide any equipment for her.
And there is a situation there that is hard to meet.

Mr. Curry. If you have the inspection, you c#n fix the number
of passengers they can carry, whether it is for hire or not.

Mr. UnrLer. If we have the inspection, that is all right enough.
If you give us that, that would meet the situation of all vessels carry-
inf passengers for hire. That is the matter which we are really
talking about.

Mr. Crrry. Ts not that what you are trving to do by this bill?
der. UnLer. No; only those vessels which come under our juris-

iction. )

Mr. Curry. Then that is all right; I have no objection to it.

Mr. Van DykEe. General, I want to ask, for my information, if
in determining the number of people who are allowed to go on
board a passenger vessel, you take into consideration the number
who are? to be allowed as first-class passengers and second-class pas-
sengers

r. UHLER. No; we do not. When there-are first-class passengers
and second-class passengers, that applies pricipally to the ocean
steamships; where we indicate on our certificate of inspection that
she has so many staterooms or so many berths for first-class passen-
gers, and she 1s allowed to carry so many second-class passengers
because she has so many berths in the steerage or can give sleeping
accommodations on a cot or mattress, or something of that sort.
The question of first and second class passengers is determined gen-
erally by the officers on the boats. The mate generally directs the
first-class passengers to their quarters and the second-class passengers
to their quarters. But on the ordinary river steamer there is no such
thing as first and second class passengers.

M%‘. Vax Dyxke. I recognize that. But.the thing I refer to is a
case of common occurrence of boats plying between New York and
Galveston, or something of that sort, if certain portions of the boat
may be overcrowded on certain occasions.

Mr. UnLer. No, sir.

Mr. Vanx Dyke. You have not any such case?

Mr. Unrer. I have never heard of any.

25081 —16——=2
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Mr. Vax Dyxe. You do not think, then, that any restriction
should be made on first and second class passengers?

Mr. Unrer. I think the local inspectors all make that restriction,
that it will carry so many first-class and so many second-class pas-
sengers; and they never do that unless they have the facilities to
take care of them.

Mr. Vax Dyke. They do that in case there is danger of a vessel
being overcrowded ?

Mr. UnLer. Oh, certainly so—so many passengers to go in the
steerage and so many to go in the first class and so many in the
second class, because there 1s only so much accommodations for them.

Mr. Vax Dyke. That is already done?

Mr. UnLer. Yes, sir; that is already done.

Mr. Burke. Is there anv rule or regulation which provides how
many passengers may be allowed on the different decks?

Mr. Unrer. No.

Mr. Burke. Is not that one of the reasons ascribed for the cap-
sizing of the Eastland .

Mr. Unier. Noj I think not, sir.

Mr. Burke (continuing). That they were all crowded on the
upper deck?

r. Uurer. No. What theyv do is this: If the inspectors think
that a certain number of passengers would be too many on the
hurricane deck of a ves-el, they will say to the captain that “of
this number of passengers you must never allow more than 200

assengers on the upper deck; never at any time.” In another
nstance they have gone so far as to incorporate in the certificate
of inspection that they will be “allowed to carry so many passen-
ers, no more than 100 of which shall be carried on the hurricane
eck at any time.” He can do that, and sometimes it is done.

Mr. Haroy. Will you let me interject a serious question here?
This whole title 52——

The Cuarrman. I was going to suggest this, that this bill should
be referred to a subcommittee to investigate those questions.

Mr. Haroy. T just want to refer to this one matter. This whole
chapter 52 is in regard to inspections, and by its terms it is limited
to inspections of steam vessels only. And won’t it be necessary to
revise and rather to go over that whole chapter if you want to take
in vessels other than steam vessels?

Mr. UnrLer. In 4426, if you will turn to it there, Judge, it pro-
vides for the inspection of vessels propelled by gas, gasoline, or
other motors, if they are over 15 tons, carrying freight and passen-
gers for hire.

Mr. Haroy. It is in conflict with section 4400, then, because that
says that this chapter shall only apply to steam vessels, and then
vou get a section on it the other way.

Mr. Unrer. We get section 4426,

Mr. Haroy. I suspect there are a dozen sections following 4464
that vou will have to amend if you muke this amendment in order to
make them conform to it.

Mr. UnLer. There has been a curious proposition regarding the
amendment of the steamboat-inspection laws. For instance, in the
original bill of 1852 article 72 of tnat original bill I think exempted
tugboats, towing boats, or other like small vessels from the provisions
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of this act. So that a tugboat or a towing boat or a yacht or a vessel
using the canals entirely for navigation were exempt fromn the provi-
sions of this bill. In 1862 they took that exemption and turned it
right over and amended this bill, and instead of repealing that ex-
emé)tion they said all tugboats, towing boats, etc., shall be inspected
under the provisions of this title. And then when gasoline vessels
came into use so extensively section 4426 was amended to meet the
necessity for the inspection of those gasoline vessels, and that is the
condition in which 1t has remained. The laws have been amended
and amended and amended from time to time, but seldom repealed.

The CHairMaN. Just one other question. Is it practicable to fix
Ly law the square feet of space that may be occupied by each passen-
ger on a vessel? In other words. is it possible to fix the maximum
or the minimum ¢

Mr. Unier. Absolutely no, sir.  You can say that 12 square feet
shall be necessary for each passenger. That may apply alf right on
one vessel and it may not apply for another vessel at all. We are
carrying passengers to-day, Judge Alexander. on a superficial area
of less than 6 square feet. and we are carrying them safely and
carrying them comfortably. In other Loats, where the arrangements
are different, where they have large gangways for passengers or
wagons or something like that, you could not say that that was
enough. And the department, and I think Congress itself, has real-
ized that it would be impossible to set any arbitrary standard as to
what space is necessary for a passenger on a steamboat. You may
do that in a railway coach, vou may do it in a trolley car, or you may
do it wherever the conditions are exactly the same and where they
do not vary; but where they vary so much as they do on a steamboat
T do not believe it is possible to set an arbitrary standard of so many
square feet for each passenger. I believe if the public are not satis-
fied with the present condition that there should be some check or
that somebody else should pass an opinion upon it and, if it is
necessary, to let it go still higher so there will be three opinions
instead of one. I have no objection to that whatever, if they have
men enough to do it. That is the only condition.

Mr. Burke. Is that due solely to the difference in the construction
of the vessels, or is it also due to differences in the difficulty of navi-
gation of the waters?

Mr. Unrer. There is something in that, Judge Burke. You take
two vessels of exactly the same dimensions, of exactly the same

ower, and the same superstructure. even the height of the smokestack

ing the same, and the action of those two vessels with a thousand
passengers will be entirely different. One will stand up well under
that and maintain its stability, when the other fellow is inclined
to be tender. Now. there is nobody who knows those conditions as
well as the local inspectors who inspect these vessels four or five
times a year and who know the men who navigate them, and get
from them the antics and actions and caprices of those vessels. A
good many of them are pretty nearly human; they will do things
that another one of the same build has never been known to do; they
won’t handle the same: they do not steer the same. There never
were two vessels yet built of the same size and dimensions and the
same submersion and the same displacement whose speeds are the

same.
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The CHalrmaN. That was true in the case of the Lusitania and
the Mauretania.

Mr. Uncer. It is so in every case.

(Thereupon, at 11.55 o’clock a. m., the committee adjourned to
continue further hearings on the bills on Thursday, February 3,
1916, at 10.30 o’clock a. m.)

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON THE MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
Washington, D. (., Thursday, February 3, 1916.

The committee met at 10.30 o'clock a. m., Hon. Joshua W. Alex-
ander (chairman) presiding.

The Cuamraan. Gentlemen, there is a question to which Gen.
Uhler’s attention was directed with reference to whether or not it
was practicable to limit the space on vessels carrying passengers to a
certain number of square feat per passenger, and he was addressing
himself to that question when he was before the committee at the
last hearing. Mr. Furuseth informs me he has to go to New York
about 12 o’clock, and as T regard this a very important matter, and
1 am sure the committee does, I would be very glad to hear what Mr.
Furuseth may have to say with reference to the bill. We want to
place every possible safeguard we can about the vessels in order to
msure greater safety of life.

Mr. GreeNeE. Which bill is that?

The Cnammax. H. R. Nos. 4781 and 4785. Both bills amend sec-
tion 4464, and H. R. 4781 amends sections 4464 and 4465.

Proceed, Mr. Furuseth.

STATEMENT OF MR. ANDREW FURUSETH, REPRESENTING THE
SEAMEN’S UNION OF THE UNITED STATES.

Mr. Foruserd. Mr. Chairman, the change that these bills make in
the present law, in substance, is to authorize an appeal from the local
inspector to the supervising inspector. From my experience as a sea-
man, and in the opinion of the seamen generally, that is not a suffi-
cient change to safeguard the men on board of the vessel and the
passengers on board the vessel.

We believe that it is perfectly practicable, in fact it is indispen-
sible in the interest of safety, tiat Congress should set a minimum
space per passenger so that the inspector would have something to go
by—some line that he can not step over. When it is known vessels
that were built with an initial stability for 500 passengers are to
Lave crowded on them 2,500 to 3,000 passengers, it is very plain that
some restrictions ought to be made with reference to it. With the
best possible motives in the world, the inspector can nct help being
driven Lelow the safety point unless he has got something he can
hold up to the ship owner or the ship manager and say to him, “I
can not go any further than this. This is the law; this is the
minimum.”

The fire regulations of the city of Washington provide that there
can be no more people in a hall or church or lecture room or theater
~ith movable seats than one for every eight squave feet. My infor-
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mation from the city authorities here, where I got this information, is
that this js practically a copy of the New York and Boston regula-
tions. Where there are standard and fast seats they figure on exactly
the same amount of space—8 square feet per person. Now, that is in
a place on terra firma where there are exits and special aisles and
special opportunities to get out; and there is a great deal of differ-
ence between that and a vessel, where, if she gets on fire or if she has
a collision or something happens to her, so that she is about to sink,
the people have to find some other way of saving themselves than by
simply going out in the street.

The crow%ing of the people on these excursion steamers is such
that it is absolutely impossible to have safety on them. You can
not have enough men employed ; you can not have enough life-saving
means or appliances to save them because of the crushing, and the
number of people crowded on them. The testimony here in the in-
vestigation of the Eastland is that they once measured her in Chi-
cago and gave her the right to carry 3,000 passengers. The question
is raised, “How did you arrive at that; how much did you allow per
passenger ?” And the answer is, “Seven, eight. or nine square feet.”

Mr. Uhler, on last Thursday, said that he knew of 6 feet being
sufficient for safety and comfort. So if the local inspector was to
say 8 feet, an appeal from the local inspector to the higher official
would reduce the space instead of increasing it. Six feet is about
two and a half feet, or about that [indicating] each way. You
occupy more space than that when you sit down in a chair. And
such a space as that cannot be conducive to comfort and certainly
not, gentlemen, to safety. It is out of the question. Now the ques-
tion 1s, Can it be done? Well, it is done on other vessels; it is done
in the halls on shore, it is simply a question of the amount of people
they can take on board; or, in other words, the amount of fares they
can collect. If there was not any law on shore. they would crowd
the people in the halls more than they do now. They had to stop
the crowding by adopting laws. And if you want to get. as I am
sure you do, something that will give reasonable safety to the pas-
sengers on these vessels, you will have to adopt a minimum.

The minimum on a ocean-going passenger vessels is 16 square feet
on the floor, for sleeping purposes only; 18 square feet on the upper
deck; 21 feet on the lower deck, and. under certain conditions, 30
feet on the lower deck. Now, that is a long distance of course; or
maybe a long distance. But going across the Lakes or going along
the coast here, there is nothing to hinder any of the passenger vessels
from converting themselves into excursion vessels in a few moments
at certain times of the year, and crowding on any number of people
that they can persuade the local inspector there is room enough to
carry. He is not governed by space; he is not governed by any-
thing except the life-saving apphances; and the inspecting depart-
ment says, “ You shall have so many life-saving appliances for so
many people.” The result is that the ship owner puts on the life-
saving appliances and the inspector deems it is his duty to put on
the people. That is the testimony that comes right out of the Kast-
land inquiry.

We knew, of course, of these things before; but we did not dare
say anything because we had no absolute proof of them. It is a
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(uestion now of their own admission, and there ought to be, there-

ore, some definite, clear rule laid down that each passenger shall
have so much in square feet space on one or the other of the decks
of the vessel. Under that condition, with a reasonable space, ves-
sels such as the Eastland would probably be able to carry 1200 pas-
sengers. Well, with 1,200 passengers the Eastland would have been
safe. There would have been no trouble about the Eastland with
1,200 passengers on board, particularly if they had taken the trouble
to put a little pig iron in her bottom. It was calculated originally
for 500 passengers and fast freight, to be taken on her lower decks.
Converting her into a purely passenger and no freight, of course
there ought to be some more stiffening put in her bottom—something
you can depend on. But that is another question. She could have
carried, under ordinary conditions, giving a reasonable space per
{)assenger, 1,200, or something like that. And that is enough.
WVith 1,200, or something like that, you could save the passengers in
case of trouble: there would not be such a crush; there would be
more comfort: and if they had to charge 10 cents more a fare, surely
the people will rather pay that than to take the chance and have the
discomfort that they now have. Crowding passengers into 6, 7,
or 8 square feet per person (that much space) is just space enough .
for them to crowd in. There can not be-safety under those condi-
tions; and as to that being impracticable there is nothing impracti-
cable about it. except from the ship owners’ point of view. The ship
owner will call it 1mpracticable, because, under those conditions, he
will not be able to carry as many people as he can crowd. He will
call that impracticable, because it is not profitable, or for some other
reason. But as a matter of real fact, there is nothing to hinder
the inspection service from being instructed to measure the decks
on these vessels and to permit no more passengers than one for so
many square feet, on one or the other of her decks.

That. I suggest. if I may be permitted, is the kind of an amend-
ment that ought to go into this bill, so as to prevent the inspector
from uscing his discretion altogether. And on that line of safety
let him use it, but not beyond that.

That is all 1 have to say, Mr. Chairman, unless there are some
questions you carve to ask. ' '

Mr. Curry. What would be the minimum space?

Mr. Furusern. Well, I would hate to say what would be the
minimum space. 1 think that would better come from somebody
else. DBut if you want reasonable safety and comfort, I would not
consider anything less than 15 feet as the minimum.

Mr. Curry. Would that apply to all classes of vessels?

Mr. Furvsern. Noj I would not apply it to ferry boats. A ferry
boat, with sufficient stability so that she can be crowded as much as
possible and put all the people over on one side of the boat to look
at something, and she being perfectly safe under the circumstances—
that is the kind of a boat that ought to be a ferry boat; because you
can not always count the number of people that get onto a ferry
boat. But outside of the ferry boat, yes, every vessel should be so
constructed.

Mr. Curry. Every vessel ought to have an initial stability to
carry all that could be crowded aboard her?
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Mr. Foruserd., Accepted. That is the only safety you can have
for a ferry boat.

Mr. Burke. Do we understand you to say that other nations have
such a rule for determining the number of passengers on a boat?

Mr. FrreserH. T have not had the time to look up what they have
in the domestic trade, or in their small vessels, or in their excursion
trade. I have not had the time to look that up, but I know that
they have in their passenger vessels, generally speaking——

Mr. Burke. Their ocean-going vessels?

Mr. Frresern. Yes: vessels going across the Baltic.

Mr. Epyoxps. The Fastland had carried 3,000 people before this,
had she not?

Mr. FuruserH. She was permitted to carry 3,000 people, yes.

Mr. Epyonps. And she had carried 3,000 people before?

Mr. ForuserH. She had carried 3,000 people before.

Mr. Epmoxps. And the only trouble, on this occasion, was that
they had taken the weights out of the bottom of the boat in order to
make some repairs, and the water ballast of course was not stable.

Mr. FuruserH. If you look at this thing here, you will find that
the naval constructor will tell you that stability, as a general propo-
gition, is not based upcn water ballast. Water ballast is used for
trimming purposes, and the stability of a vessel is otherwise deter-
mined. In the difference between her center of gravity and her
meter center, when it is a question of safety, you do not deal with
water ballast, as a general proposition. Of course, if you have the
tanks absolutely full, they are just the same as any other weight;
but if you have any space in the tanks the water serves as a pendulum
and decreases the stability instead of increasing it. Now, there was
one of the vessels belonging to the Cunard Co. which was found to be
unstable. In 1912, about New Year’s Day, she went across and was
pretty nearly lost. I came across on her in 1913 and was told all
about it. They had put 1,500 tons fast ballast in her after that
experience.

Mr. Epmonps. Of course the fast ballast is the best ballast; but
the condition of the Eastland was that they had taken out this bal-
last, and whether there had been 1,200 people on her or 3,000 people
on her, it would have been just the same thing.

Mxi. Furuseru. I do not think she would have capsized with 1,200

eople.
P b;)r. Ep»oxns. If they had all rushed to one side?

Mr. Furuseru. Even if they had crowded to one rail—I do not
think it would have been possible for them to do so—with her initial
stability in her building for 500, without any ballast in her at all.

Mr. Curry. Without any ballast?

Mr. Frresern. Without any ballast at all; she would not have
capsized in the dock in smooth water, with 1,000 or 1,200 people.

Mr. Epmonps. There is two or three times the weight with 1,200

le on her there would be with 500 if they were all on the upper
gzg and on one side?

Mr. ForuserH. She has got two or three decks, I presume; I do not -
know what she looks like; but some would be on the lower, some on
the higher, and some would be on the upper deck. It would just
simply be impossible for all of theln to be on one deck.
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Mr. Epmonps. And it would depend on whether they were all
located on one side or not?

Mr. FuruserH. They could not all be on one deck; it would be an
utter impossibility for them to be all on one deck; but they could
be on three decks.

Mr. Epmoxbps. If they had had 1,200 people on the Kastland, 1,200
pe%le on two decks——

r. Furusern. Certainly they could.

Mr. Epmoxps. And the 1,200 people might have been on one side
and there would have been a disaster just the same?

Mr. Furusera. There would not have been room for them. You
could not crowd two herring into the space for one; you could not
put this book and another book into the same space that this book
occupies.

Mr. Epmonps. Yes; but if you could put 3,000 people on three
decks, certainly you could put 1,200 or 1,000 people on one deck.

Mr. FuruserH. Suppose they do?

Mr. Enmoxps. And if the 1,200 people went to one side of the boat
it would have changed the stability o? the boat?

Mr. Forosern. Unquestionably it would have changed the sta-
bility, but they would not have capsized her. My information is it
would not have been possible to capsize her.

Mr. Enyoxps. If she had the proper ballast in her.

Mr. Frrusern. T said the initial stability was 500 passengers
according to the builder, and then she had a lot of upper works and
rooms, etc., which would decrease her stability. Now, take that off,
and put on 1200 people—and understand. I am not criticizing the
service: 1 am not criticizing the court; I am not criticizing the
investigation; that is something of the past, and I do not care who
is in fault; I do not care who is going to be punished; I do not
want to see anybody punished, because I do not believe anybody is
guilty in the sense of pure guilt—but I want to get some improve-
ment, because I do not want to have another Eastland disaster.

Mr. Epyoxps. I am trving to find out whether there was somethin
else at fault besides the fact of the overcrowding of the Eastla
or not. That is what I am trving to find out. I do not want to
blame the disaster on the overcrowding of the Fastland if there was
something else at fault. In your statement you sayv the Fastland
was upset on account of overcrowding?

Mr. Furvserin. Unquestionably: and T say that over and over
again.

“Mr. Epmoxns. Of course, I do not believe she would have gone
over at all if there had not been anybody on her.

Mr. Furuvseri. And if there had been only a thousand passengers
on her she would not have gone over, either.

Mr. Epyoxps. And I do not believe she would have gone over
anyway if she had had her water ballast tanks filled.

Mr. Frrusern. But that is another question. Probably not; I can
not tell that. If the ballast had been all in, if the tanks had been
all filled, no doubt she would have stood up, because she had stood
up before. No doubt she would.

Mr. Enmoxnps. In your statement you did not say that, and that is
what I wanted to get vou to say, because I do not want to blame it
all on one thing if there was something else.
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Mr. Furusern. I do not know. But you know with water ballast
anything may happen to the tank and the water might get out of
the tank; and even if they thought the ballast tanks were full, they
might not have been full. But that is another question. But if
there had not been such an unreasonable number of people aboard
she would have been safe. Now, I am talking about that part of it;
I am talking about that I think there ought to be a limit to the
space so that the poor devil who has got to use his judgment will
not have on the one side of him somebody who presses him until he
does not knew where he is, and on the other side of him somebody
who presses him again. I can very well understand how they could
get 3,000 people or 2,000 or any number of people on board these
vessels. This man has a discretion; he can not be punished for an
error in judgment. If he did not do what he ought to do, in follow-
ing out what the law says he ought to do, why, of course, then he
might be held guilty. But you can not punish a man for an error
of judgment. But these people died, and a whole lot of other people
have died on account of these errors of judgment. And if you give
people a discretion, that invites them to go beyond the danger line.
And is not the thing you ought to do here to draw the danger line
and say, “ Not bevond this; for the rest of it use your discretion.”

The Cramman. Right at that point let me direct a few words to
you: Take the ocean-going vessels, the law does prescribe the space
pe&passenger on those vessels, does it not?

r. Furusers. Yes; that is, in the foreign trade, not in the do-
mestic trade.

The CHARMAN. I say the ocean-going vessels.

Mr. Forusern. Yes.

Mr. Burke. Is that true of our country?

The CuairmaN. That is trué of our country, yes. Now take it on
the Great Lakes, there are excursion steamers and there are the
regular types of passenger steamers running from port to port
merely. They are of a different construction and different degrees
of stability, depending upon the design and construction of the
ship. If we should provide a minimum, it ought to be a reasonable
minimum ; but you can not apply the same rule to a passenger vessel
on the Great Lakes on a night run, because there they must pro-
vide staterooms and more space for their passengers that you would
on a vessel on a day run, because on the night run they must pro-
vide a place for the people to eat and sleep and they must provide
deck space, of course, for them to take exercise. All those factors
must be taken into consideration in designing a ship or steamer for
that class of run. Hence, a different rule would have to be applied
to that class of ships than is applied to an excursion vessel where
the people are on board an hour or two hours, or three or four hours,
possibly six hours. I do not know of any run on the Great Lakes
where the people are on an excursion boat where they would be on the
vessel more than two or three hours.

Now, it would not be necessary to provide sleeping space for them,
and for the best of reasons a vessel of that class might carry safely
and with comfort more people than a vessel on a night run. Hence,
it would be necessary to provide a different deck space per passen-
ger for vessels of that class. And now the difficulty is"to find a rule
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that can be applied to different vessels on different runs. And then
again vessels are of different designs. You take a vessel designed
like the E'astland was—long, narrow, and deep—would the same rule
as to deck spate apply to that vessel that would apply to a vessel of
broad beam and in her design of greater stability? And if we -
were to prescribe a general minimum of space for the passengers and
crew, would not the inspectors make that the rule, and they would
apply it to all vessels and relieve themselves from that responsibility
which grows out of their discretion; and would it not tend to aggra-
vate rather than diminish the risk? That is the danger about it.

It is desirable that the number on each vessel should be limited to
the number that may be safely carried ; but when you go to apply a
- rule to hundreds of different vessels on the Great Lakes, and prescri
a minimum, why there might be very great difficulties, although it
would be desirable if it is practicable.

Are not those difficulties in the wav?

Mr. Forusern. My information. if I may say, is that with the
passenger vessels on the Lakes which are running as excursion ves-
sels between certain dates, there are practically no regular passenger
vessels at that periocd: thev are simply converting them all into
excursion vessels. They call them excursion vessels, and they run
as excursion vessels and under excursion permits. But when that
excursion season is over they run as passenger vessels with a greatly
reduced number of people. That is mv information. I do not know
whether that is absolutely correct or not. but that is my information.

The Cnsmrmax. Take. for instance. vessels between Buffalo and
(Cleveland. and Cleveland and Duluth, and Chicago and Grand
Haven. they run just like a passenger train on regular schedules——

Mr. FuruserH. Yes.

Mr. Rowe. Winter and summer ?

Mr. Furusers. In winter and summer.

Mr. Epmoxnns. Those steamers that run as regular passenger steam-
ers, although they will carry more passengers in the summer time—
there is no question about that—in my opinion they should be
classed regularlv as coastwise steamers are; but there are steamers
on the Lakes, of the same tvpe as the Eastland—like this boat that
goes to Put-in-Bay that carries 5,000 people—that are regular excur-
sion steamers, and there are steamers with high upper works and
built wide. You remember the man who was before us last year,
told us his boat was 60 feet wide and only drew 7 feet of water
and ran for most of the trip in less than 10 or 12 feet of water.
Now, that boat is a regular excursion steamer. and would be classed
as a regular excursion steamer; but you cannot class the Anchor Line
boats or the Gireat Northern boats or anvthing of that kind except
as coastwise vessels because that is what they are. They are not
excursion steamers, but very frequently they take on people for a
two or three hours’ run to a resort and bring them back again. They
are a different type of steamers altogether.

Mr. Feruserd. If you will pardon me, Mr. Chairman, there is no *
difficulty about making a definite space, because there is no difficulty
about the number of decks. The old law of England used to provide
that there should be not more than two passenger decks; but Eng-
land has struek that out. We never had any such limitation, and so
you have vessels built with five or six decks upon which they carry
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passengers. If the vessels have the initial stability for it, there is
no reason why they should not have that many decks. That is
another question. But the number of people that can be safely car-
ried, in that case the stability, the equipment, the possiblity of
removing the people, and all of those different things go into the
question of the stability and the safety. '

The Caamrmax. At that point. if I understand you. 1 think you
are right. Take the Kastland. for instance. She had three decks
and she was licensed to carry 3.000 people—not on this oceasion, but
she had been in the past. Presumably the decks were the same
area, or substantially so, and she might carry a thousand on each
deck. Now, she was not stable or seaworthy unless she could carry
1,000 people on her upper deck. which would affect her stability,
of course, more than if they were on the lower deck. And if she
had only had a thousand people on board and they had all gone on
the upper deck.’if they could not be safely carried there she was not
a seaworthy and a stable ship to my notion; because you can not con-
trol the people and say if there are only a thovsand on board they
must go on the lower deck: or, if there are two thousand. they must
go on the lower deck and the middle deck, and if there are three
thousand, that the extra thousand may go on the upper deck. In
other words, you can not load them onto a ship like vou load freight,
because it is not possible to do it. it is not practicable. And for that
reason, if they are licensed to carry a certain number of people they
can carry the whole number or a less number and thev mayv be on one
or two or three decks, and it ought not to seriously affect the stability
of the ship. And if the number is on the upper deck. they could not
all get on one side, of course.

All those questions. I say. are questions that have to- be con-
sidered. and how to go to work and control them by some ironclad
rule of law is a question that ought to be considered.

Mr. Haroy. Is not that a very strong reason why there should be
some limitation? If you have a three-deck vessel with a limit of
3.000. which is taking the whole space of the vessel, it may be 6 feet
per passenger; and if you get them on there, the might all run to one
deck. or get on the top deck. and there is no way of preventing them.

Mr. Burge. Whether there are only a thousand there or the full
capacity of three thonsand, why conld vou not distribute them over
the different decks?

The Cuamyax. T siv it is possible to do that. but should the life
of the passenger depend on the efficiency of the crew or their ability
to control them in that wav? In other words. if there should be
any oversight and theyv all go on the upper deck. onght thev to pay
the penalty with their lives?

Mr. Haroy. And. another thing: You say why can not they
control it. Just because one or two or three men can not control a
thousand very easilv: and when thev crowd them on a vessel that
way there is going to be a sloshing around.

Mr. Burke. I have seen them controlled in other places by one man.

Mr. Haroy. I have been on a few vessels, and I have always seen
the passengers nosing around and going where they pleased, and
if anything occurred on one side they went there, and where the
scenery was better on the upper deck they all went up there.
Now, it seems to me. from the fact that on the big passenger vessels
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you might have them all on the upper deck, adding more to the
instability of the vessel, that we ought to have a less number of
passengers aboard to the square surface feet, and there ought
to be something to stop the crowding of them. I do not know
anything about the practicable way to get at it, but there ought to
be some way.

Mr. Burkk. Is it not your. memory from reading the papers that
that was one of the reasons claimed why the Eastland capsized——

Mr. Haroy. No; I did not read the papers.

Mr. Burke (continuing). That it was not only that they crowded
all on the top deck, but to one side of the top deck? .

Mr. Haroy. T did not read the papers. I know they had it all
hushed up. -

Mr. Furusers. If you will pardon my breaking in, they went to
one side on all of the decks and the vessel went over.

Mr. Burke. Because it was not sufficiently ballasted below.

Mr. Haroy. Was there any evidence that anybody had tried to
keep them from all going on one deck?

r. Furusern. Not that I have been able to find out.

Mr. Haroy. I have never found out.

Mr. FurusetH. I have not read all the hearings.

The CuairmMaN. There is a case of where the inspectors and the
manager of the vessel, or some of the parties interested, have been
on trial at Grand Haven recently, I believe; is not that true?

Mr. Burke. You take the way they have of managing things at
a circus; they have a turnstile to regulate the entrance, and they
can close them off at any time.

But you are more or less absolutely certain to have a wandering of
the multitude from one place to another; and in addition to your
other precautions there should be included, in my judgment, a regula-
tion as to where the vessels are allowed to run. For instance, if the
all crowd on the upper decks and leave the lower decks empty it
stands to reason she could not stand that.

Mr. Furusern. If the vessel can not stand that she has no business
being a passenger vessel.

Mr. Corry. Do you not think that the number of passengers any
ship may carry with safety depends as much on the initial stability
and what the character of the ballast is, and what the amount of
ballast is, as it does on the space occupied by the individual

Mr. FuruserH. I should say equally, if not more.

Mr. Curry. So that the purpose of having a uniform minimum
passenger space would not protect the passengers without the initial
stability of the vessel, and the ballast, and the character of the
ballast were taken into consideration?

Mr. Frruseru. That is all provided for now in section +417 of
the Reviced Statutes. The inspectors can take the vessel out to try
her and make leaning experiments and they can find out her initial
stability. And. as I understand it. it seems to me it is a part of
their duty to find that out before she gets a license. And, in addi-
tion to those things, the much easier wayv of reaching it and the

uicker way of reaching it, probably with the least interference
through the shipowners themselves, would be from this one point of
view of limiting the amount of space.
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The CuarkMan. I think Mr. Curry has hit the nail on the head.
Assuming that a certain number of square feet was prescribed as
the minimum and the inspector should comply with that rule and
permit so many people to go on board, that would not insure safety
to the passengers unless the initial stability of the ship and her
ballast and all were taken into consideration as an additional factor
snd a more important one. :

Mr. Furusern. Of course, I do not mean that it should be the
sole factor; but the initial stability of a vessel is known.

Mr. Curry. You take the Kastland herself—

Mr. Furesern. It is perfectly well known; her papers can be
found.

Mr. Curry (continuing). Even with an adequate initial stability
of the Fastland, only an initial stability of 500, if the Fast/and had
carried the water ballast which she should have carried, and pos-
sibly did carry when she was examined by the inspectors, the num-
ber of people who were on her could have been on her, possibly,
withcut turning her over?

Mr. Furuserh. It is very possible; and she had carried 3,000
acrcss Lake Michigan, so she ought tu be able to carry 2,500.

Mr. Curry. But if they use water ballast, which is not a perma-
nent ballast, it is possible to let the water ballast out of her hold
and neglect to reﬁrl it; whereas if they had had pig iron in there
they could not have taken it out without the captain or somebody
else knowing about it. Now, the Eastland was an awful disaster,
and we ought to do everything we can, it seems to me, to minimize
and stop anything like that occurring again in the future. I know
I want to. .

Mr. Furusern. Of course, I do not mean that the discretion gen-
erally and that the authority now vested in the inspection service
-should be taken away to see that a vessel carries no more than so
many passengers. My suggestion is to provide that in addition to
the powers they now have, and in addition to the responsibilities
that they now have, which is to see that the vessel is a stable vessel
under section 4417 and under section 4464, which gives them a dis-
cretion to say how many she may carry with prudence and safety,
considering all the rest of it.

Mr. Harvy. I understand that stability is an important element
of safety. But suppose a vessel can not sinkj is there then any reason
for limiting the space in which passen%ers can be crowded? Or is
stability the only thing to be considered ’

Mr. Ferusern. Noj it is not the only thing by any means; there
are two elements there.

Mr. Harpy. Take a vessel which we will say, can not possibly
sink, and you could not capsize it, you could not put enough people
on any side of it to capsize it; would there be any reason for limit-
iniithe space per passenger on that kind of a vessel?

r. FURUSETH. Yes.

Mr. Haroy. State those reasons for us.

Mr. ByckNEr. Why should there be?

Mr. FuruserH. In order that they may move freely from place
to place and would not have to be crowded in like so many cattle.
If you put one person for every 6 feet they will be standing up like
this [indicating] and there is no comfort 1n that kind of crowding,
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and if there is any trouble or in case of a fire it is impossible to save

th%[people.
r. Haroy. In case of fire or in case of sinking you could not save
th;{people?

r. FuruserH. You would lose the people.

N{lr. GreeNE. If you had a panic on a vessel you would-lose lives
anyhow.

r. FuruserH. You might lose a few, but it is different to lose five
or six from losing 1,500 or 1,600.

Mr. Harpy. Suppose you have provided a means for securing the
stability of the vessel so that there is no question about it; what
minimum limit, if an?y, would you consider it necessary to prescribe
fozl;lpassenger vessels -

r. Furusern. My opinion is that if you would limit it to 15 feet
that would be satisfactory; it may be that you can limit it to 12 or
14; I am not so certain about that, but when you come to limit it to
8 or 10 feet you are getting altogether too low because at 8 feet you
have just the space that is permitted in a lecture hall or a theater,
and that space is too limited for people on board a ship.

Mr. Haroy. What space would you consider necessary per pas-
senger on a ship?

Mr. FuruserH. According to the testimony here, 6, 7, 8, or 9.

Mr.? Haroy. I know, but what is calculated in the space of the
vessel ¢

Mr. Furusern. All the deck space of the vessel; the clear deck
space of the vessel. DBy that I mean the space that is not covered by
something that is immovable. You count rooms, of course, if they
are passénger rooms.

Mr. Haroy. You count them int

Mr. FuoruserH. Yes.

Mr. Buck~Er. In your opinion how much room should be allowed
pe;{passenger on a vessel?

r. FuruserH. The least possible space allowed on a‘passenger
vessel in the coastwise trade is 16 feet. The lowest space in the for-
eign trade is 16 feet, that is for sleeping purposes.

Mr. Buck~er. In your opinion is that enough?

Mr. Frresern. No: 1 do not think it is, but that is the law at the
present time. In the domestic trade there are no vegulations except
such as are made by the inspection department, and they base the
space on the life-saving appliances on the one hand and the space on
the other, and there is no limit to the increase in the number of life-
saving appliances on the one hand and the decrease of space on the
other, and so you are going in the wrong direction until finally you
get the vessel crowded so that there is no safety. Even the pas-
senger vessels engaged in the coastwise trade I think should come
undr the same provisions as to space that is required of the vessel
going across the ocean: but whether you should put less than a mini-
mum space of 14 or 16 feet on an excursion steamer I am not pre-

ared to say positively. It is my opinion, however. that if you put
1t below 12 feet you are inviting disaster. .

The Craikman. I think we all have the same object in view, but
the question resolves itself into this in my mind: A surveyv should be
made of every vessel; every known test of stability should be applied
to it. and then the minimum space should be made applicable to that
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vessel. But if you make a general rule you are liable to relieve the
Steamboat Inspection Service of a very great responsibility resting
upon them now. They might shield themselves behind a law passed by
Congress, and say, “ Congress passed the rule and we applied it, and
therefore the responsibility is on Congress and not on us.” I do not
think we as a committee are in a position to make a general rule
applicable to every class of vessels and be sure that it is a proper rule
in the interest of human life. I see so many difliculties in the way
that I doubt if we can do it.

Mr. Haroy. I would like to ask this question: Is there any rule
as to what kind of ballast should enter in to the question of the sta-
bility of a vessel? Here is a vessel depending for its stability upon
the filling of a water compartment which may be absolutely emptied
at any time. Now, the inspection officers passing on her passenger
capacity may have in mind the supposition that her water tanks
were full. It looks to me that the vessel's stability ought not to be
dependent upon anything like that which is so easily changed; but
ought to be dependent upon something that is absolitely permanent.

Mr. Frrusern. Water ballast, as it is called, is used only for
“trimming " purposes. so as to get the vessel to get the proper depth
she sits in the water; to get the screw covered by water, and to get
the vessel to take a grip on the water, so that she can move along. It
is put in for trimming purposes only and not for stability at all.

The Cramryax. Do you think that a vessel without water ballast
is as stable as a vessel with it?

Mr. Frrusern. I certainly do, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamrMaN. In the old-time vessels they put rocks in the bot-
tom for trimming purposes and for ballast so that she would stand
upright?

Mr. FrruserH. Yes.

The CHamrMAN. And to keep her from turning over?

Mr. Forusern. Yes.

The CuairMaN. Instead of putting rocks in the bottoms, now they
use water?

Mr. Furcsers. No; not for initial stability. They have the water
for trimming purposes.

The CramemMaN. What do they put in now for ballast?

Mr. FurusetH. In a sailing vessel they put in nothing at all. In
a steamer they have the machinery, the engine and boilers, to give
her the necessary weight to give her initial stability. There are
vessels, of course, where they probably have used water ballast to
determine the initial stability, but personally I do not believe there
are any such vessels.

Mr. Eomoxps. TIs there anything put in sailing vessels—what is the
lead keel for in sailing vessels? .

Mr. FuruserH. There is no lead in the keel. What they are
doing is this: They are so unstable that when you unload them you
can not take the cargo out of them; you have to take out half a cargo
and as you take it out you have to put ballast in, and also when you load
vou put on half the cargo first and then let the ballast out and put
on the balance of the cargo.

Mr. EpMoxps. Is there no ballast to hold the vessel right when she
is empty ?
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Mr. ForuserH. They can not stand empty ; they tumble right
over. But that has nothing to do with the case. )

The CuarMAN. 1 desire to call attention to section 4417 of the
Revised Statutes, which reads in part as follows:

The local inspectors shall, once in every year, at leusi, carefully inspect the
hull of each steam vessel within their respective districts, and shall satisfy
themselves that every such vessel so submitted to thelr inspection is of a
structure suitable for the service in which she is to be employed, has suitable
accommodations for passengers and the crew, and is in a condition to warrant
the belief that she may be used in navigation as a steamer, with safety to life,
and that all the requirements of the law in regard to fires, boats, pumps, hose,
life preservers, floats, anchors, cubles, and other things are faicthfully complied
with; and if they deem it expedient they may direct the vessel to be put in
motion, and may adopt any other suitable means to test her sufticiency and
that of her equipment.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE UHLER, SUPERVISING INSPECTOR
GENEBAL, STEAMBOAT-INSPECTION SERVICE.

The CrairMaN. I would like to have you give the committee your
opinion on the question asked Mr. Furuseth with reference to the
different classes of vessels used in the different trades, and of dif-
ferent construction, having different stabilities, on account of the
design and construction—their initial stability being of a different
quality—whether or not you think it is practicable or would be wise
for the committee to undertake, in a statute, to prescribe the mini-
muml number of square feet per passenger on different classes of
vessels.

Mr. Uncer. First, Mr. Chairman, I want to address myself to the
provisions of section 4417, upon which some stress has been laid, as to
the responsibilities and the duties of local inspectors. Section 4417
declares that the local inspectors shall examine these vessels and
satisfy themselves that the vessel is of a construction suitable for
the service in which she is to be engaged and having suitable
accommodations for the passengers and the crew. That gives to the
local inspectors the authority to put that vessel in motion or to do
anything else that will satisfy them, if they are in doubt, in any
particular.

I want to say, Mr. Chairman, that after an experience of more than
45 years, this is the very first occasion that has ever come to my
notice where a vessel lost her stability and capsized—the very first
occasion. I have no knowledge of any other case ever occurring.
The conditions that brought about this disaster are absolutely un-
known. They are in doubt to-day. Some contend that the vessel
lay on the bottom. A survey of the United States engineers shows
that there was plenty of water to float her. It is a fact, and I
believe that the defense have the evidence now before the court
in Grand Rapids, Mich., to show that there was a bunch of cement
upon which this vessel laid. They have also the evidence, I believe,
o}) a pile that came up through the bottom, upon which the ship
rested. They have sawed off the top of that pile and I believe that
they have the marks from the paint off of the bottom of the vessel
on that pile.

The CHArRMAN. Is that case on trial now?

Mr. UnLer. It is now in the hands of the court.
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The Crairman. It has been completed—the trial is over?

Mr. TaurMaN. There was a motion made to transfer those de-
fendants to Chicago, but on the argument of that motion the court
went into the facts. The trial is now over and the court has under
advisement the question of whether these defendants shall be re-
moved to Chicago or not. But the court did go into the facts at
the hearing.

Mr. UnLer. The facts about the Fastland are so many and they
are so various that it would take hours to go into them; but this
has been determined, that the Eastland was built upon the order
of her owners to run from Chicago to Grand Haven, for the pur-
pose, they say, of carrying freight and some passengers. I believe
it is the evidence of the builder that he had arranged to carry
five hundred passengers and all the crew that she might carry. In
order to make that vessel serviceable between Grand Haven and
Chicago, it is necessary that she should have live ballast; that is,
ballast that could be dispensed with when they needed to and that
could be utilized when it was necessary. She could not go into the
harbor of Grand Haven drawing the full amound of water with
which she navigated the lake and navigated the Chicago River;
and it was necessary to have some form of ballast” which might
?—f utilized for the convenience of the vessel in going into Grand

aven.

On the 14th of July, I think it was, 1904, this vessel took quite
a list coming out of Grand Haven, and she had her full complement
of passengers aboard. It so happened that our local inspector at
Chicago, since deceased, Capt. Mansfield, was aboard her.

The CuairmaN. How many people did she have on her?

Mr. Uncrer. She had at that time, I think, sir, about 2,900, if I
remember right. They immediately filled her ballast tanks and
before she got out of the river or before she got into the open
lake, she had straightened up and came across the lake upright.
The question was asked Capt. Dougherty, who had been in com-
mand of that vessel for years past, in this evidence the gentleman
referred to awhile ago: “ Capt. Dougherty, knowing the conditions
that have been brought out here recently, would you take that vessel
out on the lake again, with 3,000 passengers?”’ ¢ Yes; to-morrow,
and with no fear whatever.”

The question of determining minimum passenger space, Mr. Chair-
man, is one that can be fixed if this committee wants to do it. But
the committee, I believe, is desirous of having information as to
whether or not it is a practicable proposition. I will tell you how
practicable it is, and will say that there are no two vessels built
exactly alike, of the same length, same beam, same depth of hold, and
the same deck space, which will act the same with the same number
of passengers. There will be a difference in their speed; there will
be a difference in their steering quality; there will be a difference
entirely in the conditions under which she is navigated. The law
may say that it is necessary to have a minimum passenger space of
15 square feet. It means nothing except the taking away from the
local inspectors of the responsibility and the discretion which they
now have. A little while ago our traveling inspector called atten-
tion of the bureau to the fact that there were some boats certificated

25081—16——3
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out of Duluth carrying passengers on Lake Superior whose passenger
allotment brought their deck space down to about 5.6 square feet.
The bureau really had no authority to tell them that that was too
little or that that was too much. I called their attention to it, and
they came back and said that the passenger allotment of that vessel
had been given on their best judgment and realizing their responsi-
bility, amiZ that they assumed the responsibility for it and said that
she was safe with that allotment. simply wrote them back and
told them that it was their concern; that I had called their attention
to it, and if anything happened to one of those vessels they must
always remember that they would be called to account if it was
because the deck space of that vessel was too small. They came back
and acknowledged the responsibility and said they were willing to
stand by it. _

The CuairMaN. What kind of a run is that?

Mr. Unrer. An excursion boat, sir.

The CuairmMaN. From Duluth to what point?

Mr. Unrer. From Duluth, I think, to Ashland on the south shore,
or probably up on the north shore to Port Huron or Port Arthur.

he CaairyMAN. A run of what length?

Mr. Unrer. Four or five hours; not more than that.

Mr. Haroy. I understand you to say that the bureau—that is, your-
self as chief of the bureau—did not have any authority over those
local inspectors to require them to command more space than 5.5
feet to a passenger?

Mr. UnLer. None whatever, Judge Hardy. It is a responsibility
that is laid upon them by section 4464, and they must abide by it.
And the department has time and again refused to make any ruling
or to set any space which might be a safe proposition for the allot-
ment of passengers, because they have felt that 1t was a responsibility
that is laid upon them by the law which they can neither evade nor
can the department alter. Under the law they must do it.

Mr. Curry. The minimum space fixed per passenger in the over-
seas trade is fixed for the comfort and the health of the passengers?

Mr. UnLer. The sanitary conditions and everything taken into
account.

Mr. Curry. Not for the safety of the [])assengers?
~ Mr. Unier. Not at all, sir. They could carry twice as many and

call'&y them with safety.

r. Curry. So far as anything might happen, they could carry, as
far as the stability is concerned, many times the number? :

Mr. Unrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. And the space is limited simply on account of con-
serving the health and comfort of the passengers?

Mr. Unrer. Of the comfort of the passengers on a long run.
Going back to section 4417, the question has been asked whether at
all times the local inspectors have exercised the discretion that is
already given them by section 4417. 1 say yes because they have
satisfied themselves, and their judgment in every case has been
proven to be correct. I do not mean to say that there are any body
of men or there are any corps of men, technical or scientific, that will
not at some time or another make a mistake. But it never had been
made in this direction before by the Steamboat Inspection Service.
There never had been an accident from the overcrowding of a vessel
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beyond her limit. I won’t say anything about the danger of the
proposition. I do not fear so much the stability of a vessel, gentle-
men; my greatest fear and my greatest dread is that of fire. I do
not care anything about the wind ; I do not care anything about the
sea, because, I think, they are conditions that exist that are extra-
ordinary or extravagant and they can be met and have been met
time and time again. Fire is the one dread of my mind and of my
heart; and it would make no difference if -you had 250 or 2,500
aboard of a vessel, fire would have the same results.

I am somewhat surprised to note the statement here in the com-
parison this morning that the passenger allotment depends largely
and almost exclusively upon the amount of life-saving equipment
that you can get aboard a vessel. Gentlemen, that is not so. The
life-saving equipment is apportioned to the number of passengers
that the vessel 1s allowed to carry. The passenger allotment is not
based upon all of the boats that you can get on her. The deck space,
particularly of vessels carrying a large number of passengers, is
carefully measured. The inspectors know the service of the vessel;
they know the dangers of the waters that she is liable to encounter
amf the suddenness of squalls, perhaps, in different parts of the
country. And they are safeguarded with a knowledge of all of the
elements of navigation, because before they are inspectors they must
necessarily have been masters of vessels themselves, or, in the case
of the inspector of hulls, chief mate, and, in the case of inspector of
boilers, must have had five years’ actual experience as chief engineer
of those vessels. The influence of steamboat owners has nothing
whatever to do with i, and I can not, for the life of me, imagine why
that proposition is injected into the work of the local inspectors.
They are positively and absolutely protected by civil service and
there is no influence in the world that can move them except abso-
lute dereliction of duty or unfitness for the position. There was a
-time, perhaps, before they were protected by civil service that in-
fluence might have had something to do.

Mr. Haroy. Do you think that the human being ever gets beyond
the capacity for influences to affect him? T do not care who he is,
is he not liable to be influenced by his environments of circum-
stances and conditions?

Mr.. BurgEe. Yes; and especially when the inspector may be the
son-in-law of the vessel owner or close relative.

Mr. Haroy. There are hundreds of ways by which an inspector
may be influenced to favor one particular vessel by giving him a
cagailcit%for passengers greater than he ought to have.

r. Unrer. Judge Hardy, I should hate to think it, and from
what I know of this corps, I do not believe that there is one in it
that could be influenced in that direction.

Mr. Haroy. That is a great tribute, but it must be a wonderful
lot of men if there is any such condition.

Mr. Unrer. I am not speaking of the character of the men; there
may be the man who may have his price.

Mr. Haroy. Unconsciously and without price, do we not lean the
way our feelings lead us?

Mr. Curry. 1 know the inspectors out on the Pacific coast, and I
do not believe one of those men could be influenced.
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Mr. Uncer. I do not want to acknowldge that, Judge Hardy; I
can not acknowledge it.

Mr. Harpy. Let me ask you about this case where your local in-
sgectors authorized vessels to carry passengers, allowing not more
than 5} feet of space per passenger: Was that anything more or less
than (i'ust to tell that vessel owner to put all the passengers he could
crowd on her?

Mr. Uncer. Oh, my dear sir; no.

Mr. Iarpy. Can you crowd them much closer than 53 feet ?

Mr. Unrer. Judge, I do not know the build of that vessel. I can
gﬁp it; but I do not know its length or her beam or any of those
things.

Mr. Harpy. Whatever its build was, did not that simply give the
owner the right to crowd every man, woman, and child on that he
could; because, can you put a man in much if anything less than 5}
feet of space? .

Mr. Unrer. Under certain conditions; yes; I think so.

The Cuairman. I think it is in effect saying to the vessel owner,
“Put everybody on board you can get on there.”

Mr. Unvrer. No; I do not think so. But suppose he does; what
has that to do with the question? Is it to be a question of their com-
fort, or is it to be the question of their safety?

Mr. Harpy. The question I am asking you is, “ Was not that just
simply authority to the owner of that vessel to crowd every man,
woman, and child he could on her?

Mr. Unwer. I think not, sir.

Mr. Haroy. Five and a half feet? .

Mr. Unrer. Five and a half feet. They might have room for more
people, taking 53 feet. They may have said 53 square feet of pas-
senger spacc; there may be certain conditions where they have a
mean deck where they carry freight, which is not considered for
passengers at all.

Mr. Haroy. How many passengers could this vessel carry at that
rate?

Mr. Uncrer. I do not remember now, Judge, just what the number
was. :

Mr. Haroy. Don’t you think if you put a thousand people on a
floor space, if they did not have more than 53 square feet to each
man, woman, and child, that they would be packed pretty nearly like
sardines on the floor space? ]

Mr. Unier. They would be packed pretty closely; yes, sir. But
they may be carried on the upper deck; they may be carried on the
middle deck, or they may be carried on the main deck.

Mr. Haroy. Is not that about the limit human beings can be
crowded onto a floor space, less than 5} feet?

Mr. UnLer. And after it was full, Judge, you would have to use
a club to keep them from going on board. ) )

Mr. Haroy. Could you put them on there, with anything below
that?

Mr. UHLER. Yes, you could put them on. )

Mr. Harpy. One other question: Ought not the live ballast to enter
into the determining of the stability of a vessel? -

Mr. Unrer. 1 have no objection to live ballast in the world, Judge
Hardy. I would just as leave have live ballast as to have dead bal-
last ; but it must be manipulated properly.
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Mr. Haroy. Asan insEecto,r, though, of the stability of that vessel,
ou would have to make an examination to see whether the live
allast was in or out?

Mr. Unrer. Oh, no, sir; not at all. We provide that they shall
keep water in the boilers; we provide that they shall keep it at a
certain level, but we can not have a man aboard of that vessel to see
that the water in the boilers is at a certain level all the time, or
whether he has any in there at all.

We simply say that under certain conditions that vessel is safe.
Now if the captain, for instance, of this vessel put her in an unsafe
condition ; we say it is their fault, not ours. We have said it is safe
under certain conditions. We have ocean steamers today, if you
please, carrying five and six thousand tons of water ballast—and
not for trimming purposes. Suppose that you were to say that a
vessel under no condition must have live ballast; she will go to some
.port with a full cargo and she gets nothing back. What are you
going to do? Are you going to take the ballast out of her, or are you
going to put more ballast in her; or can you utilize your live ballast
for that?

There is not a vessel goes up the Lakes in the winter time and in the
fall of the year, that has not 5,000 or 6,000 tons of water in them.
They could not operate the vessels if they did not have live ballast;
because they have to get rid of that when they put their cargo in.
Live ballast is a no worse bugabeo than lots of other conditions.
Live ballast, properly manipulated, is all right; the tanks are sub-
divided and tﬁey have facilities for emptying them and for refilling.

Mr. Harpy. But as long as they enter into the element of calculat-
ing the safety of the vessel, the inspector can know nothing of the
safety of the vessel until he has seen that the live ballast was there?

Mr. UHLer. I think not. I think we can calculate with six or
seven hundred tons of water in that vessel that she will be a structure
suitakle for the service in which she is to engage.

Mr. Haroy. Does this calculation mean anything, except to tell the
officer of the vessel to do something?

Mr. Uncier. Mr. Chairman, let me say this: If we are going to
undertake to get down to the actual safety of the vessel, inclining
tests are no good on the face of the earth. There is no test but an
actual demonstration of the very worst and most extravagant con-
dition that you can put that vessel in. It is the only thing; and it
has got to be an actual demonstration. And here is the worst con-
dition, we will say, that a vessel can be put in: a thousand passengers
on the upper deck. Now, in order to determine that point, there is
no empirical proposition or there is no mathematical calculation that
can determine that except an actual demonstration of the weight
of a thousand people on the most extravagant point of that vessel.
And it is the only way that it can be determined. But we do not
enter into actual demonstrations of the stability of a vessel. They
are calculations and comparative calculations, pure and simple. In-
clining tests are to determine the meter center height of a vessel
under ordinary conditions; and when it comes down to an actual
demonstration of what this vessel is safe under, it must be an actual
demonstration and no other. I have been on vessels that have been
over on their beam ends for five or six days at a time, and there was
no danger in the world. The ship was first on one side and then on
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the other. In the condition in which she was loaded she was tender,
not necessarily dangerous. I have rode a hurricane for 30 or 40
hours, when the ship’s rail would not only be under water, but
her house would be under water; and when you would go forward
from aft when times would come that you could be on the deck and
you would walk forward on the deck, you would walk forward on
the side of the house, and she was perfectly comfortable, only she
was lying in an unusual position.

Mr. Epmoxbps. I want to say this, that this summer T crossed the
Pacific and was 30 days on one of the transports, and I watched the
operation of the ballast. In fact, I talked with the officers every
day in regard to the different points about the ship, and I agree
with the inspector that a certain amount of live ballast, properly
manipulated, is an advantage to the ship instead of a detriment.

Mr. Haroy. I was not raising that question of whether live ballast
ought to be used or not.

Mr. Unrer. Now, there is another question. if T may have the
time, about which I want to enlighten some of the gentlemen who
have asked questions, and that is about initial stability. Initial
stability, from what we have heard here this morning, must be deter-
mined absolutely without ballast. When I say “ without ballast,” I
mean without false ballast. We have her engines and we have her
boilers, and all of those weights are carefully calculated and their
position in the ship, and they enter into the displacement and draft
of the ship. Now, if we are to build & ship with an initial stability
to accommodate 2.500 or 3,000 passengers, without taking into ac-
count any ballast at all, it will be a pretty hard proposition.

Gentlemen, I have no opposition and T have not had to any
proposition on the face of the earth that will add to the safety, as
well as the comfort, of every passenger under mv charge. And I
think that is my record. But if you say that we must have a mini-
mum number of square feet of deck surface for each passenger al-
lowed, it is an impracticable proposition that can not be enforced.

The CnarmaN. We agree we can not do it. Do you know of any
experts upon whom we could call, who could advise us and help
us frame such a bill?

Mr. Unier. I know of nobody, sir. I do not mean to say, Mr.
Chairman, that I know it all; that is only my opinion. There may
be somebody who can come here and tell you, and perhaps his
experience will justify his impression. But you can fix a minimum
number of square feet—there is no trouble about that in the world—
if you want to.

The CuairMax. The inspector makes a survey of the ship and
measures her to determine that; is not that practically the way he
does it?

Mr. Unier. Yes; but in all vessels, Mr. Chairman, the number
of passengers is not determined absolutely upon the square feet of
deck surface that that vessel has. There are other conditions that
enter into it. He knows the vessel. There may be some vessels which
have an allotment of 15 square feet; probably many vessels have
that. But yet there are others that we say have six, seven, eight or
nine, or whatever it is.

Here is a vesse] that carried 3,000 people for years; carried them in
the open lake and in gales of wind and in all kinds of weather, which
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capsized at the dock with 2,500 people aboard of her. Now, there
were 2,500 people aboard her and 2,500 people could not all get on
one side of her; nor could they all get on one deck.

The CHamrmMaN. Weren’t they all on board when she capsized ?

Mr. Unrer. Yes, sir, they were all on board; she had her full
complement and was ready to cast off from the dock. She had her
complement of people—2,500. If I mistake not, her original capacity
was 3,300; but for the comfort of the passengers, and %or their com-
fort alone, it was reduced to 3,000. There came a time when they did
not want to carry life-saving equipment for more than 2,000, and con-
sequently they had to reduce to 2,000 people, because she did not have
boats and rafts to take care of them. Then when they put the boats
and rafts aboard her again, her complement was again raised to
2,500.

There seems to be some stress laid upon the fact that this vessel
was reduced to 2,000 and then some other inspector raised it to
2,500. The simple reason for raising that was that it was only
reduced because she did not want to carry life-saving equipment for
more than 2,000 and when she put the additional equipment back her
complement was raised accordingly. °

The CHairMaN. That is lifeboats and life rafts?

Mr. Unrer. Yes. The man who inspected her as local inspector
in Cleveland, while she was running between Clairbourn and Cedar
Point, watched her every day of his life and saw her there, and he
was asked the question as Chicago, at the investigation:

Capt. Nelson, as a shipmaster and inspector, and after having heard what you
have heard here and after all the conditions as you have seen them, and the
vessel on her side, would you take this vessel out on the lake with 3,000 people?

Yes; to-morrow, and take her anywhere.

The CaarMaN. We have gone over that question enough, I think,
for the present.

Mr. Burke. General, do you know of any of the foreign nations
having a minimum rule for determining the count of the passengers?

Mr. Untrer. I think not, sir. I know of none. I think on the
wider waters, what they call the turbulent inland waters, under
the rules of the English Government, it is a matter which is de-
termined entirely by a surveyor exactly the same as by our inspector.

Mr. Burke. Mr. Chairman, calling attention to H. R. 4781, sec-
tion 2, amending section 4465, “ It shall not be lawful to take on
board of any vessel a greater number of passengers than is stated
in the certificate of inspection,” and particularly to this part of
1t, “and for every violation of this provision the master or owner
shall be liable, to any person suing for the same, to forfeit the
amount of passage money and $10 for each passenger beyond the
number allowed;” that penalty is simply by way of forfeiture.
Could it not be made a crime or misdemeanor instead of by for-
feiture ? .

The Cuamman. We will consider that ourselves. I think that is
a matter for the committee to determine more than for the in-
spector.

Mr. Harpy. Just one more question: You made the statement just
now that a minimum limit fixed by law would relieve the inspector
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of his responsibility if he was within that limit. It seems to me
that a minimum fixed by law might be persuasive; but do you mean
to say that if a law prescribed that there should never be under
any circumstances less than a certain amount of square feet space
per passenger that the inspectors still would not look at the quality
of each particular vessel and prescribe a greater amount of space
whenever they thought it necessary ?

Mr. Unrer. Judge Hardy, I know of no man in the service who if
he tholl:ght it was necessary that she should have 25 feet would not fix
it at that. .

Mr. Haroy. In other words, would not a court passing on the
action of that inspector, in case he had it to do, require him to ex-
ercise some judgment notwithstanding that is the minimum limit?

Mr. UnLer. There can be no doubt about that, sir.

The CuairMAN. If there are no further questions the hearings on
this bill will close.

CoMMITTEE OX THE MERCHANT MARINE AND FIsHERIES,
Hotse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C., February 3, 1916.

The committee, at 12 o’clock noon, proceeded to the consideration
of H. R. 4783, Hon. Joshua W. Alexander (chairman) presiding.

The Crarman. We will take up now H. R. 4783, which is a bill
to provide for appeals from decisions of boards of local inspectors of
steam vessels, and for cther purposes. The bill reads:

Be it enacted by thc Senate and House of Rcpresentatives of the United
Statcs of Amecerica in Congress assembled, That whenever any person pecuniarily
interested in any decision or action of any board of local inspectors of steam
vessels shall feel himself aggrieved by such decision or action he may appeal
therefrom to the supervising inspector of the district; and a like appeal shall
be allowed from any decision or action of a supervising inspector to the Super-
vising Inspector General, whose decision, when approved by the Secretary of
Commerce, shall be final: Provided, however, That application for such re-
examination of the case by a supervising inspector or by the Supervising 1n-
spector General shall be made within thirty days after the decision or action
appealed from shall have been rendered or taken: And provided further, That
in all cases reviewed under the provisions of this act where the issue is the
suspension or revocation of the license of a licensed officer such officer shall
be allowed to be represented by counsel and to testify in his own behalf.

SeEc. 2. That whenever there shall be a disagreement between the local in-
spectors in regard to any matter betore them for decision they shall report the
case to the supervising inspector of the district, who shall investigate and de-
¢ide the same; and any supervising inspector may, upon his own motion, review
any decision or action of any board of local inspectors within his district; and
in like manner the Supervising Inspector General may review any decision or
act.on of any supervising inspector or board of local inspectors; and the decision
of the Supervising Inspector General in such case shall, when approved by the
Secretary of (‘ommerce, be final.

Sec. 3. That any decision or action reviewed by the Supervising Inspector
General or by any supervising inspector, as provided in section one of this act,
may be revoked, changed, or modified by such reviewing officer. who shall have
power to administer oaths and to summon and compel the attendance of wit-
nesses by a similar process as in the district courts of the United States; and
the disbursing clerk, Department of Comierce, shall pay, on properly certified
vouchers, such fees to any witness <o summoned for his actual travel and
attendance as shall be officially certified to by the officer reviewing the case,
not exceeding the rate allowed for fees to witnesses for travel and attendance
in the district courts of the United States.
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SEC. 4. That the Secretary of Commerce shall make such regulations as may
be necessary to secure a proper enforcement of the provisions of this act. )
SEc. 5. That section forty-four hundred and fifty-two of the Revised Statutes,
as amended by section six of the act of March third, nineteen hundred and five,

is hereby repealed.

Gentlemen, Mr. Thurman, who is the Solicitor for the Depart-
ment of Commerce, is here and we might have him make a state-
ment in reference to this bill and the occasion for this legislation.

STATEMENT OF ALBERT LEE THURMAN, ESQ., SOLICITOR
DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE.

Mr. TaurMAN. Mr. Chairman, the reason for this bill being pre-
sented by the department grows out of the investigation of the East-
land disaster at Chicago last July. At that time it appeared that
there were several provisions in the statutes glacin final decisions
on questions that might arise in the boards of local inspectors, and
from which no appeal could be had to the local inspectors, or through
them to the Supervising Inspector General. At that investigation,
as you tlemen may know, Secretary ‘Redfield, before the investi-
gation began, requested the assistance of several gentlemen in Chi-
cago to sit with him as an advisory committee. At the conclusion
of the hearing those gentlemen made a number of written recom-
mendations which were incorporated into the testimony. One of
those recommendations was that in all cases where the power of
placing final decision was vested in the local inspectors it should be
subject to appeal by the parties interested on both sides; and that is
the primary purpose of this bill, to provide that in all cases there
shall be an appeal from the decision of the local inspector to the
supervising inspector, and from the supervising inspector to the
Supervising Inspector General.

he CrairMAN. I suppose, of course, you have examined the navi-
ation laws with care, and know that provision is not already made
y law for such appeals in the cases to which you refer?

Mr. TuurmaN. No, sir; there is not. For instance, Mr. Chair-
man, the question of fixing passen%ers; there is no appeal from that
at the present time. This would allow an appeal, as I take it.

The CaarmMaN. These bills, H. R. 4781 and H. R. 4785, seem to
provide specifically for appeals in that class of cases.

Mr. THURMAN. Yes, sir.

The Cuairman. This is intended to be a more comprehensive
statute.

Mr. TrurMaN. To cover all questions that may arise where the
decisions of the local inspectors are final under the present statutes.

The Cramrman. Here is one question on that point: Suppose the
local inspectors make a certain decision, and it may be a very im-

rtant one; it may affect the safety of the vessel, it may affect the
ﬁ?e-saving equipment or her fire apparatus. If an appeal is allowed
to the owner of the vessel that order of the local inspector may be
suspended, and it would involve delay and hazard, and be very vex-
atious, for the tendency would be to always appeal in that class of
cases. Is that properly safeguarded in this bill?

Mr. TaurMaN. I do not see why it is not.
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The Cuairman. If there is an appeal the order of the local in-
spector would be suspended, would 1t not?

Mr. THURMAN. You mean the order of the local inspector?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. TuurMaN. Yes; I think that is true.

The CuarMAN. Then should not this bill make some provision that
the order or decision of the local inspector shall stand until reversed
on appeal ¢

Mr. THurRMAN. While that might be well, I can conceive of a case
where it might ultimately work a hardship. Suppose some local
inspector should insist upon some additional equipment and that
should be taken up on appeal, and the equipment would have to be
put on pending the appeal; if the supervising inspector reached the
conclusion that the equipment should not be put on, there you have
forced an additional expense upon the owner.

Mr. Curry. There is an inspection made of a vessel when the ship
first goes into service?

Mr. THURMAN. Yes. , ,

Mr. Curry. If the inspector later on should say that more equip-
ment should be put on the ship, or that changes should be made,
there would simply be an appeal from his subsequent judgment?

Mr. TnurMaN. No. I do not think you have it just right. If the
local inspector should require additional equipment then under this
provision the owner would have the right to appeal to the supervis--
Ing inspector.

Mr. Corry. There is no reason why he should not, is there?

Mr. THURMAN. I think not. I think he should be allowed to do

S0.
Mr. Curry. The vessel is inspected before she goes into servicef
Mr. THUrMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. Curry. I have a bill introduced containing that same provi-
sion, and I thought it only right that a party interested should have
an appeal from the judgment of the inspector to the supervising in-
spector, and from the supervising inspector to the department.

Mr. THURMAN. Yes; that is the purpose of this bill.

The CuarmaN. Is your bill pending here now, Mr. Curry? I
have not had my attention called to it.

Mr. Corry. That is in my general shipping bill.

Mr. Haroy. I would like to ask this question: Practically this is a
provision to enable shipowners to take an appeal ¢

Mr. THurMAN. To enable all parties to appeal.

Mr. Haroy. Who are interested parties?

Mr. THurMAN. I don’t know that there is anybody, except—well,
for instance, take an extreme case; suppose the officer is charged with
deriliction of duty and is acquitted by the local inspectors; I believe
under this provision the department could take up the matter in the
shape of an appeal from the decision of the local inspectors; but
primarily it is from the decision of the local inspectors.

Mr. Haroy. The department is not particularly interested, is it?

Mr. TuurMaN. Noj; not in that particular provision.

Mr. Haroy. Then the other provision that persons pecuniarily in-
terested may appeal, makes it really an appeal given to the owner and
to nobody else?

Mr. THorMAN. Yes, sir; that is practically the object of the bill.
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Mr. Curry. Could the sailors on the ships appeal under this, if
their quarters were reduced ?

Mr. THorMAN. No; I don’t think this would give them that right.

Mr. Epmonps. Would the officer be pecuniarily interested? Sup-
pose he was discharged from the ship, or lost his license, and the board
of inspectors locally stood for it, could he appeal under this act?

Mr. GreexEe. Certainly; he would be pecuniarily interested.

Mr. THurMAN. Yes; I think so.

Mr. Harpy. Wouldn’t that provision prohibit him from appealing?

Mr. TaurmaN. No, sir; I think not.

Mr. Haroy. It seems to me this bill leaves this situation; that if
the local inspectors make a ruling favorable to the shipowner and
too favorable there is no appeal from it; but if they make one
onerous or too onerous the shipowner may appeal. It is a one-sided
thing in that it allows no appeal by anybody but the shipowner;
but 1f the shipowner overreaches the inspector there is no appeal. 1
do not know whether there is anyone interested or who has the right
of appeal or ought to have the right of appeal, but I submit to you
as a student of the question. In other words, that you have an ofhicer
exercising a judicial function and requiring certain requirements. If
bis decision is less burdensome than it ought to be there is nobody
authorized to take it up higher.

Mr. THURMAN. Any%ody interested in the ship or the company.
could do it, if they were dissatisfied with it. . .

Mr. Harpy. That brings the same parties in; only the yl)arty that is
{:}flerested in the requirements of the service may appeal under this

111,

Mr. TuurMman. I suppose that is so.

Mr. Harpy. The party that is interested in having additional re-
quirements has no appeal ?

Mr. TuurMaN. That is true.

Mr. Harpy. Can it be remedied in any way?

Mr. THourMaN. T don’t know who would be interested in it other-
wise.

Mr. Haroy. The public is the only one interested in it otherwise.

Mr. TuurMaN. The public is supposed to be taken care of by the
Steamboat-Inspection Service.

Mr. Haroy. The Steamboat-Inspection Service, like a judge on the
bench, is supposed to hold the scales even; neither biased one way
or the other; but if they do decide adversely to the public and do
not make the requirements that are necessary, there is no appeal pro-
vided from that decision.

Mr. TmurMaN. If you put in the bill that anybody from the public
may appeal from the local inspectors’ decision you would swamp the
whole proposition.

Mr. GreenNE. You would not be able to do any business at all.

Mr. TaurMaN. No, sir; we would be swamped.

Mr. Burge. Why wouldn’t it be possible in the case of decisions of
local inspectors to provide for a review by the supervising inspector,
also take an appeal?

Mr. Haroy. That he might review their action.

Mr. Greene. That is already provided for in the bill.
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Mr. BurkE. No; that is the same person who appeals from the
supervising inspector to the inspector general, the person who is
pecuniarily interested.

Mr. Haroy. Should not this bill have a provision that the supervis-
ing inspector should have the right to review the action of the local
inspector without an appeal; allow the different parties to go in to
him and present the case, or let him take it up on Eis own initiative?

Mr. THurMAaN. That is purely a matter of judgment.

Mr. Harpy. What is your judgment about it? You realize that
the local inspector stands between the shipowners and the public in
making requirements?

Mr. THurMAN. Yes.

Mr. Haroy. If he makes it displeasing to the shipowner, he can
take an appeal ?

Mr: TuHurMaN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Haroy. But if you only make it displeasing to the public,
there is no right of appeal?

Mr. Tuurman. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. Should there not be?

Mr. TaurMmaN. No: I think not. That is a matter that is vested
entirely in the, discretion of the local inspectors, and you have to
put it somewhere, and you might just as well put it there.

Mr. Harpy. Yes; if the shipowner is displeased, he can remove
it to a superior officer——

Mr. TuukMAN. Because his interests are vitally affected.

Mr. Harpy. But is not the public vitally affected, too?

Mr. THurMaN. Of course, there are cases of judgment where hu-
man errors are liable to enter. :

Mr. Harpoy. Is it not just as liable to enter in favor of the ship-
owner as against him? '

Mr. THurMAN. T do not know that an appeal from the public at
large would help matters any, because you would have all sorts of
appeals based on nothing. '

Mr. Haroy. Oh, no; not if you gave the supervising inspector the
right of review.

Mr. Tuurman. Oh, I would not object to that, sir. If you want
to p(ilt the authority in the supervising inspector to review, well and

00 :

Mr. Haroy. That would make it necessary to go to him—should
there not be some way of correcting an error in favor of the ship-
owner and against the interests of the public generally, and ought
not there to be a review upon the initiative of the supervising inspec-
tor himself of these decisions?

Mr. Truurmax. I don’t think there would be any objection to that.

Mr. Harpy. Then, of course, anybody that felt the public were
not treated right could go and present the matter to the supervising
inspector and he could take it up.

Mr. TacryMaN. There would be no objection to that from me, and
T am certain the department would have no objection. This was
drawn pursuant to the recommendations of the advisory board in
Chicago.

Mr.gH.mDY. I understand there should not be a right of appeal on
the part of anyone, but I believe both sides to the question ought to
be equally, somehow, entitled to relief from an error.
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The Craryan. This is intended to take the place of section 4452,
Revised Statutes, and that seems to apply to certain specific cases.

We will hear a few words from General Uhler on this bill. Just
briefly, General Uhler, tell us, in the event bills 4781 and 4785 should
be enacted into law, what necessity is there for the passage of H. R.
4783.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE UHLER, SUPERVISING INSPECTOR
GENERAL.

Mr. Unrer. Mr. Chairman, under the present law, section 4452,
there is no appeal for anybody except a licensed officer, as I under-
stand it. If any officer feels himself aggrieved—may I have the lan-
guage of the bill?

The CHARMAN (reading) :

‘Whenever any board of local inspectors refuses to grant a license to any per-
son applying for the same, or suspends or revokes the license of any master,
mate, engineer, or pilot, any person deeming himself wronged by such refusal,
suspension, or revocation may, within thirty days thereof, on application to the
supervising inspector of the district, have his case examined anew by such super-
vising inspector ; and the local board shall furnish to the supervising inspector,
in writing, the reason for its doings in the premises; and such supervising in-
spector shall examine the case anew, and he shall have the same powers to
summon witnesses and compel their attendance.

Now, that section applies to that class of cases only, but it is ample
for that class of cases, is it not?

Mr. Unrer. Yes. Now, under that condition there is no appeal
to the supervising inspector except if a man be licensed and sus-
pended for more than six months or his license has been revoked;
then an appeal might come to the supervising inspector general. It
was deemed wise to have the appeals for anybody who was pecuni-
arily interested, and the phraseology of the bill was made so as to
exclude anybody who ha({) no interest in the case beyond a nagging
propensity, we may say, or who wanted to make trouble for some
one. The phraseology of the bill was restricted to those who are

ecuniarily interested. As a matter of course a licensed officer would
ge pecuniarily interested if he is suspended, because he has been
deprived of his livelihood. The owners of a vessel, of course, are
pecuniarily interested by the same decision. But this gives unequivo-
cally the right of appeal beyond the supervising inspector up to the
supervising inspector general. Now, it not only gives that authority,
but it gives the supervising inspector general the right to review any
case on his own motion without any appeal whatever, and he may
review a case himself and, upon his own motion, may set aside the
decision of the lower board.

Mr. Harpy. What is that that gives the Supervising Inspector
General that right of review?

Mr. Uncer. I think it is in the bill.

Mr. Haroy. If it is in there it is all right.

Mr. Unrer (reading):

SEc. 2. That whenever there shall be a disagreement between the local in-
spectors in regard to any matter before them for decision they shall report
the case to the supervising inspector of the district, who shall investigate and
decide the same.
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That is where there is a disagreement; that is provided for now.

The CuamrMan. Read on.

Mr. Unrer. I will; but T want to explain that part of it. Where
there is a disagreement between two members of the local board they
simPIy bundle the case on over to the supervising inspector, and say,
“We can not agree, and you must decide the case for us.” Then
he may examine the case anew, or may take the testimony adduced
before the local board and decide upon that. In addition to that,
under the law as it is now, he would have no right to go into that
case except upon the appeal of the local board, saying, “ We have
disagreed ; you must take it.” Then the section goes on to say:

And any supervising inspector may, upon his own motion, review any deci-
sion or action of any board of local inspectors within his district, and in like
manner the Supervising Inspector General may review any decision or action
of any supervising inspector or board of local inspectors, and the decision of the
Supervising Inspector General in such case shall, when approved by the Secre-
tary of Commerce, be final.

Mr. Harpoy. That covers the suggestion I made a moment ago,
I believe.

Mr. Unrer. Yes. The rest of the bill simply ﬁoes on and gives
authority to any review officer to administer oaths. At present I
have no authority to administer an oath. The supervising inspector,
unless he is acting for the local board, has no authority to administer
an oath, but this gives the supervising inspector authority to admin-
ister oaths and also to summon witnesses. I would have no authority
under the present law to summon witnesses, but this gives the au-
thority to the inspector general and Supervising Inspector General
to summon witnesses and to pay witness fees. Tﬁat was put in there
to make it plain as to who was to pay witnesses, and how they should
be paid. Under the old law witness fees were paid by the collector
of customs upon subpcenas presented by the marshal of the district,
and, as a matter of course, he got a fee for the service. The marshals
get no fees now for serving our subpenas. The collector of customs

oes not pay any witness fees for us now. The subpcena is simply
countersigned by the supervising inspector as to the number of days
of attendance and the actual witness expenses. That is forwarded
to Washington, checked by the Bureau of Inspection, and paid by
the disbursing clerk. That is the present method, and this is to make
it plain in the law only.

t was intended, more than anything else, to provide a further
appeal; to provide an appeal for those who were not now so privi-
leged. The owner of a vessel, in the case of repairs, has the right
to take an appeal to the supervising inspector, but in the case of the
allotment of passengers there is no appeal whatever, and in other
cases that come up there is no appeal.

The Cuairman. If this bill were passed what occasion would
there be for 4781 and 4785, which simply provide a specific remedy
or appeal where the local inspectors determine the number of pas-
sengers that may be carried on a vessel ¢

r. Unrer. Under the present law, affecting that phase of it, there
is no appeal whatever now from the decision of the local inspector
as to the number of passengers that may be carried. That is absolute.

The Cuamrman. But if 4783, to which you are addressing your
attention now, was passed there would be no appeal then. However,
that is a matter for the committee to consider.



INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CARRIED ON VESSELS. 47

Mr. Uncer. I would say so. The matter of the approval by the
Supervising Inspector General of an increase of passengers is one
that was suggested by the advisory board in Chicago and came out
of the E'astland disaster, really to prevent an indiscriminate increase
of passenger allowances. For instance, a vessel coming from another
district into this district, say, the local inspectors in New York
would only allow her 2,000 passengers.

Mr. Curry. What we are really interested in—at least, what I am
really interested in—is will this bill we are talking about now give
the right to the party in interest to appeal and other }l)roper interests
on the number of passengers carried? It looks to me like it will.

Mr. Uncer. I think it would.

Mr. Curry. I think so, too.

Mr. Uncrer. I think so, because it would be a decision or action of
the board. _

Mr. Epmonps. I do not really think it affects very much either
4781 or 4785.

Mr. Unrer. I do not think so.

Mr. Epmonbs. I think they could all be passed without hurting
each other at all.

Mr. UHtEer. I think so. The great trouble with our steamboat-
inspection laws is that we have had too many amendments without
repealing anything.

(Thereupon, at 12.50 o’clock p. m., the hearings closed.)
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INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CARRIED ON VESSELS
AND PROVIDING FOR APPEALS FROM LOCAL BOARDS.

COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
) HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C., Saturday, February 12, 1916.

The subcommittee met at 11.30 o'clock a. m., Mr. Hardy in the

chair.

Mr. Harpy. As I understand it, this hearing is for the benefit of
parties who have some suggested amendment to make, or perhaps to
oppose the passage of the bills H. R. 4781, H. R. 4783, and Ig R. 4785.

e bills referred to are as follows:

H.R.4781. A BILL To amend section forty-four hundred and sixty-four, Revised Statutes of the United
States, relating to numt er of passengers to t e stated in certificates of inspection of passenger vessels, and
section forty-four hundred and sixty-five, Revised Statutes of the United States, prescril.ing penalty for
carrying excessive number of passengers on passenger vessels. '

Be it enacted by the Senate and Hou e of Representatives of the United States of Amnerica
in Congress assembled, That section forty-four hundred and sixty-four of the Revised
Statutes of the United States be, and is hereby, amended so as to read as follows:

“SEc. 4464. The inspectors shall state in every certificate of inspection granted to
vessels carrying passengers the number of Eassengers of each class that any such vessel
has accommodations for and can carry with prudence and safety.”’

Sec. 2. That section forty-four hundred and sixty-five of the Revised Statutes of the
United States be, and is hereby, amended so as to read as follows:

*“SEc. 4465. It shall not be lawful to take on board of any vessel a greater number of
passengers than is stated in the certificate of inspection; and for everK violation of this
provision the master or owner shall be liable, to any person suing for the same, to forfeit
the amount of passage money and $10 for each passenger beyond the number allowed.”’

H.R.4783. A BILL To provide for appeals from deocisions of :oards of local inspectors of steam vessels
and for other purposes.

Be it enacted ny the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America \n
Congress assembled, That whenever any person pecuniarily interested in any decision or
action of any board of local inspectorsof steam vessels shall feel himself agzrieved by such
decision or action, he may appeal therefrom to the supervising inspector of the district;
and a like appeal shall be allowed from any decision or action of a supervising inspector
to the Supervising Inspector General, whose decision, when approved by the Secretary
of Commerce, shall be final: Provided. however, That application for such reexamina-
tiom of the case by a supervising inspector or by the Supervising Inspector General
shall be made within thirty days after the decision or action appealed from shall have
been rendered or taken: And provided further, That in all cases reviewed under the

rovisions of this act where the issue is the suspension or revocation of the license of a
icensed officer such officer shall be allowed to berepresented by counsel and to testify
in his own behalf.

Sec. 2. That whenever there shall be a disagreement between the local inspectors
in regard to any matter before them for decision they shall report the case to the
supervising inspector of the district, who shall investigate and decide the same; and
any supervising inspector may, upon his own motion, review any decision or action
of any of local inspectors within his district and in like manner the Supervising
Inspector General may review any decision or action of any supervising inspector or
board of local inspectors, and the decision of the Supervising Inspector General in
such case shall, when approved by the Secretary of Commerce, be final.
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commuting traffic, whether by ferry or by other means of transpor-
tation, we must necessarily figure on what we call the “peak load’’
proposition; that is to say, the major part of the traffic uses the
transportation facilities during but a few hours of each day. Those
are what we call the commission hours. There is the morning traffic
from Richmond to Manhattan, and then there is the evening traffic
from Manhattan back to Richmond.

Now, to give you a concrete idea of the impossibility of actually
counting the number of people who take these ferries, 1 wish to say
that during the month of February, 1915, the statistics show that
the maximum number of passengers was 1,200 for one trip, while the
minimum was 9. That shows the tremendous variation between the
different hours of the day.

Mr. Price. Do you mean 900 or 9 people?

Mr. HarrisoN. Nine people.

Mr. BrRuckNER. Nine people ?

Mr. HARRISON. Yes, sir.

Mr. BRuckNER. And what was the greatest number?

Mr. HarrisoN. In February we carried 1,200. This ferry propo-
sition not only varies during the different hours of the day, but it
also varies very materiall ﬁunn the different seasons of the year,
because the burough of Richmond is not only a place of homes, but
it is a great suburban burough, which is practically a public play-
ground during the summer season. We carry a tremendous number
of passengers to that burough during certain seasons of the year.
To show tﬁle great variation I will call attention to the fact that the
maximum number of passengers actually carried in a day, on July
18, 1915, was 139,000; while the minimum number of passengers
actuallﬁ carried in a day, January 31, 1915, was over 14,000.

Mr. BruckNER. The maximum was what ?

Mr. HarrisoN. One hundred and thirty-nine thousand in a day.

Mr. BRuckNER. And the minimum ?

Mr. HarrisoN. Fourteen thousand. The boats which we use in
this service are a tremendously heavy type and are very expensive.
Thei are boats which cost the City of New York $350,000 apiece.
We have five of them. These boats have 16,000 superécial feet of
deck space.

As I understand this bill, if it is passed in the form in which we
now find it, it will necessitate an accurate counting of the passengers
going on board the boats. I want to make that very clear. 1t is
not the number of passengers entering the terminal, but the number
of passengers boarding the boats. After they once enter the terminal,
unless you have some form of counting between the time of their
entering the terminal and the time they go on the boat you may
unwittingly violate the law. It is a very serious proposition, gentle-
men, to the Staten Island Ferry, in common with all ferries which
serve the people. At the present time our schedules and those of the
railroads and street service transgortation companies are very nicely
adjusted. As a matter of fact, the average time between the arrival
of trains and the trolleys at the Staten Island terminals and the
departure of these boats is three minutes. This means we have to
transfer passengers from the cars, from the railroad trains, into our
terminals, and through our terminals into our ferryboats in the space
of three minutes. ’%he running time, as I stated before, between
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the two terminals is 20 minutes.- In order to maintain the schedule
which we have to maintain we are only able to allow 30 minutes
time between the time that the boat leaves one terminal and reaches
the other, unloads, loads again, and leaves. That means that at the
terminals we allow only 10 minutes, or an average, approximately, of
5 minutes per terminal. The major part of the loading is done in
three minutes. Two minutes are allowed for unloading and three
for loading.

If this lgaw is passed, the city of New York will, of course, obey it.
It will be necessary for us, in order to properly carry out the law, to
install turnstiles, not at the ferry entrance, but at the boat entrance;
that is, you have to have the turnstile at the slip, where the people
board the boat. It seems to me, gentlemen, that the proposition of
attempting to put two thousand pecple through the turnstiles in
three minutes is so absurd that an argument is hardly necessary.

Mr. Harpy. Have you not speeded up the motion to an abnormal
and an almost imcomprehensible pace, when you unload and load
these boats in five minutes ?

Mr. HarrisoN. It can be done under the present conditions.

Mr. HarDY. Is there any necessity for you to leave within three
minutes after the arrival of passenger trains, except that you desire
to make a greater number of trips per day and that you desire to use
fewer vessels than would otherwise be the case?

Mr. HarrisoN. The proposition is this: A certain number of

eople have to be moved. We give them a service, during rush

ours, of fifteen minutes; that is, a boat leaves the terminal every
fifteen minutes. From timt, we go twenty minutes, and from that
to the half hour schedule. During the rush hours, the fifteen minute
gervice is the very minimum that we could possibly think of furnishing
for that tremendous commuting traffic.

You may say, and the ar%;.lment may be advanced, that it is only
& question of getting more boats and more terminals. It seems to
me, gentlemen, that that argument almost answers itself. In the
first place, it is not a question of how many boats we have. Itis a
question of how long it takes to load the passengers on the boats
after they reach the terminals and before they leave the terminals
It takes just so long for a man to pass through a turnstile. They
can be speeded up only to a certain degree. No one, it seems to me,
can contend that the city of New York or a ferry company should be
asked to operate a boat with a seating capacity of 2,000 at less than
its seating capacity.

Mr. Harpy. Is 1t possible that you can conceive of anybody who
would ask you to do that? '

Mr. HarrisoN. I can not conceive of it. For that roason, if this
law should pass, the inspectors would give us a rcasonable carryin
capacity. Howaver, it would mean an intolerable delay. It woul
mean unnecessary delays in loading the passengers that we are
allowed to carry on boats which are perfoctly constructed. In other
words, it is & question of convenionce to traffic. It is a question of
the practical handling of the traffic which we are compelled to handle:
That can not be cured by getting more boats.

I come now to the secon§ point; that is, the impracticability at the
present time, or within a reasonable time, of getting additional boats
and additional terminals. The type of boat which you have to have
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for the proper and safe operation over this §-mile course must neces-
sarily be heavy and substantial. These boats which we have at the
present time have cost $350,000 apiece, and it takes from one to two
years to construct them. I should say that the average would be
one and one-half years.

Mr. Harpy. Are they of steel construction

Mr. HARRISON. Yes, sir. :

The terminals cost over a million dollars apiece. If we should start
.with the assumption that we shouid build more terminals, we have no
space to put thom. The water front of the Borough of Manhattan is
crowded, so that it is a waste of time to attempt to get ferry slips.
This is not a quostion of money; it is simply a question of the physicsl
facts which we have to face. That is the condition with which we are
confronted at the present time.

Mr. Harpoy. How ofton do vour ferryboats leave the terminals?

Mr. HarrisoN. That varies with the rush hours. The most fre-
quent leaving is one every 15 minutes; the most infrequent is one
every half hour.

Mr. Harpy. How long did you say that it takes to make the
crossing % )

Mr. HarrisoN. Twenty minutes. :

Mr. Harpy. Do you mean that these vessels leave the terminals
every 15 minutes?

" Mr. HarrisON. Yes, sir; during the rush hours. We have five
boats which we keep in service during the rush hours. When the
rush hours are over we take off one boat. We are always repairi
one boat. That boat is kept in service during the rush hours, an
when the rush hours are over it is taken off for repair.

The CHa1RMAN. The unloading and loading takes only five minutes,
you say ?

Mr. Harrison. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. So that you could really have more leavings and more
trips than you have? .

r. Harrison. I suppose, sir, that by driving our boats, during
rush hours, to a point which our engineers advise us is not safe, we
could make more trips. It is, however, a practically impossible

roposition to give continuous service for 365 days in every year.
o0s3ibly, we could squeeze in one or two more trips.

Mr. RopENBERG. You have no more ferry slips at the present time?

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir; and we can not get them.

Mr. RopENBERG. So that additional boats would not help you?

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir. )

Mr. Harpy. When you unload one boat and push it out, there is
room for another one?

Mr. HarrisoN. The condition, during rush hours, is that we have
two boats in the terminals and three in transit.

Mr. HarpY. You spoke of the boats leaving on a schedule half an
hour apart ard stayirg five minutes at the terminals.

Mr. HarrisoN. When we come to the halt-hour schedule, we are
past the rush hours, and there is no need for extra boats. This law
does not affect us in nonrush hours.

Mr. Harpy. Did I urderstand you to say that your schedule time
was from 15 to 30 minutes in rush hours ¢

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir; it is 15 minutes.
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Mr. Haroy. During what portion of the day do you have the
15-minute schedule ?

Mr. HarrisoN. Two hours in the morning and two in the evening.
Itis 6 to 8 in the morning ard from half past 4 to half past 6 in the
evenin% That is the rush schedule. .

Mr. Harpy. Your opinion is that with additional pier facilities
you can have them leaving oftener than every 15 minutes ?

Mr. Harr1sON. No, sir; that is not my opinion.

Mr. HarpY. You could not safely do so if you had more ships ¢

Mr. HarrisoN, No, sir.

Mr. BRUCKNER. Is it not true that even during the rush hours you
arc sometimes unable to maintain your schedule of 15 minutes?

Mr. HARRISON. Yes sir; and that is a point which I am going to
take up. I have been talking about normal conditions, when we
have clear weather and no trouble. During a large portion of the
%ear the harbor of New York is frequently visited by dense fogs.

uring these times, the Federal regulations provide that the maximum
speed of boats shall be reduced one-half. That is the maximum.
As a matter of fact, practical conditions make it unwise, very fre-
quently, to go that fast, so iv frequently takes us as much as an hour
to make that crossing. That is the case often, when we are impeded
by ice and when we have foggy conditions. I think it is needless
to point out that once our scﬁedule begins to be disrupted by fogs,
you get a condition at the terminals Wﬁich rapidly proguces conges-
tion. This means that the succeeding boats are unduly crowded.
Under this.change, the delays and congestion which would be pro-
duced by this sort of thing would be correspondingly increased.
That, gentlemen, is a condition which exists very frequently from
November until early in the spring. In fact, as you probably know,
we have had unusually foggy weather this year. e have had fog
almost every day for weeks, in the harbor of New York. It seems
to me, gentlemen, that these facts should be borne in mind, certainly
with reference to municipal ferries. Here, we have a ferry operated
by a governmental agency elected by the people. Itis a ferry which
is operated in their interest.

. HarpY. That is a ferry owned by the City of New York?

Mr. HarrisoN. Owned by the City of New York, and operated by
officials who are just as anxious to see that conditions are what they
should be as anyone. They are just as anxious to see that the safety
and convenience of the public shall be conserved as anyone can be.

Mr. BRuckNER. Do you think the condition of the municipal ferry
of New York could be improved ?
ﬁMr. Hagrrison. If I knew how to improve it I would put it into
effect.

Mr. Harpy. Are all the ferrics municipally owned ¢

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir.

. Mr. HARDY. Are there private ferry lines which are run by private
individuals? You are speaking of just one ferry '

Mr. HarrisoN. Ys, sir. .

I believe I have stated that we carried, during the year 1915,
approximately 16,000,000 passengers. The total ferry traffic for the
port of New York was 250,000,000. That traffic, I am reliably
informed, constitutes about 40 per cent of the entire ferry traffic of
the United States, so that the conditions existing in the port of
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New York are of supreme importance when we come to consider legis-
lation such as is proposed here. It seems to me, gentlemen, that it
has been universally conceded by Federal authoritics and by the
solicitors of the Treasury Department that a forry is nothing more
or less than a continuation or a highway. It is a floating bridge.
The fcrry boats have been constructed with that particular end in
view. They are of a peculiar type of construction; they are built
along velY safe lincs, and everything is done to make them as nearly
unsinkable as possible.

Mr. Harpy. Have you had any serious accidents?

Mr. HarrisoN. Referring to that particular traffic, I challenge
anyone to point to any accident which has boeen, in any sense, due to
the fact that the boat was overloaded. In our own traffic we have
carried, in 10 years, approximatoly 150,000,006 people. We have
had but one fatal or serious accident. That was caused by a boy
who jumped in front of a motor truck. 1 may say in this connection
that considering that traffic of 250,000,000 for last year, there was not
.a single doath on any of tho ferries interested, except such as those
caused by suicide. It scems to me, gentlomen, if a law is to be
passed which is going to create so much trouble, there ought to be
some insistent demand behind it, some real reason why roform is
demanded or needed. Theso forries have heen operating in the port
of New York for years. So far, there has never beon a single accident
due to overcrowding of boats; and there has not been a complaint of
overcrowding. There has becn no demand and no request that ac-
commodations bc increased to prevent crowding of boats.

Yesterday, at the city hall, wo held a mecting callod by the dock
commissioner, in order that we might get, so far as it was possible in
a meeting so hastily called, the views of tho various people using not
only the municipal ferries, but the privately operated ferries. That
meeting, considering the short notice that was given, was extremely
well attended. There was not a single voice of protest against the

ositions which the municipality proposed to take in opposition to
including ferries in this billl.)

Mr. ALEXANDER. I have a letter here——

Mr. HarrisoNn. I was about to say, sir, that the only person who
was opposed was a gentleman named Delehanty, who appeared on
behalf of the Marine Engineers’ Association. If 1 may be permitted
to guess at his reason for opposition, I would say that he thought
possibly this legislation would mean more boats and more boats
would mean more jobs and more positions which the members of
his union could fill.

The meeting to which I have directed your attention was attended
by a very representative list of people. I have had a list of them
copied for your information. The meeting adopted resolutions
ol[lrposing the hill, and suggested that the matter be recommitted for
the purpose of working out in conference between the law-making
body and those interested in operations a measure which should be
best adapted for convenience and increased safety, in the event it
was deemed that reform is needed. It was the feeling of that meeting
that very careful and earnest consideration should be given to 8
matter which affects the welfare and comfort of 260,000,000 pas-
sengers in the port of New York.
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I should like to submit for the information of you gentlemen a
very detailed report of the operation of the municipal ferries which
we prepared and addressed to the mayor, and which shows in detail
the passenger traffic of the ferries from their inception down to the
close of the year 1915. I would also like to submit a letter from the
chief of the official body which is charged with harbor improvement,
and which is appointed by the governor; also a resolution of the
Chamber of Commerce of Bayonne, N. J., and two letters from Mem-
bers of Con%e@s, one written by Mr. Murray Hulbert and one by Mr.
William S. Bennett, addressed to Mr. Joyce. There is also a f;atter
from Mr. R. A. C. Smith, commissioner of docks, addressed to the
chairman of this committee, Mr. Alexander, and there is a similar
one addressed to Mr. Hardy. These letters give our position, and we
include a list of the people who are opposed to this legislation.

_(Let,t)ers and documents above referred to are on file with the com-
mittee.

Mr. BRUuCkNER. Is there not a certain time during the year that
these ferry slips are closed for repair ¢

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir; we have been successful in keeping those
slips open continuously. It is true that at certain times we have to
make repairs, of course, but we seldom, if evcr, have to close the
slips for an entire day. A few hours, as a rule, is all that is necessary.

. BRuckNER. How about this qucstion of life preservers?

Mr. HarrisoN. That is regulated by the inspectors at this time;
that is perfectly proper. They take care of the qucstion of life rafts,
gre b?lzta, and all those things on which the safety of the people

epends.
. BRUCKNER. Your honcst opinion is that if this bill became a
law it would be a detriment to the commuters ¢

Mr. HarrisON. Ys, sir.

Mr. BRUCKNER. You think they are satisfied with the conditions
as they are?

Mr. HarrISON. Yes, sir.

Mr. Price. Do you have all-night service ¢

Mr. HaRrrisON. Y¢s, sir. On our South Brooklyn division we
close down at 10 o’clock.

Mr. Harpy. Is it your opinion that these ferry boats can or can not
possibly be overcrowded ¢

Mr. HarrisoN. I do not see how you could do it, sir.

Mr. HarpY. Your position is, practically, that it is impossible to
overcrowd them %

Mr. Harrison. It is impossible under the supervision which we
give to these boats. Occasionall{), even during present conditions,
we stop people from going on the boats.

Mr. g[AB.DY. Then there is such a thing, in your opinion, as having
the boats reach capacity at which time it 1s proper and right to
prevent more people from going on ¢

Mr. HarrisoN. I can conceive of such a condition if it were not
supervised. )

.dH.mmr. If such a possibility exists, then it should be pre-
vented

Mr. HarrisON. My point is that it is prevented. We have re-
sponsible officials in charge.
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Mr. Harpy. How de yem prevent it? You say there is no need for

it, and }Ft everyone 3ays they prevent it.
Mr. HarrisoN. We do not claim that this is required for the safety
of the public.

Mr. Harpy. Having first admitted that it is possible to overcrowd
these boats, I want to know if there is any measure that you can
suﬁsst by which we can take legal means to prevent it %

. HaARRrISON. Let me make myself clear. Let me call attention
to the fact that I think it is possible to overcrowd so far as con-
venience is concerned. I do not, however, think it is possible to
overcrowd so far as safety is concerned. I do not think it would be

ossible, even if you put every person on that boat that you could.
i)do not think it would affect the safety of them.

Mr. Harpy. You said that it was necessary to stop it in foggy
weather. I thought you said that was true in foggy weather.

Mr. Harrison. That is not the occasion, but the reason. In fo
weather we think it wise, for public convenience and comfort, to
limit the number of passengers. That is the occasion, but not the
reason.

Mr. Harpy. Don’t you have as big crowds in nonfoggy weather as
in foggy weather %

Mr. HarrisoN. We get a much higher congestion in foggy weather.

Mr. Haroy. You do not think there is any means by which this
overcrowding can be prevented—any provision of law that could be
made to apply? In other words, you think there can be no legal
provision for that? .

Mr. HarrisoN. I do not say that at all.

Mr. Harpy. Then, what legal provision would you suggest ?

Mr. HarrisoN. I should think that should be worked out in con-
ference between the ferry operators and the law-making body.

Mr. Harpy. I thought perhaps, as a representative of t,'l‘;e ferry
company, you would have some suggestion as to what could be done.

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir; I have none at the present time. I can
not think of anything which would mean the counting of the passen-
gers so that we could give an accurate number.

Mr. Harpy. Then, what would be the use of a conference ?

Mr. HarrisoN. My wisdom in this matter is limited. Of course,
I can not speak for everyone. I came hero representing the city of
New York. The city of New York has nothing to suggest at the

resent time. We would be glad to go into a conference if anyon>
as anything to suggest.

Mr. Harvy. Did those people who spoke of having a conference
" have anything to suggest %

Mr. HarrisoN. Those gentlemen were not operators of ferries;
they were patrons. They were people who, so far as they them-
selves were concernod, were periectly contented with the present
conditions. They recognize the fact, of course, that the combined
wisdom of Members of Congress and the operators might result in
some valuable suggestions.

Mr. Harpy. Were none of the representatives of the ferry com-
panies present at this meeting ?

Mr. HarrisoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. And none had any suggestion to make?

Mr. Harrison. No, sir.
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Mr. BRuck~ER. Do you carry freight outside of vehiclos %

Mr. HarrisoN. No, sir; none whatever. ) ’

Mr. Harpy. If thare are no other questions, we will hear the next
witnoss. ’

Mr. Joyce. Mr. Horace Wilson, of Wilmington, Del., will next
address the committee.

STATEMENT OF MR. HORACE WILSON.

Mr. WiLson. I wish to say that I concur in all that the gentleman
who preceded me has said. He has g)retty thoroughly covered the
field. Ferryboat construction in the United States has always
been of such a stable character that all he says about the crowding
of these ferryboats, or the possibility of overcrowding these ferry-
boats beyorrx.? the safe limit, I believe to be absolutely true. During
the peak hours—and that is but a short time each day—they do
carry very great crowds. What the gentleman has said in"that
respfct applies to our line, which is a small line, operated between
Penns Grove and Wilmington, Del. I think, from my observations,
it applies generally throughout the United States. There is doubtless
an inherent risk in traveling by ferryboats. There is an inherent
risk in traveling by railroads just as there is an inherent risk in travel-
ing by other means of conveyance. There is also a risk in traveling
in the streets of any large city in the country; but I am sure the
statistics of the country will show that there is less risk and less
loss of life due to travel on ferryboats, under the present law, than
there has been by any other means that I have mentioned, even
including the street risk of the city of New York, or any other large
city. That being the case, it seems to me thet the statement made by
my predecessor that there is no need for a change in the law is a true
one. It is absolutely necessary, in the conduct of the ferry trans-

rtation business, dy;e'to these peak loads, that there should be a
flexibility with reference to the number of people that they carry,
owing, as he stated, to fog conditions and congestion incident to the
delay in the operation of the boats. I believe that that liberality
or flexibility in the handling of these passengers boarding the boat
should be left with the operators rather than with the inspectors,
who work under fixed rules. I do not wish, however, to throw the

htest odium on ‘these inspectors. I do think, however, that if
& hard and fast rule is made, there will be an injustice put upon the
traveling public at the peak load time of the day, when the traveling
men and workingmen have to be moved very quickly.
. Mr. Harpy. Can you pess a law with reference to the speed
limitations of the city of Ii\lew York? As I understand it, the law
18 that the question of speed is subject to the judgment of the officials
who must enforce safety. Could there not be a provision that would
m itself permit flexibility, and yet require some observation with the
view of the prevention of overcrowding ?

Mr. WiLsoN. As a matter of fact, we all know that in the operation
of the vehicular laws there is great flexibility, those in control being
right on the ground. If we had an inspector or a Government con-
stabulary toi:.elp the owners of the boats, we might be able to do

something.
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hMr.QHARDY. There is no speed limit in New York on vehicles, is
there ?

Mr. WiLso~. There is in other cities.

Mr. BRuckNER. Do you mean on the highway, Judge %

Mr. Harpy. I understand there is no ordinance fixing the limit of
speed at which machines may run.

_Mr. BRuckNER. Oh, there are different speeds in different sec-
tions.

Mr. WiLsoN. There is no speed limit in Paris. That is the only
city that I have-ever heard of where that is true.

. Harpy. I was told that there is no fixed speed limit, but that
the ;)fﬁcials on the ground determined whether a man was driving
too fast.

Mr. WiLsoN. I should think that a man could be adjudged s
reckless driver if he were driving at 10 miles an hour, under certain
conditions.

Mr. HarpY. Yes; 5 miles an hour would be too fast under some
conditions. . A

Mr. WiLsoN. That is all T have to say, except that I feel it would
be quite a hardship on the traveling public if this legislation goes into
effect. It will be more of a hardship on the traveling public than on
the owners.

Mr. SaunpeRs. The idea is that this would result in so delaying |
the traffic at the peak hours that the laboring men would not be able |
to get to work on time ? l

Mr. WiLsoN. In our case that would be so. It would be very |
much more flagrant on the larger New York ferries. |

STATEMENT OF MR. EDMUND W. WAKELEE. o

Mr. WaKELEE. I represent the Riverside and Lort Lee Ferry Co.
and the Port Richmond and Beyer Point Ferry Co. The Riverside
& Fort Lee Ferry Co. operates between One hundred and thirtieth
Street, New York City, and Edgewater, N. Y.

May I suggest, in answer to the last proposition that,was discussed,
in regard to the New York automobile law, that my understanding
of the law in New York is that there is a limit beyond which no
automobile may be driven, but that the limit is not in itself per-
mission to operate up to that speed limit. Within that limit the
driver must use discretion and exercise great care. He can not shoot
up Brloadway at 25 miles an hour because the law fixed the limit at
25 miles.

Mr. Harpy. The law says that if he goes beyond a certain limit
that is reckless ? .

Mr. WakeLEE. No, sir.

LllIlr. BruckNER. He could not go along on Broadway at 20 miles
an hour.

Mr. Harpy. The limit might be 20 miles an hour, and yet,éor cer
tain reasons, he could be arrested while driving within or under that
limit. That is the point I want to make.

Mr. WakeLEE. In regard to this suggestion of a conference, so far
as the representatives of the companies which I represent here are
concerned, the only purpose of any conference that we have heard
talked of was to express our entire willingness, if anybody thought |
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anything could be done, to enter into such a conference for the pur-
pose of presenting all the facts, and not at all with any idea on our
part that any regulation of this kind was needed, or that a confer-
ence would even show the need of such legislation. On the contrary,
we felt it would not be necessary. .

The Riverside and Fort Lee line carried last year 5,927,000 pas-
sengers. There were 51,580 trips, so that the committee can see
that the average per trip is only slightly over 100. The crowding,
or the large number of passengers, came in what we call the ‘‘ com-
mission” hours—two hours in the morning and two hours in the
evening. There were also some special occasions, such as the Hud-
son celebration, when the war vessels were in the river, or at times
like that. There is also in New Jersey a very large amusement park,
which is patronized very largely by I}\'Iew York people, and the way
to get there is by our fen'{l. There are sometimes 50,000 people
who visit that park during the course of a day. The conditions are
such that provision can not be made for them in advance. Some-
times they come prepared to stay all day and go home in the evening.
At times showers come up suddenly, and they leave the park with a
rush. There is nothing fixed about it, so that we can not tell in ad-
vance when these crowds are going to come.

May I suggest, very briefly, why I think this legislation is not
necessary. %N'hile I have read the record of the proceedings of this
committee up to the present time, I have not discovered any reason
advanced why ferry boats should be included in this law; and on the
theory that tﬁe burden of proof is on those who propose the law, my
proposition is that that burden has not been sustained. We have
too many laws, and no law should be passed unless there is good
reason why it should be enacted. We are all prone to break that
law. I know that when I was in the New Jersey Senate, for many
years, I used to protest against the passage of so many laws, and
then when I got started, I presume h:g more bills passed than
anyboc}{ down there.

Mr. RopEnBERG. Have you a daily record of passengers carried
Have you any record showing the highest number of passengers
carried on your boats?

Mr. WakeLEE. No, sir. This information that we have shows it
by months. We have records in the office that will show that that
I'will be glad to furnish you.- All I have here, however, is a record
showing the highest number in a given month during the last five
years.

The second reason why these ferries should not be included in
this bill is that the history of the business discloses nothing to indi-
cate the necessity for it. The company that I ap%ea.r for 18 the old
original Fort Lee Ferry, operated for many years. From its inception -
until now, we have no record of any accident caused by overcrowding
or otherwise. We have had no accidents which resulted in the loss
of life, and so, it seems to me, from such a history we should see that
there is no necessity for imposing any added restriction on this -
business. Furthermore, it is manifest that if restrictions such as
are s ted by this bill are imposed they will result in either one of
two ¢ : They must result in inconvenience to the passengers
or in the adding of more boats. '
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The ground has been well covered, and I am not going to repeat
what has already been said, but it is certainly the fact that the com-
muter and the workingman, going back and forth from their homes
to business and from their business to their homes want this con-
tinuous bridge across the river, The workingman’s idea is to get
there. He does not want to take a trip of several hours. He simply
wants to get to his destination and to do it in the shortest time
possible. My experience is that I would rather stand up than sit
down, anyway; although that, of course, is not a point here, because
there are plenty of seats. The commuter, or the man who wants
to get on the boat, does not want to go through a turnstile, and
when a certain number of people have been counted; have some one
in charge say, ‘‘You must wait for the next boat.” I believe we
would have a riot if we had to do that.

Mr. RopENBERG. They would probably break the turnstile down.

Mr. WAkELEE. They probably would. I remembor that during
the Hudson celebration, conditions were such that we called out the
police department and later on the fire department in order that we
miﬁljl-t keep the crowd back.

.?I‘IARDY. Then, you did have an occasion when you got too
man

Mly': WAKELEE. That was one occasion. It was a case of the
people in the crowd getting hurt before they were on the boats. If
we could have gotten them on the boats, there would not have been
any trouble at all.

. Harpy. Is it not possible for you to reach a point where you
will be overcrowded ?

Mr. WakeLEE. We do not think it is possible to crowd the boat
beyond a point where it would not be ssfe. So far as safety is
conc:eimed, we think it would be safe regardless of the size of the
crowd.

Mr. Harpy. I am sure from what the gentleman who preceded
you has said that you can not turn that boat over by packing it
with people who would be like sardines in a box. But, if there
shoulg be a catastrophe, with a boat crowded where the people were
as thick as sardines, would there now be great danger of a panic!
Suppose you had a fire, and suppose your boat was crowded, as I
have suggested, what would be the result ?

Mr. WakeLEE. Our boats in the river are surrounded at all times
by a number of river craft.

Mr. Harpy. Would not a panic like that result in the death of
many, ecrxst as do panics in theaters?

‘Mr. WaKELEE. I would not think so. I imagine.you refer to a
case in a fog, or something of that kind. That leads me to the next
point. In my opinion, there is more likelihood of danger by reason
of an increase of the number of boats on the river than by reason of
an increase in the number of people on the boats. I am speaking
now as & commuter. I have traveled on these ferries for 25 years,
practically every dag. During a large portion of that time I have
traveled over the Erie ferries. That 18 essentially a commuter’s
ferry, especially at morning and at night. Now, I would rather, asa
commuter, be on a ferryboat packed in the manner that the Chair-
man has described, with everybody you can Egt on the boat, durin§ :
a fog, than to sit on a ferryboat with the feeling that the number ¢
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the boats on the river had been increased. I may say that I have
never known anybody, any passenger, to refrain from going on a
boat because of a feeling of unsafety on_ account of overcrowding.
So, I think it may be said that there is nothing in the business itself
which indicates any necessity for this legislation.

Mr. Harpy. What proportion does the ferry craft bear to the
whole craft on the river, taking into consideration all kinds of ships %
Is it small? ;

Mr. WAKELEE. I should say that it is not a small proportion.
There are a number of ferries shooting across every five to seven
minutes, and that makes a great many of them. .

Mr. Harpy. It seems to me when I was there I saw the whole
space of the water covered with all kinds of boats.

Mr. WakeLEE. I never had any indication of any other boats other
than ferryboats.

Mr. HarpY. You think the addition of boats might cause a danger-
ous crowding of the water?

Mr. WARELEE. Yes, sir; I think it would be better as it is.

In conclusion I want to add that what the dock commissioner said
covered our situation exactly. While he represented, primarily, the
municyi'pa.]ly owned and operated ferries of New York City, we are all
New York City ferries, because under the ancient charters the city
of New York has a monopoly, so far as ferry rights and ferry privileges
are concerned. No one can operate except through a license from
the city of New York.

Mr. ﬁARDY. I suppose you have investigated this: Has the city
gf) New York a right to prescribe rules for the safety of these ferry

ats ¢

Mr. WakeLEE. I think so; yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. They could not conflict with the Federal law %

Mr. WAKELEE. &e are not only (iperating‘ under a franchise, but
as direct agents of the city of New York.- The city of New York is
really operating our ferries through us. We receive documents, and
so on, which permit us to operate under certain conditions.

Mr. Saunpers. That being so, the city can, perhaps, be sued for
damages$

Mr. WakeLEE. My understanding is

Mr. SAUNDERS (interposing). Is the city responsible? ‘

Mr. WakeLEE. I do not think there would be a.nﬁ' responsibility in
money damages. I am not entirely sure whether there would or not.

Mr. RopexBERG. That matter is probably covered in the license
itself.

Mr. WAKELEE. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. He made the statement that they were the agents of

the city.

Mr. %AKELEE. New York claims that this is not a governmental
right alone, but it is a property right. New York claims a property
right in the ferries, and those ancient charters have always been
upheld by the courts of New York. I do not know whether they
have reached the United States court. I do believe that there are
some cases pending that may, &erha§s, raise that question. Some
lawyers go so far as to say that New York’s rights are paramount to
the laws of the United States. Whether that goes so far as to make
New York City liable in damages I can not say, because I think the
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company is primarily responsible. Under our licenses we must take
care of that. .

MI:G. BruckNER. You say that you carried 6,000,000 people last

ear .
Y Mr. WAKELEE. Practically. o

Mr. Bruckner. Did you have any accidents?

Mr. WakeLEE. None.

Mr. BRUCKNER. You operated in the North River?

Mr. WAKELEE. Yes, sir.

Mr. BruckNER. And you had no accidents?

Mr. WAKeLEE. No, sir. It only takes us five or six minutes per
trip. Some of the boats could go across in two and a half minutes.

Mr. BRuckNER. You operated in one section of the river and had
no accidents, and the municipal ferries operated in another section
and had no accidents?

Mr. WAKELEE. Yes, sir; the other ferry which I represent had no
accidents, either.

Mr. Jovce. I will present now a letter from the Poughkeepsie &
Highland Ferry Co.: .

The Poughkeepsie & High'and Ferry Co. operates a ferry on the Hudson River from
Pough™eepsie to High'and. a distance of three-quarters of a mile. Should this bill
No. 4781, introduced in the House of Representatives of the United States by the
Hon. Joshua W. Alexander. Member of Congress from Missouri, become a law, giving
the local inspectors the right to say the maximum number of passengers that shall be
carried on any ferryboat on a regular route, it will be the means of causing the traveling
pub’ic a great inconvenience. It would be impossible to license our boat for near its
capacity for lack of room for life saving appliances. Our average travel would not
exceed 50 persons each trip. On spe:ial occasions, such as a county fair, firemen's
parade, fruit growers’ convention, the people come on trains on West Shore and by
trolley all the morning, so that late in the afternoon we often have from 600 to 800
geople to return at the same hour. We can carrg' these people with safety on one trip,

ut should we be compelled to license, a number of these passengers would have to

wait, causing them to lose the last train they could get to reach their homes that night.
We also have the intercolle:iate boat races here each year. On this day we handle
from 8,000 to 10,000 people; the races generally start at 4 p. m., first race, and last race
at 6 p. m. The people commence crossing the river about 2 p. m. and as about one-
third of them have reservations on the observation trainjon the West Shore Railroad and
must cross 8o as to be on train one half hour before the race, we operate two ferries
on that day and have handled this crowd for 20 years, getting them over on time with-
out accident of any kind. On the return after the races the 8,000 or 10.000 ple
cone wi'h a rush all at once, all in a great hurry to get transportation to their homes.
Now, should we be obliged to count these people and stop them when we get our
license number, with still space for 300 or 400 people that we could carry with safety,
hundreds of people would be unable to reach their homes on night in ques:ion, and
would endanger the lives of women and children in such a rush far more than over-
crowding a ferryboat.

Pougukeeprsie & HicHLAND FERRY Co.,

S. A. CruM, President.

Inasmuch as the question has been raised as to who advocated this
legislation, I wish to say that we assumed.that it was strictly a
departmental measure, and in that connection I desire to read a
lettor from Secretary from Socretary Redfiold, Department of Com-
merce, dated Washington, January 11, 1916.

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE,

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, January 11, 1916.
GenTLEMEN: I am in receipt of yours of the 10th instant, calling my attention to
Senate bill 1222 and requesting me to furnizh you with such suggestions as I may
deem proper touching the merits of the bill and the propriety of its passage.
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The object of this bill isto make the sectionsapply toall classés of passenger vessels,
including passenger steam vessels, passenger motor vessels, passenger sailing vessels,
andpassenger barges of the kind required to be inspected. In other words, 1t has the
effect of covering the earrlying capgcity of all vessels carrying passengers, instead of
limiting it to steamers only, as it is at present. . .

As vessels other than steam vessels are now also engaged in the business of

ngers, I see no reason why the law should not be made applicable to them.
esire, however, to call the attention of the comimittee to an error in the bill and
to request that it be corrected. On page 1, line 7, after the word ‘‘passengers” and
before the word ‘‘the,” appear the words ‘‘other than ferryboats.” This is an error,
and these words ‘‘other than ferryboats” should be stricken out. It appears that
there is, under the present law, no limit to the number of persons a ferry steamer
may . There is nothing to prevent such ferry from carrying passengers in excess
of & safe limit, and it is to cure this dangerous condition that the department recom-
mends that such wdrds be omitted from the new act.

The bill, with the exception of the above, in which I am sure you will agree, has

my approval in every way, and I hope it will be enacted into law.
ouss, very truly,

) WiLiax C. REDFIELD, Secretary.

CoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE,
United States Senate, Washington, D. C.

STATEMENT OF MR. WILLIAM P. SNIDER:

Mr. SnpER. The questions at issue here have been so thoroughly
covered by the gentlemen who have preceded me that Lshall not take
up more than a minhute or so. I desire to say that the Newburgh
Beacon Ferry has been operated for a great many years. We have
never had an accident, and we have never had any trouble. Within
the last five years we have spent some $400,000 on new boats and
terminals, with the idea of taking care of the people. The Newburgh
Beacon Co. is located at a point on the Hudson River about 60 miles
north of New York. The nearest ferry to the north of us is at
Poughkeepsie, 15 miles away, and the nearest one on the south is
located at West Point, 10 miles away. )

During the last year our average number of passengers, per trip,
was only 35. The largest number carried on any one trip was 320.
However, on special occasions, such as the Hudson celebration, we
have carried safely as many as 1,000 passengers.

Mr. BruckNER. Have you had any accidents?

Mr. S~ipEr. No, sir.

. Mr? BruckNER. How many passengers have you carried since that
time

Mr. SNDER. I could not tell you.

Mr. RopeEnBERrG. How long have you ‘been in operation ?

Mr. SnipER. It has been under one management for 37 years.

Mr. BRuckNER. And had no accidents$

Mr. SnmeR. No accidents in all that time. Mr. Templeton has
been in charge for that time, and he states positively that there has
been no accident in that time. It is the only ferry.on the Hudson
River above New York that operates more than one boat. It has a
wide reputation as a ferry that gives good service. We have two
boats that are in service constantly throughout the busy season.
We have a third boat which we use when occasion demands. This
ferry is the only means of crossing at Newburgh. There are no sub-

ways or anything else.
25081—pr 3—16——2
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Mr. Harpy. I think, as I understand that letter of the Secretary
of Commerce, it indorses the provision of the bill that includes the
fe%boats, making them subject to this #egulation %

. JOYCE. Yes, sir.

Mr. HarpY. I understand our chairman to say that upon writing
iz letter to the Secretary inquiring as to this bill he got a similar
etter.

Mr. ALEXANDER. I would like to make one observation at this
point in regard to a matter concerning which there seems to be some
confusion. These bills were received by me from the Department of
Commerce, and I introduced them at the suggestiop of the depart-
ment.

Mr. RopENBERG. All three of them ¢

Mr. ALexANDER. All three of them. I noticed afterwards that
section 4464 of the Revised Statutes, the amendment of which was
provided for in H. R. 4785, provided that—

The board of local inspectors shall state in every certificate of inspection granted
to vessels cairying passengers, other than ferryboats, the number of passengers of
each class that any such vessel has accommodations for and can carry with prudence
and safety.

I also observed that in H. R. 4781, which provided for the amend-
ment of section 4464 of the Revised Statutes, the same section, the
language was “The inspectors shall state in every certificate of in-
spection granted to vessels carrying passengers the number of pas-
sengers of each class that any such vessel has accommodations for
and can carry with prudence and safety.” Both of those bills pro-
vide for the amendment of the same section of the Revised Statutes.
One of them exempts ferryboats, has in it the clause ‘“other than
ferryboats,” and the other has not that clause in it.

%. RopenBERG. Do you recall which one of those you introduced
first ¥ - Was the one exempting the ferryboats sent to you after the
one which did not exempt ferryboats

Mr. ALExaNDER. They were both sent at the same time.

Mr. RopENBERG. I thought perhaps the department might have
changed its viewpoint.

Mr. ALEXANDER. I noticed the difference in the two bills and I
wrote the solicitor for the department, asking why the ferryboats
were exempted. The inquiry as to the reason why the ferryboats
were exempted in one bill and included in the other bill came from me.
I asked the solicitor why the ferryboats were exempted in one bill
and included in the other bill, whereas both bills purported to amend
the same section of the Revised Statutes.

Mr. RopeNBERG. I said the department had not suggested that,
but it seems the department had suggested it.

Mr. ALexaNDER. I called the attention of the department to that
difference, and I wrote the department to know why that difference
had been made. I received a letter from the department stating that
the inclusion of that clause in H. R. 4785 was an error, that they in-
tended to strike out the words ‘“other than ferryboats’’; in other
words, they intended to make them subject to inspection the same
as other vessels.

Mr. Joxce. I would like also to file a list of the ferry companies
wfhol?xls vls;eurepresent here to-day, and who protest against the passage
of this bill.



INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CARRIED ON VESSELS. 87

The CHAIRMAN. That may be done.
(The list is as follows:)

. FEBRUARY 24, 1916.
Municipal Ferry, New York.

Central Railroad of New Jersey Ferry, New York.
Delaware, Lackawanna & Western Railroad Ferry, New York.
Erie Railroad Ferry, New York. .
Interborough Ferry Co., New York.

Long Island Railroad Ferry, New York.

Union Ferry Co., New York.

Riverside and Fort Lee Ferry.

Bergen Point Ferry.

Staten Island Rapid Transit Ferry.

West Shore Ferries.

Nassau Ferry Co., New York.

New York and College Point Ferry, New York.
Pennsylvania Railroad Ferry, Philadelphia.
Philadelphia & Reading Ferry, Philadelphia.

New York & East River Ferry Co.

Twin City Ferry Co., New York.

Coxsackie Ferry Co.

Newburgh Ferry.

Gloucester Ferry Co., Gloucester City, N.J.

Detroit & Windeor Ferry Co., Detroit, Mich.
Jamestown & Newport ]g:crl;?y Co., Jamestown, R. I.
Poughkeepsie & Highland err{{Co., Poughkeepsie, N. Y.
Boston, Revere Beach & Lynn R. R., Boston, Mass.
Chesapeake Ferry Co., Portsmouth, Va.
Jacksonville d & Ferry Co., Jacksonville, Fla.
Merchants & Planters Ferry Co., New Orleans, La.
Norfolk County Ferries, Norfolk, Va.

Catskill Ferry Co., Catskill, N. Y.

The Ferries Co., Portsmouth, Va.

Garrison-West Point Ferry Co.

The Island Ferry Co., Portland, Me.

Hudson & Athens Ferry Co., Hudson, N. Y.
Louisiana Steamboat & Ferry Co., New Orleans, La.
New Jersey & Wilmington Ferry Co., Wilmington, Del.
The North River Ferry Co.

Poughkeepsie-Highland Ferry Co.

Rhinebeck & Kingston Ferry Co.

Saugerties-Tivoli Ferry.

Southern Improvement & Ferry Co., New Orleans.
Thames Ferry Co., New London.

Texas & Pacific Ry. Co., New Orleans. .
Union Ferry (0., New Orleans.

Mr. Joxce. I suggest as the next speaker Capt. J. M. Emery.
STATEMENT OF MR.J. M. EMERY.

Mr. EmerY. I want to say justa word. We are gvrobabl the largest
carrier of passengers on ferryboats around New York. I have been
with the company about 20 years, and during that time we figure that
we have transported about 500,000,000 passengers, or from 25,000,000
to 35,000,000 a year, and we are increasing that number. We have
Increased our equipment in proportion at all times. We could not

ossibly get any more facilities. I took the matter up with the dock

epartment and I found that we could not possibly get any more
facilities in New York. I want to say that when it comes to a ques-
tion of counting 30,000,000 or 36,000,000 people in a year it would be
absolutely impossible. We have a condition there which only the

rie has to contend with. We have a tube that comes up to Hoboken.
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Sometimes something go3s wrong and the people come up there from
all angles, and it would be ahsolutely impossible for us to count
passengers. ,

I want to say in this connection that there is nobody, to my mind,
more interested in the matter of taking care of the passengors than is
the company which I represgnt. That company is exercising great
care for the safety and comfort of the people that we carry. We
have, i the last 20 years, as I have said, carried 500,000,000 people
and have not lost one passenger on the ferry. I do not know of any
other mode of transportation that has been safer under the old regu-
lations. I submit, therefore, that we should be permitted to continue
under the present regulations, at least until some practical men who
understamf the situation can get together and change the law, if there
is any need for a change: lgdo not think it is necessary, but if it
should be in the future, the operators should have at least two years
in which to prepare themselves for the enforcement of a new law. I
think that now is the time for practical men to get together to adopt
some plan for the future.

Mr. Harpy. Have you any idea of any possible regulation that
could affect the subject and that would ﬁe acceptable to the boat
owners ?

Mr. EMERY. I think if there are any companies operating boats that
are not responsible for and do not care for the comfort of the pas-
sengers there should be some regulation, but at the prespnt time—

jr. Harpy (interposing). Do you think of any specific requirement ?
I want to get at something specific.

Mr. EmMERY. There is no improvement that I can suggest after 20
years’ experience. There is nothing that I can suggest that will be
an improvement on the arrangement which we have in effect.

Mr. BRuckNER. Do you think, at this time, that the traveling
carried on is unsafe ?

Mr. EMERrY. No, sir.

Mr. BRuckNER. Do you think it is safe ?

Mr. EMERY. Yes, sir. In carrying 36,000,000 passengers in the
course of a year, we made 306,262 trips, an average of about 120 pas-
sengers to a trip. Now, urder those conditions, I do not think any
sane man, who knows anything about the situation, would ask us
to put on more boats.

. BRUCKNER. It is just in the rush hours that this congestion
takes place?

Mr. EMERY. Yes, sir. The stability of these boats would not be
affected if there was a passenger on every square foot. In fact, it
would be safer to have the boat loaded so that the passengers could
not move than to have it halt loaded, so that the ecrowd could all move
to one side or one end of the boat, if there happened to be any excite-
ment or commotion on that side or that end.

Mr. Harpy. Have you ever had a collision or fire ¢

Mr. EMErY. There was one collision, where we lost one passenger.

Mr. BruckNER. How far back was that?

Mr. EMErY. Two years ago.

Mr. BruckNEr. Nothing since ¢

Mr. EmMerY. Nothing since.

Now, I think it would be disastrous to attempt to use life preservers.
As a matter of fact, these boats can run into the slips and discharge
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the passengers in a ve:ﬁ few minutes. They can do that before the
passengers can get on the life preservers. They can do that on their
way between the terminals. They can run into any slip. It does not
take but a very little time.

thM:ﬁ Harpy. Do you mean that you are never very far away from

e slips ? ’

Mr. EMErRY. We are always near somebody’s terminal or slip.
These boats can run into the slip and discharge the passengers in a
very few minutes.

If this legislation were passed, it would be a hardship on the public.
It would not affect the railroads so much. We can not possibly
take the time to count these people. If you say that we shall do this,
;ve would have the people lined up on the street for blocks from the

erry.

Mr. Saunpers. It would be like a presidential procession.

Mr. EMERrY. It would be awful.

Now, these boats are under the supervision of the inspectors, and
they can see if they are violating any rule. Those boats are abso-
lutely under their inspection. These people know what they are
doing. If anyone says that we have too many passengers on a boat,
the inspectors can find out about it.

Mr. Price. You think that the danger of overcrowding these
ferry boats is obviated by their construction ?

r. EMErY. I do not believe any man who has ever seen the
modern ferry boats believes that the crowds on them affect their

stability.

Mr. gRICE. Do you know of ferry-boat companies whose boats are
of different construction ? :

Capt. EMERY. They are all about the same construction.

Mr. Harpy. Did I understand you to say that the inspector on
thoM;;.ob might order you not to overcrowd the vessels?

. EMErY. Well, if you were a commuter, you might say, ‘I was
on a ferry boat yesterday that was overcrowded, and I am going to
report it to the inspector.” The inspector would then go to the owners
and tell them not to overcrowd the boats.

Mr. Harpy. In the absence of any law on the subject you would
not be bound by the direction or command of an inspeetor.

Mr. EMERrY. We are not subject to fine, as we would be under this
regulation.

. Harpy. You would not be required to obey the inspector in a
matter as to which there was no law.

Mr. EMERY. If the inspector said that we were carrying too niany
passengers, we would attempt to show him that we were not.

Mr. Harpy. If the inspector criticized you, you would know that
he was wrong?

Mr. EmMERY. No; but we would try to show him.

Mr. HarpY. Your proposition is that it shall be left exclusively
to the boat owners?

Mr. EmMeRyY. I think, if there is any regulation necessary, that the
boat gwners and those who are familiar with the subject should get

ether. :

. HArDY. But, have you not been contending that it is im-
possible to fix a regulation by which you can limit, by law, the



90 INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CARRIED ON VESSELS.

number of passengers? If that is so, what is the use of any con-
ference ?

Mr. Emery. What I mean to say is that we are willing to go into
a conference in order to meet the people who are responsible for
these laws.

Mr. HarpY. Does it not come down to this proposition: It is
like the street car situation. The strap hangers may take care of
themselves, because there is no way of limiting the number of people
who may get on the cars.

Mr. EZIEBY. Yes. Suppose there is congestion on the street cars;
can you imagine somebod‘;r attempting to ﬁeep the people off ¢

Mr. Harpy. I do not know what the status of the strect car propo-
sition is, but the question is whether there should be a lii itation to
prevent an absolute crush.

Mr. EMERY. I do not know how it can be fixed at this time. I
know that our records will show that there is no more regulation
necessary than we have now.

Mr. Harpy. You mean you think there is no regulation that should
be passed ?

Mr. EMERY. Not at this time. If there is any regulation, we
should have at least two years to get together on the matter.

Mr. Harpy. Your idea is not to make a suggestion, but that this
matter be left to your discretion ?

Mr. EMERrY. Of course, I think nobody is more interested than we
are. I have no objection to a law that is made by people who are
familiar with the conditions.

Mr. Joxce. I desire to place in the record a statement from the
Garrison-West Point Ferry Co.

The CHairMAN. That may be done.

(The statement, by William H. Peck, is as follows:)

The Garrison-West Point Ferry began servicein 1853and has never had anaccident
to either passenger or crew. The trip across takes four minutes—that is, the ferryboat

is never over two minutes from one eliip or the other. She can not be overloaded from
the safety standpoint. We limit the number of passengers with a view to their
comfort. It is only on the occasion of football games, Army-Navy baseball games,
and gl:aduation day at West Point that we have more passengers than we can take on
one trip.

Mr. Jovck. I want to say that a conference was not suggested,
because we believed that any possible improvement might be made
in the operation of the ferries in New York Harbor, but because this
legislation was introduced from some source, and because it seemed
that the department favored it. The reason that the dock commis-
sioner of the city of New York suggested a conference was because
we thought before any legislation or a.ng bill of this kind should be
introduced it would be proper for the Department of Commerce to
call for a conference with the operators with the idea of going into
the matter very thoroughly before Preps.ring a bill. If they can
suggest any improvement which will make conditions better than
they are now, so far as refa.rds the comfort and safety of the travel
ing 1}lmblic, we would be glad to know about it. At the present time
we have steel boats; we have fire boats; we have life rings; we have
life preservers; we have fire extinguishers; in fact, we have every
possible t.hingrﬁve can have which is conducive to _the safety of our
passengers. is is not a question of expense. We are willing to
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put in any safety device that we consider good and practical, without
regard to the matter of expense.

had a letter from one of our Representatives from New York,
Mr. Bennet, in which he said he would like to make a statement to
the committee, but I do not see him here at this moment. He was
here a few moments ago, but I do not see him here now.

We have only one other gentleman we desire to be heard, Mr. C. L.
Addison, of the Long Island Railroad Ferry, which operates on the
East River, N. Y.

Mr. GReENE. I have a letter from the president of the Boston,
Revere Beach & Lynn Railroad, in which he says:

BostoN, REVERE BEAcH & LYNN RAILROAD,
PRESIDENT’S OFFICE,
Boston, February 23, 1916.
Hon. WiLLiaM S. GREENE, M. C.,
: Washington, D. C.

My Dear CoNgressMAN: This letter relates to H. R. 4781 before your subcommittee
of Merchant Marine and Fisheries, which attempts to create new regulation as to
passengers on ferryboats. ’

This legislation if enacted would strike a body blow at me by paralyzing the very
satisfactory service the public thinks we give to the great marine playgrounds at
Revere and Winthrop where Massachusetts has spent so much money and is so vitally
interested in having them available.

Our ferryboats do not carry freight or teams but are exclusively passenger bearing.

Two or three years the supervising inspector when here called upon us to say
that our boats were the best designed and appointed of any on the Atlantic coast.

Our route on which these boats run is perhaps 1.800 feet long from the Boston termi-
nal to the East Boston terminal in the upper portion of our harbor.

We are able to run from pierhead to pierhead in about five minutes. We are never,
I should say, 200 feet away from other craft either at anchor or in motion; and we
always have one and sometimes two of our own boats going or coming on the route to
meet the other in midstream.

Our life-saving gear is in excess of the usual requirements but it probably is true
that during the rush hours in the morning and at evening when our people are going
home or going to work and also in the summer season when others are going to or coming
from the beaches we might overrun our seating capacity.

We are so far up the harbor that fog seldom or never seriously bothers and we never
have been obliged to suspend our service. I find upon reflection that I have been
prfluii‘(ilent for 25 years, to say, and glory be to our Lord have never had any serious
collision.

The proposed legislation if needed by the necessities of longer routes, the frequency
of fog, the tidal currents, and the amount of heavy crosswise traffic, should be made to
l‘npifly to routes outside of a specified length, as, for example, exceeding a mile or 3

es.

You are to have, I believe, a further hearing next Friday, and therefore I am trying
to impress you immediately with the sweeping result of such legislation.

I have written to no other Congressmen, althm;Fh I believe our superintendent
d communicate with Mr. Carter. This would affect the districts of Mr. Gallivan
and of Mr. Tx:iue and of Mr. Phelan, as perhaps that of Mr. Dallinger.

It may be that in your own district it would have an application not intended by
the promoter of the bill.

I am, very truly, yours,

President.
635 Tremont Building.
Mr. Joyce. I would like to state, Mr. Chairman, that this ferry
company carries an average of 175,000 passengers every 24 hours.
Our next and last speaker, Mr. Chairman, is Mr. C. L. Addison, of
the Long Island Railroad.
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STATEMENT OF MR. C. L. ADDISON, ASSISTANT TO THE
PRESIDENT OF THE LONG ISLAND RAILROAD CO.

Mr. AppisoN. Mr. Chairman, the Long Island Railroad ferties
operate in a different section of New Yorﬁ City. These ferries run
from Lon%lsland City to East Thirty-fourth Street in New York City,
over the East River. While our ferries at the present moment are
not doing an excessive business because our rail lines have now been
diverted to the city of New York, there was a time when we did a
very large business between those two points.
For 25 years, the period during which I have been connected with
the company, we have carried over 310,000,000 people back and
forth over the East River to and from New York ity, and we have
never had a single loss of life, except by suicide.
We were only a five-minute ferry at the best, but the number of
assengers we carried in the early days was large. We have had
ays when we have carried a hundred and twenty-five thousand
people under a five-minute headway. If these laws had been im-
Eosed upon us at that time we would have suffered under a heavy

andicap. Assuming a boat has 3,000 people on board, they do not
weigh more than 300 tons. Any boat in New York Harbor would
carry 600 tons on her top deck, and so it is impossible to overload a
ferryboat, per se.

I think the record of the transportation companies in New York
City would seem to indicate that there is no necessity whatever for
this kind of legislation. There may be a reason for putting a limita-
tion on vessels going up rivers and sounds, and ocean-going boats.
But the conditions in those cases are entirely different. These ferry-
boats are never more than a few moments away from any land. Any
ferryboat would not be more than two minutes from the nearest
shore, and we could make the run in four or five minutes. At the
gresent time, under existing conditions, it seems to me, so far as the

oats operating in New York Harbor are concerned, it is a serious
roblem, and I should consider it extremely unwise to impose any
E.mit-ations on the number of passengers carried.

Mr. Jorce. That is about all we desire to present to the committee
to-day, Mr. Chairman, and I desire to thank the committee in behalf
of the representatives of the ferry companies for their courtesy.

Mr. Harpy. I understand Mrl:r%ennet, of New York, wanted to be
beard. I did no know when he was in the room that he did desire
to be heard. If I had known that I would have called attention to his
Ppresence.

I want to call attention to the fact that when Gen. Uhler was before
the committee on February 3, 1916, he was called on to testify in
relation to this bill, and his testimony is printed in the copy of the
hearings of that date. Some of the gentlemen here were not ﬁ'gsent
at that time, and I want to call your attention to the fact that his tes-
timony is printed in that hearing. .

Mr. Joyce. None of us was here on that date, and we did not know
anything about this bill at that time.

. HarDY. I presume you have all read Gen. Uhler’s statement.

Mr. Joyce. I have looked it over.
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Mr. Harpy. If there is no other evidence to be given in reference
to this bill, I desire to say that we appreciate very much the presence
of the representatives of the ferry companies.

The CHAamrMAN. I have also a letter from Mr. Thomas L. Dela-~
hunty, the secretary and business manager -of the Consolidated
Marine Engineers’ Beneficial Association, No. 33, in reference to H.
R. 4781, which reads as follows:

CoNsoLIDATED MARINE ENGINEERS’ BENEFICIAL AssociaTiON No. 33,
42 Whitehall Street, New York, February 24, 1916.

Hon. Josaua W. ALEXANDER,
'hatrman Committee on the Merchant Marine and Fishertes,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

. DeAR S1R: In the daily press of February 23 a notice came to my attention wherein
the Hon. W. C. Redfield, Secretary of Commerce, was sponsor for and advocate of
a bill limiting the number of passengers that may be carried on ferryboats, known
as H. R. 4781, Senate 1222, and this association, of which I am secrei and business
manager, addressed a letter, dated February 23, to the Hon. W. C. Redfield, com-
mending his action in pro?oaing a measure which has long been needed to safeguard
the lives of the citizens of this country. I was informed that a public hearing was
called by the commissioner of docks and ferries, Mr. R. A. C. Smith, for to-day, which
I took the opportunity of attending. This meeting consisted principally of the steam-
boat interests and the railroads operating ferryboats and was held in the City Hall
New York City. The attendants enthusiastically disapproved of the proposed bill
a8 applying to the regulation of passenger traffic on ferryboats. I took advantage of
the o&]’:ortunity to speak in support of the measure and called their attention to the
fact that the Secre of Commerce was unfairly criticised by the press because of
the attitude of the public, clamaring for a victim at the time of the Eastland disaster.

_This meeting of which I write, was not a representative meeting of taxpayers or
citizens, but was one that might well be termed a gathering to mold public opinion

inst one of the most meritorious official acts of a public servant. I read a copy
of the letter which I sent to the on. W. C. Redfield, and a point of order was raised
on the writer that the manning of vessels was not a question that should come before
that body, and consequently the writer would have been declared out of order if it
had not been for the chairman. Mr. R. A. C. Smith, in allowing me to continue, with the

!dtatement that he would make an explanation after I got through, which was not

one.

This letter is not being written in defense of the Steamboat Inspection Service as
a whole one of the bureaus under the jurisdiction of the Secretary of Commerce, for
I have had a number of occasions to disapprove of some of the actions of local inspec-
tors nominating the number of crew ang the changing of certificates of vessels re-
dncin% the number of crew required for the convenience of owners, irrespective of
the safety of the passengers and crew.

. Why special favors should be granted to the municipality of New York, is a ques-
tion beyond my comprehension. There is a bill known as H. R. 8495, introduced
some time ago, exempting fireboats from compliance with provisions nominated in
their certificate of inspection. The practice of violating the terms of their certificates
has been one of long standing and 1s a distinct violation of the rules governing the
steamboat inspection service, and was reported to the local board who consider that
class of vessels were in a class by themselves.

Trusting that these matters will receive your earnest consideration when they
come before you and that the bill to prevent the overcrowding of ferryboats is a ste
in the right direction, and one which should have been put into effect long ago wi
become a law, I remain,

Respectfully, yours,
T. I.. DELAHUNTY,
Secretary and Business Manager, M. E. B. A. No. 33.

Mr. ALexaNDER. I wish to have inserted in the record a letter
from Capt. William A. Wescott, president of the California Harbor
of Masters, Mates, and Pilots of the Pacific, of date February 21,
1916, referring to H. R. 4783, a bill to provide for appeals from
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decisions of boards of local inspectors of steam vessels, and for other
purposes:

SAN FraNcisco, CAv., February 21, 1916.
Hon. Josaua W. ALEXANDER, ’ ! '

Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee,
House Office Building, Washington, D. C.

Dear Sir; After having perused H. R. bill 4783 very carefully and also the state-
ments made by the Solicitor of the Department of Commerce (Mr. Thurman) and the
Supervising Inspector General of the Steamboat-Inspection Service (Mr. Uhler), at
the hearings held on the above-named bill February 3, 1916, I beg to state that Cali-
fornia and Seattle Harbors, Masters, Mates, and Pilots of the Pacific, with a mem-
bership of 900 ocean and coastwise licensed d ‘ck officers do most earnestly and re-
spectfully request, that the word ““pecuniarily’’ in line three, page 1, of H. R. bill 4783
be eliminated from the said bill, and the followin.g substituted in lieu thereof:

A BILL To provide for appeals from decisions of boards of local inspectors of steam vessels, and for other
purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America
#n Congress assembled, That whenever anig)erson or persons directly interested in and
affected by any decision or action of any board of local ingpectors of steam vessels shall
feel ieved by such decision or action he, or they may appeal Emrsonally or by
couns~| therefrom to the supervising inspector of the district; and a like appeal sh:
be allowed from any decision or action of a supervising inspector to the Supervising
Inspector Generral, whose decision, when approved by the Secretary of Commerce

| be final; Provided, however, * * *

Section 4463, Revised Statutes, reads in part as follows: .

‘““Sec. 4463. Any vessel of the United States subject to the provisions of this title
or to the inspection laws of the United States shall not be navigated unless ehe shall
have in her service and on board such complement of lice; officers and crew as
may, in the judgment of the local inspectors who inspect the vessel, be necessary for
her safe navigation. The local inspectors shall make in the certificate of inspection
of the vessel an entry of such complement of officers and crew, which may be cgzcnged
from time to time by indorsement on such certificate by local inspectors by reason of
c e of conditions or employment: Such entry or indorsement shall be subject to
a right of appeal, under re%t‘llations to be made by the Secretary of Commerce, to the
supervising inspector and from him to the Supervising Inspector General, who
have the power to revise, set aside, or affirm the determination of the local insgectors."

The word *pecuniarily” in House bill 4783 grants shipowners the right of appeal,
but at the same time it deprives all others who are not ‘' pecuniarily ” interested, but
directly interested in such decisions from the right of appeal. If in the opinion of
the shipowners, the local inspectors erred in their judgment in making an entry in
the certificate of inspection a greater number of licensed officers and crew than Mr.
Shipowner thinks is necessary for the vessels safe navigation, such owners could
appeal for they would be ‘‘pecuniarily ” interested. .

f in the opinion of the licensed officers or seamen, the local inspectors erred in
their judgment in the matter of designating the number of licensed officers and crew
necessary for the vessel’s safe navigation, such officers and crew would not have the
right of appeal from the local inspector’s decision, and they being the ones most
vitally and directly interested in conjunction with the traveling public; we there-
gore most earnestly protest against the enactment of House bill 4783 in its present
orm.

That you may readily see the necessity of licensed officers and seamen having the
right of appeal, the inclosed copy of amappeal taken from the local inspectors d ecision
to the superviain§ inspector of the district, we believe the same will demonstrate that
fact to your satisfaction.

Trusting that safety of life at sea will be considered before dollars and centa, we beg
to remz‘tén, honoredfm{l,

ery respectfully,
pectiy WiLLiaM A. WESCOTT,
President, Masters, Mates, and Pilots of the Pacific.
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APPEAL.

SaN Francisco, CaL., June 17, 1915.
H°“'u"122‘:§‘ : BU§'G pervising I f the Steamboat-h 8
ni tates Supervisi ector o, t-Inspection Service,
For%e ﬁ‘?st District, New Customhouse, San Francisco, Cal.
DeARr Sir: I respectfully submit the following appeal from the decision of the
local board at the port of San Francisco on the 45: cﬁxy of June, 1915, in the matter
of the said local board granting the following-described amendment permitting the
ocean passenger steamer City of Topeka to be navigated with only two licensed mates
;1; lie‘{Qolf three, as provided in her certificate of inspection issued on the 5th day of
ay, 1915:
“Porr or SAN Francisco, CaL.,
June 4, 1915.

“This certifies that the following-described amendments are hereby authorized in
the certificate of inspection expiring on May 5, 1916, issued to the steamer named
City of Topeka, classed as an ocean passenger vessel, last inspected in the local dis-
trict of San Francisco, in the State of California, on the 5th day of May, 1915, namely:

“When engaged on runs of less than 400 miles from the port of departure to port
of final destination, this steamer may dispense with one licensed mate.”’

(Signed) JaMEs GUTHRIE,
Joserr P. DoLAN,
United States Local Inspectors.

The steamer City of Topeka being of 1,057 gross tons register, and certificated to -
174 passengers and operating between the ports of San Francisco and Eureka
in the State of California a distance of about 225 miles between said ports. The said
steamer City of Topeka is required by her present schedule to sail from the port of
San Francisco every four days, therefore it makes it necessary for her to be at sea eve
day in the year in order to maintain said schedule. In view of that fact it makes it
obﬁgnbory on the part of the licensed mates to move ship from dock to dock as the case
may be at any hour of night or day, and at the same time and under the same condi-
tions superintend the discharging and loading of 0 in order to make the above
schedule as required by the owners of the steamer City of Topeka.

This appellant having served in the capacity of second mate for two years on the
steamshjp Pomona, 20 years aﬁo on the same run and the same schedule as the City
of Topeka (the City o{a opeka being a much slower vessel than the Pomona) and the

omona at that time had on board and in her service three licensed mates. Thergfore
this arpelhnt knows by his own personal experience and knowledge, that it is impos-
sible for two mates to perform the duties required of them by law and the company’s
rules and regulations on any steamer of the class of the City of Topeka, on a four or
even a five day schedule unless such mates are required to do duty from 13 to 16

out of the 24 in which case it would be a violation of section 3, of section 4463
of the Revised Statutes which reads in part as follows:

“Sec.3. * * * gnd no licensed officer on any ocean or coastwise vessel shall
be required to do dut{ to exceed nine hours of any twenty-four while in port, includ-
ing the date of arrival, or more than twelve hours of any twentxv-four at sea, except
in'a case of emergency when life or property is endangered. Any vislation of this
m shall subject the persons or persons guilty thereof to a penalty of one hundred

o .),

The law (sec. 4463) makes it obligatory on the part of the local inspectors to make
an entry in the certificate of inspection of every ocean and coastwise sea-iomé mer-
chant vessel })ropelled by machinery subject to the inspection laws of the United
Btat_es of not less than the minimum number of licensed deck officers, as provided in
section 2 of section 4463, Revised Statutes. The same section also provides:

“That nothing in this section [meaning section 2 of 4463, R. S.] shall be so con-
strued as to lprevent local inspectors from increasing the number of licensed officers
on any vessel subject to the inspection laws of the United States if, in their judgment,
such vessel is not sufficiently manned for her safe navigation: Provided, That this
section shall not apply to fishing or whaling vessels, yachts, or motor boats as defined
in the act of June ninth, nineteen hundred and ten."

I respectfully call your attention to the fact that Humboldt Bar is one of the most

erous and treacherous bars on the Pacific coast, and for that reason it makes it
mesary that the master should have experienced and trustworthy men to assist



96 INCREASE IN NUMBER OF PASSENGERS CABRIED ON VESSELS.

The custom for the past 20 years, to my knowledge, on the steamships of the Pacific
Coast Co. when engaged in the San Francisco and Eureka trade is for the mates to be
at their stations while the vessel is crossing the bar in entering or leaving Humboldt
Bay, as the case may be, one mate being stationed on the navigator’s bridge with
thekllllastu, one in the pilot house, and the third is required to look after the relieving
tackles.

The City of Topeka entered the San Francisco and Eureka trade on the 15th day of
August, 1905, and during the 10 years that she has been engaged in that particular

e it has been the judgment for 3 years of the present ’s administration,
and for 7 years it was the judgment of their predecessors, that it was necessary for
the City of Topeka to have on board and in her service 3 licensed mates for her safe
navigation. Is it possible that the present local board and their predecessors have
erred in their judgment for 10 long years, and that they are now waking up to that
fact, or is it possible that the sudden change comes about by the change in the man-
agement of the Pacific Coast Steamship Co.?

I respectfully call your attention to section 4463 of the Revised Statutes, which
reads in part as follows:

“SEC. 4463. Any vessel of the United States subject to the provisions of this title
or to the inspection laws of the United States shall not be navigated unless she shall
have in tl.lhet segvice andi (tnﬁ bloanil such compliment of li:le1 o?cgrs and crewfu
may, in the ju ent of the local inspectors who inspect the vessel, be necessary for
her safe nsvx’gag;lx. The local i tors shall make in the certificate of i tion
of the vessel an entry of such complement of officers and crew, which may b‘::mged
from time to time by indorsement on such certificate by local inspectors by reason of
. change of condition or employment. Such entry or indorsement shall be subject to
a right of appeal, under re%;x(}ations to be made by the Secretary of Commerce, to the
supervising 1nspector and from him to the Supervising Inspector General, who shall
have the power to revise, set aside, or affirm the said determination of the local
inspectors.”

ince the certificate of inspection was issued to the City of Topeka on the 5th day of
May, 1915, there has been no change of conditions or employment of said steamer, nor
has there been any change for the past 10 years. :

Therefore, in view of the facts as set forth in this my appeal, I respectfully appeal
to you as supervising inspector for the first district from the local board’s decision.
I also respectfully request that the licensed deck officers on the City of To be
cited to appear before you, and that they be examined separately in order that you
ma{ be in possession of the facts to base your judgment on, and also that no person
shall be admitted in the examination room during said examination except persons
conflected with the Steamboat-Inspection Service.

Respectfully submitted.

(Signed) WouiaM A. WEsCOTT,
Appellant, 36 Steuart Street, San Francisco, Cal.

(Thereupon, at 12.05 o’clock p. m., the subcommitee adjourned.)
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MOTOR BOATS.

CoMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
Wednesday, March 29, 1916.

The committee met at 10.30 o’clock a. m., Hon. Rufus Hardy
presiding.
Mr. HgARDY. The hearing this morning is on H. R. 9411 and H. R.
9412, which read as follows: - '
(H. R. 9411)

A BILL To require numbering and recording of undocumented vessels.

. Beit enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America
in Congress assembled, That every undocumented vessel, operated in whole or in part
by machinery, owned in the United States and found on the navigable waters thereof,
except public veesels and vessels not exceeding sixteen feet in length, measured from
end to end over the deck, excluding sheer, temgorarily equipped with detachable
motors, shall be numbered. Such numbers shall be not less in size than three inches
and painted or attached to each bow of the vessel in such manner and color as to be
distinctly visible and legible.

Sec. 2. That the said numbers, on agpli'.atipn of the owner or master, shall be
awarded by the collector of customs of the district in which the vessel is owned and
a record thereof kept in the customhouse of the district in which the owner or man-
aginglowner resides. No numbers not so awarded shall be carried on the bows of such
vesse

Sec. 3. That notice of destruction or abandonment of such vessel or change in their
ownership shall be furnished within ten days by the owners to the collectors of cus-
toms of the districts where such numbers were awarded. Such veesels sold into
another customs district may be numbered anew in the latter district. '

Sec. 4. That the penalty for violation of any provision of this act shall be $10, for
which the vessel shall be liable and may be seized and proceeded in the dis-
trict court of the United States in any district in which such vessel may be found.
g:ch penalty on application may be mitigated or remitted by the Secretary of

mmerce. :

Sec. 5. That the Secretary of Commerce shall make such regulations as may be
necessary to secure proper execution of this act by collectors of customs and other
officers of the Government. .

8ec. 6. That this act shall take effect six months after its passage.

. R.0412]

A BILL To amend section forty-four hundred and twenty-six of the Revised Statutes as amended by the
‘act of May sixteensh, nineteen hundred and six. :

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives qf the United States of America
in Congress assembled, That section forty-four hundred and twenty-six of the Revised
Statutes as amended by the act of May sixteenth, nineteen hundred and six, is hereby
amended o as to read: U o e T

* “8Ec. 4426. () The hull and boilers of every fer:ﬁ'boat, canal boat, yacht, or other
small craft of like character propelled by steam, shall be inspected under the pro-
visions of this title. Such othselxl-n;])roviaiona of law for the better security of life as may
be applicable to such vessel , by the Regulations of the Board of Supervmnﬁ
Inspectors, also be required to be complied with before & certificate ofi tion shal
be gnnt«f, and, unless otherwise provided for by law, no such vessel shall be navi-

8
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gated without a licensed engineer and a licensed pilot: Provided, however, That in
open steam launches of ten gross tons and under, one person, if duly qualified, may
serve in the double capacity of pilot and engineer.

‘“(b) All vessels above fifteen ﬁr:ea tons carrying freight or passengers for hire, but
not engaged in fishing as a regular business, propelled by machinery other than by
steam, shall be, and are hereby, made subject to all the provisions of paragraph (a) of
this section, relating to the inspection of hulls and boilers and requiring engineers
and pilots, and to the rules and regulations established thereunder.

‘(c) Every vessel propelled by machinery other than by steam and every steam
vessel not more than sixty-five feet in length from end to end over the deck excluding
sheer, while carrying twenty or more passengers for hire, in addition to the irepection
already provided by law, shall be inspected as to the hull and general condition of
the operating machinery, and the local inspectors, where certificates of inspection
are not now provided for by law, shall issue to such vessels certificates of approval,
in accordance with the form and regulations prescribed by the Board of Supervisin
Inspectors. All certificates of inspection and of approval issued under authority of
this section shall state the number of passengers such inspected or approved vessels
can carry with prudence and safety.

“(d) The operators of such vessels, except vessels propelled bi' machinery other
than by steam above fifteen gross tons and over sixty-five feet in length from end to
end over the deck excluding sheer, while carrying twenty or more passengers for hire,
shall be licensed by the local inspectors of steam vessels after an examination covering
knowledge of thé rules of the road, ability to distinguich colors, general knowledge
of motor engines and machinery, and of the navigation of waters in which the veseel
is to be used. .

*‘(e) The certificates of approval and the licenses of such cperators shall be kept on

board while such vessels are carrying twenty or more passengers, and shall be exhibited

on request of any officer concerned in the enforcement of the navigation laws.

“(f) If any vessel subect to this section is navigated without complying with the
requirements thereof, or carries passengers for hire in excess of the number allowed
by her certificate of inspection or of approval, of such vesrel shall be liable to the United
States in a penalty of $500 for each offense, for which sum such vessel may be seized
and proceeded against, by way of libel, in the district court of the United States of
the district where the offense occurred, or where such vessel may be found.

“(g) All collectors or other chief officers of the customs and all inspectors within
the several districts shall enforce, under the direction of the Secretary of Commerce,
the provisions of this section.”’

We will hear first from the proponents of the bill. Mr. Tr.;ar,
Deputy Commissioner of Navigation, is present and we will hear from
him first. I will ask you, Mr. Tyrer, to give us your reasons for
favoring these bills or why they should be passed, in your opinion.

STATEMENT OF MR. ARTHUR J. TYRER, DEPUTY COMMIS-
SIONER OF NAVIGATION, UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT
OF COMMERCE.

Mr. Tyrer. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, Mr.
Redfield, the Secretary of the Department of Compmerce, wished me
to state to the committee that Ee had desired to be present this
morning but is unable to attend owing to a hearing before the House
Committee on Appropriations, which 1s taking place just at this time.

Before making any remarks in regard to this particular bill, I would
like to say that the Department of Commerce in general and the
Bureau of Navigation in particular, feel that there should be great
care exercised before we have any additions to the burdens on motor
boats. The act of June 9, 1910, which is now in existence, and which
has been operating successfully and I think with the approval of the
motor-boat people generally since that time, provides that every
motor boat, regardless of size, shall have lights after sunset, a whistle,
and, in the case of the larger boats, a bell and fog horn; that they
shall all have life preservers or live-saving devices, and have means



MOTOR BOATS. 5

of extmﬁu.ls' ishing burning gasoline. The act of June, 1912, put copies
of the palot ruleg on motor boats, containing the rules of the road wlll)ich
govern the navigation of vessels. This equipment, in the opinion of
the Bureau of Navigation, is sufficient for the safety of those vessels.

We have been watching the matter very carefully, through our
inspecting officers all over the country, and we have not known of an
accident but what could have been avoided, or serious results avoided,
had the equipment now required by law been upon those vessels,
reedy for immediate use. e use of motor boats is increasing very
rapidly. There are at present, as we estimate, about 250,000 motor
boats 1n the United States. This estimate is based on careful reports
made to us by our officers traveling over the districts, and we think
250,000 is about the number of motor boats on the waters of the
United States. This does not include the boats on the smaller inland

es.
While we feel that the present law is sufficient for the safety of
those motor boats, we fee{)that that law should be enforced. The
department at present is meeting with considerable difficulty in the
enforcement of that law through the giving of fictitious names by the
owners of motor boats. At New York, as has been stated to the com-
mittee in our report on this matter, there were 607 violations of law
reported, and of the offenders in those cases about 25 per cent escaped
any penalty by giving us fictitious names. We had no means of
finding out, after we left the boat, to whom that boat belonged.

Mr. Burke. During what time did those 607 violations occur?

Mr. TYrReR. That was during the months of July, August, and
%eptﬁamber, while we were making the inspections in New York

arbor.

This requirement for motor boats is very simple. The bill pro-
vides no fee for this number. The motor-boat owner is asked only
to give his name and address to the customhouse, receive the award
of his number, and place that number on each bow of his vessel.
The requirement is very similar to the requirement in regard to auto-
mobiles, and for the same purpose. It is as difficult for us to enforce
the law on the water with motor boats that carry no means of identi-
fication as it would be for the municipal officers here to enforce the
law in regard to automobiles which were running around without any
numbers on them. The bill has been drawn in such a way as not
to require the disfiguring of the yachts and, at the same time, not to
require unnecessary expense on the part of fishermen or the men who
carry small produce and are unable to expend money in that con-
nection. The owner of a yacht may place as fine numbers on his
boat as he cares to, and tKe fisherman may number his boat with
Eaint and brush. At the present time the number would be awarded

y the collector of customs, and then the owner could place the num-
ber on the vessel as he pleased—either with copper letters or paint
and brush, as his choice might decree.

Mr. GREENE. At each customhouse are the numbers to be just the
same, or do you make serial numbers; how do you get at that? For
instance, there is a customhouse in New York, a customhouse in
Boston, and a customhouse elsewhere %

Mr. TYrer. We propose to allot to each customs district a set of
numbers. For instance, the customs district of Maine, the head-
quarters would be at Portland, and we would award to Portland a
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letter—letter ““A,” for instance.  Every hoat that was registered in
the Portland district would have the number followed by the letter
“A,” so that wherover you saw that number, followed by the letter
“A,” you would know the name and address of the owner of that boat
was in the customhouse at Portland, Me.

Mr. GREeNE. That is, in addition to putting a number on the
boat you would also put a letter? ‘

Mr. TYrRer. You would put a letter. At some of the ports, for
instance in New York, there are estimated to be 10,000 motor boats.
This would result in having large numbers in some cases on very small
boats. We are endeavoring to and I think we are avoiding that diffi-
culty by proposing to award to the New York district three or four
letters of the alphabet, and by a combination of letters and figures it
will be possible for us to number up 10,000 motor boats by the use
of only four characters. So that the worst that could happen, so
far as the number is concerned, would be four characters on any
motor boat.

Mr. GREENE. That is, four figures and one letter?

Mr. TYrer. No; three figures and one letter. For instance, sup-
pose we had A, B, and C allotted to New York. You could have 1-4,
1-B, and 1-C. Then we could have 1-BC, 2-B(, and so on; and
by the combinations of those letters and figures we can keep the num-
3er.down to four characters, should the owner of the motor boat so

esire.

Mr. SaunbpERs. And those letters would be not less than 3 inches

high ¢

iir. TyreR. Three inches high; yes, sir. It has been said that is
rather small, but we believe, if there are dark letters on a light back-
Fround or light letters on a dark background, that 3 inches will be
arge enough for the present purpose. The present law in regard to
documented vessels requires letters 4 inches high.

Mr. Harpy. Three inches is about the same as the numbers on
automobiles, is it ?

Mr. Tyrer. Just about the same size as we use here in the District.

Mr. Curry. This seems to be a police and not a safety regulation.
Have you looked into the proposition to see whether you have the
authority to require that on intrastate waters?

. Mr. Tyrer. 'Lhis is a matter that it seems to me we have the same
power to require a number on the boat that we would to require life
preservers on a boat. )

Mr. Cerry. No; a life preserver is a safety appliance, and this is
police proposition for the purpose of identification.

Mr. E‘Ynnn. The identification being in connection with the enforce-
ment of the safety regulutions and a part of such enforcement.

Mr. Curry. I was just wondering whether you had looked into
it—

Mr. Tyrer. We have not looked into that. .

Mr. Cerry (continuing). To see whether you have the authority
to exercise a police function and to enforce a police requirement
the confines of the Stato.

Mr. TyreR. The question has never been raised and we have not
looked int> that at all. This requirement—we have arranged a
system by which these numbers will be awarded in the customhouse
50 as to do away practically with any additional expense to the
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Government in connection with the enforcement of this law. The
numbers can be allotted by means of printed forms and printed letters
of instruction on request of the owner of the motor boat. He will be
furnished with blank cards to fill out giving a short description of his
boat and giving his name and address. These cards will be sent
back to the customhouse in duplicate and there one will be filed
according to the number awarded to the owner of the boat and the
other will be filed alphabetically according to his name. And in
sending the awarded number to the owner, we will be able to send
to him a letter containing the specific requirements applicable ta that
particular motor-boat. is will enable us to bring to the attention
of every motor-boat owner, sooner or later, the exact requirements of
the law which apply to his vessel. And when new laws are passed
or new regulations issued, it makes it possible for us to get in com-
munication directly with the owners of motor boats.

Mr. GREENE. In the case of those 607 violations you referred to
were those a defiance of your orders for the equipment they should
carry? Is that what they were prosecuted qfor—failure to carry
eqhu}]}?ment—these 607 violations of law ?

, . Tyrer. Lack of equipment like life preservers and means of
extinguishing burning gasoline. We have some cases where they
did not have copies of the pilot rules; in other instances they failed
to have whistles. In the absence of some means of identification for
these vessels our inspection officers have been unable to enforce to
an{[;leg:ee the rules of the road.
. HArpY. And you find violations of the rules of the road also

a part of the violations that you have spoken of ¢

Ir. TYRER. Yes, sir; although they are not included in that 607
cases; because we have not attempted, so far, in New York Harbor
to enforce the rules of the road in connection with these motor boats.
At the present time we are having a great many complaints from
captains of the big steamers to the effect that these motorboats cross
their bows in a way that endangers the motor boats, and they cross
the bows of cach other in a way that endangers both boats. And
there is no way of getting at them because there is no means of
identification on the boat. If they carried a number on the boat, it
would be possible to report that man for violation of the rules of the
road and in that way could put a stop to the practice.

In making our inspections this law will be of considerable benefit
to the motor-boat owners in several ways. When we make an in-
spection it is necessary for us to see all of the different equipment

at has been enumerated, and after that is done we have to take the
name and address of the owner of that boat. That is the irritating
part of our inspection and it is the part that takes time. We find in
& number of instances that the man has no objection to us looking at
at his life preservers and his other equipment, but when we come to
ask who he is and where he lives, irritation develops at that moment,
We have also found, in taking the name and address, especially of
foreigners, the taking of the name and address takes more time than
it does to inspect the boat. So that with our present facilities, if we
have a means of identification on those boats we will be able to make
fully double the number of inspections we are making now.

I'would like to call the attention of the committee to the fact that
the act of June 9, 1910, providing for the equipment of motor boats,
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provides that motor boats found navigating without the equipment
Brescribed will incur a penalty. That means we must inspect those

oats while they are underway—while they are on the water. That
is where we meet our difficulty with these fictitious names. In the
case of the numbering bill, however——

Mr. SAuNDERs. Just a moment in that connection, because I do not
understand that exactly. Suppose you found a fellow navigating and
you say he gives a fictitious name——

N Mr. ER. He gives us a fictitious name when we are asking who
e is.

Mr. SAunNDERS. You inspect him and find he is violating some law{

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. SAuNDERS. And you proceed to ascertain who he is and he gives
a fictitious name and thereafter you are never able to locate him?

Mr. TYrRer. We are never able to locate them, even though he
has a name on the boat. We are not able to locate him because
there is no record in the customhouse of that name or owner, or
there may be a number of imotor-boat owners of the same name.
So that we have no means of locating a man when he gives a fictitious
name. Now, under the motor-boat act we must inspect on the
water. In the numbering bill it is provided that any vessel that is
found without a number on the bow incurs the penaft,,y. That ena-
bles us to use our inspectors, who, during certain hours when there is
always a movement on the water, would be inspecting boats under
navigation, and they could spend the rest of tgeir time inspecting
boats ashore and ascertain whether they have these numbers on the
boat or not. A man may run around the water without his number.
When we inspect him and attempt to penalize that man for failure to
have his number, he will give a fictitious name in trying to avold
incurring the penalty for failure to have the proper equipment.
But that boat must go ashore somewhere and must have some place
to tie up, and that is the place where our inspectors will catch her,
when the boat is tied up; and it will be tied up at a certain place
and people in that vicinity will know to whom it belonf‘,) so that we
woul‘()i have no trouble in ascertaining the owner of the boat that has
no number on it.

Of course, there is one little difficulty in the administration of this
law in the case of a man who changes his number. There is some
trouble there, and we would have the same trouble as they do in the
cities with the change of numbers on automobiles. We will have 8
number of checks on that, however. Very few men will deliberately
change the number on their boats, and the few that do will, in the
first place, be in danger of running across the man who has that
number properly allotted to him. I do not know of any other
check except tﬁat possibly we might allot to the customhouse
certain numbers and then skip certain numbers and then allot certain
others; and if we have a number higher than those allotted to tho
customhouse, our officers will be aware of that; and if we should
skip certain numbers in the allotted numbers, and he had taken one
of those numbers, our inspecting officers would be aware of that fact.
The number might be out of any one of the blocks of numbers allot'ed;
so that we can, to a considerable extent, weed out that difficulty in
the administration. :
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It is very difficult, of course, to get a law to operate all over the
country and not have some difficult points in the administration of it.

Mr. Harpy. Have you no right, in case you found a man violating
one of those rules, to arrest him right then %

Mr. Tyrer. We have not; no, sir. There is a great deal of danger
in the opinion of the depertment in that proposition. If we had the
power of arrest, that would mean that every time an inspector had a
suspicion that & man was giving a fictitious name he would take that
boat in. And the boat might be starting out on a day’s pleasure
excursion, or it might be on some important business trip. There
are & hundred reasons why that man should not be stopped, and,
solely on the suspicion of the inspecting officer, the vessel seized and
taken into port.

Mr. Harpy. Your procedure, then, is to report violations and inves-
tigate before arresting ?

Mr. Tyrer. We report violations to the collector of customs and
he notifies the owner who has incurred the penalty. The owner of
the vessel then submits an application to the Secretary of Commerce
for relicf from that penalty, stating all the facts. And it has been
the practice of the department, I would like to say at this point, in
practically all cases to mitigate the penalty to the minimum of five
or ten dollars. We endeavor to have the penalty just sufficient to
prevent a repetition of the offense.

Mr. Harpy. In other words, to enforce the law ?

Mr. TYreR. Just sufficient to enforce the law and not to impose on
the motor-boat owners unnecessary hardships.

Mr. SAunDERs. It strikes me that that penalty you speak of is too
little if the object you have in view is meritorious; because here is a
vessel that is deliberately violating the law; he is not the casual law
breaker; he is not the man who stumbles mto a breach of the law.
But here you have a man who is deliberately violating the law. Why
should he be finrd the minimum penalty of $5?

Mr. Tyrer. When we get a case of that kind, we are more inclined
to put on & heavier penalty.

Mr. SauxpErs. Here you are describing certain regulations with
respect to numbers, and yet I notice it is not made a crime for failure
to comply with the requirement in that respect and it just seems to
to be, under section 4, a proceeding in rem.

Mr. TYRER. Yeos, sir.

Mr. SAUNDERS. And your maximum penalty there is $10?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir

Mr. Saunpers. Now, it seems to me if what you have in view is
meritorious, that is a mighty little [ifnalty to put on a man who
deliberately sets himself to work, as he would have to do, to evade
the law by refusing to put on the proper name and proper numbers
on his boat. Why don’t you make that a penalty so that you can
proceed against him criminally? -

Mr. Tyrer. We fixed this penalty at $10 because when this law
goes into effect, should it go into effect, there will be, probably, for
the first six months after its passage, a great many violations of the
law. We will have some difficulty in getting it to the attention of
all the motor-boat owners. Consequently, there will be hundreds of
applications for relief from this penalty pouring into the Department
o? Commerce. We wanted to have it so that in a meritorious case
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we can send out a form letter remitting the penalty entirely, provid-
ing some good reason is shown, and the man who did not have a num-
ber on his boat, immediately he is notified puts it, on his boat. Ina
cage of that kind the Secretary undoubtedly would remit the penalty.

Mr. Saunpers. That may be a meritorious case; but how is that
going to be expedited by having this penalty at $10?

Mr. TYReR. In other cases we will End a man who has been negli-

ent. In a case like that we will fine him, but we do not want to fine
ﬁim much. And we think with a fige of $10 that every owner of a
motor boat, if he thinks he is going to be fined $10 if he does not have
a number on that boat, that it would not be very long before he would
coxﬁ}:ly with the law. ‘

. Harpy. It seems to me he would have a motive in that for
engaging in something that might be more serious than the paying
of the penalty of $10, and he probably would incur the risk of the fine
if it would only be that small amount.

Mr. TYrRer. That would involve a criminal use of the boat.

Mr. Saunpers. Why don’t you have a larger fine?

Mr. Tyrer. That is going to involve, if we have a larger fine, in
this instance, a constant mitigation and remission of the fine by the
department, and the Secretary will be constantly writing letters
remitting this (f)enalty in the more small and meritorious cases; and
it was to avoid that that we put the penalty at $10. This is not a
penalty incurred to-day and then the vessel incur no penalty there-
after. It is a penalty incurred every time he does this.

Mr. Harpy. Let me see if I understand the motive actuating you
in putting this down to $10. If I understand you, a man going into
any serious crookedness would probably take the risk of going with-
out a number and not bein igentiﬁea, even if the fine was much
larger than the amount you have specified; and if the fine was larger
than $10, you say there would be a constant business of reducing,
remitting, and ameliorating the penalty, which would be a great
labor on the department ?

Mr. Tyrer. It would be a great labor on the department and an
apparently unnecessary labor on the department.

. HArDY. And you think if a party was engaging in matters
that would be violating our laws in any way, you would find some
other remedy against him ?

Mr. Tyrer. He would become an object of suspicion. It would
not be long before the customs officers and inspecting officers would
know this man was paying the penalty right along rather than put
& number on his boat, and he would become an object of suspicion
almost.immediately.

Mr. Burke. One question, please: Do you not consider that the
penalty provided by section 4, if this becomes a law, is a much more
expensive and a slower process for proceeding against the vessel
owner than it would be to make the crime a misdemeanor with the
genalty not to exceed $100 or imprisonment not to exceed 50 or 60

ays? Don’t you think the latter method would be much more
siﬁn%le :?md the department would still retain the right to remit
the fine

Mr. Tyrer. Under a ruling of the courts it has been held that the
department can not mitigate or remit a fine where the act constitutes
a misdemeznor; that in such instances it would be an exercise of the
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pardoninﬁgnsoiver which is vested only in the President. However,
{ou will in the motor-boat act, section 6, that there is a provision
hat the penalty shall be not to exceed $100, which the Secretary of
Commerce has no power to mitigate or remit, which has resulted in
our referring to the district attorneys all over the country hundreds
of cases—I might say thousands of cases—of violations of section 6
of the motor-boat act. The result ‘s that the dockets are simply
swamped; they are overcrowded, and we are hardly able to handle
the cases, and that would probably result if we should attempt to
have in this act—— :

Mr. SaunpiErs. How can there be so many cases of innocent breach
of thelaw? I donot understand how those cases can be so abundant.

Mr. Harpy. Don’t you think it is probable your department has
been doing too much releasing from the law ?

Mr. SaunpERs. Too much mitigation ¢ :

Mr. TYRer. We watch very carefully for repetitions of offenses, for
those second offenders or the offenders against the law a second time.
We have a record in our bureau of every boat and every man who is
reported, and when a case comes in in the morning mail the mail clerk
immediately looks at the record to see if a man has been before the
bureau before. That record extends back to 1906. If that man has
been before the department before the case is taken up to the desk of
the person answering the letter and he has bcfore him not only the
charge against the man to-day, but any case that was before the
d2partment at a previous time, and in cases of that kind the penalty
becomes much heavier. Thcn we have cases of flagrant violations of
the law where a man will have 25 people on board and no means of
extinguishing burning gasoline and no rlfe preservers. Now the pen-
alty in such cases as that is very much heavier and we put on the man
the full penalty. It is only where a man through negligence leaves
some little item of equipment ashore that the penalty is mitigated or
remitted.

Mr. SaunDpERS. Take this bill before us. You are having this pro-
vision made in respect to a number in order that you can catch up
with the fellows that may be guilty of the grosser violations of the
law you speak of.

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. SaunpErs. Here is a very simple provision in section 1, that
these vessel owners must place numbers on their boats not less than
3 inches high, painted or attached to the bows of their boats. After
the law gets into operation—it may be for a while after the law is
passed that vessel owners may not be apprised of it, but that is soon
passed. How, therefore, can a man negligently and innocently fail
to com'{zglwith a simple statute like this?

Mr. ER. Well, we have in the neighborhood of four and five
thousand cases coning into our department during the year.

Mr. Saunpers. Here is a statute which says to vessel owners—just
the same as when you undertake to run an automobile here in Wash-
ington, there are certain city ordinances which it is my business to
find out with respect to carrying a tag—and this section says these
vessel owners have to put on their vessels numbers of a certain size;
and how is a man innocently, in such a way that he ought not to be

Enislhed, going to fail to comply with a simple and easy requirement
ike that?
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Mr. Tyrer. His numbers might be knocked off in a collision; he
might be navigating his boat in oily or dirty waters, which would make
the numbers illegible; he might have just purchased the boat, never
having had a motor boat before and not know that such a law existed.
He might be navigating the boat in out-of-the-way waters, where we
had never beecn before to make inspections, and never heard of the
law, even though a year or two years, perhaps, after its passage. We
find those cases coming up constantly in the cases we now have which
arise under the motor-boat law.

Mr. SAuUNDERS. Just a question in that connection. The idea you
have in putting the numbers on is for the purpose, as you said, to catch
up with these people who are violating the law in other respects?

Mr. Tyrer. pYes sir. :

Mr. SaunpErs. Don’t you think when you require a man to keeg
his numbers plainly visible that if he negligently goes along an
operates in those waters you speak of and allows those letters to be-
come dim so that they do not serve the purpose of the law, and allows
that sort of thing to go on there is no reason why he should not be
punished; because he is just as guilty as though he had not put the
numbers on in the first instance ?

Mr. Tyrer. That is true.

Mr. SaunpEirs. I admit if the numbers are knocked off and before
he can get back to the dock he is picked up, that would be a sufficient
reason why a man should not be punished; if, however, he goes back
and allows them to remain off when he gets back to the landing
where he can replace those numbers and does not do it, he is not an
object for mercy.

r. TYRER. Those are facts that would come out in his statement
of the case when he submitted an affidavit to the department; and I
have no question but what if negligence was shown a penalty would
be imposed. It would only be in the most exceptional cases that the
penalty would be remitted.

Mr. Saunpers. Coming back to the question asked by Judge
Hardy: Here are people with some sinister purpose who are going to
take a chance in respect to this thing and they deliberately do it; do
you think for people like that a maximum penalty to be imposed of
$10 is sufficient to safeguard against a repetition ?

Mr. TYrer. That would be a $10 maximum repeatedly applied.

Mr. SaunbpErs. Not necessarily. I am talking about the first
instance where the man deliberately set out in order to accomplish
an unlawful purpose. It may be accomplished in one trip and he
deliberately puts a false number on and you catch up with him: Do
you think a fellow like that ought to go wath a punishment of only $10.

Mr. Tyrer. I think $10 in such a case as that would not be enough.

Mr. SaAunpERs. Then why don’t you make the penalty larger, so as
to reach cases of that sort and not have the maximum fixed at $10¢

Mr. Tyrer. We had in mind cases of that kind would not arise
once in a thousand years. We might find them, but we would not
find them with the knowledge that they were doing that very thing.
We would not know they were engaged in some improper practice
when we inspected that boat and simply found it was without a
number. That fact would not come to us at all.

Mr. SaunpiRs. Unless he could make a sufficient explanation, you
would presume some sinister purpose in his omission. Here is a plain
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law, now, that they can have no difficulty in complying with, and
you find they are not complying with it; just that fact, it seems to me,
ought to be sufficient reason for the law to be applied to him in a way
that would make the punishment mean sometlgmg.

Mr. TYRER. It has been the practice of the department to impose .
on motor-boat owners the minimum penalty as far as possible. is
is a big industry, a growing industry, and if we are going to impose
too heavy a penalty on motor-boat owners it is going to interferewith
the industry to a certain extent. -

Mr. SAunpers. There is no purpose, I take it, on the part of a
single member of the committee to interfere with a legitimate industry
or to put any fine upon anybody who should not be fined; but what
I am trying to point out, if this thing is meritorious and the law is
simple and easy to be complied with and produces those results you
speak of, it does not seem to me to provide penalty enough for those
fellows who ought to be punished heavily. e fact you may punish
a man who probably ought to be punished heavily does not mean
necessarily you should put any burdens on an innocent man or a
man who is just casually or accidentally guilty; you do not have to
punish him.

Mr. TyRer. That is true. I do not know that the department
would have any objection to increasing the penalty. We have no
objection to a higher penalty, except it will increase the work that

ill be imposed on the department in the handling of the business.

Mr. BurkE. Does the department contend that a provision of this
kind is necessary ?

Mr. TyYreR. It contends that unless we have legislation of this kind
ilfo will1 be impossible for the department to properly enforce the motor-

at law.

Mr. Burke. Then the department must also be in favor of a proper
penalty ?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. You said there were four or five thousand arrests dur-
ing the past year for violations of the law; were they deliberate vio-
lations of the law?

Mr. TYRER. Yes; not deliberate; I mean unintentional.

Mr. Curry. Did you arrest one man more than once very often ?

Mr. TYRER. In the same year?

Mr. Curry. Yes.

Mr. Tyrer. Occasionally we do catch a man twice in the same
year, yes, sir; and sometimes we catch a man this year that we
cm{frht last year.

Mr. Curry. Not very often?

Mr. TYrRer. We very seldom catch the same man twice.

Mr. Curry. Usually the violation of the law is because they did
not know what the law was?

Mr. Tyrer. No; it is usually a matter where a man starts out with
two people in the boat and equipment for two and a third joins the
boat later, and he overlooks the fact he has not the equipment for
that third party.

Mr. Curry. That is a technical violation ¢ E

Mr. TYrRER. Yes; that is a typical violation of the motor-boat law..

Mr. Curry. What is the proportion of accidents, or how many
accidents have been caused on account of this motor-boat industry !
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Mr. TYrer. I am unable to state that.

Mr. Curry. Do you know of any accidents that have occurred in
New York Harbor,’ dr any accidents caused in Puget Sound or San
Francisco Bay? : : '

Mr. TYrer. I can not give specific cases. We have occasionally
a record of an accident; but we have at present no law that enables
us to keep a record of those accidents. We have no machinery in
motion for reporting to the department the number of accidents.
Capt. Bertholf, of the Coast Guard, I think can give you more informs-
tion on that than we can, as I think he has a record of those things.

Mr. EpmMonps. As I understand it, you are not drawing this law
with the idea of providin% any police precautions; you are simply
drawing it up as a matter of enabling you to see that safety appliances.
are put on the boats?

. TYrRer. That is the purpose of it, yes.

Mr. Epmonps. The question that Judge Saunders asked you in
regard to the use of the boats for some improper purpose would not
enter into your mind when carrying out this law ?

Mr. Tyrer. No.

Mr. EpmonDs. You simply want to see that these people put the
proper appliances on the boats; and if a man uses the boat for robbery
or burglary, or anythinﬁ he is going to use it for—you do not care
anfrthing about that; that is a matter that comes under the local
police entirely ?

Mr. TYrer. That comes under the local police entirely.

Mr. EpmMoxnps. And this would make the penalty large enough, in
your opinion, to enforce the provisions of this act?

Mr. TYreR. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. The number on this boat is just as much a police
reﬁlation as the number on an automobBile, and that is all it is.

r. SAUNDERS. I did not have in mind cases of burglary, neces-
sarily; but just take the cases you sugiest-ed where a man ought to be
punished for not using the safety alpp iances that go on these boats,
or he uses a false number. That, T presume, is designated as a felo-
nious purpose, although not a burg?ariohs purpose. ~And here, in
order to escape proper dpunishment for not using the proper appl-
ances the law prescribed, he deliberately allows his number to become
a failure or-does not put it on in the first instance. Don’t you think
that is a case where a man ought to be heavily fined ¢’

Mr. EpmMonps. There is no question but what it is.

Mr. Greene. As I undérstood you, you want these numbers for
the purpose of identification of the owner of the boat, to aid your
insa&ractors in being sure that you get the proper party?-

. TYRER. Of being sure that we get the proper parties and also as
a preventive mieasure, to prevent that man from violating the light
laws and the rules of the road. A man is not going to leave a vessel
at anchor in a dangerous position if he carries on the bow the number
of that boat, bécause he knows he is liable to a penalty upon the report
of any Igassing vessel that may be made. ‘ o '

Mr. Harpy. As I understand you, when a vessel is left in a danger-
ous position, without any number and maybe it has some name that
isi1 unknow? to your records, it is just impossible for you to identify
the owner o ‘
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Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir. Where those vessels are at anchor, a great
majority of those vessels have a special place to anchor and there is
some caretaker or some one around there who knows the owner of the
boat, and in that way we expect to have little difficulty in ascertaining
the owner of any boat that is moorad or anchorad by the inspectors.
But the statement I just made to Mr. Greene had in mind reports
made by pasriag vessels. For instance, if I should be navigating &
motor boat down on the river and I found a ve:s.1 anchored in such
a way that it endangered my boat a3 I went by, I can see on the bow
of that boat its number, and I would then report to the department
that number as being anchored at such a place, without a light and
in such a way as to endanger passing vessels. :

Mr. SAUNDERS. Just in that connection: Then in the question asked
by Brother Hardy ebout numbers there are serious possibilities.

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir; that is in the motor-boat act.

Mr. Saunpers. Then if there are serious possibilities, do you not
think you ought to have a punishment in such a cese that would be
felt by the man and cause him not to do the thing which would result
in those serious possibilities % '

Mr. TYrer. Thatis a punishment that would come under the motor-
boat act of June 9, 1910, which carries a penalty of $100.

Mr. SaunpERrs. Then what has this to do with it ?

Mr. Tyrer. It is the number he carries——

Mr. SAuNDERS. And I understand that in order to get at that fellow
you want to get at thet number?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir. - .

Mr. Savnpers. Won't it defeat your purpose in getting at him by
no't;l{.)utting your number on? -

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. SaunpErs. Then it does occur to me that in order that he shall
not defeat your purpose, and, as just pointed out, there might be serious
consequences, you ought to be able to punish adequately in a case of
that sort

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. HarpY. In other words, why should there not be in this law the
sami})enalty as they have for the violation of any other provisions
for safety ? '

Mr. Tyrer. The only purpose I know of would be in connection
with the administration of the law, and I think that could be largely.
overcome by the fact of this fine of $100 in the original bill known as
the motor-boat act, and that the only penalty it would be necessary
to collect in order to assist the department in the administration of
this law, to accomplish the purpose necessary, is to put a $10 fine on
the man each time he is without that number. These penalties will
accumulate very rapidly while the inspection officers are in that
vicinity. ' : '

Mr. %AUNDERB. Why would it not be necessary to have a maxi-
mum penalty? You are talking abbout administrative features
which you are afraid would give trouble in connection with release
from the penalty. Why would it be necessary to apply a penalty at
all in an improper case? If you do not apply this penalty except in
a proper case you would not have any more administrative difficul-
ties, as I see it, than you would have in this case. :
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Mr. Tyrer. We find that a $5 or $10 penalty has a great effect in
curing a man of neﬁligence.

Mr. Saunpers. If you think this meets your purpose, of course
that is another matter.

Mr. Tyrer. We have considered the matter very carefully. We
thought first of putting a $100 penalty in; but for the reasons stated
we finally concluded a $10 penalty sufficient to accomplish this pur-
Bose. It is a very little thing for a man to put a number on a motor

oat, and after he puts it on it stays there, and he does not have to
bother about it any more. The only time he has to bother about it
is when he sells his boat or disposes of it, or the number is lost.
There are quite a number of features in favor of this bill, which have
heen presented to the committee in connection with the statement
that was sent up by Mr. Redfield. I will not go into those state-
ments which have already been before you and which I believe
have been before all of those or most of those who are here in con-
nection with this motor-boat business.

Mr. GREeNE. We have never had that, have we, Mr. Hardy ?

Mr. Harpoy. Mr. Redfield’s statement is here now.

Mr. GReENE. I have not seen it. Have you covered 9412 also?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. I might read his letter, so that it will go into the rec-
ord at this point. It says:

DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE,
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, December 22, 1915.
Sir: The attached bill requiring the numbering of small undocumented vessels.
ropelled by machinery, has been drawn after consultation with the leading motor-
goat associations, publications, and builders of the country and is necessary to the
enforcement of the laws having to do with safety to life on these small vessels.

To the motor-boat owner this matter of placing a number on his vessel and having
his name and address recorded in the customhouse is a comparatively small matter.
It involves no hardship and only such expense as he may care to incur in affixing the
numbers to his boat. This is amply offset by the benefits which he will derive.

The bill has been drawn so as to enable the owner of the yacht to have numbers on
her bow of a kind which will not disfigure her and at the same time will enable the
fisherman who has little or no money to number his vessel practically without expense.

To avoid large numbers. it is proposed to assign a letter to each customs district.
each district to aseign its own numbers, beginning with the figure ‘1°’; for instance,
the number 25-4 would mean that the boat was numbered in the Maine district and
that the name and address of the owner would be found in the customhouse at Portland,
Me. After the alphabet is exhausted the letter would precede the number; for
instance. A-25 would mean that the boat was numbered in the Seattle, Wash.. district.
At Boston and New York it doubtless will be necessary to assign several letters each.
Those who especially desire small numbers could make application for such numbers
immediately after the passage of the act. As this act does not go into effect until
six months after its passage. it is probable that the great majority of the applications
for numbers will not be made for several months. In the case of builders of new
vessels arrangements might be made to award such vessels a reasonable block of com-
paratively small numbers, to be used as the vessels were placed in commission.

Provision is made in the case of the destruction or abam‘ft’)nment of the boat for the
cancellation and reissue of the number.

The sale of a boat or change of address of the owner would be reported at the custom-
house. Under the present law the most annoying part of an inspection to the owner
of the boat, and also to the inspection officer, is securing the name and address of the
owner. Having these boats numbered will not only do away with this annoyance.
but it will enable the inspecting officers. with their present facilities, to make double
the number of inspections.

To the motor-boat owner who keeps his vessel properly equipped the test
danger at present is the failure of other owners or navigators of vessels to comply with
the rules of the road and to carry running or anchor lights after sunset. Without
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identifying numbers it is practically impossible to enforce the rules of the road. A
small motor boat may cross the bow of a steamer or of another motor boat in a reckless
mann]er, but nothing can be done, as there are no means of identifying the offending
vessel. :

Itis probably a safe statement that, with these boats numbered in the manner pro-
posed, violations of the light laws after sunset can be practically eliminated. Nearly
all Government vessels and many private vessels are provided with searchlights,
and any flagrant violation of the law would be almost certain of discovery. The
owners of boats would be aware of the fact and would be careful not to lay themselves
liable to the penalty.

In some sections of the country where vessels are used as collateral for loans, it
will increase their value as property, as they can be followed and identified. It
will also assist in recovering such vessels when stolen.

The department would be able to place in the hands of all motor-boat owners new
laws and regulations, and the list of such owners may be of considerable commercial
value if it is decided to give them out. .

From the standpoint of the officers charged with the enforcement of the law, the
bill is very important. When the department began enforcing the motor-boat law
in 1910, the practice of giving fictitious names or addresses by persons found violating
the law was not common. Since that time, however, motor-boat owners are realizing
that penalties for violating the law may be avoided by this simple expedient. During
last year, in the harbor of New York, 607 violations of the law were discovered. Of
the offenders in these cases not less than 25 per cent gave fictitious names or addresses.
This not only increased considerably the work in the customhouses, but those who
undoubtedly most deserved to be penalized escaped any penalty.

Motor-boat owners are becoming aware of the fact that they have only to follow
this practice to escape penalties, and it is the opinion of practically all the enforcing
officers that unless some means is devised for identification of these small vessels
the enforcement of the law by the Department of Commerce will not only be seri-
ously interfered with, but it will be unjust in that the worst offenders will escape.

In the larger harbors the carrying of these numbers will discourage to a considerable
extent the illegal use of these boats.

The safety of every owner of a motor boat depends not only on the equipment and
the navigation of his own vessel, but on the conduct of others navigating in his
vicinity. This bill is intended to enable the department to enforce the law, and
in so doing the welfare of every motor-boat owner is involved.

The department is not aware of any opposition to this proposed bill.

Mr. Burkge. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Tyrer where
in section 1 of the bill you except from the operation of the bill
}mblic vessels and vessels not exceeding 16 feet in length the reason
or drawing an arbitrary line or class of those vessels by saying that
it shall apply only to those over 16 feet? Are not there vessels
under 16 feet in length that are operated just the same as those
over 16 feet with the same machinery ? '

Mr. Tyrer. That provision was intended to meet this situation:
I do not know whether the Evenrude motor people do or not. but
some of the motor people are building motors which a man may
take in his suit case and take with him on a vacation, and he can
hire. & canoe or rowboat and temporarily attach that motor to that
canoe or rowboat. And it was to avoid requiring a number on those
boats that that provision was put in_the bill, because, perhaps, 99
per cent of the time they will be rowboats and tho rest of the time
they will be motor boats when they have this Evenrude motor
attached. And it was to get away from that situation that we put
In the provision where the vessel had the motor temporarily attachoed.
You will notice the word ‘“temporarily” is used. If they tempo-
rarily attached this motor they were to be exempted from tho bill.

Mr. Harpy. In connection with what I have placed in the record,
the letter from the Secretary of Commerce, it might be proper here

35663—16——2
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to place in the record some letters from some of the owners of these
boats—for instance, a lettor from Mr. Bond, secretary and treasurer
of the Rhode Island Yacht Club; a letter touching this bill and an-
other bill. The letter reads:

RropE IsLaND YacaT CLUB,
Providence, R. 1., March 6, 1916.
Hon. J. W. ALEXANDER, :
Chairman Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries,
Washington, D. C.

DEeAR Sir: At a meeting of the board of directors of the Rhode Island Yacht Club
held March 4, resolutions were passed indorsing bill H. R. 9411 and bill 8. 1315 and
H. R. 5795. The secretary was instructed to inform you of this indorsement of said
bills b{, the club.

ery truly, vours,
F. A. BARrNES, Secretary.

Then there is another letter from the Waterway League of Greater
New York and Long Island, 60 Broadway, New York. The letter is
signed by Mr. J. W. Masters, chairman committee on national legis-
Iation, 17 State Street, New York City. e says:

New York, February 16, 1916.

Hon. Josrua W. ALEXANDER,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Dear Str: I thank you for the copies of H. R. 9411, a bill to require numbering and
recording undocumented vessels. This bill was read and fully discussed last evening
at a regular meeting of the board of directors of the Waterway League of Greater New
York and Long Island, an organization comprising 3,500 members, yachtsmen repre-
senting 250 yacht clubs in and around the port of New York, and on motion the bill
was unanimously approved. I inclose copies of the correspondence between our
secretary, who was appointed a member of the committee on the proposed bill, and
the Secretary of Commerce, by which you will observe the proposed lezislation wasat
that time approved by the league.

We trust that our recommendation of December 20, 1915, that tenders and boats
connected with a 1pzu'ent. boat are to be listed under the same numbers, if not provided
for in the bill will be taken care of by regulations urder section 5 of the proposed bill.

Very truly, yours,
J. W. MASTERS,
Chairman Committee on National Legislation.

Mr. Burke. I would like to ask Mr. Tyrer another question.
What is the reason for exempting from the provisions of this bill
boats of less than 16 fect in len%th toxnporarll?f equipped with a
detachable motor? May not such boats violate the rules of the road,
and may they not be careless and get in the way of other people and
cause accidents, as well as those that aro over 16 feet in length?

Mr. Tyrer. Just the same, Mr. Burke. But thoy will still be
subject to the Eenaltws under the act of Juno 9, 1910. Not placing
a number on those boats does not relieve them from the operations
of the motor-boat act. . ) )

Mr. Burge. Why should not they be numbered for identification, as
well as boats over 16 feet in length

Mr. Tyrer. Because those detachable motors are used only on
the small boats for perhaps a few hours at a time, and when the
motors aro not attached they are not motorboats.

Mr. Burke. But small boats get in the way of other motor
boats and violate the rules of the road, as well as the larger boats,
do they not? . ) )

Mr. TyrEr. Oh, yes, sir. But we were up against the difficulty
of awarding a number to a lot of rowboats and canoes and things of
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that kind, which only have a motor attached for perhaps a few
hours at a time. . :

Mr. Burke. Is that the only reason why that class of boats is
exempted from the provisions of this bill?

Mr. Tyrer. That is the only reason.

Mr. Burke. The difficulty in numbering them ?

Mr. Tyrer. No; the fact we would have to number such canocs
and number boats that were not motor boats.

Mr. Berke. But this class of boats of less than 16 feet equipped
with detachable motors are motor boats while in operation, are they
not?

Mr. TYRER. They are motor boats while in operation. But if the
owner of that boat had to have a number, the man who is running a
launch livery, in order to be safe, would have to have a number
awarded for every boat he had; because he would not know when a
person renting that boat was going to attach a motor to it.

Mr. Berke. Then the only reason for this exemption is your belief
that the small motor hoat of less than 16 feet in length will cause such
insignificant trouble as not to be worthy of inspection ?

Mr. TyYRER. No, Congressman; that 1s far from what I intended to
say. The Bureau of Navigation lost two of its clerks in 1910 in a
small boat, only 12 feet long, operating over here in the Easterm
Branch. There was an accident to that boat and two of our boys
were drowned. We know those small boats should have supervision
and should have the equipment that is required by law; but the only
purpose we had in putting that exemption in that law was to prevent
the ntecessity of awarding numbers to canoes and rowboats which had
no mechanical means of propulsion,in order to guard against some man
taking that boat out and attaching one of those motors to it. We
exempted those boats only for that reason. I think Mr. Lawley
stated at a hearing we had in the department, or Mr. Emery, that
perhaps a third of the motor boats in this country will be affected by
that provision; that is, these little bits of boats, very small boats.

Mr. Epmonps. And you only exempt them as far as they have
texlr\lﬁormily attached motors; 1s not that it?

. TYRER. Yes. Probably 99 per cent of the time they will be
used as rowboats and canoes; and they are not required, under this
bill, to have a number for the short period of time some man who rents
that boat should attach a motor to it. We do not think the owner
of that boat should be liable to a penalty should that be done.

Mr. KincHELOE. But while attached they would be subject to the
navigation laws and subject to the penalty which is provided now
under the law ¢

Mr. TYRER. It would be subject to the provision we have to-day
in regard to motor boats.

Mr. SAuNDERs. Let me ask you one more question: Section 4 pro-
vides a penalty of $10 for which the vessel shall be liable and may
be seizeg and proceeded against in the district court. Suppose you
catch up with a party and he is guilty of some violation of the law
could not that penalty be paid without proceeding against him an
taking him into court? And if so, who can collect it ?

Mr. Tyrer. It is collected by the collector of customs.

Mr. SAUNDERs. Is there any general provision for that?
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Mr. Tyrer. There is a general provision covering that situation;

es, 8ir.

v Mr. SaunpERS. In case of the penalty, such as contemplated here,
there may be a proceeding in rem; but if they do not proceed to that
point the penalty may be paid in to this official you mention ?

Mr. TYreR. The whole machinery is provided for that action and
that is what we are doing every day.

Mr. SauvpErs. It is provided elsewhere? Certainly it is not pro-
vided here.

Mr. Tyrer. It is not provided there.

Mr. SauxpERrs. But you have sufficient general provision that
would cover such a case as this; and if the party wanted to pay the
$10 without having the boat scized and taken into court, there is an
official to whom it may be paid?

Mr. TYrer. Yes,sir. Title 52 covers the operation of the steam-
boat-inspection laws under which we have been operating for many
years, in regard to the penalty of $10. Captain Bertholf has just
_called my attention to the fact that the penalty at present for failure
to have the name on a documented vessel is $10.  That is the same
penalty as provided here for failure to have a number.

Mr. Harpy. Do you not think it a good idea if this act should be
made as an amendment to some existing act, for the very purpose of
making a reference to section 4, as to where that moncy was to be
paid, or something of that sort ?

- Mr. Tyrer. This section, you will notice, has nothing to do with

the equipment. We wanted to keep it away from the equipment
scetions. We are in constant fear of putting additional equipment
on those motor boats.

Mr. Harpy. You think it better to put it as an independent act?

Mr. Tyrer. We think it is better to have it passed as an inde-
pendent act; yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. Have you looked into that question?

Mr. Tyrer. Mr. Power brought that question up at the meeting
of the department. .

Mr. SaunpEers. When this bill gets on the floor of the House, some
one is going to ask about that question, and I would like to be in a
position to answer it. Can you give me a reference to that general
section which you think would cover section 4, as to whom that money
is to be paid in the event you do not proceed in rem? |

Mr. TYReR. It is reached in this way: There is a section that
vides that the Secretary of the Treasury shall make regulations
regarding the collection and deposit of moneys belonging to the
United States. That is covered by Treasury Department Circular
No. 47 of 1905. There is a circular letter issued by the Treasury
Department, which I am not now able to recall, but I can send it to
the committee. The collection of all those moneys is under a statute
placing the matter of the disposition of the money in the hands of
the Secretary of the Treasury for regulation. I will send you a copy
of that; I can not tell you offhand. ‘

Mr. SaunpEgs. Just send that to Judge Hardy so that we will have
it available for our information.

(The papers above referred to, requested by Mr. Saunders, are as
follows:)
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(T. D. 26249.)

Regulations for the deposit of public moneys.
[Circular No. 47.]

TREASURY DEPARTMENT, April 5, 1905.

To collectors and surveyors of customs, colleclors of internal revenue, receivers of public
moneys, marshals, clerks of courts, and all other officers or agents of the United States
engaged in collecting, depositing, or transmitting public moneys:

The following regulations based upon specific provisions of existing laws, for the
violation of which penalties of a severe character are provided, are hereby prescribed,
and a strict compliance therewith enjoined:

All public moneys must be deposited with the Treasurer or an assistant treasurer of
the United States, or a national bank depositary.

Collections.- Collectors and surveyors of customs, collectors of internal revenue,
and receivers of public moneys living in the same city or town with the Treasurer or
an assistant treasurer of the United States. or a national bank depositary, must deposit
their receipts at the close of each day. . Officers at such a distance from a depositary
that daily depesits are impracticable must forward their receipts as often as they
amount to $1,000, and at the end of each month without regard to the amount then
accumulated. -

All collections must be deposited to the credit of the Treasurer of the United States,
except moneys received by collectors of internal revenue from sales under section
3460, Revisted Statutes of the United States. or from offers of compromise when re-
ceived prior to the acceptance of the offer, which must be deposited to the credit of
the Secretary of the Treasury.

United States attorneys, marshals, and clerks of United States courts. who receive
ublic moneys accruing to the United States from fines, penalties. and forfeitures,
ees, costs (including costs in civil and criminal suits for violation of the postal laws),

forfeitures of recognizances, moneys arising from unclaimed wages and effects of

seamen that has remained in the regisiry of the courts more than six years. dehts
due the United States, interest on such debes, sales of public property. or from any
other sources, except as stated below, will deposit the same in accordance with the
foregoing paragraphs. Moneys collected in cases for violation of customs: navication,
steamboat-inspection, immigration, and Chinese-exclusion laws should be paid to

the collector or surveyor of customs in the district or port in which the case arose, a

receipt accepted therefor to be sent to the Solicitor of the Treasury. Moneys col-

lected in internal-revenue cases should be paid to the collector of internal revenue
of the district in which the case arose. a receipt accepted therefor to be seut to the

Commissioner of Internal Revenue. Moneyvs (-ollectm'l in civil post-office suits. and

fines in criminal cases for violation of the postal laws should he deposited to the credit

of the Treasurer of the United States for the use of the Post Office Department.

The department encourages the practice of a deputy collrctor depositing directly
with a depositary in the name of his princip 1. Lelis vinz that ereater economy and
dispatch will thereby be attained.  In such cuses the doputy will see that certificates
are issued in the name of the collector for whom he is actinr. (o whom he should for-
ward the portion of the set received by him from the depositary.

Disbursing funds.— -Disbursing oflicers or arents must deposit disbursing funds to
their official credit and draw upon such funds in their official capacity only. Unless
otherwise directed. they must deposit such moneys with the Treasurer or an assistant
treasurer of the United States. or a national bank depositary specially authorized by
the Secretary of the Treaury for that purpose under the provisions of section 3620,
Revised Statutes of the United States.

Reference is hereby made to department circulars of March 12, 183). relative to the
transportation of public moneys by express; Aurust 14, 1807, relative to disbursing
funds; November 25, 1879, and June 2. 1882, relative to offers of compromise, and
June 11. 1896, concerning the issnance and disposition of certificates of deposit; also.
to act of Congress of January 22, 18, sections 3216, 3218. 3617. 3620. 3621 (as amended
by act of May 25, 1896), 3625, and 5481 to 5303, inclusive, of the Revised Statutes of
the United States

This circular supersedes circular regulations for the deposit of public moneys, dated

June 12, 1896.
LesLie M. SHAwW, Secretary.
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(T. D. 31988.)

Disposition of fines collected for violation of the act of June 9, 1910, to regulate motor-
boat equipment. ~
[Circular No. 65.]

TREASURY DEPARTMENT, November 1, 1911.

To Um;t;d States attorneys, clerks of courts, marshals, and colleclors and surveyors of
customs:

All public moneys received which have accrued to the United States from fines or
penalties imposed by the courts for violation of the act of Congress approved June 9,
1910, to regulate the equipment of motor boats, should be paid to the c?erk of the court
and by him turned over to the collector or surveyor of customs in the district or port
in which the case arose.

These instructions are supplemental to department circular regulations for the
deposit of public moneys No. 47, dated April 5, 1905.

FRANKLIN MAcVEAGH, Secretary.

Mr. Tyrer. That is a practice that has been going on ever since
the beginning of our Government. It is all under this same statute.
The wording which is proposed here is taken from section 4499 of the
Revised Statutes, which 1s the penalty section of the law.

Mr. Harpy. This would come under the Steamboat Inspection
Service.

Mr. Tyrer. This comes under the Bureau of Navigation. There

is no inspection involved in this; that is, inspection 1n the sense of

the Steamboat Inspection Service; no scientific or technical inspec-
tion. The inspection we refer to is the police inspection.

Mr. Harpy. ]i)on’t ou call it inspection to look into the question
of whether you have %fe preservers, etc.

Mr. TyrEr. Yes, sir. :

Mr. Harpy. Why would it not be inspection to look into the ques-
tion of whether a vessel is numbered ?

Mr. Tyrer. That would be inspection of its kind; but that is an
entirely different kind of inspection which tests the quality of the
iron—that is the kind of inspection which the Steamboat Inspection
Service makes. This law is being enforced, first, through the Coast
Guards. 'The Coast Guard Service of the United States is employed
in the enforcement of this motor-boat law. They have reported
thousands of cases of violations, and are making many more thou-
sands of inspections yearly. Next comes the collector of customs;
then comes the navigation inspectors, 62 of them, which we use for
preventing the overcrowding of vessels; that is, they count the pas-
sengers who go on board, and, incidental to that, inspect boats. Then
we have two small vessels which navigate in the shallower waters.

Mr. Harpy. You are sure, as respects section 4, it would leave no
uncertainty as to who the vessel owner might pay the money to
avoid proceedings in rem ?

Mr Tyrer. No, sir; there would be no uncertainty in that re-
spect. It is paid to the collector of customs under well-established
procedure as long as I have known anything about it. It has been
going on without question and I know there has been a statute since
the beginning of our Government making provision for that. The
collector of customs receives all fines, and in case we prosccute he s
the prosecuting officer.
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Mr. Harpy. In other words, to avoid a proceeding in rem, he is
the only party to receive it?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. The reason you do not want more stringent regula-
tion or a heavier fine is that you do not want this to be a criminal
statute; because if it is a criminal statute there would be no elasticity
in the law and the Treasury Department or the collector of customs
would have no discretion ? ’

Mr. Tyrer, That is the point.

hMr.? Curry. And when a fine was once made, it would have to stay
there

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Curry. And if the fine was fixed at $100 it would have to be
$100, and there could be no mitigation or remitting of the fine except
by Executive order of the President?

Mr. Tyrer. That is in the case of a misdemeanor.

Mr. Curry. Yes.

Mr. TYrer. If constituted a crime, we have no power of mitigation
or remission. That is involved in the pardoning power, which alone
is vested in the President. :

Mr. Curry. And $10, you think, is sufficient to require people to
comply with the law ?

Mr. Tyrer. It is sufficient to keep the names on documented ves-
sels, ?:;d we think it would be sufficient to keep the numbers on these
vessels.

Mr. Curry. The same fine is provided here for a violation of this
law as is provided for a violation of the law requiring the names on
documented vessels ?

Mr. Tyrer. Yes, sir. That is in section 4178.

Mr. Curry. And there is no reason for having any heavier fine in
connection with violations of this proposed act than there would be
for a violation of the act requiring the names on documented vessels ¢

Mr. Tyrer. No, sir.

Mr. GeorGE S. McDonaLp. May I just ask a question there? In
the case of ocean-going vessels, they are required to carry a certain
number of lifeboats, according to the number of passengers they are
licensed to carry ? :

Mr. TYRER.n% es.

Mr. McDoxaLD. And now under the law about to go into effect, or
that has just gone into effect, they are required to carry one motor
lifeboat ?

Mr. TYRER. Yes.

Mr. McDoxaLp. Under the old way of handling the matter, every
lifeboat on the ocean-going vessel or any other stcam vessel, carrying
a number of boats for life-saving purposes, would have those boats
identified with the name of the vessel itsclf and with a number which
each lifeboat is given in addition; as, for instance, Cufic No. 1,
Cufic No. 2, No. 3, and so on—the name of that vessel is on the life-
boats. Now, where does the motor boat on the ocean-going vessel
come in? She loses the name of the vessel and must take then an
an arbitrary number. o

Mr. TYrer. That motor boat is not used as a work boat; that is
used for life-saving purposes.
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Mr. McDoxaLp. There is nothing in any of your laws, is there,
dealing separately with a motor boat used for life-saving purposes
from any other motor boat? Isn’t it a fact that the motor lifeboat
on the larger vessel, which is a motor boat in fact, certificated under

our present law, that is forced to carry is, in addition to the vessel
1tself, life preservers and full equipment for every passenger that
goes into that boat; and a lifeboat 28 feet long with a capacity of 48
human beings, by measurement, with nothing else in them, and
when it is used it becomes a motor boat under the motor-boat law
and has got to carry 48 life preservers; and if it carries 48 life pre-
servers or if it carries 48 life preservers on 48 human beings, you
could not get them into the boat?

Mr. TYRER. She is required under the law to carry life preservers
or life-saving equipment; it is not necessary for them to carry life
preservers.

Mr. McDonaLp. Is not the only kind of life-saving equipment
allowed by the department, or the only kind allowed by General
Uhler, a life preserver?

Mr. Tyrer. Those are matters that come under the Steamboat-
Inspection Service and 1 am not able to answer. All I know is that
lifeboats on vessels are not to be used as work boats, but simply as
life-saving boats.

Mr. McDoxaLp. What would be the status of the lifeboats on
ocean-going steamers outside of the 3-mile limit under the law?

Mr. Tyrer. I do not think they would come under our inspection.

Mr. McDoxaLp. They must be if you enforce the law equitably.

Mr. Tyrer. The law prescribes that they must be found on the
navigable waters of the United States. I go not think if we found
a boat anywhere on the davits

Mr. Cerry. They are inspected. _

Mr. Tyrer. They are inspected by the Steamboat-Inspection
Service.

Mr. McDoxaLp. This law only exempts boats less than 16 feet in
length and public vessels; and those that are under 16 feet in length
this won't touch.

Mr. Haroy. Your purpose is to raise the question as to whether
lifeboats on board an ocean-going vessel ought not also to be
exempted ? ) )

Mr. McDoxaLp. No, sir. My purpose is to show in the case of the
large motor boat that carries a number of boats have the name of
the vessel; and that the owner of a large motor boat carrying three
or four or five auxiliary boats as tenders and lifeboats, should not be
required to put a separate identifying number on cach of his boats,
distinct and separate from the parent vessel; and if he sells one of
them or two of them and places them with a new boat he has to go
through all this bother ang trouble of other vessels, steam equipped
of the same size. Take a 140-foot motor-driven yacht, and there are
many of them being built and used to-day, which carry three, four
or five boats.

Mr. Ilarpy. Did you write a letter along that line to Judge Alex-
ander?

Mr. McDoxaLp. No; I did not. )

Mr. TyReR. Mr. Chairman, may I correct the impression he has,
that they have to have a separate number on each one ot the tenders:
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That is a matter that will be covered by the regulations. The depart-
ment is now under the impression that the parent boat will have the
same number as all of the tenders.

Mr. McDoxavLp. You mean have duplicate and triplicate numbers,
and so on?

Mr. Tyrer. Have the same numbers on all boats belonging to that
one man in connection with the parent boat.

Mr. Harpy. That is a suggestion in a letter here; but I do not think
it is covered by this bill.

Mr. BurkEe. Let me ask yvou, Mr. Tyrer, in this matter of lifeboats
that are carried by the parent vessel: Do not all of them carry the
name of the vessel to which they belong?

Mr. TyYrer. I think they do; yes, sir.

Mr. Burke. And a number?

Mr. Tyrer. Yes; I think they carry their numbers. Yes; each
one is numbered and has a different place, and that is required.

Mr. Burke. With the name of the parent vessel also?

Mr. TYrReR. Yes, sir.

Mr. BurkEe. It is not intended that this bill No. 9411 shall apply
to that class of lifeboats at all, because they are not operating inde-
pendently ?

Mr. Tyrer. They are not operating independently; they are life-
boats kept on tho davits for that purpose.

Mr. Burke. Or, in case of emergency, for life-saving purposes ¢

Mr. Tyrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. McDonavrp. Should they not be exempted, then?

Mr. Burke. No.

Mr. Harpy. Hore is a letter from Mr. Otto B. Schmidt, dated
December 20, 1915, addressed to the Secretary of Commerce and
Labor. Mr. Schmidt is secretary of the Waterway League of Greater
New York and Long [sland. The lotter reads:

DEeceEMBER 20, 1915.

Dear Sir: I beg to acknowledge receipt of your communication with reference to
the proposed bill concerning motor boats.

In reply thereto beg to state that we have considered this proposed bill, and we
desire to make the following suggestions in reference thereto, it being the same sug-
gestion which was made at your conference in June, namely, that in each case where
a parent boat receives a number that all auxiliary boats such as tenders and boats
connected with the larger boat should be listed under the same number, 8o as to avoid
multiplicity of numbers, and the unnccessary trouble of having each small boat regis-
tered. We think that one number covering the main boat, together with all power
tenders connected with it, would serve the purpose.

When we made this suggestion in June it seemed to meet with the approval of all
the delegates present.

That is your idea ?

Mr. McDo~NaLp. Yes, sir; and if the law was worded in that way,
a very large part of the opposition would dissolve in the air.
. Mr. Harpy. Let us get that plain, what the effect will be. Here
1s a parent boat that has what kind of auxiliaries ?

r. McDox~aLD. I can explain it to vou exactly.

Mr. Haroy. Would that apply to lifcboats on ocean-going vessels ?

Mr. McDonawp. Yes. I have a 65-foot boat and carry two boats
on the davits; one is 12 feet 6 with a fixed motor in it. e other is
arowboat in which I put a detachable motor, because there are some-
times when I want to use the motor. Now, immediately on putting
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a detachable motor in the rowboat she becomes, under the present
law, a motor boat and I must also equip it with a bell, a three-way
lamp, and my life preservers and life-saving paraphernalia. And I
must put the number on her if this bill goes through as it stands now.
That is entirely separate and distinct from any iaentifying mark on
the larger boat, even if it be a number. Then I have got the other
boat, 12 feet 6 iong, and T have to go and take out a number on the
auxiliaries, entirely separate and distinct. And there is nothing in
the identifying marks for these smaller boats that they are a part
of the equipment of the parent boat, that will connect it with the big-
ger boat. Now, the purpose of the name and number of the lifeboat
of the steamship, for instance, carrying the name of the steamer
Cufic, lifeboat No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and so on, is to identify those life-
boats if lost at sea and picked up, to show from what vessel it has been
lost. In the case of the Arundei, the lifcboat lost at sea was the onlﬂ
record ever heard from that vessel. They picked up one lifeboat wit
the name “ Arundel” on it. If that boat had been a motor boat they
would have no other recourse to-day except to leave the name o
that boat and give it an identifying number in the customhouse.

Mr. TYRER.gI think the gentleman’s_trouble is he is trying to get
into the law a matter that will be a matter of regulation. The law
as it is proposed here says that these vesscls shall be numbered ; then
it says that the Secretary of Commerco shall make such regulations
as will be necessary to socure the proper execution of this act. It
does not say that these boats shall bo numbered serially; it does not
say how they shall be numbered. If wo wanted to say Lusitania
No. 2, we would have a perfect right to do it. There is no reason
why that number could not be put on the boat just the same as it is
put on the boat now.

Mr. BurkE. Are those ocean-going stcamers that carry four or five
boats documented or undocumented vessels ?

Mr. Tyrer. This bill refers only to undocumented vessels.

Mr. Burke. Then the.class of steamers Mr. McDonald refers to are
not touched by this bill at all, are they?

Mr. Tyrer. The large steamers are not. No; he is referring to
tenders, which are aside from the main vessel. Those would not be
documented vessels, because they are under 500 tons. We only
document 500 tons and over. If those boats were operated in the
harbors and used as rowboats or to run around the harbors in any
way, they would boe subject to our motor boat laws. It must be
borne in mind this law does not add a single requirement to motor
boats: it does not make the motor boats carry any equipment not
now required by law; it does not add one single item to the equipment:
it does not bring any boats under the law not under the law to-day.
It is simply putting a number on the motor boats, and that is all it
does. It 3,009 not add one single thing but numbers on the boats.
and nothing else; no additional requirements or anything else.

Mr. SaunDERs. Would it cost the owners of those motor boats
anKItrhing to have numbers put on?

. TYRER. That is regulated in the bill to suit the owner.

Mr. SauxpERs. For instance, I have in mind that you say it could
be painted on. A fellow can take a can of paint and a brush and
paint the number on ?

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Savypers. Would it cost anything more except for the paint
and brush?

Mr. Tyrer. That is all.

Mr. SaunDERS. No fees are to go withit?

Mr. TYrer. There are no fees that go with it in any way, shape, or
manner. I would like to make it a matter of record in this hearin
that this matter was before the collectors of customs in their annua
meeting at New York last September, and also a year ago last Sep-
tember; and the collectors of customs unanimously adopted a
resolution to the effect it was necessary, if they were going to enforce
this law, that they should have this numbering bill or some means
of identifying the vessels.

Mr. Curry. I think probably you are mistaken about saying that
motor-boat owners can put any kind of a number on their boats that
they feel like. Suppose I wouid paint some black letters on the back
of my boat; how can that be identified in the nighttime ?

Mr. TYyrer. I made my statement altogether too broad, perhaps.
The letters must be distinctly legible and visible.

Mr. Corry. Day and night.

Mr. Tyrer. They must be light letters on a dark background or
dark letters on a light background.

Mr. Corry. And must be visible day and night. What good is the
letter in the nighttime if it can not be seen?

Mr. TYRer. We use flash lights or searchlights. That is well
known that every steamer navigates with a searchlight at night;
and even the sailboats now, or at least the mejority of the better class
](;f; }slailboat.s, have searchlights; and every inspector’s boat has a search-
ight.

Mr. Curry. Is not this a matter of regulation and not of law; and
won’t your department do what it ought to do, if this bill goes into
effect, and say that those numbers will have to be lighted up in the
nighttime or when they are anchored in a stream?

Mr. Tyrer. We do not like to do that.

Mr. McDoxarp. They can not do it because it will interfere with
the navigation lights. '

Mr. TYyrer. We are trying to keep away from any unnecessary
requirement. When I say ‘“unnecessary,” fl mean absolutely unnec-
essary regarding motor boats.

Mr. Curry. You expect to identify those numbers by flash lights
from your boats?

Mr. TYreR. Searchlights. This is to be a light letter on a dark
ground or a dark letter on a light ground, and I think it can be done
very casily. We can identify the names on the documented boats.

Mr. Curry. Then it is not up to the motor-boat owners. It is up
{,0 the rule of the department that you are going to put into effect
ater ?

Mr. Tyrer. No; it is provided in the law that these letters shall be
distinctly visible and legible.

Mr. BURKE. At the end @f section 1.

Mr. Rowe. And not less than 3 inches high.

Mr. TYrer. This provision is alomost identical with the provision
in regard to the names on documented vessels; because in the law in
refard to documented vessels it says that the letters must be dark on
a ight background or light on a dark background.
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Mr. Saunpers. Now I would like to ask Mr. McDonald a question.
As I'said, I have gotten various letters in respect to this bill, as I sup-
pose the other members of the committee have. The chief objection
contained in those letters is that these numbers will disfigure the
boats. Now I want to ask you, Mr. McDonald, if you are opposing
this bill ?

Mr. McDo~aALD. As it stands, but not as it might be changed.

Mr. Saunpers. I would like to ask, in that connection, what objec-
tion there would be to putting on one of these boats numbers that are
only 3 inches high? I can see a very sufficient reason why these boats
should be numbered. I do not want to put anyvthing unreasonable
on them or which would disfigure in any unreasonable way a man's
motor boat; but if you put on numbers not larger than 3 inches high,
how is that going to operate to disfigure anybody's boat ?

Mr. McDo~NaLp. Why it has been stated that the object of the
number is for the purpose of identification ?

Mr. SAUNDERs. Yes.

Mr. McDoxaLp. And that the reason for the identification is that
it will prevent people dodging ownership and giving a false name !

Mr. SAUNDERS. Yes.

Mr. McDox~aLp. They do not give a false name unless the boatis
boarded.and inspected, and it is found that it fails to have the legal
equipment on it. Then if they give a false name they want to be
able to fall back on the number to identify her by the recorded num-
ber. On documented vessels the number is required to be placed
at a certain part of the inside of the boat in a way that it can not be
removed, disguised, or obliterated by the Newark Bay fumes, and
soon. Wehave waterways around New York with fumes in the water
that will discolor a white boat inside of 24 hours, and if it was a very
black vessel it would not be visible. And with the boats with a flare
on the bow at a 45° angle, if you have the number put on there it
could not be seen with a searchlight. And coming down to the little
vessels—the big ones you do not have to bother with because there
are the names, anyhow—if the inspector wants to know, he comes
down on the dock and comes aboard of that vessel to find out if she
has on board of her what the law requires, and then he would have
to lean over the side of the boat to see the number. But if you put
the number on the inside of the boat, so it won’t disfigure it in any
way, you would treat all boats alike.

Mr. SaAuNDERS. Here is a little tag here; 3 inches high would be
somethin%like that [illustrating] ?

Mr. McDo~aLp. It would not stand in that position, sir.

Mr. Saunpers. I do not say it would stand in that position, but
that is just about 3 inches high, and do you mean that a number of
no greater height than that, put on the boat at some place so that
you can see it would be a disfigurement to one of these boats? It
seems to me that is pushing the thing a little too far. I rather
gathered that in using the figures they were going to have painted
on the bows of those yachts some sort of_designation like we have on
these fire department motor cars which we see about Washington
here; and I could sec that would be a disfigurement. But when I
look at this bill and see that it says the number shall be not less than
3 inches, that means you can make it 3 or make it more than 3, and
how is that going to make a disfigurement ?
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Mr. McDox~aLDp. A 3-inch letter on a boat 12 or 13 feet long, on a
nice bright mahoiany boat, highly varnished and finished—the only
ones exempt are those equipped with detachable motors; but all other
boats 16 feet long have to have numbers on if they have permanent
motors in them.

Mr. HArDY. What is the size of number on an automobile? I do
not think that is a number that would be considered as much of a
disfigurement.

r. McDoNaLD. You have a flat surface on an automobile and it
is high up from the ground.

Mr. Harpy. I am talking about disfigurement. Do you disfigure
a convex surface any more than you do a flat surface?

Mr. McDoxaLp. Take a mahogany bhoat, highly finished and require
a number to be placed on there 3 inches higﬁ

Mr. Harpy. Oh, yes, but those boats are no more hizhly finished
than a first-class automobile.

Mr. McDonaLp. There is no automobile made that is finished like
a motor boat.

Mr. SaunDERS. You take a $6,000 Packard car in Washington,
highly finished; it has got to have a number on it and why should
af iﬂ; e 16-foot motor boat object to having a number on it the size
of that ?

Mr. McDoxaLp. Why diseriminate with motor boats. Why don’'t
you require all boats to be so numbered, and Why don’t you give us
the benefit of the same kind of number that you give to other boats
documented boats—and let us have the number inside ?

Mr. SaunpERs. I am trying to get your statement as to disfigure-
ment.

Mr. Harpy. The differenco would be this: These larger boats are
of sufficient importance to be boarded, and the inspecting service
would have to go inside of every little motor boat to determine what
the number was.

Mr. McDox~aLp. A sail boat of 50 tons or over is required to be
documented and the object of documenting is to give the boat a
number that is cut in on her main beam. A motor boat of 50 tons,
or 100 tons or 200 tons is not required to be documented, but has to
have a number on her bow.

Mr. SaunDERrs. Many of those little vessels I have seen going about
on the water have names on them. Is that regarded as a disfigure-
ment ¢

Mr. McDox~avrp. No.

Mr. SauNDERs. It seems to me a number of no bigger size than
that could not justly be regarded any greater disfigurement than to
have the name on it.

Mr. McDonaLp. If you would give us the same law as applied to
documented vessels, there would be no objection and no kick that I
know of.

Mr. Saunpers. All your kick, then, is to the disfigurement propo-
sition ?

Mr. McDo~aLp. No; that is only a minor part of it. This is
making a difference between motor boats and other vessels.

Mr. Burke. How does that harm the motor-boat owner?

Mr. SaunpERs. The automobile men in Washington may as well
come to us and say, ‘‘You require us to be numbered, but you see
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busses on the street, and buggies, and you are discriminating against
us.”  You are using just the same argument.

Mr. McDoxaLp. You are discriminating against us.  You take the
steam vessels—take the steamship 600 feet long, or take one 100
feet long—you require a name on it that is visibfi’e, and you give us
a number that is placed inside and in a place where it never can be
removed, or altered, or obliterated, or never become so vague and
indistinct that it can not be read, and you put it in a place where
the inspector knows he can find it, the same as on the other vessels.

Mr. Harpy. Let me suggest, Mr. McDonald, that we take some
kind of order and get through with this thing.

Mr. Rowe. The commissioner here would like to make a statement
in reply to what Mr. McDonald has said.

Mr. Tyrer. I would like to suggest, in this case of the 600-foot
vessel, that instead of having numbers they carry the name on the
port and starboard bow and the same on the stern.

Mr. Harpy. What is the section that covers that?

Mr. TYRER. Section 4471 covers it.

Mr..SauvxpeErs. Would you have any objection to those lifeboats
on that large passenger-carrying boat having the name of the parent
boat on the lifchoat instead of the number, say, the Oleander No. 1, 0le-
ander No. 2, Oleander No. 3, and so on?

Mr. Tyrer. There is no objection to it at all. It would simply
save numbers for us and we would be very glad to do that.

Mr. McDox~aLp. Mr. Tyrer has just made a statement that I can
not let go by. He said a 600-foot vessel, but he means a 300-foot
vessel, is required to have the name on the starboard and port sides
and on the starboard stern and the port stern. I deny that. Itis
only the merchant vessels that are required to be so identified. Any
steamer yacht of the same size is simply required to carry the name
under her stern, and no hailing port is required. I can point out to
Kou the names of some yachts 300 feet by 50 feet, with long over-

anging sterns, where you can not see the names until you get right
under the stern, and then you will find “N. Y. Y. C.,;”” standing for
New York Yacht Club, and no name on the bow, no name on the
stern, no name on the pilot house, no name any place, and the law
does not require it. And the motor-boat owners are up against that
condition all the time—we can not identify the boats that crowd us
out of the waterways and crowd us out of the channels.

Mr. Harpy. You would like to identify them ?

Mr. McDo~aLDp. We certainly would; and that is what we want
you to do, to number them the same as the motor boats, and give
them the same kind of a law.

Mr. Harpy. The only thing is this bill does not go far enough?

Mr. McDonaLp. That is it. We can not identify the Government
boats and the big Enginecr Corps boats and the revenue cutters; and
then take the lighthouse vessels.

Mr. Harpy. You say those vessels you speak of have the name on
the stern, the bow or somewhere else ?

Mr. McDoxaLp. Oaly on the stern.

Mr. Harpy. You do not have to have a name anywhere, do you!?

Mr. McDo~ALD. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. You have a law for your boats requiring & name?

Mr. McDox~aALD. Yes, unless it has been altered recently.
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Mr. Harpy. Has it got to have the hailing port there on?

Mr. McDoxaLp. They have to have the name on the boat some-
wheres with letters 3 inches high, or 4 inches, I forget which

Mr. TyrER. Four inches, and the name on each side of the pilot
house.

Mr. McDoxaLp. On yachts?

Mr. TYRER. On yachts: ves, sir.

Mr. EpMoxnps. Steam yachts, too.

Mr. TYrER. Steam yachts, that refers to—steam yachts, but not to
motor boats.

Mr. Epmoxps. Motor boats are not affected by the law?

Mr. Tyrer. No, sir.

Mr. Freemax, of Connecticut. I have received a letter from Mr.
Harold A. Williams, sceretary of thie Middletown Yacht Club, and I
would like to know whether this would not meet the wishes of the
department. He states here the great objection that owners of
motor boats have in regard to placing a number on their boats. They
do not care so much about the names, it scems. He makes this sug-
gestion:

Now, then, if the Government ever insisis on the numbering of small boats, the
proper way to do it is to have the number carved or branded on the interior of the
vessel, as on a deck beam. The inspector can then see the number on boarding the
vessel.  If he does not board a vessel, why should he have any interest in her number?
A number thus put on would be much less easily changed and would always be in-
spected close by. Another way would be to register the name, forcing the owner to
have a name for his boat not duplicated in his district.

Mr. Tyrer. Weo have considerable difficulty at the present time in
regard to nanes of documented vessels.  All told, we have only 27,000
documented vessels, and considerable confusion is arising now in
regard to vessels, perhaps in different districts, having the same name.
I think it was only Saturday that we had a case of penalizing & tug
in the Philadelphia district under a name and we later found another
tug had incurred a penalty bearing the same name. That confusion
18 pretty likely to arise in the case of names for these vessels.

. FyREEMAN, of Connecticut. If the name was changed so that only
one name could be registered in the same district, that would overcome
1t, would it not?

Mr. TYRer. You are then placing in the hands of a Government
officer the authority, almost, to tell a man what shall be done on his
boat. That is somothing, I think, the motor-boat people would not
like; I think they would like to have a name on their boat of their
own selection.

Mr. Harpy. Your idea, then, is that numbering is by far the most
convenient and effective and practicable way ?

Mr. TYRER. It is; yes, sir. And it involves less inconvenience and
annoyance to the motor-boat owner.

Mr. Harpy. A man might want same fancy name like Elector or
Vesurius or Johnstown, or something of that sort; and why would that
be any less disfiguring than four or fiye numbers? ,

Mr. TYREr. As I understand the disfigurement of the number, all
yachts carry the names on the stern, and those numbers would have
to bo carried on the bows.

Mr. Saunpers. I suppose your suggestion is that you would have
to stop a boat every time and then go aboard of her in order to see the
number, should it be placed on the inside ?
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Mr. TYrer. Yes: and if she had a speed a little greater than the
inspector’s boat, we never could stop her; and if we passed the boat
while at anchor, we need not stop unless we wanted to go aboard.

Mr. Harpy. You would have the same objection the police would
have to putting the numbers of automobiles on the inside?

Mr. TYRER. gI‘he same thing.

Mr. FrREEMAN, of Connecticut. I would like to have these letters go
into the record.

(The letters above referred to are as follows:)

MippLETOWN YAcHT CLUB,
Middletown, Conn., March 16, 1916.
Hon. RicHARD P. FREEMAN,
Washington, D. C.

DEAR Sir: In behalf of this club and individually I write to call your attention to
the so-called “tag bill” (H. R. 9411). relating to the registration and numbering of
motor boats and to voice the strongest kind of protest against this bill, which has been
referred to the Committee on Merchant Marine and I isheries. Much time and thought
was spent on the present motor-boat law to make it an adequate measure, and it is
the opinion of yachtsmen generally that if the law were enforced as it should be no
further legislation would be necessary or desirable. If a penalty for the giving of fale
information to inzpectors. etc., was provided in the present law, the object sought by
the new bill would have been accomplished without trouble, humiliation, and expense
to the vast majorit.f of motor-boat men who stand with the Government in wishing
to see a reasonable law enforced. I trust you will see fit to oppose the passage of the
above-mentioned bill.

Yours, very truly,
HaroLp A. WiLLiams, Secretary.

MipDLETOWN YAcHT CLUB,
Mddletown, Conn., March 22, 1916.
Hon. RicHARD P. FREEMAN,
Washington, D. C.

DEAR SIr: In reply to yours of the 20th instant, I take ﬁlea.sure in giving you
reasons for which motor-boat men oppose the passage of H. R. 9411. I can not do
better, first, than to quote from an editorial in the Motor Boat, a boating magazine,
which first called the matter to my attention.

The argument advanced by those responsible for the introduction of the *tag bill'
is that without some such means of identification it is impossible to enforce the exist-
ing laws relating to the equipment of motor boats. It is stated that inspectors of the
Steamboat-Inspection Service have encountered some owners who, when found with-
out proper legal equipment on board their boats, have succeeded in evading the
penalties of the law by the simple expedient of giving the inspector a fictitious owner's
name and a false address.

‘It is clear, therefore, that the only excuse for the ‘tag bill’ is to enable the authori-
ties to enforce the existing law. The logic is about as sound as would be a scheme for
thumb-printing every man, woman, and child in the country, so that if suspected of
wrongdoing the authorities would be able to identify the culprit in spite of any aliss
that might be given.

“There is a simple and ecasy way to obtain the same result, one to which there
could be no possible objection. Let Congress amend the present motor-boat law by
adding a simple paragraph providing a.penalty—perhaps a rather heavy one—for
failure to give the true name of the ownerand his correct address when anyone oper-
ating a motor boat is called upon by an inspector to do so. This would remedy the
alleged evil quite as effectively as would the placing of identifying numbers on motor
boats. It is easier, far simpler, a much more sensible way of going about the matter.
The offender who would deliberately incur an additional penaﬁ.y by lying to an
il;bpector would be quite as likely to alter the numbers on his boat, which would

e easy.

“This ‘tag bill’ calls for a protest from every mah who owns a motor boat. If one
class of boat be compelled to carry identifying numbers, then all boats—big and
little, propelled by motor, sail, or steam, from the largest dreadnaught in the United
States Navy to the tiniest canoe—should be made to do likewise. To discriminate
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against motor boats; to place every motor-boat owner in the light of a suspected liar;
to force motor boats only, of all the kinds of boats upon our waters, to wear a dis-
tinguishing mark, like the striped garb of convicts—this is all out of keeping with
the traditions of the United States.

.. ““Motor Boat does not believe that Congress is capable of passing so inane a bill,
if our legislators are aware of the conditions. But it sometimes happens that a bill
of this nature, sponsored by some department of the Federal Government, creeps
through without Members of Congress having a chance to hear any side of the case
but that presented by the sponsors of the bill.”

A hearing on this ' ill has been requested by the National Association of Boat and
Engine Manufacturers which, if granted, will * ring the situation to the attention of
the committee fully.

Thomas Fleming Day, in the Rudder, says:

“Bome few years hack the Government at Washington enacted a law compelling
motor vessels to carry certain equipment. This law was framed and passed with the
consent of the boat owners, who reco%nized its necessity and wished to see it con-
sistently enforced. Buthasitleen? Inspots, yes. Butnot 1 hoat out of 10 has ever
been inspected annually, as it should } e. Why? Because Congress, while eagerly
willing to pass all sorts of restrictive acts, is just as eagerly reluctant to appropriate
money to pay to have them enforced.”

I am convinced that Mr. Day is more than safe in his ‘1 in 10” figures. My own
boat has never heen inspected since the law was passed, though I owned her then and
donow. Idid notsee an inspector’s’.oat all last season and, though I am on the water
agood deal, did not hear of such a craft! eing on theriver. Landsmen may not ?pre-
ciate how the boatman, justly proud of the appearance of his craft, feels at the idea of
displaying large numbers on either side of his 1 oat. And the numers have nothing
whatever to do with safer navigation, knowledge of seamanship, or, as is the case with
automo’ iles, with the possi' le damage that may be done to others. It is simply to
make the inspector’s jo» easier. Think of the num’ er of power ! oats registered,
with the owner’s name and all particulars, in Lloyd’s Register of American Yachts—
thousands of them—and of the other thousands not registered in the book, t ut owned
by straightforward yachtsmen anxious to do anything reasonable to make yachting
better and safer; think of the onus this i ill JJlltS on these owners because, forsooth,
some rogue with a load of short lo’ sters and half or none of his proper equipment
ahoard lies to the inspectors when caught.

Now, then, if the Government ever insists on the numberng of small boats, the
proper way to do it is to have the number carved or branded on the interior of the ves-
sel,ason a deck beam. This is done on documented vessels. The inspector can then
see the number on boarding the vessel; if he does not board a vessel, whﬁ' should he
have any interest in her number? A number thus put on would be much less easily
changed and would always be inspected close by. Another way would be to register
the name, forcing the owner to have a name for his boat not duplicated in his district.

Another bill introduced in Congress requires that motor boats shall have their tanks
e?lui ped with a device to lPl'event explosions. What tanks? Water, fuel, air? The
bill does not m{. The bill is too silly for comment.

I thank you for your interest, Mr. man, and I trust I have not taken too much
of your valuable time in this discussion. -

Yours, very truly,
HaroLD A. WiLLIAMS, Secretary.

Mr. HarpY. Are there any other questions, gentlemen ?

Mr. GREENE. He has not said anything about 9412 yet.

Mr. HarpY. Oh, yes; tell us about that. Just give us your reasons
in support of this bilt,

Mr. ER. This bill is intended to apply only to the case of motor
boats, regardless of size, carr{i.ng 20 or more passengers for hire.
Under the present law a motor boat is not restricted as to the number
of people who may be carried on that boat. Some of the motor boats
are very large and carry a great many people, and we are helpless in
restricting the number they can carry, although a steam vessel of the
same size and under the same conditions would be restricted as to the
number of passengers it could carry.

85663—16——38
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The licensing of the operator, as you will notice, is a general license;
that is, he does not have to pass an examination that would bethe
same as if he was a licensed pilot for those waters and covers a general
knowledge of machinery, simply the operation of his boat and the
waters in which she is going to navigate. The hull and machinery of
the vessel are also to have a general inspection.

There is very little to say on this bill. It affects only the one class,
vessels carrying 20 or more passengers for hire, and it only requires,
in the case of such vessels, a general inspection of the hull and s
written examination of the operator and that the boat shall be re-
stricted as to the number of people she can carry.

Mr. Curry. How about that? You say a licensed engineer and a
licensed pilot; if that does not mean a licensed engineer and s
licensed pilot, what does it mean %

her. TyYrER. That is existing law; that is not in the new portion of
the law.

Mr. Curry. But that makes that existing law apply to all other
kinds of craft and vessels that it does not apply to now.

Mr. Tyrer. This does not add any requirement to any vessel, steam
or motor, except in the case of vessels carrying 20 or more passengers
for hire.” The present law is 4426, which this amends, and that
present law I have set out here containing the new parts. Down to
the end of subdivision B it is just the same in this bill as it is in the
gresent law; there is no change down to that point. The change

egins at section C. Sections C, D, E, F, and G are all new; that s,
they include part of the old law, but very little of it; but the section
to which you refer, Mr. Curry, 1s existing law as it 1s to-day. That
applies only to steam vessels.

. Curry. This applies only to steam vessels?

Mr. Tyrer. That one provision in regard to licensed engineer and
licensed pilot— '

Provided, however, That in open steam launches of 10 groes tons and under one person,
if duly qualified, may serve in the double capacity of pilot and engineer.

Mr. Curry. That does not add anything more to the manning of
those ships?

Mr. TYRER. No, sir; this does not require any additional men. It
does require an additional examination in the case of this one class of
vessel. I might say to the committee that has been a difficult law to
draw, because we have endeavored not to take away any of the re-
quirements of the act of June 9, 1910, or the existing requirements of
4426, and we have placed this law right in between those two acts and
made it as simple as we could make it and still accomplish this one

urpose we have of affecting vessels carrying 20 or more passengers
or hire.

Mr. Curry. I still think, by section C, that you compel all of those
vessels to employ a licensed engineer and a licensed pilot. Putting
it in the law there to have their engineer and pilot examined for their
qualifications, and to require them to employ a licensed engineer
and licensed pilot on their own boat, is a difierent proposition.

Mr. TYreR. But this bill must be read also in connection with the
act of June 9, 1910, which is later than 4426, and that act says that
no steam vessel not engaged in towing shall be required to carry any
licensed officers except as provided in the act of June 9, 1910.
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Mr. Curry. Yes; but by section C you are bringing in other vesaels
noml)ro elled by steam. :
. ER. That is motor boats.
Mr. Saunpers. You are bringing them into the provisions of the
law and requiring them to use a licensed engineer and pilot #
Mr. Tyrer. I do not so read that statute. That says:
Every veasel propelled by machiuery other than by steam and every steam vessel

not more than sixty-five feet in length from end to end over the deck excluding sheer,
while carrying twenty or more passengers for hire,

It affects them. It does bring them in—only the ones that are

c&rry'utgvio or more passengers for hire.
Mr. RY. It is all right to have engineers examined as to their
qualifications and to have pilots examined; but a licensed engineer
and a licensed pilot in the law means something different. I might
own a motor boat of my own and be qualified to run that boat and
pass an examination to run it; but under this law I would not be
ppln:litted to run it if I was not a licensed engineer and a licensed
pilot.

Mr. HArpY. What line do you have reference to?

Mr. Curry. I am talking about section C.

Mr. Harpy. What line?

Mr. Curry. That is not in section C, it is in section A. Section C
covers that whole proposition, in my opinion.

No such vessel shall be navigated without a licensed engineer and a licensed pilot.

That is in lines 3 and 4 on page 2. And I think section C should
be read in connection with that; and if it is not intended to be read
in connection with it there is no proviso exempting these boats from
that provision.

Mr. Tyrer. This form of 4426 is almost identical with the existing
form, and what is equivalent to paragraph C in the present form has
not been held to reach back to steam vessels covered by section A
of this act. .

Mr. EpmonDs. Section D says, ‘“‘operators of such vessels.” It
does not say what operators they should be; but it says the ‘opera-
tors of such vessels’’ shall be licensed.

Mr. TYrRER. That refers to vessels next above mentioned; that is,
vessels propelled by machinery other than by steam, and for steam
vessels not more than 65 feet in length from end to end over the deck
excluding sheer, while carrying 20 or more passengers for hire.

Mr. EpMonps. It does not say how many operators should be re-

uired.

1 Mr. TYReR. The act of June 9, 1910, says that vessels carrying
passengers for hire shall have an operator. That is the law that re-
quires an operator. :

Mr. Epmonps. Two operators on one vessel ?

Mr. TYrER. One operator only.

Mr. Harpoy. You could not have two operators for one vessel.

Mr. Curry. I think that if this is going to be acted upon it ought
to be clarified.

Mr. GREENE. In what way would you suggest ¢ ) i

Mr. Curry. I have not any suggestion to make. I have just this
moment looked at it. I had not seen it before; but I do not want to
apply it to a gasoline launch.
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* Mr. TYrer. That has been gone over by the Bureau of Navigation
and the Steamboat-Inspection Service, and we believe, after our
study of the act of June 9, 1910, and August 7, 1906, read together,
that it does not relate to either of those laws except as affecting
steamers carrying 20 or more passengers for hire.

Mr. Epmonps. Is there any passenger inspector on those steamers
at present to see how many passengers they carry ?

. TYRER. That exists as to steam vessels; not as to motor boats.

Mr. EpmMonDps. Not as to motor boats.

Mr. Tyrer. If we had a motor boat of 500 tons ‘carrying any
number of passengers, we could stop it. Section 4464 of the Revised
Statutes is the section giving the power to the local inspectors to
state the number of passengers a boat may carry. That refers to
steam vessels. )

Mr. Harpy. We will report a bill amending 4464, 4465, and 4466,
knocking out the word ‘“steam’” and just leaving it ‘‘vessels.”
What will be the effect of that amendment? I suppose you are
familiar with it.

Mr. TYrer. Yes, I know that amendment. That would extend
it, as I understand that amendment, to every,boat. That goes much
further than this bill.

Mr. CurrY. That is only so far as inspection is concerned.

Mr. TYreRr. The local inspectors are the ones to fix the number
of passengers that they may carry at the time of inspection.

. HarpY. But that applies also to the number of passengers, is
my recollection, Mr. Curry.
. TYrEE. It does.
Mr. Curry. It is the inspection and passengers, but not as to the

manning.

Mr. I‘f:ARDY. Oh, no; but it fixes the number of passengers.
hMﬁ. Curry. It should be for the passengers and the inspection of
the boat.

Mr. Haroy. I do not believe it says anything about officers and

manning.

Mr. 'ngBER. No, it does not. That covers the point that is in this
bill. There is no question about it that it covers this same point.
It would give the inspectors the same authority to restrict the num-
ber of &)‘assengers, much broader authority, perhaps, than this bill
does. This bill only extends to vessels carrying 20 or more pas-
sengers for hire.

. Harpy. Could this bill be so arranged as not to cover any of
the ground covered by those amendmentl;%
. TYRER. That might be done. ‘

Mr. Harpy. In other words, we do not care to have two laws mak-
ing the same provisions or requirements passed by the same com-
mittee at the same Congress.

Mr. TYReR. Yes; I understand that. There would have to be a
change made. ‘

Mr. Curry. This bill, Mr. Chairman, attempts to require those
boats of which we approved a bill authorizing the inspection and
equipment, to carry licensed engineers and licensed officers.

r. Harpy. This bill ¢ :

Mr. Curry. This bill before us now.

Mr. GREENE. Section 4426a makes that provision.
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Mr. Van Dyxke. Only, however, when they carry 20 or more pas-

sengers for hire. '
. Curry. If you pass an examination for pilot and an examina-

tion for engineer, there is no reason why you should not run your
own boat, even if you carry 20 or 30 people for hire; but that would
not make you, unger the law, a licensed engineer or a licensed pilot.

Mr. GREENE. It brings those steam vessels back; it makes no dif-
ference what the length is, even if they are a small boat they must
have a licensed pilot and a licensed engineer.

Mr. Epmonps. I think section D covers that. It says:

The operators of such vessels, except vessels propelled by machinery other than by
steam above fifteen gross tons and over sixty-five feet in length from end to end over

the deck, excluding sheer, while carrgmg twenty or more passengers for hire, shall
be licensed by the local inspectors of steam vessels after an examination covering
knowledge of the rules of the road, ability to distinguish colors, general knowledge
of motor engines and machinery, and of the navigation of waters in which the vessel
5 to bo uso. |

Mr. GREENE. Then it does not refer to motor boats ?

Mr. EpmMoNDs. Yes; this refers to motor boats. '

Mr. GREENE. But section 4426a refers to hulls and boilers of every
ferryboat, canal boat, yacht, or other small craft of like character
pr(h)i):lled by steam. '

. EpMoNDs. That is the present law. There is no change in
that, as I understand. :

Mr. Tyrer. There is no change in that.

Mr. EpMonps. Now you come over here to section B, and that is
the present law. Section C is new law, requiring inspection as to
‘hulls and general condition of machinery where they carry passengers.
Then comes section D, and it says the operators shall be so and so,
as I read it there. Now, it seems to me that covers the ground,
ehxce ﬁll do not know where the number of operators required is in
the bill. :

Mr. McDoNaLp. I do not want to interrupt, but I think I can
clear that up a little bit here. Section 44264 is the old law, accord-
ing to Mr. r, part of which was put out of business, so to speak,
by a later law known as the motor-boat law of June 9, 1910, which
made all steam vessels under 65 feet in length motor boats. All
boats propelled by machinery, whether steam or gas engines or any-

ing else, became motor boats under that law. Now, then, section
C puts them back again. Section C says that every vessel propelled
by machinery other that steam—that 1s, motor boats, gas driven—
and every steam vessel not more than 65 feet in len, th from end to
end over the deck. It brings back into the Steamboat-Inspection
Service under the department all steam vessels under 65 feet in
length that were taken out of it and that did not have to have
licensed men.

Mr. EpMonps. Only boats carrying passengers for hire.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Oh, no; it does not say so.

Mr. Epmonps. Oh, yes; it does.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Carrying 20 or more passengers for hire; yes.
But it puts into the classification all motor boats that have hereto-
fore never been in it.

Mr. Haroy. I think the general tendency is to put all vessels
under the same rules, whether they carry gasoline or other propel-
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ling gower. So far as inspection is concerned, we have done that
in a bill which we are reportinﬁ.

Mr. Curry. If you require these boats to carry a licensed engineer
and a licensed piot, you are going to put them out of business,
because they can not afford it.

Mr. Harpy. But, Mr. Curry, if the operator of a vessel carrying
20 passengers for hire can not stand an examination as to his qual-
fications he ought not to be allowed to carry them.

Mr. Curry. He has to pass an examination now. They can not
run their own boats without passing an examination, and they can
not pass the examination without a knowledge of the laws regardi

iloting; but this puts them back under the Steamboat-Inspection

rvice so far as they are compelled to carry a licensed engineer and a
ficensed pilot now in addition to the other men on the boat, and they
can not afford to do that.

. leri Harpy. You say section C requires an additional engineet and
ilot
P Mr. Curry. I think it does.

Mr. Haroy. Is that the purpose of the bill §

Mr. Tyrer. It is not the purpose of the bill and there is no such
provision in it as we read it. We understood those motor boats,
oan'ﬂini 20 or more passengers, for hire; that is, the man in charge
of the boat, the operator, at present when he is licensed now 1
licensed without an examination by the local inspectors.

Mlg'. Harpy. In other words, this just simply requires an examina-
tion

Mr. Tyrer. This just requires an examination in the case of the
operator who is licensed now without examination.

Mr. Harpy. I am not familiar with those things, but you have had

some of those things with the small vessels and small craft to prevent
the necessity of hiring experts; but in this case if the operator of the -

veesel can stand a written examination, that is all you requiret

Mr. TYrER. That is all that is required, and it is & general exami-
nation as to the waters on which he navigates, his ability to distin-

guish colors, and his knowledge generally of his boat and machinery.

Mr. Harpy. I understand your purpose is to meet what Mr. Curry
says, and, Mr. Curry, if you will investigate it, and if it does not meet
your views on the matter as you have presented them here to the
committee, you can let us have f\{our suggestions, because I am frank
to sav I do not want it to do what you say you think it does.

Mr. Curry. You take fishing schooners carrying 20 or 30 people.
The man who owns that boat and runs it is a pretty good man.. He
has to pass an examination now and to understand the harbor, and
he knows the banks and knows how to run his boat. Any one who
can run an automobile ought to be able to run a gasoline boat; but
now that man would have to have a licensed engineer and a licensed

rvice and pass an examination. )

Mr. Harpy. As I said, I think this ought to be examined into
carefully. .

Mr. gmuu'. He has to pass an examination now so far as hi
ability to run his own boat is concerned; but that is very different
from the examination for an engineer’s license.

Mr. Harpy. But this says:

g;lot; he would have to go before a board of the Steamboat-Inspection -




MOTOR BOATS. 39

Shall be licensed by the local i tors of steam vessels after an examination
covering knowledge of the rules of the road, ability to distinguish colors, general
knowlegﬁe of motor engines and machinery, and of the navigation of waters in which
the vessel is to be used.

Mr. Curry. He has to do that now under the rules, and if they do
not seek to make it any more stringent and do not want to make
him enll_floy a l%{,ier crew, then why put it in here %

Mr. Harpy. y, for the same reason when you reenact a law you

_put the same thingin. You can not say it requires more people than
1t does now, because that is the law now; but it seems to me your
suﬁrestion is that he is already required to do that.

. CurrY. Why, yes, he is required to do that as far as knowing
about his own craft.

Mr. Harpy. Then there is no objection to his still being required
to do it in this law ?

Mr. Curry. No; there is no objection to his being required to do
in this law what he has to do now and to pass the examination he has
to pass now; but there would be serious objection to a farmer on the
Sacramento River having to go down before the Steamboat-Inspec-
tion Service to pass an examination to run one of those boats, because
he could not do it.

Ml;. Harpy. I thought you said he had to pass that examination
now .

Mr. Curry. He has to pass an examination so far as his own boat
is concerned, so far as to ﬂnowing how to run his boat, but not so as
to be able to run any boat of any class or any kind, either steam or
other motive power:

Mr. EpMonDs. As I understand it, this bill only covers boats that
carry 20 or more passengers for hire. I do not see what the farmer

has to do with it.

Mr. Curry. There are lots of them that do carry for hire.

Mr. Harpy. Then he ought to be able to run it.

Mr. Curry. There have been no accidents under the present pro-
visions of the law and there is no reason to change it. If the depart-
ment knows of any reason, I want to protect life and property as much
as anybody, and if there is any reason I am willing to vote for it.

Mr. GeorGE F. LawLEY. I would like to ask whether this law, if
enacted, gives you any jurisdiction as to the number of passengers
certain boats will carry

Mr. Tyrer. This second law ¢

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes.

Mr. TYrer. It will permit the steamboat inspectors to restrict the
pumber of passengers the vessels designated can carry in excess of 20.

Mr. LAwLEY. Is there anything in this bill that says that

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. LawLey. Will you please read it—just the provision in the
bill; I have not a copy of it.

M}ll'. Harpy. I might suggest that is covered in another bill,
anyhow.

. LAwLEY. Oh, it is. I thought, if the statement was made it
was to protect the lives of passengers, I did not see where that part
of it would come in.

Mr. TYRER (reading):

If any vessel subject to this section is navigated without complying with the require-
ments thereof—that is the certificate of approval—or carries passengers for hire in
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excess of the number allowed by her certificate of tion or of approval, such
vessel shall be liable to the United States in a penalty of $500, etc.

Mr. LawLEY. Then of course the main object is to preserve the
lives of 20 passengers or more: Is that the idea?.

Mr. TyYRER. It is to restrict overcrowding of these larger boats
car‘l“ying on a business for hire.

Mr. LawLEY. But a boat carrying 18, 16, or 15, can go scot free
and do as it sees fit ?

Mr. TYRer. They are limited to 20; that boat is also limited,
because if it goes above 20 it comes under the inspection laws.

Mr. LAwLEY. But not as long as he is under 20?

Mr. TYRER. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. Thatisin lines 1, 2, and 3——

Mr. TYRER (reading):

The certificates of approval and the licenses of such operators shall be kept on board
while such vessels are carrying 20 or more passengers.

Mr. Harpy. No; lines 1, 2, and 3, on page 3 of this bill.

Mr. TYRER (reading):

All certificates of inspection and of approval issued under suthority of this section
shall state the number of passengers such inspected or approved vessels can carry
with prudence and safety.

Mr. LawLEY. But this applies only to those above 20 and below 20
they can do as they see fit, really %

Mr. TYrer. Yes, sir.

Mr. LawLEY. And if I wanted to go safe with all these different
officers and inspectors and help, why,-all I have got to do with the
boat—— ‘

Mr. TYrER. Is to carry less than 20. .

Mr. LAwLEY. Less than 20. '

Mr. Harpy. Unless you are caught in one of those bills we reported
the other day, which gives to the inspection service the right to deter-

-mine the number of passengers a vessel may carry.

Mr. Lawrey. That isnﬁm trouble, the difficulty for an outside

arty t(;) follow all these laws and various rules that are being brought

orward.

Mr. Harpy. I expect the men in the motor-boat service have more
time to do that than we have.

Mr. Tyrer. I might say, in that connection, the reason we fixed
the limit at 20 was to avoid—there are a great many small sounds
in North and South Carolina and a great deal of transportation of
one or two geolple on fishing parties; they are 100 miles away from
any place that the vessels are inspected.” They are also navigated
by men unable to read and write, but they know all about ther
motor boats and how to run them; and we do not want to bring men
of that kind under the motor-boat law, because it is unnecessary.

Mr. Harpy. You are trying not to get down to too small a point!

Mr. Tyrer. We are trying not to get down to too small a point;
yes, sir.

(Tl;ereupon at 12.30 o’clock p. m. a recess was taken until 2 o’clock
p. m.
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AFTER RECESS.
The committee reconvened pursuant to the taking of the recess.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE F. LAWLEY, BOSTON, MASS.,
REPRESENTING THE FIRM OF GEORGE F. LAWLEY & SON
(INC.), CHAIRMAN OF THE LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ENGINE AND BOAT
MANUFACTURERS.

Mr. LawLEy. I represent not only the firm of George F. Lawley &
Son, a corporation, but also am chairman of the legislative committee
of the National Association of Engine and Boat Manufacturers, which
is a very large association, composed of some 200 or 300 of the engine
builders and men identified with motor boating.

This bill was presented for consideration last June by Secretallz
Redfield and quite a number of us appeared in opposition to the bi
at that time. The bill as presented ﬁ‘.l)'st took witg it the machinery
of every name and nature propelling a vessel, which included what
we term the outboard motor hung over the stern, that can be detached
in two or three moments and put back in the boathouse or wherever
they keep it. This bill now has been changed and that feature has
been eliminated, and as it stands at this moment, as presented, any
boat of whatever size that has a permanent motor is eligible under
this act. Is that right?

Mr. Tyrer. That is as to the number.

Mr. LAwLEY. As to number.

Mr. Tyrer. Under the existing law they are liable to equipment.

Mr. LawLey. This takes in boats that I am familiar with as short
as 10 feet which is a tender for the sailing boat of 30, 35, or 40 feet,
as the case may be. We are getting all so lazy that we do not want
to row if we can help it. It also takes in all tenders and lifeboats
which are now equipped with machinery, all of the steam yachts,
all dples,sure yachts of every name and nature, which will document
under different classes; is that right %

Mr. Tyrer. That is right.

_ Mr. LawLEY. So you see the bill covers about everything there
18 built and almost every size boat. It seems to me that the bill is
a very widespread bill.

Mr. Harpy. Is that 9411 or 94121 .

- Mr. LawLEY. I am speaking of 9411; that is the numbering bill.

We are now speaking of what has been termed the tagging bill. ~ This
takes in, also, all the little fishermen along the coast, up the rivers
and by-places, where they very seldom come out on the main thor-
oughfares. In fact, it takes in the whole line of boats from East-
port to Seattle, and they are vastly numerous; whether 250,000 will
cover it or not, I do not know. I should doubt it, because they are
8o small. In fact, I do doubt it; I do not think anything about it,
I do doubt it; because I have in my place now, up in my yard, two
or three hundred of such boats on storage alone on my premises.
It is going to require all these people to see that their boats are docu-
mented and numbered under a penalty of $10. .

Mr. GReeENE. Do they have to pay anything for this documenting #

Mr. LawLEy. They do not have to pay anything, no; you only
pay $10 if you do not do it.
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Mr. GReeENE. Nothing if you do?

Mr. LawLEY. Nothing if you do; no, sir. That one feature alone
is, I think, an annoyance, to say the least, as every time these boats
change ownership (and many of them change ownership two or three
or four times a season) this must be done—must be reported to the

- customhouse—and if you do not there is a penalty of $10.

Mr. GREENE. But you retain the same number on the boat$

Mr. LawLey. But if I do not report the sale of the boat, I am
fined $10. :

Mr. Rowe. You have to make the ownership known ¢

Mr. LawLEY. Yes. Many of our large steam yachts have two,
three, and some of them four motor boats in their equipment. Cruis-
ing launch lifeboats have all got to be documented separately from
the main vessel that is documented now. That has got to be done
by somebody, and see what an annoying thing it is to go through all
those things. And whex:ﬁ'ou sell your vessel the department must
be notified of the sale of all these three or four boats.

This also covers all the little fishing boats which are legion all
along the shore. Many of these boafs are not accessible to the
customhouse nearby. We have in Boston—I can not tell you just
where the line is drawn of the Boston customhouse, where they have
jurisdiction.

Mr. GREENE. There is but one collector of customs in Massachu-
setts under the law; he is at Boston. The others are deputy collec-
tors located at the various places like Fall River.

Mr. LAwLEY. So that to carry out the various provisions of this
bill there are quite a number of annoying circumstances which must
be gone through in order to live up to the bill as drawn.

en comes the inspection of all these boats, which must be done,
otherwise the bill is a dead letter, unless it is inspected. Our Govern-
ment at the present time has not got the force to go through the docu-
menting and inspection of all these little boats. '

Mr. Harpy. You have used the word ‘‘documenting’ several
times; I do not understand that.

Mr. LawLEY. Documenting is licensing.

Ml‘el.sHARDY. I understand this numbering applies to undocumented
vessels,

Mr. LawLEY. Undocumented vessels being numbered, and of
course when they are numbered they are documented, are they not!

Mr. Haroy. I do not know. There is a distinction, I think, but
do not know what the specific word ‘‘documented’” means.

Mr. Lawrey. They will be on record, be recorded in order to be
identified.

Mr. Haroy. There will be a record made of them.

Mr. LAWLEY. And the boats themselves numbered in order to
designate the various boats. .

. HArpY. But you speak of it as documenting when the bill is
applicable to undocumented vessels onl{l.

. LAWLEY. Yes, that takes in all those small boats I am speak-
ing of. The large ones are documented.

r. TYRER. The technical meaning of ‘‘documented” is where 8
number of requirements are gone through with, such as those of
ownership, filing bills of sale and a lot of material of that kind in the
customs house; and they have a formal issuing by the collector of
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customs of ‘his enrollment license or register of the vessel. That is
technical documenting.
. Mr. Harpy. This you might call registering, recording, document-
mﬁ‘(‘)r anything you please, but it is a very informal proceeding.

. LAwLEY. Well, call it registering, if that will help any.

Mr. Harpy. Or by any other name; it does just as well

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes.

Mr. EpMonDs. After a man once gets a license, it will last forever
a8 long as he retains ownership of the boat ¢

Mr. LAwLEY. As long as he retains ownership of the boat.

Mr. EpMonps. They do not have to §o back and get a new number
the next year, as they do in the case of an automobile?

Mr. LawreY. I do not think this provides for that.

Mr. EpMonps. Do you have to report every year under this bill ¢

Mr. TYrer. No, sir.

Mr. EpMONDS. A man gets a number once; and if he keeps the boat
for 10 years he does not have to change at all. He has that number
raﬂartered as long as it stands in the customhouse against him ¢

. TYRER. And, if he desires, he may retain the number even in
case of change of ownership.

Mr. EpMoNDs. And it does not cost anything to get a license, and
they c'an simply get a can of paint and paint it on the side of the

Mr. Tyrer. That is all.

Mr. Epmonps. I think it is a tempest in a teapot; I do not think
there is anything to kick about in a thinﬁ like that. I pay twenty-
five or thirty dollars a year for an automobile; I think I ought to kick
about that, because these men will get something for nothing.

Dil)x_;]. Rowe. No, sir; you ought to be thankful you own an auto-
mobile.

Mr. EpmMonps. These men ought to be thankful they don’t own
an automobile:

Mr. LawLEY. My point was that to carry out all the provisions of
this bill would be a very annoying thjn§ for the owners of the boats,
especially where they have a number of them and a change is liable
to take J)lace very frequently, as it does. The object of doing all this,
a8 I understand it, is to help the Government carry out the provisions
of the present law, which stand on our statute books as being adequate
a8 far as motor boat equipment, life, and everything is concerned;
8 that right ¢

Mr. Tyrer. That is right.

Mr. LawLEY. And is being lived up to in the main.

I Mr. Tyrer. The percentage now is about 1 out of 7 that violate the

w.

Mr. LAwLEY. One out of seven violate the law ¢

Mr. TYrer. One out of seven violate the law.

Mr. LaAwLEY. But the Government can not

Mr. Harpy. That would be 15 per cent of violations.

Mr. Lawrey. That is about 15 per cent of violations, and the
Government is unable to carry out the law as it now exists; and in
order to do that they are brin%ng in a bill of this name and nature
that is going to make the other six-sevenths go through all this
annoyance,
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Mr. Harpy. You realize it is the 15 per cent of bad men that
causes the necessity for all law now, is it not ?

Mr. Lawrey. I am fully aware of it.

Mr. Haroy. If in all lines we had 15 per cent of bad men, we would
have to have a great deal more law than we have now.

Mr. LawLEY. But is it not better to do something that is sensible
to take care of the one-seventh, than it is to make the others
through a lot of annoying things which, as a matter of law, it wil
still be hard for them to carry out?

Mr. Harpy. Mr. Lawley, I do not suppose 5 per cent of the 1;])eople
in Washington ever deface a public wall or building, but you have a
law practically because of that 5 per cent.

. LAwLEY. 1 think so. T '

Mr. Harpy. There is not 5 ]per cent of our people who violate any
law; but under your plan if only 15 per cent violate the law you ought
not to have that law?

Mr.LawrLeY. I do not say that.

Mr. Harpy. You don’t say that, but it amounts to that. Here
the Government has got to enforce the law; it is being violated b
15 per cent, or one out of seven of the people to whom it was intend
to apply and the Government has to get some means of ing that
15 per cent obey. You have to pass a law that will affect everybody.
And then, if this was burdensome, it would be a different thing, but
it is not even burdensome.

Mr. LawLEY. We have no evidence in anything we have seen hers
yet that even if this law passes it is going to stop all this trouble we
are talking about.

Mr. Harpy. You will admit, I think, the difficulty and the labor
and expense, probably, of getting a lot of figures to put on your boats
don’t amount to a.nytfxing.

Mr. LawLey. Up to the present moment we have not talked much
about expense to tﬂe Government for carrying out this thing. There
is eﬁﬂgﬂse coming in; it will be an expensive thing before you can
get through with it, and big expense.

Mr. Harpy. What expense is it to you?

Mr. LawLEY. No expense to me; it is annoyance to me. Perhaps
it don’t affect me at all, personal{y.

Mr. ?I’IARDY. What annoyance is 1t to you; that is what I want to
get at

Mr. LawLEY. The annoyance of noti:fy'mg of the sale of a little
boat 10 or 15 feet long to the Government of the United States, and
if I should forget, I discover I am under a penalty of $10. I am nota
criminal; it is not a criminal thing because I forget to notify the Gov-
ernment my boat has been sold, and I do not think it is a fair thing
to present 1t to us in this way. .

Mr. Epmonps. The law does not make it a crime; it simply im-
poses a penalty.

Mr. LAWLEY. A penalty; but a person don’t like to be fined by the
United States Government, you know. )

Mr. Haroy. Do you think there is any danger of your forgetting
this little simple proposition, when you sell a motor boat of notifying
the authorities ?

Mr. LawLEy. I don’t know.
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Mr. Harpy. The ﬁ)eople forget most any positive requirement of
law; and if that is the case according to your idea we would not have
any positive requirements of law ? '

. LAWLEY. I do not think you qught to enact this bill unless it
means somethirig.

Mr. Harpy. I am required to take out & license, and pay for it
for a little machine which I do not know how to operate; and if 1
forget I will be subject to a penalty.

Mr. LawreY. Certainly.

- Mr. HarpY. Why should there be so much tenderness about this
law when it is not 1mposin%]on you any burden %

Mr. LawLEY. I do not think you ought to compare this with an
automobile, really.

Mr. Harpy. 1 just use that as an illustration. Any obligation .
the Government puts on me, if it is no trouble to me except to notify
somebody, that is not much trouble?

Mr. LawLeY. It is part of the annoyance of busy men, you know,
to look after it.

Mr. Harpoy. Yes; but it don’t amount to as much annoyance as it
is for your wife to tell you to bring home a pound of pills, or some-
thing of that sort, and you forget it ?

Mr. LawLEy. I presume so; and as we get older we have more of
those annoyances, you know. But I do not think it is a fair thi
to put up to people who go into boating as a }l)(astime, in waters whic
are little frequented. I admit in New Yor

Mr. Harpy. Do you think it is right that the Government should
stand with its hands tied, unable to designate and identify the men
of the 15 per cent who do violate the law ¢

Mr. LawLeY. They can do it. In this case they can do it if they
want to.

Mr. Haroy. Here is an officer who sees a boat sailing along without
a light. Maybe it is as fast a boat as his. If he can not see any
number on it, he can not see any identification marks, and that boat
gets out of the w]?; how is he nfomi to enforce that law ?

Mr. LawLey. He can not unless he can get the boat; but it is not
always the lights.

Mr. Harpy. What do you suppose the numbers on automobiles
are l£‘ut. there for except for identification ¢

. LawLEYy. We ought to have automobiles licensed. I think
that is a far different matter.

Mr. Harpy. Haven’t you got exactly the same thing as you have in
these boats ?

Mr. Lawrey. I do not think so. I do not think they ought to be
spoken of in the same way. You come down the avenue or through
our cities, in New York, and it would be the height of madness not to
do a thing like that. But in Long Island Sound you will see one boat
and for five miles there is not another boat in sight, and that condi-
tion is existing all the time. I do not think it is a parallel case at all.

Mr. Rowe. Right there, while you are speaking of Long Island
Sound: For instance, on the southern side of Long Island, in Jamaica
Bay and Great South Bay, on a Sunday it is a pretty serious propo-
sition to see those little gasoline boats, many of them in the hands of
people who do not know much about a boat._
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Mr. LAwLEY. Let me ask Mr. Tyrer, who is interested on one side
of this bill, how many accidents he knows of from the vast amount
of boats—250,000 or 300,000 boats, around all the time, coming and
going—how many accidents do you know of that have happened in
the last five years that amount to anything?

Mr. TYReR. I can not answer that question, because, as I stated
at the hearing this morning, we have kept no record of that at all;
but it is our impression, coming to us from our inspecting officers,
that the accidents to motor boats is steadily decreasing in propor-
tion to the number of boats used. Whether i1t is due to the enforce-
ment of the law having to do with safety equipment, or with the
efforts of organizations which are endeavoring to raise the standard
of motor-boat regulations or not, I do not know; but I do not think
ghere are very many accidents proportionate to the number of motor

oats.

Mr. EpmMonps. Do you construct those boats$

Mr. LaAwLEY. Very many of them.

Mr. EpMonDps. Some of those boats are very fast ?

Mr. LawLEY. Forty and forty-five miles.

Mr. EpMonDs. As fast as an automobile. Forty-five miles does
not mean much to a man with a boat that can go 45 miles an hour.

Mr. LawLey. No.

Mr. Epmonps. He can get out of this nice little quies river and
inside of an hour be on the most crowded thoroughfare. And here
is a provision requiring lifeboats and life-saving appliances and fire
extinguishers, which are very necessary on motor boats.

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes; absolutely.

Mr. EpMonDps. And here is a provision that requires those things
and all but 15 dper cent of the peoEle carry it out, and yet we are
trying to provide a law to require those 15 per cent of the people to
carty it out, without any expense and with just a little annoyance.
We do not charge a license fee to the other 85 per cent who are honest,
but they will just have to go a little annoyance in order to reach the
15 per cent of violators of the law, which you know and which I
know, is absolutely necessary for the safety of the public at large,
when you consider there are 250,000 of those boats, some of them
going 45 miles an hour as some do, I believe, in some of the bays u
and down the Hudson, around New York, and in the Delaware, an
all around the country. And we are only endeavoring to find some
wrg' to prevent those 15 per cent from violating theglaw and from
en an%_e:ring the many.

Mr. LawLEY. I want to make the statement that that type of boat

of which you speak does not give your department one bit of trouble.
Is that right ?

Mr. TYrer. That is the speed boat.

Mr. LawLEY. The speed boat, all the high-class boats, don’t give
you a particle of trouble ?

Mr. TYrer. Very little trouble.

Mr. LawLEY. Practically I don’t know of a case. But you can
not stolg the youngsters

Mr. Rowg. The Sunday tramps?

Mr. LawLey. The Sunday tramps and things of that kind, which
might give you a little annoyance. And I want to ask along that
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line how many boats you have in order to carry out the law as it
now exists—how many boats there are available to your department %

Mr. Trrer. We have the entire Coast Guard Service and they are
workinlg‘Aon that all the time.

Mr. LawLEY. How many motor boats have you ¢

Mr. TYRER. We only have two in the Bureau of Navigation. Those
two boats patrol the coast from Key West to Eastport, Me. During
the year they cover every inlet and creek all the way up and down the
coast.

Mr. LawLEY. You think so ¢

Mr. TYrer. I think so—that is, where any boats congregate. Of
course they do not go where there are no boats.

Mr. EpMonDps. Of course in the next 10 years you know there will
be double the number of boats along our coasts that there are to-day—
three or four or five hundred thousand; and those boats will cover the
rivers and streams and bays running all up and down, taking the
different excursions all along the coast, both west, east, and south, the
Gulf, and everywhere. And these boats should have some supervi-
sion, no matter what it costs the Government, for the safety of the

. We have sat here and listened to testimony on the Fastland
accident at Chicago, the Titanic, and, before I was here, the Slocum,
and we have listened to the shipwrecks and the burning up of ships
at sea and have tried to legislate after the horse has been stolen, after -
the accident has occurred.

But here is a case now like the automobiles. Suppose the automo-
biles had started out and nobody had lieensed them and we started
to-day to put a license on automobiles, you know what we would have
here if we attempted to put licenses on automobiles—we would not
have room enou E for the people who would be down here l;:rotest.ing

inst it, and tie automobile people would be protesting that to-day
they have enough expense with the high dprice of gasoline. And here
we are doing it for you for nothing in order to protect ourselves from
the 15 per cent of the people who evade the law; and you know as
well as F:lo, with the crowded rivers there will be in 8 or 10 years from
now, it will be absolutely necessary to have some sort of provision of
this kind.

Mr. Harpy. Is it not necessary for the 85 per cent of the people
who do not violate the law? .

Mr. LawLEY. I have not found any accidents; I have not found
any trouble. .

r. GREENE. I was dgoing to ask you that question—how many
accidents you have had. :

Mr. LawLEY. I do not know of one. If the reason for this whole
affair was said to be that we needed this and it was necessary in order
to preserve life and that sort of thing, I would say ‘‘ Yes; do it by all
means.”’

Mr. Harpy. Mr. Lawley, since I have been on this committee we
have never had a bill before us for improving the life-saving appa-
ratus on vessels that we have not had testimony about how safe it
was on vessels—that few ships ever sunk; that a fellow would be
safer on those boats than anywhere on earth. And on this matter of
accidents, the question is, Does it bear any possibility of accidents
plainly patent on its face? And it looks to me when you have .a
number of vessels sailing up and down at great speed and without



48 MOTOR BOATS.

any limitation, and you have adopted laws for safet{ and you can
not enforce those laws because you can not identify the vessels, you
ought either to repeal the laws for safety or else pursue the thing far
enough to identify the vessels.

Mr. LawLEY. We have for the safety of all of our people all the
laws that are required.

Mr. Harpy. Yet I think you had no accidents before we put those
laws into effect, as far as I have been told; and apparently as there
are no accidents, why pass any law at all?

Mr. LawrLey. I will tell you—perhaps you know how that came
about. You know Congressman Humphrey introduced a bill here
that was the queerest thing, I think, as 1 remember it—I can not give

ou the points. I asked the Congressman how he came to do it, and
Ke admitted to me he did not know anything about it; he said he
did not know a boat from a wash basin.

Mr. Haroy. He has studied up since.

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes. And you all got together and passed the motor-
boat laws; and I think they are fine, and you think so?

Mr. Tyrer. We think so; yes.

Mr. LAwLEY. And you think they are good and there is no reason
to change them.

Mr. Harpy. What is the use of having the laws if they can not be
enforced % )

Mr. LawLEY. But we do not enforce laws, Mr. Hardy, by enacting
others. You have all the power you want to enforce those laws now.
We say nothing about it——

Mr. EpmMonps. They had 600 infractions in three months in New
York Harbor.

Mr. LawLEY. You can do what you please—take the boat into the
dock and do what you please with it.

Mr. Harpy. Oh, dyeus; if the service had a motor boat for every
motordboat it would meet; but we have not enough boats to chase
around.

Mr. LawLEY. You can do this, but all the same you are not serving
that duty a particle. '

Mr. Harpy. It seems to me we are exactly serving that duty.

Mr. LawrLEY. Not a particle, it seems to me. For instance, how
about the nighttime?}

i Lﬁr Harpy. Suppose you let an automobile put a number on the
inside—

Mr. Lawrgy. I wish that automobile was out of the way.

Mr. Harpy (continuing). How would an officer be able to identify
a man he saw running down the street at a high rate of speed, clipity
cl.iKirabout as he pleased, with a number on the inside?

. LawLEY. I am with you on the automobile question.

Mr. Harpy. Some of you don’t want numbers on the inside, even.

Mr. LawLEY. It ought to be. I will ask Mr. Tyrer, now, with a
mahogany boat and a flaring bow, and I put up here a 3-inch letter
light or dark, or some other color, here on the mahogany, if he can
find that in the nighttime? How are you going to see it

Lﬁ TyrER. I do not think it would lze within the law if it was not
visible,

Mr. LawLEy. It is visible, but you can not see it down on the flat
part. And as far as the fast boats are concerned, suppose you came
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- along with one of your boats of 12 or 14 miles an hour and I turn my
stern about and of¥ I go, what are you going to do about it; and how

~ do you know I have got the equipment aboard that boat unless you
get aboard and see what I have got?

Mr. Harpy. I think we had better make the numbers bigger.

Mr. Epmonps. Make them a foot long. '

Mr. LawLEY. Take a fisherman, a white boat that will be as black
as that in a day or two, and you can not put any number on her that
will show the number. Now, think it over.

Mr. EpmoNDs. You would have & great many complaints from
your customers if you would say to them that ‘‘inside of two days
after you get out of here you won’t be able to read the number.”

Mr. LawLEY. It isso. You take it when the vegetation and grass
is decayed and a white boat is as black as that [indicating] almost.

Mr. Epmonps. I have seen boats go up and down the Delaware
River for 15 years and their name was never changed and you could
always read it, even out in the middle of the river, sometimes.

Mr. Harpy. I call your attention to the fact that this says in such
manper and color as to be distinctly legible and visible. I don’t
know how you are going to get at that.

Mr. LawirEey. I (ﬁ) not know how you are going to do it. I am
sincere about that. If a customer asked me, I would not know what
to tell him.

Mr. EpmMonps. Put it on the pilot house.

Mr. LawLey. No; you do not have any pilot house on it.

Mr. EpMoxDps. Not on some of the little fellows, but you do on
some of the big ones.

Mr. LawLey. What is the objection to putting it on the inside ?
You can not tell whether I have complied with the law or not, unless
you get aboard and see what outfit 1 have; is that right?

Mr. TYrer. We have to board vessels to make inspections to see
if they have complied with certain provisions of the law, but not the
light provisions.

b Mr. Lawrey. In all other instances you have got to board that
oat ?

Mr. Tyrer. Except as to lights. -

Mr. LawLEY. If you have to pass a bill like this, why should not
that be numbered on the inside of the boat where you can see it.
You can not see it at nighttime, wherever it is.

Mr. TYRER. You can with searchlights.

Mr. LAwLEY. Again I beg your pardon.

Mr. Harpy. Here is a gentleman who seems to be interested in

“this subject, and here is what he writes to the chairman of this
committee:
NEw York, January 27, 1916.
Mr.J. W. ALEXANDER,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Dear Sir: I thank you for the copy of H. R. 9411, and I believe if this bill becomes
a law it will be a step in the right direction.

However, 1 might make a suggestion to increase the size of the number to 6 inches,
and that the number be placed on the freeboard of the boat in a conspicuous position,
forward of the midship beam.

35663—16—4
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I inclose a picture of my boat going over 33 miles an hour. A 3-inch letter would
not be visible, and I do not believe it would in any way disfigure the appearance of
boat to have a 6-inch letter.

However, I only offer this as a suggestion, as I would like to see this law practical
and effective.

Respectfully, yours,
Frepck. L. KrRAEMER.

I think it is a pretty good suggestion.

Mr. Lawpey. If I was a member of this august board and in my
judgment I thought it required a 6-inch letter on a 10-foot boat, I
would put it on.

Mr. Harpy. I really believe it does.

Mr. LawLey. Then I should pass it.

Mr. Harpy. I believe from this testimony we ought to enlarge the
size of these things. :

Mr. LAWLEY. Igt won’t help any, if you do, because it is not the
place to put it. It is different from an automobile. Now, we are
going back to automobiles again—it is different on an automobile
and on the boat.
| Mrbl Harpy. The bill requires it shall be distinctly visible and
egible.

ng. GRreENE. The bill is too strict ?

Mr. LawLey. It is drawn wrong.

Mr. Havpy. It has to be legible, and if it is not legible it is of no use.

Mr. LawLey. It does not say how far off where you can see it.

Mr. Harvy. Of course if it is on the inside you would have to board
the boat to seo it, but if it is on the outside you might say 50 or 100
yards as the visual range.

Mr. LaAwLEY. I do not think Mr. Tyrer would carry the thing as far
as that. [ am not at all alarmed about that—not for one minute.

Mr. Harpy. You really do not want a 6-inch letter

Mr. LawLEY. It woulcf' not affect anything I have if you did make
it a 6-inch letter, but there would be such a %owling protest through-
out the land you would soon want to repeal it.

Mr. Burke. Oh, we are used to that.

Mr. Lawrey. I know; but it might get up into the family, you
know. Honestly, as a citizen, I can not see where this bill will do
you one particle of good.

Mr. Harpy. How do you imagine these associations up here get
together and indorse this thing, and one association we have a com-
munication from here has 3,500 boat owners.

Mr. LawLey. Here i$ one right here of 5,000. I have oceans of
them here. You have to use your own judgment, I suppose, to
large extent, until it gets before the Senators and then we will see
what we can do about 1t.  But in all sincerity, gentlemen, I think—

Mr. Epmonps. I would like to say to Mr. Lawley I can see a great
advantage in this to the police authorities, because motor boats make
a little trouble from time to time and they ought to be able to identify
the boat by number whenever a fellow got out and did something
wrong.

Mr. LawLey. I think if they want to identify the boats by number
you can do so; but identify them so as not to have the number put
on the outside. You have got to board the boat in order to get 8
case against mo if I have not the lights, fog horn, or the little pilot
rules—that is what it is that is against the law.
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Mr. Btrkge. Why should you eare if you can not read the numbers ¢

Mr. Epmoxps. You are complying with the laws and you sce
nothing to complain of except a[l)ittle annoyance.

Mr. LAwrLEY. I understand. I do not know that there is much
more that can be said on the bill other than if it is absolutely nec-
essary to tag these boats, as you say it is, I think it should be done
in an intelligent way —-on the inside rather than out—because in a
great many of our nice boats, wleie we have to take our mahogany
ifeboats and vachts, we have to put on the outside of those boats
“6(]: cubic feet,” *“80 cubic feet,” cut in, don’t you know. That is
right ?

Mr. TYRER. Yes.

Mr. LawLey. And I do not think we have to have the number of
persons carried on the boat on the outside, but we have on the
thwarts and different places, both fore and aft, at three or four
different places, and they have had a lot of complaints from that.
And in addition to that, if you get to work and put a lot of numbers
on the outside of cach boat it seems to me to be wrong, and I think
it is an imposition on the yachting public and the people who take
a pride in what they own and what they have and who have spent
a lot of money in the industry, and I do not think it is a fair proposi-
tion to ask them to do a thing of that kind. I think you can carry
out your point without resorting to such drastic measures.

Then, outside of that comes the expense of documenting or regis-
tering all of these boats, keeping a record of it and seeing that the
law is carried out on all of t{:e %onts that are registered under this
act.  And how silly it is to make me, with my little tender that goes
50 or 100 feet from the wharf to my big yacht, documenting it,
hecause they will be as small as 11 or 12 feet long, when the expense
is going to be at least a million dollars, in my opinion, to the United
States Government. If you want to consider that now, with the
conditions existing in the United States

Mr. Harpy. Your objection, then, boiled down is, first, it will dis-
figure your boat; second, it would be inconvenient to you; and,
third, it would be expensive to the Government.

Mr. LawLEY. Yes; and, fourthly, it will not help matters as they
now exist in carrying out the present motor-boat laws.

Mr. Harpy. Well those are all important if soundly taken.

Mr. GREENE. In other words, you think there is plenty of law now
without adding any? .

Mr. LaAwLEY. Absolutely.

Mr. GREENE. There is safety to life now?

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes.

Mr. GReeNE. There may have been some violations, but if there
are violations——

Mr. LAwLEY. And there always will be.

Mr. GREENE (continuing). Why let the department find them; is
that the idea you have? .

Mr. LawLey. That is the point I make in this thing.

Mr. HapLey. What is the law that exists which would supply the
need that is expressed in the bill? I do not know and I am asking
for information.

Mr. LawrLey. The motor-boat law of 1910 and 1912. There is
little difference in those two bills, isn’t there?
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Mr. Tyrer. 1910

Mr. LAWLEY. And there is another one—1912.

Mr. Tyrer. That is an amendment to 4426.

Mr. LawrLey. It is an amendment to that. The body of the bill is
the same ?

Mr. TYRER. Yes.

Mr. LawrLey. The 1910 bill. And that the department says is a
sensible bill and mostly lived up to; but they can not enforce it.

Mr. GREENE. And it is being lived up to more and more each year?

Mr. LaAwLEY. Each year; exactly.

Mr. HapLEY. Has the reason why it can not be enforced been cov-
ered? T was not at the session this morning ?

Mr. LawLEy. The main point is the owners or whoever is aboard
or in command of those boats—usually tramps and young men who
§et a boat and éo off on Saturday to Sunday excursions and things
ike that—give fictitious names and get by ; just the same, for instance,
as when you get caught playing poker on Sunday, and get hauled to
court, and give the name of John Jones and get by.

Mr. HapLey. I understand that has been fully covered, so I will
not pursue it further.

Mr. LawLEeY. I do not sce how this bill will relieve that a particle.

Mr. Harpy. As I understand, you have stated fully your objec-
tions.

Mr. LAwLEY. I think so.

Mr. Epmoxps. Isn’t he going to say anything on 94127

Mr. LAwLEY. On 9412 I think perhaps there arc others here more
interested in that than I am, and I have not studied it articularlﬁ',
except as to carrying passengers. I am only fearful—f would like
to have defined what they mean by licensed master and engineer.

Mr. Harpy. That is in 9412.

Mr. LawLEY. That is in 9412; he is asking me about 9412.

Mr. Epmonps. In other Worcis, you want to know exactly what
kind of a crew is going to be required ?

Mr. LawLEY. Yes; I want to know whether it is in the interests
of the masters and pilots, and things of that kind; that is what I
want to know.

Mr. Curry. I do not think the masters and pilots have anything
to do with it.

Mr. LawLey. Will it finally come around so that they will have
something to do with it?

Mr. Ccrry. I am afraid it will.

Mr. LawLEY. Exactly. And if we have not labor legislation
enough in this country now, I would like to know what we have got
to do more.

Mr. Harpy. If there is any comment you want to make on that
bill, we will be glad to hear you on that.

Mr. LawrLey."If that is what it is going to drift to, I should be
thoroughly opposed to the bill. I think as far as the safety of our
passengers is concerned, it is all right. I think that is something we
arc bound to look after—the safety of the public who use those
boats in the way they do and put themselves into the hands of fhe
owners, and that the department should very seriously consider. But
if it is going back into the hands of the labor element, I should abso-
lutely oppose it. If you can in any way modify that bill to cover
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the requirements of what you consider a competent man to handle
that boat, I think it woul({ be a wise bill.

Mr. Harpy. The bill itself says he must be examined covering a
knowledge of the rules of the road, ability to distinguish colors, and
a genera% knowledge of motor engines and machinery and a naviga-
tion of the waters in which the vessel is to be used.

Mr. LAwWLEY. Just cut out the words ‘‘licensed engineers” and
pilots”; that is the point.

Mr. Hagrpy. It says shall be licensed after an examination covering
those matters as to how to run these vessels.

Mr. Epmoxps. I think Mr. Lawley understands that. Mr. Curry
and Mr. Lawley and the department talked about that this morning,
and the department is going to look into the connection between the
licensed pilot and the other.

Mr. Harpy. What is that ? :

Mr. Epmoxps. They are going to look into existing requirements
as to the provisions made for a crew, and after the department gets
through with that we will know exactly what the bill covers and can
take the matter up from that point.

Mr. Tyrer. The requirement for a licensed engineer and pilot has
nothing to do with the bill here; that is in the old law.

Mr. Harpy. You have made no change?

Mr. Tyrer. There is no change regarding the licensed engineer and
pilot. That is not affected by this amendment in any way. The
only officer affected by this amendment is the operator in charge of
the motor boat earrying 20 or more passergers for hire,

Mr. Curry. Under the present law you require a man to know
no more than how to rua a particular boat. Under this section here
he must take an examination on machinery in all classes of motor
boats. A man might run one kind of an automobile and not bo
qualified to run another; and maybe he can run one kind of a motor
boat and not be able to run another motor boat of another kind.
[ think all that should be required is what you do require now, that
the man shall understand how to run his own boat; and I think you
have plenty of Iaw now on the statute books to cover that. And I
believe you are going into a wider field than you intended to in this
bill, and that is what you want to look into.

Mr. Tyrer. I think it might be of inter st, iy conneetion with the
numbering bill, to call the committee’s attention to the fact, which
probably it already knows, that Mr. Lawley is a builder of some of
the finest motor boats in the coutry; so that his objection to this
{)ill might be greater than a man not turaing out such a high class
boat.

Mr. LAWLEY. Let me say we are now building for the naval reserve

"aseries of boats, or we have just started one, in connection with your
troubles which we niay have in this country, but I hope will not
materinlize; but in Eaglaad they have perfected a type of boat and
it is being introduced into this country now. We could not get per-
mission of the Elgin Boat people to use their plans, but we are develop-
Ing now to very near whit they ure, a type of bout very similar, so
that perhaps by a little experimentizg we can got it the same as
they do. And there is quite a movement now toward having a
power squadron by Ipuhlic-spiritml men in Boston and all over the
country, I think, and these boats are about 50 feet long, or something
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like that. And I do not think it is wise to shove a lot of bills in that
are going to be antagonistic to the industry or to the men who are
public-spirited enough to go into this thing the way they are doing.

Mr. I‘PARDY. Let me say to you, and ask your suggestion, as well
as that of the representative of the department and 5‘10 members of
the committee, 1}) this bill would not permit of such an exemption it
scems to me there ought to be an exemption in it of the lifeboats and
other boats used for the life saving in connection with ocean-going
steamers while they are being used in that service. _In other words,
I do not think vessels carrying a lot of lifeboats ought to have those
lifeboats numbered under any system of ordinary service, and I
rather think the bill ought to be framed so as to permit the depart-
ment to exempt from numbering the auxiliary vessels with the par-
ent vessel or to give them the same number.  Now, if the bill is not
clear in that respect, don't you think it ought to be?

Mr. Tyrer. I am a little doubtful whether those boats would come
under this law. They are not used for general navigation purposes.

Mr. Harpy. Ought they to come in it; and if it is (ﬁ)ubtfl whether
they would or not, ought we not to exempt them?

Mr. Tyrer. I do not know of any reason, if they came under the
law (and of course if it would be necessary that they should carry
the name of the parent boat, as all lifeboats are numbered in add:-
tion to having the name of the parent boat), why we could not adopt
that as our number in the customhouse.

Mr. Harpy. I presume that would be probably your practice; but
of course they ought not to be exempted, except when not in the
service with the parent boat or on the ocean-going steamer. But if,
in order to follow that practice, you must violate the letter of the
law, you had better change the letter of the law.

Mr. Tyrer. We did not think there would be any difficulty there
that we could not handle under the regulations.

Mr. Harpy. You remember Mr. McDonald stated that was one of
the objections to the bill.

Mr. McDonaLp. This law says so here: ‘“No numbers not so
awarded shall be carried on the bows of such vessel.” Every life-
boat, whether motor or any other kind of lifeboat, carries a number
on the bow with the name of the vessel. This law requires that—

Mr. Harpoy. If you will frame a clause that will exempt such ves-
sels as you speak df from the operation of this law and submit it to
the committee, which this bill would include otherwise, I think we
will take that matter up.

Mr. Lawrey. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask how the depart-
ment feels in regard to the large auxiliary schooners, which have &
small power in them that will drive them at from 5 to 8 miles an .
hour—where they come in under this law ?

Mr. Tyrer. They would have to carry numbers under this law.

Mr. LawrLey. Will they ?

Mr. Tyrer. No; those large vessels are documented.

Mr. LawLey. That is right. ;

Mr. Curry. May be you can answer a question on which I would
like to get some light. Do you know of any accidents caused by a
motor boat where life or property was destroyed that the owner of
the boat or the person responsible for the accident has not been able
to be located ?
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Mr. LawLEY. I do not think so.

Mr. Curry. Does the department know of any such ?

Mr. Tyrer, I do not know of any such case.

. Mr. LawLEY. And, incidentally, without having it here now, there
is a bill being presented by Mr. Gallivan, from Boston, requiring a
device to be 1nstalled on every motor boat, on the gasoline tank of
every motor boat, under a penalty of $100. Now, I would like to ask
the department or anybody in this room if he knows of any accident
from an explosion of the gasoline %

Mr. TYRER. It never starts with an explosion of the tank.

Mr. LawLEY. It never started with an explosion of the tank in the
world. Now, of course, it might happen, and we have to be very
careful, because sometimes they get to going. I an very well ac-
quainted with Mr. Gallivan. He 1s right in my district there, and I
wrote him and asked him where he got his information and what

rompted him to put such a bill as that in, because he would be the
aughingstock of the whole bunch of yacht owners; and he wrote me
that originated in a conversation with Mr. Uhler, and he quoted to
me the fact that, owing to an accident which had just happened off
the docks in Boston where three fishermen lost their lives on a vessel
sunk by fire. He thought himself something ought to be done to
prevent such accidents. And that was the outcome, in the form of
this bill. Now, accidents do not come from the gasoline tanks,
gentlemen.

Mr. Rowe. There is no such bill before the committee, is there ?

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes; it has been introduced.

Mr. GreeNE. It is No. 11715.

Mr. LAwLEY. It is coming before you. Now, I do not want to
come down here on such a foolish thing as that, because I think the
intelligence of the people here ought to be sufficient to teach them
that gasoline tanks do not have anything to do with the trouble.

STATEMENT OF MR. GEORGE S. McDONALD, PUBLISHER OF
MOTOR BOATING AND MEMBER OF THE COMMITTEE AP-
POINTED BY THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF BOAT AND
ENGINE BUILDERS.

Mr. McDoxawp. I am a member of the committee appointed by
the National .\ssociation of Boat and Engine Builders, and which
committee was selected from the legislative conunittee of the associa-
tion itself and other members from various organizations of boat
owners and from many of the publications connected with the
industry. I am publisher of the magazine Motor Boating, and also
a boat owner; and I came down here in each of these capacities. My
interest here is connected with each one.

At the time this committee was appointed by the national asso-
ciation the opposition that devolopmrseemcd to be general to what
we call the tag bill or the numbering bill. When the bill was first
introduced the opinions of all those connected with the use of motor
boats and the building of motor boats, the various organizations in
the trade, or owners' associations, yacht clubs, and so on, were
asked for by various associations or individuals. And as the pub-
lisher of the magazine, we asked for the opinions of our readers, who
are located all over the United States. Now, it is a peculiar thing,
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but the majority of the members of yacht clubs and a majority of
boat owners are 1n favor of the numbering bill, and I say that frankly.
They do not see any reason why a boat should not be numbered.
And I have listened to the arguments advanced here for and against
the bill, and my own opinion is that the great majority of the opin-
ions on both sides for the bill and against the bill are trivial. I can
not sce any objections to the numbering of boats, as far as the num-
bering of them is concerned. I do see objections to the numberin
of the boats in the manner suggested; and many boat owners wit
whom I have talked and many associations are against the numbering
of the boats in the manner suggested.

The bill, to my mind, and to the mind of many I have talked with,
is defective in that it tries to be too complete; it tries to classify
every kind of a boat that is equipped with any kind of a motor as a
motor boat, even a boat that is a motor boat for only an hour out
of 365 days in the year; and there are many such, and that is no
exaggeration. But I believe if certain exemptions were made, and
if certain altcrations were made in the bill and a little different
method of numbering were made, the bill would be a good bill. The
object is all right. The object, after you remove all the trivial
reasons advanced by the Government and the sponsors of the bill,
would seem all right; but most of the reasons advanced are abso-
lutely trivial. This accident question is a laughable one. In con-
nection with our magazine, we get clippings daily from all over the
United States. We are supposed to get clippings from any publica-
tion in the United States that prints anything in reference to motor
boats, and therefore we have a complete record of all the accidents all
of the time that the department does not get. There are no accidents
to speak of, because a boat is a motor boat. There are far more
drowning accidents and there have been far more drowning acci-
dents right over in this little river here where the clerks of the depart-
ment lost their lives, out of canoes every year; and when you point
out two out of a motor boat, it was not gecause of the motor boat
that the accident occurred, and you don't know what it is.

Mr. Tyrer. Burning gasoline.

Mr. McDoxaLp. You take a sailboat. We have a number of sail-
boats on Long Island Sound. They are racing boats. There are 30
or 40 yacht elubs on the Sound and these boats belong to them. They
are sailboats, racing sailboats, and they strip those boats as far as
they can from all impedimentia, and they get rid of everything they
can in the way of odds and ends on the deck, and they have no life-
saving apparatus on board, and even leave their little boat home;
but almost every one of them carries a motor to bring them back
home after the race is over, if there is no wind and they have to
co.ue back 20 or 30 miles; and this little one-horse or two-horse
motor is stuck back on a board over the stern. Now, as soon as they
stick a motor on that boat, then they have got to comply with this
law governing motor boats, being motor boats in the eyes of this law,
and they may be only for one or two hours and during two or three
such functions in the summer time. And they have to carry this
number on the bow and they have to carry their life preservers, and
they have got to carry whistles and everything else right along with
them all of the time.
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Now, the object of the law, as explained by Mr. Tyrer, is to identify
the boat, beacuse some boat owners have given fictitious names when
they have been boarded and found without the required equipment.
Supposing a man does not put a number on his boat and he is boarded.
He 1s notified that he is violating the law and is subject to a fine of
$10. Whatisyourname? James Smith. Where do youlive? And
he gives them tie same fictitious name and address that he gave before,
anfj you have no more recourse than you had in the beginning; you
are in exactly the same position you were, because he has no number
on it and he does not give his correct name; he is running without a
number. And as far as being able to identify them by numbers is con-
cerned, it is ridiculous. And you only have a very few boats in the
Government departments that have jurisdiction that ply the water-
ways where motor boats are. 1 live in New Rocheﬁe. We have
there 300 motor boats that mnke that their home port, and I live
right at the water’s side and know a great many boatmen and yacht-
club members intimately. I have asked many times 4f the Govern-
ment boat has been in there any time this summer to inspect the
boats in there. I may be wrong, but I have not seen a Government
boat enter the harbor of New Rochelle once since the law of 1910 was
passed, and it does not go in any harbors of Long Island Sound that
adjoin ours. Take Raritan River, running to Perth Amboy, and
'rliﬁ t close to New York, part of the harbor of New York, in fact.

ere are a hundred motor boats or more on that river below New
Brunswick, which is the navigable part of the river, and then a wind-
ing stream 18 miles long; and on the branches of the Raritan two or
three hundred more; and there has never been a boat up there to
inspect those.

Mr. TYrRer. Yes, last scason. .

Mr. McDo~NaLp. Once out of seven years. And you take the
Connecticut River, the Connecticut below Windsor Locks, or from
Hartford down, it is navigable and comes Gnder Federal jurisdiction,
and I do not believe there has been any attempt made to enforce
the present law on the Connecticut River any oftenor or to any
greater extent than there has been around New Rochelle and these
other places I spoke of. And go down Long Island Sound and go out
on the Great Lakes, you will find a condition to exist that these men
have never been approached by anybody; that is, the boat owners;
their boats have never becn examined and no attempt made to look
them over, excepting spasmodically. once a year, when the depart--
ment’s boat sometimes goes down South, and on her way South she
will overhaul those on her way down. And she can not do any more.

Take Lake Champlain, 165 miles long. 1 do not think the depart-
ment has ever made any attempt to examine any motor boat on that
lake. and it has got Federal jurisdiction, because it is a Federal water-
way, and there are a great many boats there. And the Hudson River,
from Yonkers up, with probably a thousand motor boats on it, is
ignored in the same way. ’

In other words. there is no general attempt made, no real attempt
made to enforce the present law. Now, the numbering is not going
to do any more to them; it is not going to enforce the law any more
than carrying out tho law you already have; that is not going to make
the motor boat owners comply with the present law. As far as the
number itself is concerned, if you will exempt life boats on steamors—
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I can not see where Mr. Tyrer can get his idea that the motor-boat

lifeboat on the ocean-going steamship is any more exempt from the
provisions in this law in regard to number than is a motor lifeboat on
tho steam yacht like the North Star, for instance, an ocean-going
steam yacht.

Mr. Harpy. That is the reason, Mr. McDonald, I suggested you
frame an amendment.

Mr. McDox~avLp. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that you exempt life-
boats that are carried as lifeboats that are equi peg with motors.

Mr. Harpy. As I understand, under our law for safety appliances
we require or permit a certain number of lifeboats to be equipped
with motors. Now, those lifeboats, when put down in the water,
would be subject, I am inclined to think, to this provision here.

Mr. TYrReER. And they carry and are required to carry the name of
the parent boat.

r. Harpy. Under the law now?

Mr. Tyrer. Under existing law; and that number and name could
ge adopted in the customhouse as the designating number of that

oat.

Mr. McDox~aLp. You would have a whole lot of number ones.

Mr. Tyrer. But you would have the name of the boat.

Mr. McDoxALb. §'ou can not use the name of the boat. It says
here in 9411 no numbers not so awarded shall be carried on the bow
of such vessels. .

Mr. TtrER. The numbers will be so awarded. We will adopt that
as the number of the vessel.

Mr. McDonawLp. This is a numbering bill. This is not a naming
bill. If you can construe it to authorize the use of names, we can
use all our names.

Mr. Tyrer. That is a question of regulation,

Mr. Harpy. I would not object to having this understood that it
ought not to affect the present law with reference to lifeboats on
ocean-going vessels. One suggestion made in some letter I read here
this morning is that where the parent vessel carries other vessels
you might number them like the parent vessel.

Mr. Tyrer. We approve of that.

Mr. Harpy. I think the department says that has been their prac-
tice and if this bill interferes with it they will make it clear.

Mr. McDo~arp. At the hearing before Secretary Redfield on June
10, when many of us were present and a great many more, we were
told what the purpose of this bill was to be and at that time we went
decply into the question of detachable motors and their number and
their effect on this. Now out of all the motor boats in the United
States, there are at least onc half to-day equip{;ed with detachable
motors, and they are temporary motors, as somebody said this morn-
ing, which can be carried in a suit case; and I have seen at New
Rochelle men come up carrying a detachable motor in a suit case,
get a boat and attach the motor and go out as a motor boat.

Mr. Epmoxps. This bill exempts detachable motors.

Mr. McDoxaLp. Only boats 16 feet or less. Many canoes are 18
feet in length and many rowboats are 21 feet. Every one of those
racing sailboats I speak of are above 16 feet in length. The under-
standing we had when we got through with the hearing before Sec-
retary Redfield was that boats under 16 feet in length, whether
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with detachable or fixed motors, were to be exempt from this newly
proposed legislation.

Mr. Epymoxps. A 21-foot boat is a pretty good-sized boat and would
take quite a good-sized motor to run it, would it not?

Mr. McDonaLp. No. [ can take a 21-foot Whitehall skiff on the
St. Lawrence River and put in a one-horse motor and make 6 or 7
miles.  They are light, not wide and do not draw much water. They
only haul four or five people.

Mr5 Epmoxbps. Did you agree with the Secretary on 16 feet at that
time ? ‘

Mr. McDoxaLDp. No, 21 was the agreement at that time, as I remem-
ber it, and all boats whether with detachable motors or fixed motors
were to be exempt. But when the bill comes through, it is found the
only exemption made in it is 16 feet.

Mr. Epsoxps. That would exempt some of these very high-speed
boats that run 40 and -15 miles an hour. )

Mr. McDoxavLp. Which one?

Mr. Epmonps. Under 21 feet.

Mr. McDoxarp. No. The hydroplane you speak of and have in
mind, the 19-foot hydroplane, is a thing of the past. There are no
more of them being built; and there never was over a dozen of them
in the United States.

Mr. Epxonps. Some of those hoats go 35 miles an hour. Can not
some of the smaller beats under 21 feet go very fast?

Mr. McDoxarp. No.

Mr. LawrLey. I think I built one 21 feet.

Mr. McDoxaLp. We have some freak boats.

Mr. LawLey. There is a boat in existence to-day which will go 30
or 35 miles an hour.

Mr. McDoxarLp. What is it, a hydroplane?

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes; the Speeder, I think it was.

Mr. McDoxaLp. There are no more of them being built.

Mr. Epmonps. This present bill of 1910 is a pretty good bill, pro-
viding for the lights and everything?

Mr. McDoxaLp. Yes.

Mr. EpmoxnDps. You say the inspectors do not get around to New
Rochelle, the Raritan River, and other places; yet they made 600
arrests in New York Harbor under that last summer.

Mr. McDonaLp. They come there spasmodically around New York
Harbor, Graves, and Bay and arrest everything in sight, ga aboard
of everything in sight; and there is not one motor boat out of twenty
{)hat élas becn examined in 5 or 10 years that has not everything on

oard.

Mr. TYrer. One in seven.

. Mr. Epmoxps. I know; but he says now the boat is not inspected
in five or six yoars, and that they do not carry out the provisions of
the law we have given them.

- Mr. McDo~naLp. The Government bill requiring the equipment on
motor boats to-day is the most loosely enforced law.

Mr. Haroy. Still you do not know when they are going to have
these spasms.

Mr. McDo~aLD. They only have them in the crowded sections.

There is one of the parts of this bill I do not particularly like

Mr. Tyrer. Mr. Chairman, I think in justice to the department,
there ought to be a statement made here in regard to the real facts
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concerning inspection. These statements being made here must
necessarily be made without any real knowledge of what is being
done by the Government.

Mr. McDo~aLp. I am on the water.

Mr. Harpy. We will hear from you a little later on that, or you can

" ask any questions you wish to, Mr. Tyrer.

Mr. TyYrer. I want to call attention to the fact this bill does not
make any provisions of the motor-boat law apply to these small
vessels that do not already apply to them. The numbering bill only
applies to the numbering of those small vessels with detachable
motors, and which are required under the present law to have all
equipment; and this numbering bill does not change that.

Mr. McDo~aLp. Not a particle.

Mr. Epmonps. Still there was the argument that by reason of a
boat going up or down by sail and coming back with a motor on it
and having to have life preservers and boats, etc., on it. It is not
affected by this bill, at least ?

Mr. McDox~arp. It is not affected by this bill; it is the number.

Mr. Epmoxps. This bill only adds the number; it does not add
anything to the equipment.

. McDox~aLp. Not a particle. I am simply pointing out—I got
off the track a little and pointed out there should be some exemptions
from this bill and there should be some from the other bill and sug-
g%tingEthis bill should be put through in the form of an amendment.

Mr. Epmoxps. You rather think there ought to be exemptions in
the laws of 1910 and 1912?

Mr. McDo~NALD. Some classes of boats should be exempt from the
laws of 1910 and 1912; and if this bill could be put through as an
amendment to the 1910 and 1912 bills, with the additional require-
ment of numbering boats in a way that would not be objectionable
and still would answer the needs of the department for identification
puﬁ)oses and exempt certain classes of boats.

r. Harpy. Let me see, Mr. McDonald, if I have your objection to
the bill. The first is it disfigures the boats; is that right?

Mr. McDoNaLD. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. The second is that it ought to be inside of the boats?

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes.

Mr. HArDY. And the third is it is no good anyhow?

Mr. McDonaLp. No. I believe it is good.

Mr. Harpy. Then I have misinterpreted your presentation.

Mr. GREENE. He said it was goorg.

Mr. Harpy. I mean if it could not effect anything; the department
could not enforce it anyhow.

Mr. McDonaLp. It won’t help the department enforce the present
law one particle.

Mr. Harpy. That means it is no good for the purpose the depart-
ment wants it. There are three objections—disfigurement, number
on the inside, and it won’t do any good anyhow ¢

Mr. McDoxaLp. No; I won’t put it that way, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Harpy. You say it won’t help enforce the law; you admit the
law requiring the equipment on vessels is a good law, the law of 19104

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes.

Mr. Harpy. You say that is a fine law, and this is only sought to
help enforce that law.
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Mr. McDo~aLD. Yes.

Mr. HarpY. You say it won't help ?

Mr. McDo~aLp. It won’t accompfish the object.

Mr. Harpy. That means it is no good.

Mr. McDon~aLp. No; I say it is good.

Mr. Harpy. I can not reach your conclusion; I can not reach your
point if it won’t help.

Mr. LawLEY. It will help us in the matter of taxation sometime.

Mr. Harpy. Isn't there something in back of all this? That may
be so, that when you get these numbers we will want some taxes.

Mr. McDo~naLp. Not so far as I am concerned.

Mr. Rowe. It seems to me almost, Mr. Chairman, that we ought
to make them pay $2 a year for this, so that we could get reasonable
inspection, and we could then pay the inspectors.

Mr. LawLEY. That is the only way you will do it.

Mr. GREENE. You can not sneeze now without being in need of
revenue.

Mr. Harpy. It has been that way ever since I have known it.

Mr. Epmoxnps. We also need it in the way of preparedness.

Mr. Harpy. Gentlemen, I will tell you I think you are all in favor
of this bill when you come right down to it; and it seems to me the
expense is very small and the inconvenience very small. As far as I
have been able to gather from Mr, Lawley, he objects to it because he
might not think, when he transferred one of his boats, to let it be
known down at the department that he had transferred it.

Mr. GReeNE. I think Mr. Lawley also said you should make it

legible. v
%[r. Harpy. They said there was some difficulty along that line.
Mr. LawLEY. I do not think it will be enforced enough to bother

anybody. I do not see where your staff is coming from unless you

appropriate some money to enforce it.

ﬁ[r. Harpy. Don’t you think, that rather than encounter one of
those spasms, you will go and put a number on the boat?

Mr. LAwLEY. Yes; I think so. '

Mr. H. A. Parsoxs. Will you put a number on the outside of the
boat and do away with the inspection ?

Mr. Haroy. I don’t know; you will have to ask the inspectors
about that. T think the spasm will come on every once in a while.

STATEMENT OF MR. OTTO F. BARTHEL, DETROIT, MICH.

Mr. BARTHEL. You have heard from the salt water, so probably a
little of the fresh won’t do any harm.

Mr. Epmuxns. Will you state your business, Mr. Barthel, or what
you represent ?

Mr. Bartuer. I am just in the sport from the pleasure point of
view only. I have been in the boat-building business at times but
am entirely out of it now and am a patent attorney by profession.
But I merely speak from an interest in the sport and no business con-
nection or anything of that kind whatsoever. And I am a member
of the committee of the Inter-Lake Yachting Association on this

uestion, which is composed of all the clubs on Lake Erie, Lake
%Iuron, Lake St. Claire, the St. Claire and Detroit Rivers and their
tributary waters.
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It seems to me I heartily indorse Mr. Lawley’s comments on the
fact we are suffering rather from too much law and not enough en-
forcement, than from a lack of legislation. It secms that we have
plenty of that. And a short time ago a member, I belicve from
your Attorney General’s office, addressed our board of commerce
and made just that kind of a statement; and as an illustration, I will
cite you one or two of his statements. e stated, I believe in the
State of Colorado, that it was an offense punishable at law for one to
drive a bull on the street at night without attaching a red lantern.
Another illustration he gave was that two gentlemen who happened
to be in a hotel were' discussing this same question and one of them
stated they could not go through the day without breaking some
kind of a law. “Well,” the other gentleman said, “1 will just take
you on that; I will just risk $5 on that proposition, and we will meet
at 6 o’clock and see whether we have gotten through the day all right.”
So when 6 o'clock came along and the other gentleman did not show
up in the lobby of the hotel and he wanted to know what was the
matter, he went up to his room and knocked on the door and asked
if he was there. And he said yes, and let him in, and he found the
man in bed and he threw back the sheet and said, “ Why, you are
sleeping in a bed in which the sheets are not 56 inches long; you have
already violated the law.”

And it is the same way here.  We have so many laws we do not
know where we stand; we are constantly violating the law because
we do not know what the law really is. And it is the same proposi-
tion with the motor-boat legislation. Here is a man who thought
that by going to bed he would be perfectly safe when he went to bed,
and yet he was found sleeping in a hed with a sheet that was not
56 inches long.

Mr. Haroy. The Attorney General gave you that illustration of a
violation of the law ¢

Mr. BArRTHEL. Both of those were given to me by the Attorney
General’s office in addressing the Board of Commerce of Detroit in
the last three weeks.

Another illustration of the numbering proposition that came to
my mind, and that happened just across the river from us in the
Province of Ontario, Canada. They have an automile law there,
and, as long as you gentlemen have referred to the automobile quite
frequently, I just want to call this point to your attention: They
have a provision in that law very similar to this one (that no num-
bers not so awarded shall be carried on the bows of such vessels) ex-
cept that there it is on automobiles. It happened there was a grocer
in the city of Windsor and, like grocers do, he liked to advertise
a little bit and he put his telephone number on the side of his deliv-
ery wagon, and the first thing he knew he was arrested for having a
number on his car and they {ined him for putting a number on that
wagon—his telephone number—because it stated in the law of the
Province of Ontario that no number shall be put on the car except
the automobile-license number. And there is some agitation at the
gresent. time in the Province on that very point, and the law will no

o::bt be amended by reason of the popular agitation. )

Those are simple illustrations, ancr that question may come up
connection with the lifcboat proposition and having a double set of
numbers and make it illegal as in the other case.
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Then the matter of tuxution hus been referred to here, I believe.
I think that is u serious proposition, because I think personally
(and I «m sperking not from any manufacturing interest or any-
thing, but just the sportsman’s interest) if this me sure of listing
theze boxts is put in effect, it will lexd to nothing clse than & system
of tnxation cventually, just the same way s the automobile license
number lends to & system of t.x: tion ot the present time. Every
man who owns sn wutomobile hes had the pleasure of hiving the as-
ressor send him a little sheet of paper erch ye r contaiming a list of
securities he holds, business, ete., moitey invested in busipess, end
it is &1l gotten from where - from the ofiice of the secretery of state,
where the automobiles are listed. )

Mr. BurkE. Do you object to the automobile owners paying their
shsre of the taxes?

Mr. BarTueL. Not at all, if equally distributed.

Mr. BrrgE. You wish to abolish 211 taxation, then, becsuse taxa-
tion is not exactly. and scientifically equally distributed?

Mr. BarTaeL. I say under the present working of the tax law I
do not think it is just. T am a man:nd have n family and I think
the exemption is too low, beciuse where you have a three or four
thousand dollzr exemption it does not leave a man any leeway at
all who gets that kind of an ordinary income.

Mr. Burke. You do not claim thet the numbering of these motor
hoats will add to the taxes of the owner, do you?

Mr. BArRTHEL. I am simply saying what the possibilities are; what
it may lead to.

Mr. Burke, Is it your idea that the numbering of these motor
boats will lead to the assessors of property discovering more taxable

property ? )
NPI‘. gAR’l‘HEL. Certainly. _
Mr. Burke. Lead to their discovering more property for taxation ¢

Mr. BaArTHEL. Certainly.

Mr. Burke. Why should not the motor-boat owners pay a tax?

Mr. BarTHEL. On the present tax list they are taxed now.

Mr. Burke. You mean under the present income tax law ¢

Mr. BArRTHEL. I am against any tax which is not equally distributed.

Mr. Epmonps. I think you are getting a little wrong there, Mr.
Burke. He thinks this license law will eventually lead to taxing
the motor-boat owner.

Mr. Burke. Why shouldn’t the motor boat be taxed?

Mr. BartaeL. They are taxed at present as personal property.

Mr. Burge. Personal property is taxed in the different States.
hMr. Harpy. The point he makes is it will lead to a discovery of
them. '

Mr. Curry. Here is what I think: Originally automobiles were
numbered for the purposc of identification. It did not cost the
automobile owner anything to file his number with the secretary of
state in the different States; it cost him about $2 to get his number
on his machine. All autonobiles pay a property tax; the owners of
all automobiles pay a tax on the value of the automobile. They pay
that everywhere. But nearly every State in the Union, since the
numbering proposition has been put into operation, taxes the auto-
mobiles in addition according to the horsepower—a dollar a horse-
power per year. That is an additional tax.
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Mr. Burke. In view of the fact that they wear out the roads more
than any other vehicle, don't you think it is just and equitable that
they should pay an additional tax for road purposes?

Mr. Curry. Possibly the motor-boat owners imagine that the
States, having the numbers of those motor boats available, will tax
the motor boats so much a horsepower for narrowing the water in
the streams.

Mr. Epmoxps. I think you are wrong, Brother Curry. I think it
is this: That these gentlemen are afraid the Democrats, in the pres-
ent desperate condition of the Treasury, will find an additional means
of taxation by taxing motor boats.

Mr. Harpy. I thought we were going to hear that; but what I
understood the witness to say was that these records would lead to
the discovery of these sources of taxation and of the discovery of the
actual existence of the motor boats.

Mr. BArRTHEL. It will be used for that purpose eventually.

Mr. Harpy. A good many of them might not be given in unless
there was a record somewhere; and with the record they could all be
found and they would all be there; and that is where Brother Burke
came in to know why they should not be taxed.

Mr. HapLey. What is the point about all this taxing of motor
boats; is the Federal Government going to assist the States in col-
lecting any taxes?

Mr. Harpoy. The witness has just stated he thought this would
later be followed with a tax; and I think, back of that there is some-
thing in that.

Mr. BARTHEL. We are taxed at present by law, in the municipality
or State, whichever it may be, as personaf property. I am simply
illustrating that as a possible further operation of the present rule,
simply the expedition, vou might say, of something in the future.
It is not the case of trying to avoid taxes, because we are being taxed
now on those things, as a personal property tax; but there is the
possibility of the branching out of those laws and legislation, etc.

Now to get closer home, I am an ex-commodore of one of the clubs,
numhorinF about 600 members, located on Belle Isle, and there is
another club of probably two or three thousand members. And be-
tween the two places which are, I would say, from three to five
thousand feet apart, there is a public bathhouse. The clubs have
a membership of probably close on to three or four thousand mem-
bers. Each of those clubs run a vessel from the city to the island,
just across the stream, probably 3,000 feet at the outside, and one of
those clubs has a boat of about, probably, 65 feet. She just comes
under the law. She charges no fare whatever; it is-included with the
vearly dues of these members. The other club charges a 5-cent
fare, or six tickets for a quarter. There is a smaller boat, 48 feet
long and between 12 and 13 feet beam. Those two boats, in the
course of a year, will carry close to 50,000 people, and one of those
boats would come under the law, the smafler one of the two, the
48-foot boat, because she charges a fare. The other boat, which is
the 65-foot boat, would not come under the law because she does not
charge a fare, as I understand the proposition in connection with
the question of personal use.

Now those two boats have been in operation in the neighborhood
of 10 years, possibly not quite that but close to it. In that time
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there has never been an accident to my knowledge on either of those
boats, although they carry close to 50,000 people per year. Not
one accident. Those boats, however, have been instrumental in sav-
ing at least, in the 10 years, 25 or 30 lives by reason of their plying
back and forth, from canoes capsizing, suicides jumping from the
bridge and being picked up, and things of that kind. I.could safely -
say at least 10, if not 25, people have been picked up in that time.
Now that illustrates the inequality of the.law. In the one case, the
larger. boat, not charging any fare is exempt; in the other case, the-
smaller boat, charging a fare, comes under the rule. And both of
them to a large extent, or neither one of them, have had any acci-
dent that I know of in that time and yet have been instrumental in
saving a large number of lives in that period and have carried an
excessive number of passengers, loaded to the brim.

Mr. EpMonDs. While you are on that: This new bill amends
4464 by putting in “boats carrying passengers for hire.”

Mr. EARTHEL. Boats carrying 20 passengers or over.

Mr. Epmonps. And this bill covers larger boats, and they will be
inspected just the same as the smaller boats.

KHARDY. That is the bill we reported ?

Mr. EpMONDs. Yes. .

Mr. BaArTHEL. Now, there was another point in connection with
our particular location at Detroit. We are located on a public perk.
It is owned by the city of Detroit. We pay $1 per year rental or
lease, and we have to comply with the rules and regulations of the
park and boulevard commission, the island being part of the park
system of the city. Therefore our club, being ﬁocated above the
bathhouse, the current of the river floating down, the park commis-
sioner has laid down certain rules and regulations, and has obtained
from the War Department a harbor line around the island within
which he has jurisdiction and has been upheld by the local courts
there, because we fought the question out there, and he was sus-
tained; that is, there was a large number of houseboats, launches
and power boats, and things of that kind that had toilets on board
their boats, and he contended that was injurious, and therefore
required them to move out beyond the harbor]line. Now, this is one
mﬁation that the park and boulevard commission has in charge.

en there is an international waterways commission covering that
same question in regard to the discharge of sewage from steamers
passing up and down the river between the United States and Can-
8da—the Detroit River. Now, thisis an international question again
that you are going to run into. And then again, we have a harbor
master whose house is located on the island, and he has a fast launch,
and he follows up all the cases of accidents, and when a storm comes
on he goes around and notifies all boat owners a squall is coming,
and tries to avoid accidents.

Mr. Epmonps. What part of the bill would interfere with inter-
national arrangements %

Mr. BarTHEL. I just want to show there is too much regulation;
that is the point f am making, with the harbor master, with his
jurisdiction; the park commission, with its jurisdiction; the Interna-
tional Waterways Commission, with its jurisdiction; and then we have

85668—16——05
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the collector of customs man, with his regulations ; and have the immi-
gration inspectors there, with their regulations, watching for the shift-

back and forth of the immigrant population—Chinese, and so forth;
it is all transmitted by boats—and smuggling, and things of that kind.
So you have regulations in that particular location probably more
than at any other point in the United States. And there are inter-
national complications that are going to come on. Suppose a motor
boat from Canada comes over into the waters of the United States
and has not a number; what is the situation?

Mr. EpMonDs. We are only making this bill for the purposes of
irlxlspecdtion, and we do not inspect Canadian boats and do not care what
they do.

. BaArTHEL. I know, but by reason of the United States waters,
carrying business and things o{ that kind, the United States boats
go over in Canadian waters. It is only probably 2,600 feet at the
widest point and twelve or thirteen hungred at its narrowest, and
there is a constant passing back and forth on the border line there.

Mr. EpmMonDs. As a matter of fact Canadian boats come under
Great Britein’s regulations for passenger boats, and every passenger-
carrying boat is required to have a license no matter how many pas-
sengers it cerries. Section 6 of their regulations provides:

6. Certificate for motor launches plying in the summer, during daylight and in fine
weather.

No matter what the size of the boat is, it has to have some regula-
tion. I do not know whet the regulations are, but they have regula-
tions.

Mr. BarTHEL. I know we go out to the club and probably always
have 2 dozen boats and things of that kind, so that the question comes
up and we have to satisfy five different sets of regulations governing
boats in the river. There are five different sources: The Interna-
tional Waterways Commission, the harbor masters, the park and
boulevard commission, the collector of customs, and the immigration
officers; and are we going to be subject to the inspection and seizure
from all of these different sources? Every man intends to be honest;
no one intends to evade the law or avoid the payment of the $10 dues
or whatever the assessment is—sey it is just a fine; but the question
is, must men who are not dishonest at heart or anything of that kind—
and an accident may happen—you may have children on the boat
with you and one of them may take a life preserver and drop it over-
board and there may be a little sea running, and you will not think
it is worth while to pick it up and you FO along, and the first thing
g‘ou know, Tom Keene, the collector of customs, he is watching—

om is down oh the dock watching every Sunday; he is on the job;
he knows the boat; he don’t need any numbers; give him the name
of the boat and he will tell you; he knows right away becasue he 18
right there amongst them all of the time. There is the point. I do
not believe numbering is going to do any good. .

The inspectors will remember the characteristics in the right kind
of a system; there is the proposition. You know what that boat is;
you are going to carry & picture of that boat in your mind and you
will catch it sooner or later. And it is easy to change the numbers
on the boat. It happens right now, somebody steals a motor boat
and simply by erasing one of the letters in the name it will spell 8
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different name. You have perhaps seen illustrations of that kind
with the name ‘‘Packard’’ at some of the shows if you have been to
the Follies, simply by erasing a few letters; and with the word
“Hello”’ which you may have seen done in the vaudeville shows, a
n comes out in an automobile with a license tag turned upside
own and it says ‘‘O Hell.” And as a general proposition, if a per-
son really means to evade the law, they are oi.‘l;.f to, numbers or no
numbers. But you are not lessening the di%ic ties at all; you are
dealing with people who feel it is necessary to live up to the rules
and regulations just as they stand at the present time; and for that
reason I think there is plenty of legislation at the present time to
carry it out; that is, I mean if it 1s effectively enforced. That is
the point I am leading to, and personally I would disapprove b anly
means the raising of that fine to $100 on anything of the kind. If
the law is to be enacted, it should be enacted uniformly; that is,
your letters should be 4 inches, just the same here as it says in the
other law, and your letters should be carved on the boat, on the
deck beams, inside of the ship, just the same as in the other law.
There should be no difference whatever, but there should be uni-
formity, so that everybody understands and no ‘‘ifs’’ and ‘‘ands”
about this, no ““ifs’ and ‘‘ands” about that, but the same thing on
every kind of a boat.

My great objection to the law is that it adds a lot of restrictions
and things which are not uniform throughout all the merchant-
marine law. Why let a boat of that kind be numbered outside any
more than a large boat. The man can not determine whether they
are complying with the laws or not until he goes on board of her?
There is the proposition. He can not tell whether it has six or eight
life preservers or anything of that kind. He has got to go on board
to inspect the boat.

Mr. BurkE. Supposing that vessel has such speed that it gets
away from the inspector and you notice the number and you can
trace it up; but, otherwise, without a number you would be unable
to trace it up.

Mr. BarTHEL. If anybody asks me about a boat making such speed
that she can get away from mine, I should say no.

Mr. Burke. You are probably fortunats in having a very fast boat.

Mr. BARTHEL. An inspector knows the same thing; because boats
are not so thick as all that; there is not such confusion.

Mr. Epmonps. If the committee find this is absolutely necessary,
don’t you think the bill is drawn up as leniently as possible and there
18 a chance of getting your money back ?

Mr. BARTHEL. In things of that kind I think it should be drawn
very leniently; but I do not think it should be any more stringent
because the other law only makes a $10 fine.

Mr. EpMonps. We are trying to make it as lenient as possible and
yet accomplish what we want to do; we want to get hold of these
men who are evading the law, and in order to do that we are soing
to number the boats, if the committee agree. of course; and in doing
that we want to be as lenicnt as possible, and I think this bill is very
lenient myself.

Mr. BarTHEL. I agree with you. As long as it is uniform with the
others, I think it is Jenient. But I do not believe there ought to be
a hundred-dollar fine there. We want the conditions of the law the
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sge, and if the other has a $10 fine in there, then it should be $10 in
this.

Mr. Epmonps. I think you agree that with the conditions in the
country in the past in regard to motor boats and things of that kind,
we have been very lenient. in view of the fact that they have high
speed and crowd in the harbors where the large shipping is—that we
have been very lenient at all times; and we do not require very
much to have a man know how to run the boat and keep his lights
lighted, and things like that. We don’t require very much.

Mr. BArTHEL. We all live up to that law.

Mr. Epmonps. There is no very hard requirements for a man
running a motor boat.

Mr. BARTHEL. You seem to raise the question of speed. My idea
is that speed leads to safety rather than danger. You will find that
all railroads running at the higher rates of speed have. I believe. less
accidents in proportion to the number of passengers carried than they
had before. :

Mr. EpMonps. I would e with vou that to have an inspector
after a fellow, speed would lead to safety.

STATEMENT OF MR. ROBERT E. POWER, CLEVELAND, OHIO,
EDITOR OF POWER BOATING AND CHAIRMAN OF THE
INTERLAKE COMMITTEE.

Mr. Power. I am editor of Power Boating and chairman of the
interlake committee.

Everything has been said, gentlemen, and you have been very
lenient and very kind to all of us. Unfortunately, I have objections
to the numbering bill from the Buffalo Launch Club, of Buffalo; the
Inter-Lake Yachting Association of 24 clubs and about 5,900 active
members—all pleasure yachtmen and not commercial boats at all;
also some data from Toledo.

I thought the committee in its consideration of this bill would be
glad to have the information which we could furnish of the number
of boats in operation from the ports on the Lakes, and so I have two
or three letters giving that information, which I will file with you,
gentlemen, for further reference.

Mr. Harpy. Just select those you think are most pertinent, if you
wish tl;;am to be printed in the record, and hand t%em to the ste-
nographer.

. POwER. Yes; I have them here, and they contain some dats
from the pleasure-boat end which we thought might be of value.

(The letters above-referred to are as follows:)

CLEVELAND YAcHT CLUB,
Rocky River, Okio, March 28, 1916.
Mr. R. E. PoweRr,
Shoreham Hotel, Washington, D. C.

DEAR Sir: As chairman of the delegates for the Interlake Yachting Association,
representing all the yacht and boat clubs on Iake Frie before the Merchant Marine
and ] isheries Committee, I wish to place the following general information concern-
ing the Cleveland Yacht Club and otger clubs of Cleveland before you.

The Cleveland Yacht Club and the Lakewood Yacht Club, now combined into
the Cleveland Yacht Club, have been in existence more than 30 years and have had
a total membership of over 3,000 members during that time, and out of that member-
ship only one life was ever lost—that party being Mr. Eddy Pease—the conditions of
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which you are acquainted with, and know that other than direct yachting was the
cause.

Each year at Rocky River, out of thousands of fishermen and pleasure-boat renters
who belong to no organization, we have generally from one to &:ee drownings, but
invariably by novices doing foolish stunts with rented canoes or else having suicidal
intent. ﬁegula.r frequenters of the water always use reasonable precaution, and
among this class accidents and deaths are almost unknown.

In the Cleveland Yacht Club we have nearly 200 boats enrolled, combining sail and
Eower, being about 1 to 3, and combining the Cleveland Boat élub, the Lakewood

oat Club, the Cleveland Power Boat Club, and the many Eleasure craft about Cleve-
land that have no club connections I am safe in saying there are over 500 pleasure
craft in Cleveland. .

A few of these boats are held at large values but the large number are owned by men
of moderate means and wage earners, and nearly 50 per cent of the number are owned
by mechanics and day laborers. .

These men include their boats on their tax duplicate and generally at a higher
valuation than they could sell them for,and they as a body wish to protest against
other forms of taxation on something already assessed, and do not feel that it isright
or just to impose other heavy taxations and restrictions that will ultimately drive
them away from the sport they love.

Each winter we conduct a school of navigation, free to our members under the
United States power squadron, and we find this very helpful in gradually lifting up
the standard, which in the minds of the professional navigator, is lower than they
seem to think it should be, but with us we are not nor do we expect to be profes-
gional, nor do we care to be subservient to the demands of the professional and abso-
lutely oppose any move that seems to indicate that the move is to commercialize
our pleasure.

All of us have sufficient of common sense and judgment not to take chances and
risks in unsafe hulls or go unprepared for emergencies, and we claim that the present
laws are sufficiently stringent, when properly enforced, to safeguard the reasonable
c(indit.iona that are liable to exist. Further legislation denies us of the present
pleasures.

Hoping the committee will be given a proper hearing and that the Merchant Marine
and Fisheries Committee will keeﬁ in mind that your committee are representi
several thousand yachtsmen on Lake Erie who are earnestly awaiting the results o
their decisions in these matters, either for or against their pleasure and the ultimate
success or death of yachting, I am,

Yours, very sincerely,
F. 0. VAN SickLE, Secretary.

Burraro Launce CLuB,
Buffalo, N. Y., March 24, 1916.
Mr. RosBert E. PoweR, :

Editor of Power Boating, Cleveland, Ohio.

Dear Sir: This is to advise that the Buffalo Launch Club is vigorously opposed to
the bill designed to cause the registration of power boats and the licensing of power
boat operators. ] o .

There are 70 power boats in the fleet which represents this club and which are
owned and operated by a like number of our members. All records obtainable in
Buffalo and along the Niagara frontier indicate that only one accident in connection
with the use of power boats has occurred in the past few years, i. e., in which human
life was injured.

Ulll)ward of 600 power boats are operated in Buffalo and the immediate vicinity, and
a3 the records of the local board of medical examiners show that only one accident,
an explosion of gasoline, has occurred in connection with the operation of this large
fleet it iﬁ obvious that the proposed regulations are superfluous and absolutely un-
warranted.

l;'olviver boats owned and operated in Buffalo and neighboring ports are approximately
as follows:

Buffalo: -
Pleasure boats..........oooiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiaa.. e eeeeceeeeeraeceeacaeaan 400
Commercial boats. ... ..o i it ieeeaaaanaa 25
Tonawanda:
Pleasure boats. ....coou ittt 90

Commercial boats. ..... ... ..o ittt eeeteeieaaaaa. 10
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La8alle:
Pleasure boats. . oouee. i iiet ittt eiie e reteaireaaaaaaas 75
. Commercial boata. ...l 10
Niagara Falls, pleasure boats............o.ooiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiana. 25
TOBL - et e e Y

We firmly believe that any further regulation of power boating will be unfair to
the followers of this health-giving pastime. Present regulations covering this class
of boats in Buffalo and vicinity are, indeed, adequate for all purposes. The provision
of proper equipment for these boats is enforced by the United States customs inspect-
ors, and there is no doubt that these officials report few, if any, boats that do not con-
form to the law.

We trust that you will spare no effort to bring about the defeat of the proposed
measures, and we are sure you will have the hearty support of every power boat club
in the country.

Yours, very truly,
BurraLo LaunceE CLus,
Dar H. Lewis, Commodore.

v

ToLepo, OnI10, March 26, 1916.
Mr. RoBerT E. Powsr,
Power Boating, Cleveland, Okio.

My Dear Mgr. Power: Your letter of March 24 came to me a little late, and there-
fore I am unable to give you absolute figures on the number of power beats in the city
of Toledo. Roughly, you might estimate it as follows -

Toledo Yacht Club................... et eteteeee it ittt eraraaaas 50
Toledo Power Boat Club....... ..ot 85

Riverside Boat Club......... ..ottt ee e i eeeiiiaeaaanans 70

- Maumee River Yacht Club. .. ... 40
Ottawa River Yacht Club.......... dseeatiesiarctoriaasatans e 35
B4 7Y 280

In addition to this, you can easily add about 50 fishing craft and about 250 small
power boats not connected with any club.
During the past two years I know of no serious accidents having occurred to any
boats on Maumee River or Bay.
With very best wishes.
I.am, sincerely.
Henry W. Hess.

———r—

INTERLAKE YACHTING ABSOCIATION,
Detroit, Mich., March 24, 1916.
Mr. RoBert E. Power, :
Chairman of Power Boat Legislation Committee,
of Inter Yachting Association, Cleveland, Ohio.

DEAR MR. Power: I am informed that Commodores Otto F. Barthel, of Detroit,
F. W. Wakefield, of Vermillion, Ohio, and H. W. Parsons, of Cleveland, of our com-
Jmittee on power boat legislation will be in Washington to attend the hearings on the
bills to be taken up by the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries on March
28-30. Commodore Templeton, of Detroit, is not able to be with you at the h
although he is es%f,cial]y Interested in the matter owing to his position as president
the Great Lakes Waterways Association. .

The Interlake Yachting Association has twenty-four (24) active clubs in cities from
Buffalo to Detroit, inclusive, with about 5,000 constituent members and at least 600
motor yachts in their fleets which would come within the provisions of the proposed
. laws. Asthe proposed laws, if passed, would operate to the detriment of power boating

a8 a gport the interest being taken in the action of the Committee on Merchant Marine
and Fisheries regarding the provisions of the laws as now framed, by the yachtamen in
our clubs, is very great. .

On behalf of our association I urge you and your committeemen to make a strong
representation to the committee at Washington fo consider the proposed laws carefully
before recommending them for passage. In our resolution passed at our annual spring
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meeting at Sandusky, Ohio, on March 4, of which you have a vcv::ﬁ{: we protested
against the Cproviaions a8 now written in the pro ws. You be able to point
out to the Committee the unnecessary and highly restrictive features which were dis-
cussed at our meeting, which were so much opposed by so many of our leading mem-
bers who are interested in power boating as a sport. '

1t seems there is a widespread interest in the laws to be considered at the hearing
next week, judging from correspondence I am receiving daily. .

Several clubs 1n our organization have already passed resolutions protesting against
the objectionable features contained in the proposed laws. From the tone of letters
and from the unusual activity on the part of individuals and clubs it certainly seems
that the legislation now proposed is the most radical legislation regarding power boats
that has come to the attention of iower-boat yachtsmen. They seem to be u&in
arms about the matter. They think their pleasure and freedom as amateur yachte-
men are to be almost entirely taken away from them. They want proper regulation
and good government, but they do net want to be J:ut in the ocean-liner class. They
do not want anything but fair consideration for their spert, which would surely be
killed, or nearly so, 1f restrictions as contained in the proposed laws were imposed

Conservative {lestimted from latest information I have, there are something like
5,900 active yachting members in the clubs of our association, with several hundred
more who can not be termed yachting members. Each and every one of the members
wish you and your committee success in making your representations to the cem-
mittee at Washington sufficiently strong to secure power-boat regulations for power-
boat yachtsmen, and not ocean liner or towboat regulations, if new laws of any kind
are necessary. We wish you good luck, and will anxiously await the verdict of the
committee regarding ‘‘our sport.’’

Very truly, yours,
Cuas. D. Lywca,
Secretary Interlake Yacht Association.

‘We rather feel, of course, as mostly interested in pleasure yachting,
that power boating and the use of these boats is just a recreation, a
pastime, and it is a very healthful and enjoyable sport, just like going
out and playing baseball and tennis; the records would seem to
show that there are no more aecidents from the use of power boats
than there are from the use of parks in the ordirary sports and games
that people enjoy out of doors. Of course, in our l{)usiness, in the
publishing business, we are in touch with a great many people.
And f'ou will be suﬂ‘uised at how much enjoyment, how much pleasure,
people get out of their boats. And it is the poorer class that get the
pleasure, because they take their families off to spend their week
ends. And very often in a great many ports, in equipment, we have
noticed particularly, it is a tmestion first of recreation, and the
next question he puts to us is ¢ monegfhe can afford to put into
his little boat; and we are rather watchful of anything makmﬁjgz
much more embarrassing to him in any way, or it might cause hi
to feel that he was being subjected to legislation. But it is a fact
that when Congress takes action, you know it frightens a man pretty
much. He thinks something awful is going to happen if Congress
passes a bill which affects his little hobby.

I do not believe there is anything more to say. Mr. Lawley, of
course, is one of the oldest builders in this country. He has {een
building boats and knows the conditions, and he has stated some of
the objections which you might meet. The experience we have had
on the Lakes, at least to our knowledge, in spite of the fact, as Mr.
Tyrer says, there have been one out of every seven boats inspected
which have been found deficient—I think we could qualify that a little
bit in this way: If that is true, then he has inspected but a small
proportion of the boats that are in operation, because I do not be-
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‘lieve it is fair to say that 15 per cent of the people who own power
boats and operate them are deficient in the equipment required. Is
that what your testimony stated ?

Mr. Tyrer. That is right.

Mr. Power. Do you think that is true out of 250,000 ?

Mr. Tyrer. One out of seven of the inspections made showed vio-
lations of the law.

Mr. Power. How many inspections did you make ?

Mr. Tyrer. That I do not know. We take them as they come.

Mr. Power. It seems to me the committee might very well inquire
how many inspections are made.

Mr. Tyrer. It is easy. I think there are about 35,000 inspections.

Mr. Power. Thirty-five thousand ? :

Mr. Tyrer. During the last six months.

Mr. Power. It is fair, I presume, if I am not taking too much
time, to say that with 250,000 to 300,000 boats, quite a large num-
ber have not been inspected; and the possibilities are, and I know it
to be true—we know it to be true up our way—where boats are being
operated that whenever the man understands the law, or has an
knowledge of it, he never hesitates to put his equipment on. Throug
our clubs and our associations they are always instructed the minute
a man joins a club or buys a boat. A great many newcomers come
in, and a man may come in to-morrow, and he is always told what to
‘carry and the other owners take an interest in posting him so that
he will have the safety appliances needed. It is also earried by the

“manufacturers in their catalogues, and a majority of them now carry
this law in their catalogues which are distributed broadcast. And
the general tendency of boat owners, manufacturers, and every one
concerned, is to observe this law to the best of their ability. "And
you will find, gentlemen, whatever action you take, you will have
people with you because they are the.right kind of people, and we
think they are among the best people in the United gts.bes.

Mr. Harpy. I want to compliment you gentlemen in this matter
and to say to you that we think you [Za've displayed the best spirit

- of any of the peoIple who have come before this committee.

Mr: LawLey. I would like to ask Mr. Tyrer how many arrests
were made in the last six menths or the last year?

Mr. Tyrer. Between July 1 and January 1, we found 5,551 viola-
tions of the navigations laws and of that number I think probably
between 4,500 and 5,000 were motor-boat violations.

Mr. LawrLey. What did you do with them; that is what I want to
get at ;flixl'lSt tell them to go about their business and do it again?

Mr. Tyrer. No. I thinkit may be said in the majoritya(;% cases we
Yut on the penalty of $10, that is, unless it was & second violation.

n cases of second violation a heavier fine would be put on. We
averaged $5 or $10.

' Mr. LawLey. I have yet to learn of an instance in the city of
Boston, where it has been talked of, or from any one among the
different motor-boat owners of any fine or any arrest being made.

Mr. Tyrer. That is remarkable inasmuch as Boston was the
busiest port last year.

Mr. Lawrey. And I really think if some drastic measure or some
penalty was excrcised two or three times, the whole thing will be
stopped.
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Mr. Rowe. And more eleborate inspections.

Mr. LawLey. You will have less inspections if you will make an
example of somebody two or three times and pull them up to the limit.

Mr. Harby. Mr. Lawley, we do not any of us want to be made
examples. .

Mr. Lawrey. I will take my share; you can inspect my boats as to
the equipment on board, and if you catch me I will be glad to pay the
bill and have it advertised. :

Mr. Curry. There have been some inspections on the delta of the
Sacramento. There was one violation of the law discovered by the
department out there and Mr. Cook, the owner of the boat was hailed
before the collector of customs end he told the collector of customs
he had rented that boat to Maj. Rand of the War Department six
months before and it was under the War Department that the vio-
lation took place. And there is the only case where they found any-
thing in the last two or three months, and that was a violation of a
rented boat under the War Department.

STATEMENT OF MR. F. W, WAKEFIELD, VERMILION, OHIO.

Mr. WakerieLp. I think I can read the writing on the wall. I
think we are going to have a numbering bill, and % want to ask the
inspector if a violation of the law will not always be found by an in-
spection of the boat, or if he will take every Tom, Dick, and Harry’s
report of the boat? What I want to guard against more than any-
thing else is spite work by these little fellows, and they are little fel-
lows, and sometimes they are run over. The big fellows crowd us,
but what do you take for proof of violation? If it is by inspection
of the boat by United States officers, I shall be satisfied; but if every
Tom, Dick, and Harry can write a note to the inspector and say a
certain boat violated the law, without swearing to it, or something
of that kind, I think we will be imposed on in a good many cases.

Mr. Harpy. You will admit we can not write anything into the
law as to who the officers will believe and who they won’t believe.

Mr. Rowe. We have the same difficulty now.

Mr. TYyrer. We have the same difficulty happen now right straight
along. We get repeated statements of violations of the law, but never
attempt any move whatever until the person making the charge sub-
mits a sworn affidavit. Then the person incurring the penalty is
given an opportunity to answer that affidavit before we make any
move in the matter in any direction. .

Mr. WakerFIELD. That satisfies me. There is just one more point
in this bill and that is: Now my home port is a fishing village; it is
used for nothing else but fishing and pleasure boats. And I have
been operating a motor boat for pleasure for 10 years. During that
time there has been no accident from any power boat; but we have
had serious loss of life from the canoes and small rowboats, and I
want to call attention to that point. I think you are getting off the
track in leaving those small boats out.

Now as the mayor of the village for four years, we tried to pass a
law restrictinF the use of the canoes on the navigable waters. We
found we could not do it because it was under the jurisdiction of the
United States, and we still have )ccasional loss of life out of canoes
and small rowboats, but we never do out of the power boats at all.
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Mr. HarpY. You would not want us to go into that in connection
with this bill, would you ? _

Mr. WakerieLp. I do not think you are going far enough; I think
you are missing the object. It is small rowboats and canoes where
the loss of life comes in. People without any experience in canoes
and rowboats go out on Lake Erie when there is a southwest gale
blowing, when the man who navigates a boat knows better than to
go out. Yet these innocent people go right out, and the first thing
you know they are out in danger. I have had to go to their rescue
several times myself. And that is where the trouble is and where
the loss of life comes in. It does not come in where you are tryi
to regulate and trying to govern. That is not where the loss of life
comes in.

What I understand you are trying to do is to save life, and all the
laws are passed to save life; and I say you are missing the object.
It is the little boats and canoes and rowboats that cause all the trouble.
I had to call for the life-saving crew myself for a canoe with a young
man and a young lady in it who had gotten caught in a southwest

le; and we had to get the life-saving crew from 10 miles away.

t Just happened when all of our boats were out of commission;
and the same thing might happen to-day with the college people
coming to our town and going out in the small boats every nice dey.
The cgllege is-20 or 30 miles inland, and they are commencing now
to come to our little village and rent these Yittle canoes and these
small rowboats; and they are the ones that lose theirlives. We have
not lost a Hfe in the power boats in 10 years’ time.

There is one thing further I wish to say, and that is when you pass
this law I am pretty sure you will have your 7 per cent of violations.
In other words, I do not think you wﬁl accomplish your purpose,
because through the lack of inspection.

Another thing, I think the average speed of all power boats, taking
them all together, will be less than 10 miles an hour.

That brings me to bill 9412, I think you are missing the point in
that one in dodging the small boat. At the present minute we have
a small boat in our port that ought to be inspected by the United
States Government. There is no one else with any jurisdiction over
that boat. As soon as the passengers come to that little town they
will simpl¥ fill that boat right up. And I do not think it is safe,

~myself. You say carrying more than 20 people. I say 19 people
are just as valuable as 800 or 900. You will have the Eastland
disasters and the Slocum disasters once in a while, but the little boats
will have to be taken care of. I think you are missing the object in
cutting out the little boats that carry passengers for hire, just the same
as the big fellows. To me the value of the %ife of one is just as great
as the many.

STATEMENT OF MR. A. L. JUDSON, NEW YORK, N. Y., PRESI-
DENT AMERICAN POWER BOAT ASSOCIATION, CHAIRMAN
OFUB:I‘HE LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE COMPOSED OF 150
CLUBS.

. Mr. Jupsox. I am president of the American Power Boat Associa-
tion and chairman of the legislative committee composed of 150
clubs all over the United States and about 25,000 members.
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I think I can say that the object sought to be accomplished by
this legislation is approved by our association. But we are opposed
to the bill as it is drawn at present, for this reason: If it is intended
to enact this bill into law, we suggest and believe that the numbers
will accomplish more on the inside of the boat than en the outside
of it, if it 18 sought to ¢ out the provisions of the existing law.
For the reasons stated by all the other speakers practically, no boat
oan be inspected without the inspector going on board. The fact
that he must go on board to find out whether this boat has a number
or not will show that he has visited it. Then there is some way you
will have of checking up your inspector.

If it is intended by this bill also to have a list of all of the motor
boats in the United States plying the Federal waters on file in Wash-
i somewhere for seme purpose, the number can be found just
as well on the inside of the boat as on the outside of it. If, however,
the object of having the number on the outside is simply to find out
whether the boat is-violating the rules of the road or not, then you
should have a large number of traffic cops all over the place where
motor boats are numerous, with the authority of the (Government
to thold up their hand and say, ‘“Now, you stop; you have gone -on
the wrong side; you did not obey the signal of the beat approachmg
you,” etc.

I can mot see any ether object to be acoemplished by having a
number on the outside; whereas if you put the number on the inside,
it will insure the inspection of that boat by the inspecter; and in
erder to accomplish that the Government ou {t to put at the disposal
of the Department of Commerce sufficient funds to do so.

Mr. Harpy. Let me ask you, in that commection: Su];)pose you
have a boat which is vielating someof the rulesprescribed by the act
of 1010 or 1012, and that boat comes in collison with another vessel
which is observing these rules, and that boat knews nething of the
wessel except its number. It reports to the service and the service
then has a means of traeing that wessel, dees it not ?

Mr. Jupsox. That is a very good suggestion, Mr. Chairman; but
when two boats came into <ollision they:are usually pretty well dam-
ed, or damaged sufficiently so that they can not get away, and
any boats are around anywhere they arve picked up and taken in.
Mr. Harpy. That might be; but they might not come into col-
lision, but come so near it that the danger was great and the owner
ef the boat who was obeying the law would like to report the man
who had not.

Mr. JupsoN. Yes. I think those oases, however, would be so rare
it wqg]d be outweighed by the disadvantages of the numbering on the
outside.

Mr. Haroy. If those dangers are great now they may be cor-
rected; but I want to find out the disadvantages of putting the
number on there. . )

Mr. McDoNALD. At present the collision proposition does not enter
into this at all. There is no penalty for any violation of the rules of
the road to-day.

Mr. TYReR. Yes; the act of June 7, 1897, applies to motor boats
and steamboats.

Mr. Harpy. That is a penalty on the captain ?

Mr. TYRER. $50 on the captain and $200 on the vessel.
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Mr. Epmonps. I have heard complaint on the Delaware of the
“vessels coming up there. We have a narrow channel, and the cap-
tains say those boats dodge around so that sometimes they have ex-
treme difficulty in preventing collisions because they do not know
what the man 1s going to do.
.~ Mr. TYreR. I have no doubt, and the department feels that will be
avoided by putting a number on them.

Mr. Epmonps. You think if you have a number on the motor boat

- the man could be cautioned, and you would say here, “ You want to
know the rules of the road after this and not do that again.” I think
that would be true.

Mr. JubsoN. It may be there are many good purposes served by
having the number on the outside. ‘

Mr. Harpy. That is the point I am making for having the number
-on the outside, and the expense is barely nominal.

Mr. JupsoN. The expense is trivial.

Mr. Harpy. And the annoyance is trivial, too ?

Mr. JupsoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpoy. Don’t you think you had better incur that little or
no expense and that little or no annoyance for even a few good pur-
poses than to oppose it ?

Mr. JupsoNn. 1f the numbering proposition is to be carried out, I
believe you are not goix:lg to get any good at all from the bill; but
as far as I am concerned, I am wi to go to any expense in my
boat to see the laws complied with.

Mr. Harpy. It seems to me that it might be a good idea to number
them on the inside and outside both; it would be no disfigurement to
put it on the inside, and yet it might aid, in a sense, in the enforce-
ment of this law and to put it on the outside, too.

Mr. Jupson. I am thinking in connection with this numbering bill—
I come from New York, where the violations are probably greater
than they are anywhere else; and I venture to say that 10 per cent
of this 15 per cent is found around New York City. I do not know
‘how near I am on that, but I mean the boats around New York City,
and all around the coast of Jersey, and around there. Mr. Power
does not hear it in his locality, and he does not begin to realize the
situation we are up against down there, in connection with the law-
less citizens who do run around on Sundays in motor boats; and we
want those fellows controlled as much as you do. We think they
ought to be. And we realize, also, there are a larger number of men,
I think very much in the majority, who have motor boats, who live
u{: to the law, who would favor this numbering bill if it will accom-
plish what is sought to be accomplished ; but we do not believe it will
In its present condition.

Mr. Harpy. Wouldn’t you suggest adding to it by putting & num-
ber on the inside?

er. JupsoN. I do not think it would be necessary to have it in both
aces.
P Mr. Harpy. If we keep it on the outside, and it would be better
preserved on the inside from what has been said here.

Mr. Jupbson. It would be visible on .the inside. .

Mr. Harpy. But then, even if it would get dim on the outside, if
he wanted to board that vessel he could go and get the number.
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Mr. JupsoN. You have drawn as a parallel the numbering of auto-
mobiles and motor boats. I think there is no parallel to be drawn.
there, because I think there is very much of a necessity of putting
numbers on the automobile, which grew out of the desire to license
and to charge a license fee from the automobiles to keep the roads
in repair over which they run, and putting the numbers on the auto-.
mobiles was for the purpose principally of seeing that each automo-
bile paid its license when it was required.

Mr. HarDY. Yes; and to catch them when they ran somebody
down, too. ‘

Mr. JupsoN. Oh, of course, it serves all those purposes at the same.
time, but the principal reason was to be sure you got them for failure.
to pay the license fee. But you do not get one from the motor boats:
yet. Perhaps you may some day, byt until that day comes don’t
put one on the outside.

Mr. EpMonDs. As far as I have talked to the members of the com-
mittee, nobody ever thought about the taxing part of it. It was the,
safety proposition. Co

Mr. JupsoN. I am very much obliged for your suggestion.

Mr. TYrer. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say from the stand-.
point of the Government, that the letters on the outside of the boat .
are very important in this case: We find a man who is violating the
law; he is reported to the customs house and fails to pay his penalty.
The vessel is liable for that penalty and we have to find the boat.
And if we should have to board every boat and go to some inside place
to look for the number, it would be like looking for a needle in a hay-
stack in order to find that boat again. That was one of the im-
portant oses of putting this number on the outside, is to be able
to find the boat violating the law.

Mr. EpmMonps. Without boarding the whole number ¢

Mr. TYRER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Harpy. I think if you will get together and talk it over, you
can come to some agreement.

Mr. LawLEY. Mr. Tyrer, as a matter of fact, every boat over 20
feet in length has a motor on it, or the great majority ?

Mr. TYrER. The great majority.

Mr. LAwLEY. Almost all of them ?

Mr. TYRER. Almost all of them. But the trouble is——

Mr. LaAwLEY. Let me say that if the Octoroon over here ran into
your boat or very near ran into it, if there is a collision they are gen-
erally traced right off, because there are enough men around there
who make no bones about it; and the boats now are numerous, men
can hardly get drowned now without somebody coming to the rescue.

Mr. Tyrer. If the department has before it the fact that the
Octoroon incurred a penalty, we have no place to go as to who knows
the boat. We have some place somewhere a vessel by that name
that has incurred a penalty and we are looking for the owners.

Mr. Lawrey. No registry anywhere in your records?

Mr. Tyrer. No registry anywhere in our records; no record of
any of these undocumented boats anywhere. So that while we ma
have the name ““Octoroon’’ we do not know where it is to be found;
and if we found a boat by that name we are not sure we have found
the right Octoroon.
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Mr. Epmonps. I know of a young man down on the Potomac who
changes the name of his boat every time he changes his girl and he
has had seven names to it to my knowledge in five years.

Mr. HaprLey. In order to 1;:reeerve the order of the hearing, before
the objections are closed, I have a couple of protests which I would
like to call to the attention of the committee. I was not here at the

inning of the session, on account of other committee work. I
have one that goes to 9411 from the Everett Motor Boat Club at
Everett, Wash., in my district, and they submit a resolution along
the general lines stated here, and make a suggestion in connection
with the resolution to this effect; also expressing the wish of club
members that in lieu thereof (referring to the numbering bill) the

ortunity be provided, by congressional enactment, for registza-
tion of all such power craft mnginted States waters, as affording
boat owners a long needed and much desired protection and secur-
ing to Gevernment agents the powers needed to make effective the
provisions of the navigation laws.

Then there is a comment upon that bill by the secretary of the
Everett Motor Boat Club to the effect that the registration mentioned
in the motion was considered equally as efficient as the marking, and
as the latter would mean a disfiguring of all the handsome power
yachts now on our waters, they hope we will think favorably of their
opposition, and so forth.

(The communication above referred to by Mr. Hadley is as follows:)

EveEReTT Moror Boar CLus,
Everett, Washk., March 20, 1916.
Hon. LinpLey H. HADLEY,

Commuittee on the Merchant Marine and Fishertes,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

DEAR SIR: At the regular meeting of the Everett Motor Boat Club, held March 20,
the membership discussed the objectiona’ le features of the pro legislation requir-
ing marking of motor boats by letters and numerals, and the following motion was car-
ried, unanimously:

“That the secretary be instructed to address to each Member of the Senate and
House of Representatives from this State, a protest in the name of the cluh, urging
them to vote against House bill 9411, which f;rovides for a system of marking motor
power boats ' y means of letters and numerals, and also eexdpressing the wish of club
members that, in lieu thereof, the opportunity 1 e provided, ' y congressional enact-
ment, for registration of all such power craft in United States waters, as affording ' oat
owners a long-needed and much-desired protection and securing to Government agents
the Eowers needed to make effective the provisions of the navigation laws.”’

The registration mentioned in the motion was considered equally as efficient as the
marking, and as the latter would mean a disfiguring of all the handsome power yachts
now on our waters, we hope that you will think favorably of our opposition and endeavor
to have proper lezislation enacted.

ours, truly,
JoHN NELSON, Secretary.

There is another letter here which I have not answered, having
been received to-day and I have not had the opportunity.

Mr. Harpy. If you later want to insert it in the record, just call
it to the attention of the clerk. :

Mr. HapLey. This letter I refer to now is from the Puget Sound
Purse-Seine Fisherman’s Protective Association of Tacoma, written
bg Frank Berry, secretary, and I think, while it does not identify
the measure, it has reference to 9412, although I have not given the
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letter credible examination. Omitting the premises, the letter refers
to the bill in a ﬁ‘eneral way, that we require an examination

Mr. Harpoy. That is 9412 %

Mr. HapLEY. Yes; of every operator at the office of the steam-
boat inspector at the nearest point. The letter then reads:

There are about 400 boats used in the purse-seine class that would be affected on
Puget Sound by this pro law and were it in force not more than 10 per cent of
the fishermen could qualify and be able to take out licenses. This would mean that
they would be forced out of business and their livelihood taken from them. The
ler of the fishing boats used by the purse-seine fishermen vary from 40 to 65 feet
and therefore any law affecting boats above 65 feet would not apply to or hurt the fish-

ermen
The{{have passed a resolution at their meeting. to this effect.
Mr. Harpy. I think maybe they are laboring under a mistake and-
you can present it to them at your leisure. ) )

_Mr. HapLEY. Yes; I will look it up. I want to present it at this
time in order to preserve it in the hearing; because I have not verified
it undor the terms of the bill. )

Mr. Harpy. It may be printed with the others. ) .
(The communication above referred to by Mr. Hadley is as follows:)
Puaer Sounp Purse-SEINE FISHERMEN’S PROTECTIVE ASSOCIATION,
Tacoma, Wash., March 15, 1916,
Hon. Lon H. HapLEY,
Washington, D. C.

.DEAR ConerEssMaN: The Puget Sound Purse-Seine Fishermen'’s Protective Asso-
ciation met last Saturday, March 11, 1916, at Seattle, and at said meeting the atten-
tion of the members was called to several laws now before Congress that threaten the
welfare of motor-boat men. One law in particular requiring that every work boat, no
matter what size or occupation, must carry a licensed operator aboard and that these
oientora must be qualified, not in the old way, but by a strict written examination
which they must take at the office of the steam boat inspector at the nearest point.

There are about 400 boats used in the Purse-Seine class that would be affected on
Puget Sound by this proposed law and were it in force not more than 10 per cent of the
fishermen could qualify and be able to take out licenses. This would mean that the
would be forced out of business and their livelihood taken from them. The leng
of the fishing boats used by the Purse-Seine fishermen vary from 40 to 65 feet and
therefore any law affecting boats above 65 feet would not apply or hurt the fishermen,

Our association, at this meeting, passed a resolution instructing the secretary to

igorously protest against this law or any other similar law having a like effect.
e therefore respectfully request you to use all honorable means to work for and
defeat the passage of this or any similar law affecting the rights of fishermen.
Sincerly, yours,

FrANK BERRY, Secretary,

Mr. Curry. I would like to have put in the record, if the informa-
tion can be furnished by the representative of the department, what
increase of the inspection service and customs service would be neces-
sary to put this bill into practical operation if it is enacted.

Mr. ER. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, we have gone into this
thing pretty carefully. The bill has been under consideration for
about three years. '{'hat was the first thing we considered, was the
matter of costs. One of the purposes of this bill is to reduce the time
of the inspection of boats, because it will enable us with our present
facilities to inspect more boats in the same time; that is, to cover
more territory. The principal time that we now expend in makin
the inspection is in getting the name and address of the owner. An
that, as I stated, is the uritating part of making these inspections.
Now that will all be obviated when the number of the boat is visible.

So far as this law itself is concerned, the law would go into effect
six months after it is passed, and during that time we propose to have
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distributed as widely as possible circulars covering the requirements
of this law; to bring them to the attention of the eop?e through
motor-boat publications, newspaper publications, and posting up m
EOSt offices and through all of our own offices, and in that way to

ring it to the attention of the people so that when the law went into
effect six months after it is enacted, when application is made to the
collector of customs for the number of the ﬁoat we would perha
send a printed letter with two printed cards to the applicant for that
number. The applicant will be instructed in the printed letter which
accompanies the cards how to fill out those cards.

We will enclose an envelope for the return of the cards to the cus-
tomhouse filled out and on one of them will be inserted by the customs
officer the number that is awarded fo that boat; that card will then
be filed according to the number that is awarded to that boat; the
other card having the name of the man will be filed alphabetically
by name. When the number is awarded the collector of customs
will send another printed notice and a card to the man, inserting on
that the number that is awarded to the boat. This printed notice
will contain full printed instructions as to how it is to go on the boat
and what equipment is necessary to be carried by a boat of that
particular size. That will involve in the customhouse the addressing
of two envelopes, the filling in of & number and the filing of the two
cards. We ﬁgure that is the entire clerical work connected with
the enforcement of this law in the customhouse. Of course in the
beginning of the work that will be work that will come in a bunch
aneﬁ most of it will be done in six months and there will be continuin,
work after that, but not very heavy; but this work is no greater an
will be no greater, except perhaps in the rush season, than the time
now spent In the same customs offices in trying to locate people who
give fictitious names. So that we expect the actual clerical work of
enforcing this law will not cost the Government one additional cent;
at the same time it will enable us to go a great deal more work with
the same facilities we have now.

Mr. Curry. How often do you inspect these boats?

Mr. TYreRr. Under the system we now have the department has
an inspection boat running along the Atlantic coast twice a year
once on the way up and once on the way back—once on the way
south and once on the way back. We have two boats running on
the Atlantic. Then we have 62 navigation inspectors. Those in-
sgectors are doing good work. They reported 1,032 violations of
the law last year. en we have the customs officers. They are
charged with the enforcement of the law. In addition to that, we
have the whole Coast Guard Service. That service is working right
along the same line.

So that we have four inspection services. And we are attempting
to have the Committee on Appropriations give us another boat just
at present, the ultimate plan of the department being to have five
inspection boats—two on the Pacific, two on the Atlantic, and one
on the Mississippi River and tributaries. Then, if we have about
two or three thousand dollars allotted to the collector of customs to
hire boats at places where we would not need boats all winter, we
believe we can get a satisfactory enforcement of the law, provided
we have this means of identifying the boats. I believe this bill will
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develop the efficiency of our inspection for us; and, so far as the
enforcement of the law itself is concerned, it is no harder to require
s number on the boat than it is a lifepreserver on the same boat.

Mr. Curry. You would not have any set times for inspecting those
boats—once a year, or once in three years, or three months, or
anything of that kind?

. TYRer. We have to work all sorts of schemes now so that they
will not be expecting us.

Mr. Harpy. It would be very bad for you to have a stated time.

Mr. Tyrer. We have inspections, and then apparently go off, but
will come back the next morning; and all sorts of schemes are worked
to get around the people being prepared for us.

Iér. CurrY. Do you think they all ought to be inspected ?

Mr. TYReR. As Mr. Lawley stated a few minutes ago, I think the
department is wasting time inspecting boats that belong to the
reﬁ-]rar organized yacﬁt clubs.

. Curry. That is what I think.

Mr. Harpy. A man who takes pride in his boat is not going to

. violate anything of that sort; but we still have to have a law.
' Mr. Tyrer. The United States power squadrons are cooperating
with us, and various yachting organizations throughout the country
are cooperating with the department; and I think real beneficial
work is being done through those organizations and other such motor
boat publications as Motor Boating and Power Boating; and they
are doing great work. They are keeping before the motor-boat
owners all the time the necessity for this equipment.

Mr. Harpy. Are there any other points you wish to present to the
committee, or any other questions to be asked by the committee ¢

Mr. Curry. Did I understand you to say that more than one de-
partment of the Government is doing this inspection work? '

Mr. TYrer. The Coast Guard Service of the Treasury is working
and helping us on this.

Mr. Curry. After they inspect a boat, do they make a report on it %

Mr. TYreRr. Oh, yes; the report goes to the collector of customs.

Mr. Curry. That it has the roper equipment ?

Mr. Tyrer. No; not that it has the proper equipment; they report
only the cases where there is a lack of equipment.

Mr. Harpy. Do they then report the number of inspections they
make, so that it can be seen r}x)'om that how many were properly
equipped ?

Mr. TYreR. Yes, sir.

Mr. Powgr. There was a great deal of complaint last year. We
received complaints from our readers by mail to the effect that after
they had been inspected and had passed they were boarded several
times during the season and that they had explained to the inspec-
tors they had complied with the law and showed them their equip-
ment; and they wondered if some method could not be devised ljlr()e
on st?,eamboats, where they are inspected once a year. Is not that
true

Mr. Tyrer. No; they have a regular annual inspection and then
periodical inspections.

Mr. Power. In other words, a gentleman owning a yacht, who is
a very responsible citizen, he has sﬁl of the equipment necessary, and
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\
he should not be put to the constant annoyance from inspectors. |
And of course that takes time and costs money to our Government.
Mr. Tyrer. I am very glad Mr. Power brought that out. If we
have those boats numbered, the inspection officers will be able to keep
_ arecord of the inspections they make, so that they won’t waste time
inspecting the same boat twice.
. HARDY. And they can not do that in any other way than by |
a system of numbering ?
. TYRER. I do not see any other way of doing it.

Mr. Curry. I do not see why you could not give them a certificate
of inspection. If they are liable to subsequent inspection, why can
you not give them a certificate of inspection ?

Mr. TYrRer. The trouble is, a man will have to-day three people on
board and three life preservers, and to-morrow he will have four but
the same three life preservers.

Mr. Curry. We will have to employ the whole United States to
prevent that and to inspect them every day.

Mr. McDonaLp. You are getting near the heart of it when you say
that. You can not inspect t%his thing.

Mr. TYrer. Oh, it is impossible to inspect every boat on every trip,
because we would have to have 250,000 inspection boats and inspec-
tors for every bhoat that is navigable. But we are accomplishing that
practically. If a man is penalized to-day, he is not going to be penal-
1zed to-morrow; if he knows they are in the neighborhood he is going
to have the equipment on his boat.

Mr Jupson. I would like to suggest that gossibly if you intend to
Sass this bill, as I have no doubt you will, the boats might be called

ocumented vessels after they have made this registration, for one
very good reason, that documented vessels at the present time are
not subjected to the vagaries of the various officials of localities in
the various States. We have the Lowell commission_in Connecti-
cut and the experience there of an attempt by that State to regulate
motor boats. Now, if motor boats can be included in the exemption
that regular documented vessels have from local annoyance of all
kinds, after having once put their numbers on or been inspected,
and protection by the United States Government--if that amend-
11:1ent, could be put in the bill I think we would be very glad indeed to

ave it.

Mr. Harpy. Let me make this suggestion to you, that that would
be a new field of inquiry we would be going into and we would have
every State along the coasts wanting to be heard from.

Mr. TYrer. It might be stated also that every member of the crew
would be entitled to attention in the Public Health Service hospitals. .

Mr. Harpy. You mean in the Federal hospitals?

Mr. TYrer. In the Federal hospitals, inasmuch as that is provided
for by Congress in the case of documented vessels.

STATEMENT OF HON. C. M. McARTHUR, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OREGON.

Mr. McArTHUR. T have just received some communications from
my county about bills H. R. 9411 and H. R. 9412, and some objec-
tions to the bill; but I have not had the time to go over this matter.
These communications just reached me a few moments ago and I
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would like to have time to prepare what has been sent to mo and send
a copy to the committee.

. Harpy. I expect we have the same thing. If you will do that
and file it with the clerk, it will receive the consideration of the com-
mittee.

Mr. LawLEY. I do hope if you bring in those bills, as I presume

Yy consider numbering those vessels on
the inside. I am afraid if you do not you will have a strong protest
from the New York Yacht Club with its influential members who do
not like to have their boats marred up by numbers; and I think you
will avoid all that if you can put them on the inside, and I do not see
why you do not obtain your whole %ur ose.

Mr. Tyrer. What percentage of the New York Yacht Club vessels
are over 16 tons ! ose are documented, all right.

Mr. LawLEY. The boats this applies to—I will read the bill; it
covers lifeboats, launches, and cruising launches, and all sorts of
things; they have all got to be numbered under this bill.

Mr. Tyrer. That is not the boat itself.

Mr. LAwLEY. It is not the boat itself; it has nothing to do with
the documented North Star or Mr. Vanderbilt’s yacht or anythin
like that. Commodore James Dore has four boats and they are
beautiful mahogany boats; and I do not see why they could not all
be numbered on the inside.

Mr. Curry. Those boats are now all named and numbered, are
they not ?

Mr. LawLgy. No, sir; they are not numbered: they have the
name of the boat on the backboards.

Mr. Ccrry. That is what I mean.

Mr. LaAwLEY. But that is movable and they are liable to be lost
overboard, and temporarily lost until another one can be made;
and if you have the same number on your boats inside, just the
same as the big vessel itself has it, I do not see why it is not accom-
plishing the object.

Mr. 5URRY. o not the lifeboats on the yachts have the name of
the yacht on the lifeboat with the number, like Lerling No. 1, Lerling
No. 2, Lerling No. 3, and so on*

Mr. LAWLEY. You have on your merchant marine.

Mr. Curry. But they don’t on the yachts?

Mr. LawLey. They do not on the pleasure boats.

Mr. Curry. They do not?

Mr. LawLEY. No, sir.  We have ‘18 cubic feet’’ and ‘' 180 cubic
feet”” and on the mahogany boats that is on the thwarts, you know,
and ‘‘18 persons’’; ‘20 persons,”’ and ‘‘50 persons,”’ as the case may be
in a red letter on a dark background. I have come as near not obey-
ing the law as possible, because they do not like to see gold letters
even on the mahogany thwart; and I have gotten as near the mahog-
any as I dared and still be able to get by. )

{I.r. Curry. I do not see any harm and I think there is a whole
lot of good in putting the name of the parent boat on the lifeboat.

Mr. gLAWLEY. It is usually on the boat; the name of the parent
boat is on the boat somewhere.

Mr. Curry. That is what I asked you, and you said no.
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Mr. LawLey. It is on the life preservers and it is on what we call
a ‘‘backboard,” that you rest your back against when you sit against
cushions; and that is movable and could %e lost in case of capsnzinf.

Mr. Harpy. As I understand, the object of this law is not to apply
t(; life-saving boats on the big vessels at all; that is not the intention
of it.

Mr. Tyrer. Not for the lifeboat pure and simple.

Mr. Harpy. Lifeboats used in connection with the big vessels?

Mr. Tyrer. Kept on the davits.

Mr. LawLEy. We have lifchoats now with all the big boats with
motor power in them. I do not see where they are going to cut any
out with the motor in them. Sometimes the crew take those bhoats
ashore for supplies and things of that kind.

Mr. Tyregr. That same boat has a motor in it all the time.

Mr. LawrLey. In a movable shape.

Mr. McDon~arp. Those boats are lifeboats part of the time and the
greater part of the time they are tenders, used to carry people back
and forth and to bring things out to the vessel.

Mr. Harvy. They should be numbered, too.

Mr. Ctrry. Why shouldn’t they name the boat instead of number-
ing, as I said before Lerling No. 1, Lerling No. 2, etc., on there instead
of these numbers? .

Mr. TYRER. It scoms to me simply a matter of regulation, a matter
which the department could attend to very easily.

Mr. Harpy. I do not think that would comply with this bill unless
the dopart.ment, recognized it in their certificate.

Mr. Tyrer. Certainly.

Mr. LawLEY. Put it where it is inside and not mar and disfigure
your nice boats. You would not want to see a number posted or

ainted or anything elsc on a nice mahogany boat or a teak wood

oat like they have in the New York Yacht Club would you, honestly,
Mr. Tyrer?

Mr. TYrer. That is one of the prettiest boats I ever saw.

Mr. LAwLEY. Never mind about it being the prettiest boat; you
would not like to have that marred up, and that is the way the
owners feel.

Mr. TYRER. There are not many of those boats in the United States.

Mr. Harpy. The trouble about this is it is only a question of fashion.

Mr. LAwLEY. 1t is not a fashion. You do not use your pianos to
stand on while you are hanging pictures on the wall.

Mr. HarpY. No; but I notice they all have something on them.

Mr. LawLEY. I merely take that because I do not see how it meets
the object of your bill if you do do it.

Mr. Epmoxps. If you saw the color of the automobile license in
Pennsylvania this year on my pretty car, you would do some kicking.

Mr. Harpy. But in fact you have gotten used to it and don't
mind it.

Mr. McDoxaLp. If you take into consideration what Mr. Lawley
recommended, giving the lifeboats or tenders the name of the parent
vessel in the ease of the larger yachts and in the case of the ocean-
going stcamers, and so on, why it would only be fair to apply the
same ruling to the smaller-sized motor boats, which are not docu-
mented under 65 feet in length, and still are large enough to carry one
or two boats on the davits. '
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Mr. Harpy. What about that, Mr. Tyrer?

Mr. Tyrer. There is no objection to that.

Mr. McDoxaLp. That any boat carried as.part of the equipment of
the parent boat should carry the name of the parent boat. :

M?. Harpy. As I understand Mr. Tyrer, that can all be arranged
by the department under this bill by giving a number to those sub-
ordinate auxiliary vessels with the name of the parent boat, No. 1,
No. 2, and so on; that you can cover that under this bill; and, as I
understand, that will work in harmony with your ideas.

Mr. McDonaLp. No; I do not see how they can do that, because
this boat has a number as well as a name. :

Mr. Harpy. Suppose you and Mr. Tyrer talk that over and make
clear the plan.

Mr. Curry. I think the bill will have to be changed to meet that
objection. I do not belicve you can put a name with the number.on
the boat under this bill.
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